Drug-Eluting Stent Use in Patients With Increased Risk



Hanim Şen

Drug-Eluting Stent Use in Patients With Increased Risk

Hanim Şen

COLOFON

Lay-out and printed by: Gildeprint-Enschede ISBN: 978-94-6108-848-2

©Hanim Sen. All rights reserved. No parts of this thesis may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission of the author.

Financial support for printing of this thesis was funded by Medical School Twente, Stichting Thoraxcentrum Twente, Stichting Kwaliteitsverbetering Cardiologie, Biotronik, AstraZeneca, MSD, HSS 14-012, department Health Technology and Services Research, University of Twente, Enschede. ISSN 1878-4968 and Lide Jannink Stichting, namens het KNMG district Twente. Financial support by the Dutch Heart Foundation for the publication of this thesis is gratefully acknowledged.

DRUG-ELUTING STENT USE IN PATIENTS WITH INCREASED RISK

DISSERTATION

to obtain the degree of doctor at the University of Twente, on the authority of the rector magnificus, Prof.dr. H. Brinksma, on account of the decision of the graduation committee, to be publicly defended on Friday December 19, 2014 at 14.45 hrs

by

Hanim Şen Born on 24 October 1986 In Almelo, The Netherlands This dissertation has been approved by the promotor: Prof. dr. Clemens von Birgelen

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE

Chairman

Prof. dr. ir. A.J. Mouthaan

Promotor

Prof. dr. C. von Birgelen

Other members

Prof. dr. M. IJzerman (UT) Prof. dr. J. Grandjean (UT) Prof. dr. J. van der Palen (UT) Prof. dr. J.C.A. Hoorntje (Atrium) Prof. dr. F. Zijlstra (EMC) Prof. dr. M.J. de Boer (Radboud UMC)

Faculty Management and Governance, department Health Technology and Service Research

CONTENTS

Chapter 1:

Introduction and outline of the thesis.

Safety and efficacy of second generation DES in complex patients

Chapter 2:

Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drug-eluting stents.

Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Löwik MM, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg HW, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Nijhuis R, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C.

EuroIntervention. 2012 Oct;8(6):664-71

Chapter 3:

Impact of previous coronary artery bypass surgery on the outcome of percutaneous coronary interventions in patients of the TWENTE and Non-Enrolled TWENTE studies. Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Löwik MM, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg HW, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Grandjean JG, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. International Journal of Cardiology. in press, epublished ahead of print 13 August 2014. doi: 10.4244/EIJV8I6A104.

Chapter 4:

Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual anti-platelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute and everolimus-eluting

Xience V stents: two-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial.

Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, Basalus MW, Louwerenburg JW, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Löwik MM, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C.

J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013 Jun 18;61(24):2406-16.

Chapter 5:

Clinical outcome following second-generation drug-eluting stent use for off-label versus onlabel indications: insights from the two-year outcome of the TWENTE trial. Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, de Man FH, Louwerenburg HW, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, Löwik MM, Linssen GC, Saïd SA, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. EuroIntervention.2014 Oct 22; 10(6):664-671.

25

41

77

57

Chapter 6:

Complex patients treated with zotarolimus-eluting Resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V Stents in the randomized TWENTE trial: comparison of 2-year clinical outcome Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Löwik MM, Stoel MG, de Man FH, Louwerenburg HW, van Houwelingen KG, Linssen GC, Doggen CJ, Basalus MW, von Birgelen C. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. in press, epublished ahead of print 28 February 2014. DOI: 10.1002/ccd.25464

Chapter 7:

Clinical outcome of patients with implantation of second-generation drug-eluting stents in the right coronary ostium: insights from 2-year follow-up of the TWENTE trial. Lam MK, Sen H, Tandjung K, Löwik MM, Basalus MW, Mewes JC, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, Linssen GC, Ijzerman MJ, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. in press, epublished ahead of print 18 April 2014. DOI: 10.1002/ccd.25518.

Chapter 8:

Three-year clinical outcome after treatment of chronic total occlusions with second-generation drug eluting stents in the TWENTE trial.

van Houwelingen KG, Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Löwik MM, de Man FH, Louwerenburg HW, Stoel MG, Hartmann M, Linssen GC, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. in press, epublished ahead of print 23 October 2014. DOI: 10.1002/ccd.25713

Chapter 9:

Three-year clinical outcome of patients with bifurcation treatment with second-generation Resolute and Xience V stents in the randomized TWENTE trial Lam MK, Sen H, Houwelingen KG, Löwik MM, van der Heijden LC, Kok MM, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Tandjung K, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Manuscript submitted.

Safety and efficacy of novel DES in all comers

Chapter 10:

A randomized, controlled, multicenter comparison of third-generation everolimus-eluting Promus Element stents and zotarolimus-eluting Resolute Integrity stents in Dutch all-comers: the DUTCH PEERS trial (TWENTE-II).

von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK, Danse PW, Jessurun GA, Hautvast RW, van Houwelingen GK, Schramm AR, Gin RM, Louwerenburg JW, de Man FH, Stoel MG, Löwik MM, Linssen GC, Saïd SA, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, Basalus MW, Doggen CJ, Tandjung K. Lancet. 2014 Feb 1;383(9915):413-23.

107

121

135

155

Chapter 11:

Clinical Events and patient-reported chest pain in all-comers treated with Resolute Integrity and Promus Element stents: two-year follow-up of the randomized DUTCH PEERS (TWENTE II) trial

Sen H, Lam MK, Löwik MM, Danse PW, Jessurun GA, van Houwelingen GK, Anthonio RL, Tjon Joe Gin RM, Hautvast RW, PhD4, Louwerenburg HW, de Man FH, Stoel MG, van der Heijden LC, Linssen GC, IJzerman MJ, Tandjung K, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Manuscript submitted.

Chapter 12:

205

BIO-RESORT, comparison of three biodegradable polymer and durable polymer drugeluting stents in an all-comers patient population: rationale and study design of a randomized multicenter trial in the Netherlands (TWENTE-III).

Lam MK, Sen H, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, de Vries AG, Danse PW, Schotborgh CE, Scholte M, Löwik MM, Linssen GC, Ijzerman MJ, van der Palen J, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C.

Am Heart J. 2014 Apr;167(4):445-51.

Chapter 13:	219
General discussion and future perspectives	
Chapter 14:	225
Summary and conclusions of the thesis	
Chapter 15:	
Nederlandse samenvatting en conclusie	235
Dankwoord	243
Curriculum Vitae	245
Publicaties	247

Chapter 1

Introduction

Chapter 1

Introduction

Coronary artery disease

Cardiovascular disease is common in the general population, affecting the majority of adults beyond the age of 60 years. The majority of patients with cardiovascular disease suffer from coronary artery disease, which can lead to partial obstruction or complete blockage of coronary arteries, and may result in ischemia or infarction of the myocardium.¹ For both genders, the risk of coronary artery disease increases markedly with age; other risk factors are smoking, dyslipidemia, diabetes mellitus, elevated blood pressure, obesity, family history of coronary artery disease, and estrogen replacement therapy.²

Atherosclerosis causes coronary heart disease and shows a progressive course with multiple stages.³ Factors that are associated with greater atherosclerotic plaque burden are an advanced age, vessel wall calcification (more common in patients with renal failure), diabetes mellitus, multivessel coronary arterial disease, and the presence of lesions with coronary thrombus formation.⁴ The formation of thrombus, which occurs most often in acute coronary syndromes (ACS), is related to a loss of integrity of the protective endothelial covering of atherosclerotic plaques. That loss and fissures or ruptures of fibrous atheroma caps allow blood to get in contact with highly thrombogenic plaque contents, such as collagen and/or necrotic core material that trigger intraluminal thrombus formation. Compared to patients without diabetes, diabetic patients have more lipid-rich atherosclerotic plaques that are more prone to rupture.⁵ Moreover, they often have diffuse coronary artery disease, and lesions are more often located in small coronary vessels.⁶ The location and morphology of coronary lesions determine their complexity, which is generally higher in the presence of advanced coronary artery disease. Lesion location and morphology can be best evaluated during coronary angiography, a percutaneous, catheter-based, minimal invasive technique that displays a silhouette of the coronary lumen with x-ray during an intra-coronary dye injection that is performed to opacify the lumen. An aorta-ostial lesion is an example of a complex lesion because of the rigid nature of the vessel wall at the transition between aorta and coronary artery, and as this generally indicates the presence of extensive coronary disease. Lesions located in degenerated vein grafts are often more diffuse and concentric, less often calcified, and often have poorly developed or absent fibrous caps.^{7, 8} As a consequence of the higher friability of these lesions, percutaneous interventions in vein grafts are associated with a higher risk of distal plaque embolization, no-reflow during the intervention, and repeat revascularization, as compared to percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) for lesions in native coronary arteries.9,10

Treatment options for obstructive coronary artery disease

The goal of treatment of hemodynamically significant coronary artery lesions is to abolish myocardial ischemia and chest pain, thereby often improving patient survival. This can be achieved through risk-factor modification, medical therapy, and/or coronary revascularization procedures. A major risk reduction can already be achieved by cessation of smoking, improving the lipid status, lowering elevated arterial blood pressure, weight loss in case of obesity, and

glycemic control in patients with diabetes mellitus.¹¹ Further options to treat severe coronary artery obstructions are PCI and coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG).

Percutaneous transluminal balloon angioplasty

The introduction of the percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty (PTCA) by Andrea Grüntzig in 1977, currently more often called "plain old balloon angioplasty" (POBA), represented an impressive progress in therapy of obstructive coronary artery disease.¹² With this PCI technique, the narrowed arteriosclerotic coronary vessel is dilated by the inflation of a small inflatable balloon catheter, thereby introducing a new field of medicine: interventional cardiology.¹³

However, an important disadvantage of POBA is the fact that it was associated with a significant rate of acute vessel closure from major dissections and stenosis recurrence during follow-up (i.e. restenosis) as a result of early elastic recoil, proliferative growth of the intimal layer, and procedure-induced late constrictive remodeling of the coronary vessel wall.¹⁴⁻¹⁶ These limitations, in particular the risk of acute coronary occlusion during or shortly after POBA, triggered the development of coronary stents.¹⁷

Bare metal stents

Stents, later called bare metal stents (BMS), are thin, implantable tubes of metallic mesh; they were developed to scaffold the dilated coronary segment for treatment and prevention of acute vessel closure following balloon angioplasty and were first implanted in coronary arteries in 1986.¹⁷ Then, BMS were shown to significantly reduce the risk of lesion recurrence (i.e. restenosis) that occurred after POBA in 30-40% of patients.¹⁸ Nevertheless, after BMS implantation, repeat revascularization procedures for the treatment of restenosis were still required in 20-30% of all patients following PCI with balloon-expandable or self-expandable BMS.^{19, 20}

First-generation drug-eluting stents

In order to resolve the problem of restenosis that caused repeat revascularizations in a significant proportion of patients treated with BMS, drug-eluting stents (DES) were developed. These DES were composed of a metallic stent platform and a coating, which covered the entire metallic stent and consisted of a mixture of an anti-proliferative drug and a durable polymer. The coating released the drug locally to act upon the vessel wall, leading to a reduction in neointimal proliferation in response to the PCI-induced trauma to the vessel wall. As a side effect of all DES, vessel healing and endothelial coverage of the stent struts is delayed.²¹

The first-generation DES that entered the clinical arena was a sirolimus-eluting stent, which demonstrated its efficacy by reducing neointimal proliferation.²² Another DES, the paclitaxeleluting stent was developed almost simultaneously with the sirolimus-eluting stent.²³ Both stents are associated with significantly lower rates of binary angiographic restenosis and target vessel revascularization as compared to BMS, ^{22, 23} resulting in a rapid increase in the clinical use of DES. In 2005, 80-90% of all PCIs in the United States were performed with the use of DES.²⁴ However, concerns about the safety of first-generation DES during long-time follow-up soon arose.²⁵ Compared to BMS, first-generation DES appeared to be more frequently associated with the occurrence of myocardial infarction due to late (i.e. after the first 30 days of DES implantation) and very late (i.e. after 12 months) stent thrombosis.²⁶ Various clinical, procedural, and stentrelated factors were identified that might increase the risk of stent thrombosis. Examples were: early cessation of dual anti-platelet therapy,^{27, 28} treatment of ACS, ²⁹ bifurcation treatment with side branch stenting, and suboptimal stent deployment with malapposition of the stent struts.³⁰ Stent-related factors that may have promoted the occurrence of stent thrombosis were the durable polymer coating and the anti-proliferative drug of the DES. The polymer coating was shown to be associated with hypersensitivity reaction and inflammation of the vascular wall, and the antiproliferative drug is known to delay vessel wall healing and stent strut endothelialization, which prolongs the prothrombotic state of the surface of both treated vessel wall and DES.²⁵

Second-generation drug-eluting stents

Second-generation DES were then developed to counteract the undesirable effects of firstgeneration DES. These second-generation DES had novel coatings that were chosen because of their greater biocompatibility, which reduced their potential of inducing an inflammatory response of the vessel wall and ultimately reduced the risk of (late and very late) stent thrombosis. Two of these second-generation DES are the zotarolimus-eluting RESOLUTE stent (Medtronic, Minneapolis, MN, USA) and the everolimus-eluting XIENCE V stent (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, CA, USA). Both DES have thin-strut, open-cell, cobalt-chromium-based stent platforms and thin, durable polymer-based coatings.^{31, 32} They showed favorable clinical results that led to widespread use in clinical practice.³³⁻³⁵ One of the first randomized studies that compared the RESOLUTE and XIENCE V stents in a broad patient population is the TWENTE trial, which evaluated the clinical outcome of 1391 patients with stable angina or non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndrome (Non-ST-ACS).³⁶

Third-generation drug-eluting stents

In an all-comers population, operators are confronted with challenging coronary anatomies due to advanced coronary disease and the age of patients with increased risk factors. The tortuous coronary vessels and complex lesion anatomies led to the development of more flexible, highly deliverable DES.^{37, 38} The cobalt-chromium-based RESOLUTE INTEGRITY zotarolimus-eluting stent (Medtronic, Santa Rosa, CA, USA) and the platinum-chromium-based PROMUS ELEMENT everolimus-eluting stent (Boston Scientific, Natick, MA, USA) are examples of such highly flexible DES that have been called *third-generation* DES.³⁹ The term *new-generation (or novel-generation)* DES is also often used to classify these novel stents; and some research groups

even classify second-generation and biodegradable coating DES (outlined below) also as new-generation (or novel-generation) DES.

Biodegradable coating drug-eluting stents

Because of the concerns about durable polymers as a potential trigger of vessel wall inflammation and late stent thrombosis, DES with biodegradable polymer-based coatings were developed.^{40,} ⁴¹ After degradation and resorption of the polymer, the DES continues as a BMS that does not induce an inflammatory response of the vessel wall.^{41,42} Favorable safety and efficacy of such DES as compared to first-generation DES (with less biocompatible durable coatings) have been shown.⁴³ In the meantime, a new generation DES with biodegradable coatings has been introduced that has highly flexible stent platforms to answer to the demand for devices for treatment of the most challenging lesions and very complex coronary anatomies.^{44, 45} The SYNERGY (Boston Scientific, Natick, MA, USA) and ORSIRO (Biotronik, Bülach, Switzerland) stents are such novel biodegradable coating DES that differ significantly in distribution of coating (on the metallic stent struts) and speed of coating resorption. The SYNERGY stent elutes everolimus from an abluminal biodegradable coating that is rapidly resorbed,⁴⁶ while the ORSIRO stent elutes sirolimus from a circumferential biodegradable coating that is slowly resorbed.⁴⁷

Coronary artery bypass grafting

CABG is a cardio-thoracic surgical procedure that connects left or right internal mammary arteries, radial artery grafts, and/or saphenous vein grafts to native coronary arteries just distal to a significant coronary obstruction or a total coronary occlusion, in order to bypass the obstructed coronary arterial segments and ultimately improve oxygen supply to the myocardium. Depending on the number and location of vessels to be treated, anatomic lesion complexity, and several clinical aspects, CABG may be the preferred choice for the treatment of patients with severe, hemodynamically significant obstructions of the major coronary arteries. After a thorough heart team discussion, CABG is most often preferred in the presence of unprotected left main and/or diffuse three-vessel disease, and – in particular – in patients with diabetes mellitus.¹¹

In patients with previous CABG, progression of atherosclerosis in the native coronary arteries and degeneration of bypass grafts may lead to a need for a secondary revascularization, which in the majority of patients is performed by PCI.^{48, 49} Some factors contributing to the increased need for secondary revascularization procedures have been observed. The aging of populations with a Western lifestyle, for instance, has increased the likelihood of developing very advanced stages of coronary artery disease as well as graft failure.⁴⁸ Angiographic studies have shown that 10 years after CABG, approximately 75% of all vein grafts are occluded or severely diseased.^{50, 51} The attrition of vein grafts with the formation of intimal hyperplasia is promoted by the exposure of the thin-walled conduit to the higher and pulsatile pressure in the systemic circulation ⁵² and the compliance mismatch between vein graft and native coronary arteries.

PCI are less frequently required in arterial grafts than in vein grafts, and PCI of obstructed arterial grafts are generally performed within a shorter time interval from CABG. The reason for this difference is the fact that arterial graft lesions are often the result of neo-intimal hyperplasia secondary to a vascular trauma that occurred during the preparation of the graft or the anastomosis; vein graft lesions, on the other hand, result most often from the more gradual degeneration process that is caused by the exposure of the relatively thin-walled venous conduit to the high pressures of the systemic circulation.⁵³ In addition, the proximal segments of grafted native coronary arteries often show a rapid disease progression as a result of the reduction in blood flow through these native coronary segments proximal to the anastomosis with the graft.^{54, 55}



Figure 1. Significant lesion in the saphenous vein graft (arrow) to the left anterior descending artery (asterisk, anastomosis)

Complex patients

After the approval of first-generation DES for clinical use by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, based on favorable data from the initial randomized trials, first-generation DES were rapidly adopted in routine clinical practice.^{56, 57} Initially, DES were supposed to be implanted in easily accessible lesions of low-risk patients. This is still noted on a label on the DES packages. For that reason, these low-risk indications for DES use are generally called "on-label" indications.⁵⁸ However, the low-risk patients that meet these indications do not reflect the average patient population as seen in daily clinical practice, as the majority of patients undergo PCI for at least one off-label indication.⁵⁹

Shortly after the approval of DES, complex patients, who were characterized by a higher clinical event risk and more challenging lesion anatomies, were increasingly enrolled in all-comer trials.^{60, 61} However, in routine clinical procedures, complex patients who underwent PCI for off-label indications had a higher risk of death, myocardial infarction (MI), and stent thrombosis than patients in initial pivotal trials.^{59, 62, 63} The randomized TWENTE trial assessed the outcome of 1391 patients at Thoraxcentrum Twente (treatment between June 2008 and August 2010 at Thoraxcentrum Twente) and compared the second-generation RESOLUTE and XIENCE V stents in these patients of whom 1033 (74.5%) were complex with at least one off-label indication for DES use.³⁶ Off-label indications for DES use were defined as: renal insufficiency (creatine ≥ 140 µmol/l); ejection fraction <30%; occurrence of acute MI within the previous 72 hours; more than one lesion/vessel; more than two vessels treated; lesion length ≥ 27 mm; bifurcation; saphenous vein graft lesion; arterial bypass graft lesion; in-stent restenosis; unprotected left main lesion; lesion with thrombus; and/or lesion WES in complex patients were extremely scarce.^{62, 65, 66}



Figure 2. Bifurcation lesion of the left anterior descending artery (arrow), with an additional significant lesion distal from the bifurcation (asterisk)

Outline of this thesis

Much effort has recently been put into the refinement of DES, aiming at improved safety as compared to first-generation DES, while maintaining a high efficacy in suppressing neointima formation to prevent in-stent restenosis. New devices have been developed and introduced in clinical practice, while often only limited data were available on the clinical outcome of patients with increased risk (i.e. complex patients). This thesis provides insight into the performance of several DES in complex patients undergoing PCI.

In Chapter 2, we evaluate whether eligible, non-enrolled patients, who were treated with the same DES (Non-Enrolled TWENTE study), differed from the randomized TWENTE trial population in baseline characteristics and clinical outcome.

In **Chapter 3**, we evaluate the impact of previous coronary artery bypass surgery on clinical outcome after PCI with second-generation DES in a pooled population from the TWENTE trial and Non-Enrolled TWENTE study.

In Chapter 4, we assess the two-year outcome of patients from the TWENTE trial, who were treated with the second-generation RESOLUTE or XIENCE V stent and followed a stringent strategy of discontinuation of dual anti-platelet therapy at 12 months from stenting.

In Chapter 5, we describe the two-year clinical outcome of TWENTE trial patients who underwent PCI with DES implantation for off-label indications versus on-label indications.

In Chapter 6, we evaluate the clinical outcome of complex patients from the TWENTE trial, who were treated for off-label indications with second-generation RESOLUTE or XIENCE V stents.

In Chapter 7, we evaluate the impact of right coronary artery aorto-ostial coverage with secondgeneration DES on two-year clinical outcome of the TWENTE trial.

In Chapter 8, we compare the three-year clinical outcome of TWENTE trial patients treated for chronic total occlusion lesions versus patients treated for non-chronic total occlusion lesions only. In Chapter 9, we investigate the long-term safety and efficacy of treating bifurcation lesions with second-generation DES in patients of the TWENTE trial.

In Chapter 10, we assess the safety and efficacy of the third-generation RESOLUTE INTEGRITY and PROMUS ELEMENT stents at one year in all-comer patients in the randomized DUTCH PEERS trial.

In Chapter 11, we assess the two-year adverse clinical event rates and patient-reported chest pain in patients who were treated with RESOLUTE INTEGRITY and PROMUS ELEMENT stents in the randomized DUTCH PEERS trial.

In Chapter 12, we describe the design and rationale of the BIO-RESORT trial, a prospective, randomized, multicenter trial with three arms, comparing the safety and efficacy of the ORSIRO and SYNERGY bioresorbable coating DES with the RESOLUTE INTEGRITY durable polymer DES in 3540 all-comer patients.

In Chapter 13, we present a general discussion of the findings of this thesis, which includes the future perspectives.

In Chapter 14, we provide the summary and conclusions of this thesis.

REFERENCES

- Hamm CW, Bassand JP, Agewall S, et al. ESC guidelines for the management of acute coronary syndromes in patients presenting without persistent ST-segment elevation: The task force for the management of acute coronary syndromes (ACS) in patients presenting without persistent STsegment elevation of the european society of cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2011;32:2999-3054.
- Wilson PW, D'Agostino RB, Levy D, Belanger AM, Silbershatz H, Kannel WB. Prediction of coronary heart disease using risk factor categories. Circulation. 1998;97:1837-47.
- 3. Virmani R, Kolodgie FD, Burke AP, Farb A, Schwartz SM. Lessons from sudden coronary death: A comprehensive morphological classification scheme for atherosclerotic lesions. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2000;20:1262-75.
- 4. Lansky AJ, Stone GW. Periprocedural myocardial infarction: Prevalence, prognosis, and prevention. Circ Cardiovasc Interv. 2010;3:602-10.
- 5. Moreno PR, Murcia AM, Palacios IF, et al. Coronary composition and macrophage infiltration in atherectomy specimens from patients with diabetes mellitus. Circulation. 2000;102:2180-4.
- 6. Kirtane AJ, Ellis SG, Dawkins KD, et al. Paclitaxel-eluting coronary stents in patients with diabetes mellitus: Pooled analysis from 5 randomized trials. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:708-15.
- Harskamp RE, Lopes RD, Baisden CE, de Winter RJ, Alexander JH. Saphenous vein graft failure after coronary artery bypass surgery: Pathophysiology, management, and future directions. Ann Surg. 2013;257:824-33.
- 8. Cho KR, Kim JS, Choi JS, Kim KB. Serial angiographic follow-up of grafts one year and five years after coronary artery bypass surgery. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2006;29:511-6.
- 9. Brilakis ES, Saeed B, Banerjee S. Drug-eluting stents in saphenous vein graft interventions: A systematic review. EuroIntervention. 2010;5:722-30.
- Douglas J, Nguyen T, Cheem T, Approach to the patient with prior bypass surgery. In: Nguyen T, Hu D, Saito S, Grines C, Palacios I, editors. Advanced Interventional Cardiology. Blackwell Publishing Inc, Futura Division: New York, 2003.
- 11. Task Force Members, Montalescot G, Sechtem U, et al. 2013 ESC guidelines on the management of stable coronary artery disease: The task force on the management of stable coronary artery disease of the european society of cardiology. Eur Heart J. 2013;34:2949-3003.
- 12. Gruntzig A. Transluminal dilatation of coronary-artery stenosis. Lancet. 1978;1:263.
- 13. Rapaport E. Percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty. Circulation. 1979;60:969-71.
- 14. Suryapranata H, Hoorntje JC, De Boer MJ, Zijlstra F. Coronary angioplasty with monorail technique: Experience in more than 2000 cases. Cor Vasa. 1993;35:188-90.
- 15. Holmes DR,Jr, Vlietstra RE, Smith HC, et al. Restenosis after percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty (PTCA): A report from the PTCA registry of the national heart, lung, and blood institute. Am J Cardiol. 1984;53:77C-81C.
- Serruys PW, Strauss BH, Beatt KJ, et al. Angiographic follow-up after placement of a self-expanding coronary-artery stent. N Engl J Med. 1991;324:13-7.
- 17. Sigwart U, Puel J, Mirkovitch V, Joffre F, Kappenberger L. Intravascular stents to prevent occlusion and restenosis after transluminal angioplasty. N Engl J Med. 1987;316:701-6.
- 18. Serruys PW, Kutryk MJ, Ong AT. Coronary-artery stents. N Engl J Med. 2006;354:483-95.
- 19. von Birgelen C, Gil R, Ruygrok P, et al. Optimized expansion of the wallstent compared with the palmaz-schatz stent: On-line observations with two- and three-dimensional intracoronary ultrasound after angiographic guidance. Am Heart J. 1996;131:1067-75.
- 20. Arjomand H, Turi ZG, McCormick D, Goldberg S. Percutaneous coronary intervention: Historical perspectives, current status, and future directions. Am Heart J. 2003;146:787-96.

- 21. Joner M, Nakazawa G, Finn AV, et al. Endothelial cell recovery between comparator polymer-based drug-eluting stents. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;52:333-42.
- 22. Morice MC, Serruys PW, Sousa JE, et al. A randomized comparison of a sirolimus-eluting stent with a standard stent for coronary revascularization. N Engl J Med. 2002;346:1773-80.
- 23. Grube E, Silber S, Hauptmann KE, et al. TAXUS I: Six- and twelve-month results from a randomized, double-blind trial on a slow-release paclitaxel-eluting stent for de novo coronary lesions. Circulation. 2003;107:38-42.
- 24. Jeremias A, Kirtane A. Balancing efficacy and safety of drug-eluting stents in patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention. Ann Intern Med. 2008;148:234-8.
- 25. McFadden EP, Stabile E, Regar E, et al. Late thrombosis in drug-eluting coronary stents after discontinuation of antiplatelet therapy. Lancet. 2004;364:1519-21.
- 26. Camenzind E, Steg PG, Wijns W. Stent thrombosis late after implantation of first-generation drugeluting stents: A cause for concern. Circulation. 2007;115:1440,55; discussion 1455.
- 27. van Werkum JW, Heestermans AA, Zomer AC, et al. Predictors of coronary stent thrombosis: The dutch stent thrombosis registry. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;53:1399-409.
- 28. Hwang CW, Levin AD, Jonas M, Li PH, Edelman ER. Thrombosis modulates arterial drug distribution for drug-eluting stents. Circulation. 2005;111:1619-26.
- 29. Kimura T, Morimoto T, Nakagawa Y, et al. Very late stent thrombosis and late target lesion revascularization after sirolimus-eluting stent implantation: Five-year outcome of the j-cypher registry. Circulation. 2012;125:584-91.
- 30. Uren NG, Schwarzacher SP, Metz JA, et al. Predictors and outcomes of stent thrombosis: An intravascular ultrasound registry. Eur Heart J. 2002;23:124-32.
- 31. Basalus MW, van Houwelingen KG, Ankone MJ, Feijen J, von Birgelen C. Micro-computed tomographic assessment following extremely oversized partial postdilatation of drug-eluting stents. EuroIntervention. 2010;6:141-8.
- 32. Basalus MW, Ankone MJ, van Houwelingen GK, de Man FH, von Birgelen C. Coating irregularities of durable polymer-based drug-eluting stents as assessed by scanning electron microscopy. EuroIntervention. 2009;5:157-65.
- 33. Stone GW, Rizvi A, Newman W, et al. Everolimus-eluting versus paclitaxel-eluting stents in coronary artery disease. N Engl J Med. 2010;362:1663-74.
- Yeung AC, Leon MB, Jain A, et al. Clinical evaluation of the resolute zotarolimus-eluting coronary stent system in the treatment of de novo lesions in native coronary arteries: The RESOLUTE US clinical trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;57:1778-83.
- Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Muurman E, et al. Incidence of periprocedural myocardial infarction following stent implantation: Comparison between first- and second-generation drug-eluting stents. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2012;80:524-30.
- 36. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting xience V stents in real-world patients: The TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;59:1350-61.
- 37. Park KW, Kang SH, Kang HJ, et al. A randomized comparison of platinum chromium-based everolimus-eluting stents versus cobalt chromium-based zotarolimus-eluting stents in all-comers receiving percutaneous coronary intervention: HOST-ASSURE (harmonizing optimal strategy for treatment of coronary artery stenosis-safety & effectiveness of drug-eluting stents & anti-platelet regimen), a randomized, controlled, noninferiority trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;63:2805-16.
- Raungaard, B. The SORT OUT VI trial: A prospective, randomized, "all-comers" trial of biodegradable polymer-coated biolimus-eluting stents vs. biocompatible polymer-coated zotarolimus-eluting stents. Presented at the 25th Annual Transcatheter Cardiovascular Therapeutics (TCT) Scientific Symposium. October 29, 2013. San Francisco, CA.

- 39. Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Sen H, et al. DUrable polymer-based sTent CHallenge of promus ElemEnt versus ReSolute integrity (DUTCH PEERS): Rationale and study design of a randomized multicenter trial in a dutch all-comers population. Am Heart J. 2012;163:557-62.
- 40. Basalus MW, Joner M, von Birgelen C, Byrne RA. Polymer coatings on drug-eluting stents: Samson's hair and achilles' heel? EuroIntervention. 2013;9:302-5.
- 41. Joner M, Finn AV, Farb A, et al. Pathology of drug-eluting stents in humans: Delayed healing and late thrombotic risk. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;48:193-202.
- 42. Waksman R, Maluenda G. Polymer drug-eluting stents: Is the future biodegradable? Lancet. 2011;378:1900-2.
- 43. Serruys PW, Farooq V, Kalesan B, et al. Improved safety and reduction in stent thrombosis associated with biodegradable polymer-based biolimus-eluting stents versus durable polymer-based sirolimus-eluting stents in patients with coronary artery disease: Final 5-year report of the LEADERS (limus eluted from A durable versus ERodable stent coating) randomized, noninferiority trial. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2013;6:777-89.
- 44. Pache J, Kastrati A, Mehilli J, et al. Intracoronary stenting and angiographic results: Strut thickness effect on restenosis outcome (ISAR-STEREO-2) trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2003;41:1283-8.
- 45. Briguori C, Sarais C, Pagnotta P, et al. In-stent restenosis in small coronary arteries: Impact of strut thickness. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2002;40:403-9.
- 46. Meredith IT, Verheye S, Weissman NJ, et al. Six-month IVUS and two-year clinical outcomes in the EVOLVE FHU trial: A randomised evaluation of a novel bioabsorbable polymer-coated, everolimus-eluting stent. EuroIntervention. 2013;9:308-15.
- 47. Hamon M, Niculescu R, Deleanu D, Dorobantu M, Weissman NJ, Waksman R. Clinical and angiographic experience with a third-generation drug-eluting orsiro stent in the treatment of single de novo coronary artery lesions (BIOFLOW-I): A prospective, first-in-man study. EuroIntervention. 2013;8:1006-11.
- 48. Sabik JF,3rd, Blackstone EH, Gillinov AM, Smedira NG, Lytle BW. Occurrence and risk factors for reintervention after coronary artery bypass grafting. Circulation. 2006;114:1454-60.
- Sergeant P, Blackstone E, Meyns B, Stockman B, Jashari R. First cardiological or cardiosurgical reintervention for ischemic heart disease after primary coronary artery bypass grafting. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 1998;14:480-7.
- 50. Campeau L, Enjalbert M, Lesperance J, Vaislic C, Grondin CM, Bourassa MG. Atherosclerosis and late closure of aortocoronary saphenous vein grafts: Sequential angiographic studies at 2 weeks, 1 year, 5 to 7 years, and 10 to 12 years after surgery. Circulation. 1983;68:II1-7.
- 51. FitzGibbon GM, Leach AJ, Kafka HP, Keon WJ. Coronary bypass graft fate: Long-term angiographic study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1991;17:1075-80.
- 52. Hozumi T, Yoshikawa J, Yoshida K, et al. Use of intravascular ultrasound for in vivo assessment of changes in intimal thickness of angiographically normal saphenous vein grafts one year after aortocoronary bypass surgery. Heart. 1996;76:317-20.
- 53. Escaned J, Gonzalo N. Secondary revascularization, Part III Chapter 21, 2014. In: E. Eeckhout, P.W. Serruys, W. Wijns, A. Vahanian, M. van Sambeek, R. de Palma (Eds.). Percutaneous Interventional Cardiovascular Medicine, the PCI-EAPCI Textbook.
- Hwang MH, Meadows WR, Palac RT, et al. Progression of native coronary artery disease at 10 years: Insights from a randomized study of medical versus surgical therapy for angina. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1990;16:1066-70.
- Kroncke GM, Kosolcharoen P, Clayman JA, Peduzzi PN, Detre K, Takaro T. Five-year changes in coronary arteries of medical and surgical patients of the veterans administration randomized study of bypass surgery. Circulation. 1988;78:I144-50.
- 56. Moses JW, Leon MB, Popma JJ, et al. Sirolimus-eluting stents versus standard stents in patients with stenosis in a native coronary artery. N Engl J Med. 2003;349:1315-23.

- 57. Stone GW, Ellis SG, Cox DA, et al. A polymer-based, paclitaxel-eluting stent in patients with coronary artery disease. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:221-31.
- 58. Bauer T, Nienaber CA, Akin I, et al. Comparison between on-label versus off-label use of drugeluting coronary stents in clinical practice: Results from the german DES.DE-registry. Clin Res Cardiol. 2011;100:701-9.
- 59. Beohar N, Davidson CJ, Kip KE, et al. Outcomes and complications associated with off-label and untested use of drug-eluting stents. JAMA. 2007;297:1992-2000.
- 60. Qasim A, Cosgrave J, Latib A, Colombo A. Long-term follow-up of drug-eluting stents when inserted for on- and off-label indications. Am J Cardiol. 2007;100:1619-24.
- 61. Grines CL. Off-label use of drug-eluting stents putting it in perspective. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:615-7.
- 62. Latib A, Ferri L, Ielasi A, et al. Clinical outcomes after unrestricted implantation of everolimuseluting stents. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2009;2:1219-26.
- 63. Win HK, Caldera AE, Maresh K, et al. Clinical outcomes and stent thrombosis following off-label use of drug-eluting stents. JAMA. 2007;297:2001-9.
- 64. Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, et al. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:136-46.
- 65. Galasso G, Piccolo R, Cassese S, et al. Unrestricted use of endeavor resolute zotarolimus-eluting stent in daily clinical practice: A prospective registry. J Invasive Cardiol. 2012;24:251-5.
- 66. Romagnoli E, Godino C, Ielasi A, et al. Resolute italian study in all comers: Immediate and one-year outcomes. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2012;79:567-74.

Safety and efficacy of second generation DES in complex patients

Chapter 2

Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomized TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drug-eluting stents

Hanim Sen¹, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Mounir W.Z. Basalus¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, Hans W. Louwerenburg¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, MD, Gerard C.M. Linssen², Rogier Nijhuis², Mark B. Nienhuis³, Patrick M.J. Verhorst¹, Job van der Palen^{4,5}, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,6}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 3. Department of Cardiology, Streekziekenhuis Koningin Beatrix, Winterswijk
- 4. Department of Epidemiology, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 5. Department of Research Methodology, Measurement and Data Analysis, University of Twente, Enschede
- 6. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede

H. Sen and K.Tandjung contributed equally to this work.

Reprinted with permission from EuroIntervention. 2012 Oct;8(6):664-71. © Europa Digital & Publishing

ABSTRACT

Aims The TWENTE trial recently enrolled more than 80% of all eligible patients, who were randomized to zotarolimus-eluting Resolute or everolimus-eluting Xience V stents. In the present study, we investigated whether eligible, non-enrolled patients differed from the randomized TWENTE trial population in baseline characteristics and one-year outcome.

Methods and Results Characteristics of 1709 eligible patients were analyzed. Independent external adjudication of clinical events was likewise performed for non-enrolled (n=318) and randomized patients (n=1391). Non-enrolled and randomized patients did not differ in gender distribution, diabetes mellitus, and clinical presentation, but differed significantly in age and cardiovascular history. Nevertheless, clinical outcome after one year did not differ in the primary composite endpoint target-vessel failure (TVF; 9.8% vs. 8.1%; p=0.34), and its components cardiac death (1.6% vs. 1.2%; p=0.61), target vessel-related myocardial infarction (4.7% vs. 4.6%; p=0.92), and target-vessel revascularization (3.8% vs. 3.0%; p=0.48). Previous bypass surgery predicted TVF in non-enrolled patients (p=0.001); removal of these patients resulted in identical TVF rates for non-enrolled and randomized patients (7.3% vs. 7.3%; p=0.99).

Conclusion Despite some differences in baseline characteristics, non-enrolled and randomized patients did not differ in one-year outcome, which was favorable for both populations and may be related to the drug-eluting stents used.

INTRODUCTION

Drug-eluting stents (DES) have been rapidly adapted for routine percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI), as they reduced the need for reinterventions.^{1,2} As first-generation DES did not improve mortality,³⁻⁶ novel stents with different coatings were developed, aimed at improved clinical outcome.^{7,8} Two of these so-called second-generation DES are the zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent (Medtronic CardioVascular) and the everolimus-eluting Xience V stent (Abbott Vascular Devices). Both DES have thin-strut, open-cell, cobalt-chromium-based stent platforms and thin, durable polymer-based coatings,^{9,10} and they have shown favorable clinical results that have led to widespread use in clinical practice.¹¹⁻¹⁶ For these stents, non-inferiority with regard to safety and efficacy was recently demonstrated by TWENTE, a randomized, controlled study in a patient population with advanced coronary disease and complex lesions,¹⁷ which confirmed with relatively low event rates the results of the RESOLUTE All Comers trial.¹⁸ In addition, TWENTE is one of the relatively few randomized comparative DES trials that have been performed in a study population with very limited exclusion criteria to reflect routine clinical practice.¹⁸⁻²¹ The enrollment in the randomized TWENTE trial was high, comprising more than 80% of

Ine enrollment in the randomized TWENTE trial was high, comprising more than 80% of all eligible patients.¹⁷ However, it is unknown whether the non-enrolled patients, who were all likewise treated with Resolute and Xience V stents, differ from the randomized TWENTE trial population in terms of baseline characteristics or – perhaps even more relevant – in clinical outcome. To answer this question, we prospectively recorded comprehensive data sets on clinical, procedural, and angiographic characteristics of all eligible but non-enrolled patients in the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE study*. To assure high-quality clinical outcome data and to facilitate meaningful comparisons with findings of the randomized TWENTE trial, an external clinical research organization performed the independent adjudication of all clinical events together in both the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE study* and randomized TWENTE trial.

METHODS

STUDY DESIGN AND PATIENT POPULATIONS. Details of the randomized TWENTE trial, which was performed from June 18, 2008 to August 26, 2010 at Thoraxcentrum Twente in Enschede, The Netherlands, have previously been reported.¹⁷ TWENTE is a randomized, controlled, patient-blinded DES trial, comparing Resolute and Xience V stents after 1:1 randomization (ClinicalTrials.gov NCT01066650). Patients were eligible for enrollment and randomization if they were aged 18 years or older, were capable of providing informed consent, and underwent a PCI with DES implantation for the treatment of chronic stable coronary artery disease or non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndromes (Non-STE-ACS). To include a broad study population, the study protocol defined no limit for lesion length, reference vessel size, and number

of target lesions or vessels. The only exclusion criteria were: ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) or STEMI-equivalent requiring primary or rescue PCI during the past 48 hours; planned staged revascularization; renal failure requiring hemodialysis; serious conditions that could limit the patient's ability to participate in study procedures, in particular life expectancy <1 year; participation in investigational drug or device study; if the choice of stent type was dictated by logistic reasons (e.g. a stent with required dimensions only available as one type).¹⁷

During the course of the randomized TWENTE trial, patients who were not enrolled were also treated with one of both, Resolute or Xience V stents, and their clinical course was prospectively registered as part of the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE study*. Operators were asked to report reasons for non-enrollment in PCI reports but incomplete documentation of this detail was not infrequent. We therefore used PCI reports, all clinical records, and interviews with the operators and other medical staff involved to obtain the most reliable estimate of the reasons for non-enrollment. The *Non-Enrolled TWENTE study* and the previously reported randomized TWENTE trial complied with the Declaration of Helsinki for investigation in human beings, and were performed after approval and supervision of our institutional ethics committee.

INTERVENTION, MEDICATION, ELECTROCARDIOGRAPHY, AND LABORATORY

TESTING. PCI procedures were performed according to standard techniques as previously described.¹⁷ In brief, lesion predilatation, direct stenting, and/or stent postdilatation were permitted at the operators' discretion; liberal use of stent postdilatation was encouraged. Pharmacological therapy before, during, and after PCI as well as systematic laboratory and electrocardiographic testing were performed as previously described.¹⁷

DEFINITIONS OF CLINICAL ENDPOINTS. Definitions of clinical endpoints have been fully described in the main report on the randomized TWENTE trial.¹⁷ The same endpoint definitions were used in the present study. In general, the definitions of the Academic Research Consortium (ARC) were applied.^{22,23} In brief, the primary endpoint Target-Vessel Failure (TVF) was defined as (in hierarchical order) cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, or clinically driven target-vessel revascularization (TVR) by re-PCI or surgery. Cardiac death was defined as any death due to proximate cardiac cause, un-witnessed death and death of unknown cause, and all procedure-related deaths, including those related to concomitant treatment. Classification and location of myocardial infarction was performed based on laboratory testing, electrocardiographic parameters, angiographic information, and clinical data.¹⁷ Laboratory parameters for definition of myocardial infarction was any creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with elevated values of a confirmatory cardiac biomarker.²³ TVR was defined as any repeat coronary revascularization of the target vessel. Target-vessel (or target-lesion) revascularization was considered clinically indicated if the angiographic percent diameter stenosis of the then treated lesion was \geq 50% in the presence of ischemic signs or symptoms, or if the diameter stenosis was \geq 70% irrespective of ischemic signs or symptoms.²²

Secondary clinical endpoints are: death from any cause; Q-wave and non Q-wave myocardial infarction; any myocardial infarction; TVR by PCI, surgery, or either or both; clinically-indicated target-lesion revascularization; any target-lesion revascularization (stented segment including 5mm proximal and distal border-zones); stent thrombosis, defined according to ARC.²² Composite parameters are (where applicable in a hierarchical order): *Target-Lesion Failure*, defined as a composite of cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, and clinically-indicated target-lesion revascularization; and m*ajor adverse cardiac events*, a composite of all-cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary artery bypass surgery or clinically-indicated target-lesion revascularization.

DATA ACQUISITION AND FOLLOW-UP. In-hospital adverse events were recorded prior to discharge. As part of our center's standard follow-up procedure, 12-month follow-up data of all patients were obtained at visits at outpatient clinics or, if not feasible, by telephone follow-up and/or a medical questionnaire. For any event trigger, members of the study team gathered all clinical information available from referring cardiologist, general practitioner, and/or hospital involved.

INDEPENDENT CLINICAL EVENT ADJUDICATION. Processing of clinical data and adjudication of adverse clinical events of the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* population were performed independently in the same way as for the randomized TWENTE trial (use of anonymous patient data and blinding for stent type) by Cardialysis in Rotterdam, The Netherlands. In brief, the clinical event committee adjudicated any death, potential myocardial infarction, stent thrombosis, and revascularization.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS. Data analysis was performed with the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS; version 17, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). Data were reported as frequencies and percentages for dichotomous and categorical variables and as mean \pm standard deviation for continue variables. The chi-square test and the Fisher's exact test were used as appropriate. The student's t-test was used to test normally distributed parameters. The Kaplan–Meier method was used to calculate the time to clinical endpoints and the Log-rank test was used to compare between-group differences. As non-enrolled patient populations are likely to contain more highrisk patients with a higher event rate,²⁴ multiple logistic regression analysis was applied to the data of the non-enrolled patient population in order to identify predictors of TVF. In a subsequent analysis, we excluded patients with these variables to correct for potential confounders. Unless otherwise specified, a two-sided P value <0.05 was considered to indicate statistical significance.

RESULTS

During the inclusion period of the randomized TWENTE trial, 2239 patients were treated with DES at Thoraxcentrum Twente, The Netherlands. A total of 1709 of these patients were eligible for study enrollment and randomization. Finally, 1391 of these 1709 patients (81.4%) with 2116 lesions were enrolled in the randomized TWENTE trial. In other words, only 318 eligible patients (18.6%, with 466 lesions) were not enrolled in the randomized trial but were assessed in the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* study (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Flow chart of patients treated with DES during the course of the randomized TWENTE trial. Patients of the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* study and the randomized TWENTE trial were compared. * Data of the randomized TWENTE trial have previously been reported.¹⁷

REASONS FOR NON-ENROLLMENT. Reasons for non-enrollment and estimates of their incidence within the non-enrolled population were: (1) refusal of the patient to participate in the randomized trial (~10%); (2) uncertainty of the operator whether the information transfer was successful (e.g. because of language barrier, deafness, or the entire clinical condition) (~25%); (3) logistic reasons (e.g. an ACS patient is not informed prior to the catheterization, while another patient is announced for primary PCI) (~15%); and (4) omission of informing the patient about the trial prior to an elective procedure (~30%). This means that a substantial proportion of the eligible patients (~20%; i.e. ~3.7% of all eligible patients) were not enrolled without evident reason.

PATIENTS, TARGET LESIONS, AND PCI PROCEDURES. Table 1 compares demographics and the procedural characteristics of both the Non-Enrolled TWENTE study population versus the randomized TWENTE trial population. Both study populations did not differ in the proportion of genders, diabetes mellitus, and clinical presentation (acute coronary syndromes in 52.5% vs. 51.5%, respectively; p=0.48). Non-enrolled patients were somewhat older (66.0±10.9 vs. 64.2 ± 10.8 years; p=0.01). There was a trend towards less multivessel treatment in the nonenrolled patients (19.2% vs. 24.2%; p=0.06), matching with a more severely impaired left ventricular (6.5% vs. 3.0%; p=0.015) and renal function (6.6% vs. 2.7%; p=0.001) in this group. In addition, non-enrolled patients had more often a history of previous MI (43.1% vs. 32.4%; p<0.001), previous PCI (28.9% vs. 20.7%; p=0.001), and previous CABG (17.0% vs. 10.6%; p=0.002; Table 1). A total of 466 and 2116 lesions were treated in the Non-Enrolled TWENTE study and the randomized TWENTE trial, respectively (Table 2). Target lesions of nonenrolled patients showed more often complex B2 or C lesion types (76.1% vs. 70.1%; p=0.047). In parallel with the higher incidence of a history of PCI and/or CABG in the Non-Enrolled TWENTE population, more target lesions were restenoses and bypass graft lesions (p < 0.001 for both; Table 2).

	Non-enrolled patients (N=318)	Randomized patients (N=1.391)	p Value
Age (yrs)	66.0 (10.9)	64.2 (10.8)	0.01
Men	224 (70.4)	1009 (72.5)	0.45
Diabetes mellitus (any)	72 (22.6)	301 (21.6)	0.66
Chronic renal failure *	21 (6.6)	38 (2.7)	0.001
Arterial hypertension	185 (58.2)	773 (55.6)	0.40
Hypercholesterolaemia	193 (60.7)	803/1357 (59.2)	0.06
Current smoker	70 (22.0)	340 (24.4)	0.36
Family history of CAD	102/193 (52.8)	740 (53.2)	0.93
Myocardinfarction (any)	137 (43.1)	450 (32.4)	< 0.001
Previous PCI	92 (28.9)	288 (20.7)	0.001
Previous CABG	54 (17.0)	148 (10.6)	0.002
Clinical characteristic			0.48
Stable angina pectoris	151 (47.5)	674 (48.5)	
Acute coronary syndrome	167 (52.5)	717 (51.5)	
Unstable angina	84 (26.4)	325 (23.4)	
Non-ST-elevation MI	83 (26.1)	392 (28.2)	
Left ventricular ejection fraction < 30% [†]	13/199 (6.5)	32/1051 (3.0)	0.015
Multivessel treatment	61 (19.2)	336 (24.2)	0.06
Total no lesions treated per patient			0.28
One lesion treated	203(63.8)	857(61.6)	
Two lesions treated	92(28.9)	393(28.3)	
Three of more lesions treated	23(7.2)	141(10.1)	
At least one CTO	28(8.8)	95(6.8)	0.22
At least one bifurcation	83(26.1)	362(26.0)	0.98
At least one in-stent restenosis	43(13.5)	69(5.0)	< 0.001
Postdilatation	278(87.4)	1222(87.9)	0.83

Table 1. Characteristics of patients and procedures.

Data are number (%) or mean (SD). CAD=coronary artery disease. PCI=percutaneous coronary intervention. CABG=coronary artery bypass grafting. MI=myocardial infarction. CTO=chronic total occlusion.

* Chronic renal failure was defined by serum creatinine level \geq 130 $\mu mol/L.$

† Left ventricular ejection fraction was assessed with ultrasound, MRI or LV angiography.

	Non-enrolled (N=466 lesions)	Randomized (N=2116 lesions)	p Value
Target lesion coronary artery			
Left main	17 (3.6)	54 (2.6)	0.19
Left anterior descendens	179 (38.4)	878 (41.5)	0.22
Left circumflex	107 (23.0)	483 (22.8)	0.95
Right coronary artery	135 (29.0)	653 (30.9)	0.42
Bypass graft	28 (6.0)	48 (2.3)	< 0.001
ACC-AHA lesion class			0.047
А	24 (5.2)	154 (7.3)	
B1	87 (18.7)	478 (22.6)	
B2	153 (32.8)	678 (32.0)	
С	202 (43.3)	806 (38.1)	
De novo lesions	409 (87.8)	1999 (94.5)	< 0.001
Chronic total occlusion	30 (6.4)	100 (4.7)	0.13
In stent restenosis	37 (7.9)	75 (3.5)	< 0.001
Bifurcated lesion	101 (21.7)	518 (24.5)	0.20

Table 2. Lesion characteristics.

Data are number (%). ACC=American College of Cardiology. AHA=American Heart Association. De-novo lesions include chronic total occlusion, but not grafts and in-stent restenosis.

CLINICAL OUTCOME. Clinical follow-up data were available for 316 patients of the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE study* (99.4% follow-up data) and 1387 randomized TWENTE patients (100% follow-up data available; four patients withdrew consent). Table 3 and Figure 2 show various clinical outcome parameters at 1-year follow-up. Between both populations, there was no significant difference in the primary outcome parameter TVF (9.8% vs. 8.1%; p=0.34, OR 1.23 [95% CI 0.81 to 1.8]). There was also no significant difference in the components of the primary endpoint (cardiac death (1.6% vs. 1.2%; p=0.61); target vessel-related MI (4.7% vs. 4.6%; p=0.92; and clinically driven TVR (3.8% vs. 3.0%; p=0.48)), and any other clinical endpoint, such as death from any cause (2.2% vs. 2.1%; p=0.89) and major adverse cardiac events (9.5% vs. 9.5%; p=0.99; Table 3).

STENT THROMBOSIS. Within the non-enrolled patient population, there was no definite stent thrombosis (Table 3). Definite or probable stent thrombosis occurred in one patient of the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* population (one probable stent thrombosis) and in 14 patients of the randomized TWENTE trial population (0.3% vs. 1.0%; p=0.23).



Figure 2. Kaplan-Meier for the primary endpoint and the individual components of the primary endpoint. Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence curves at one year for the primary endpoint target-vessel failure, a composite of cardiac death, target-vessel related myocardial infarction, or target-vessel revascularization (A); cardiac death (B); myocardial infarction (C); and target-vessel revascularization (D) for both patients of the Non-Enrolled TWENTE tudy and the randomized TWENTE trial.

	Non-enrolled patients (N=316)	Randomized patients (N=1387)	p Value
Target vessel failure	31 (9.8)	113 (8.1)	0.34
Death			
Any cause	7 (2.2)	29 (2.1)	0.89
Cardiac cause	5 (1.6)	17 (1.2)	0.61
Target vessel related MI			
Any	15 (4.7)	64 (4.6)	0.92
Q-wave	0	11 (0.8)	0.11
Non-Q-wave	15 (4.7)	53 (3.8)	0.45
Periprocedural MI	13 (4.1)	57 (4.1)	0.99
Clinically indicated TVR			
Any	12 (3.8)	42 (3.0)	0.48
Percutaneous	12 (3.8)	33 (2.4)	0.16
Surgical	0	9 (0.6)	0.15
Target lesion failure	28 (8.9)	102 (7.4)	0.36
Clinically indicated TLR			
Any	9 (2.8)	29 (2.1)	0.41
Percutaneous	9 (2.8)	22 (1.6)	0.13
Surgical	0	7 (0.5)	0.21
Death from cardiac causes or target-vessel MI	20 (6.3)	67 (4.8)	0.28
Major adverse cardiac events	30 (9.5)	132 (9.5)	0.99
Definite ST (0-360 days)			
all patients	0	4 (0.6)	0.34
Probable ST (0-360 days)			
all patients	1 (0.3)	10 (0.7)	0.42
ST (0-360 days)			
Possible	3 (0.9)	6 (0.4)	0.25
Definite or probable	1 (0.3)	14 (1.0)	0.23
Definite, probable or possible	4 (1.3)	20 (1.4)	0.81

Table 3. Clinical outcome after one year.

Data are number of patients (%). MI=myocardial infarction. TVR=target vessel revascularization. TLR=target lesion revascularization. ST=stent thrombosis. Major adverse cardiac events is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary-artery bypass surgery or clinically indicated target lesion revascularization.

PREDICTORS OF TARGET-VESSEL FAILURE. The only parameter that significantly predicted TVF in the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* population was a history of CABG (OR 3.7, 95% CI 1.67–8.15; p=0.001). After removal of patients with a history of CABG from the analyses (54/316 non-enrolled (17%) and 148/1386 randomized patients (10.6%)), differences in baseline characteristics were virtually unchanged: the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* population still comprised older patients (65.3±11.1 vs. 63.7±10.9 years; p=0.03) and more patients with severely impaired
left ventricular function (6.2% vs. 2.6%; p=0.02), impaired renal function (5.3% vs. 2.6%; p=0.02), history of previous MI (42.8% vs. 31.5%; p<0.001), and history of previous PCI (24.6% vs. 18.8%; p=0.03). However, removal of patients with a history of CABG resulted in identical TVF rates for *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* patients and the randomized TWENTE population (7.3% (19/262) vs. 7.3% (90/1239); p=0.99). Moreover, the slight numerical differences in other clinical endpoints continued to be statistically non-significant (major adverse cardiac events 8.0% (21/262) vs. 8.6% (106/1239); p=0.78).

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we addressed the question of whether patients, who were not enrolled in the randomized TWENTE trial ¹⁷ but were all likewise treated with Resolute or Xience V stents, differed from the enrolled and randomized patients in baseline characteristics, procedural details, or clinical outcome. During the course of the randomized TWENTE trial, only 19 percent of the eligible patients were *not enrolled* in the randomized trial.¹⁷ To assure high-quality clinical outcome data and to facilitate meaningful comparisons, an independent external clinical research organization performed the clinical event adjudication for both Non-Enrolled TWENTE population and randomized TWENTE population (together in the same adjudication session). The randomized TWENTE population comprised many complex patients and advanced coronary lesions,¹⁷ and in the Non-Enrolled TWENTE population many patients showed similar baseline characteristics and cardiovascular risk factors. Nevertheless, Non-Enrolled TWENTE patients were on average slightly older and showed more frequently a history of previous myocardial infarction and/or coronary revascularizations. As a consequence, we also identified mild but statistically significant differences in the rates of heart failure, renal failure, and lesion complexity in favor of the randomized TWENTE trial population, which comprised less bypass graft lesions and restenoses.

Despite the slight aforementioned baseline differences, *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* population and randomized TWENTE trial patients showed no significant difference in clinical outcome parameters such as TVF (9.8% vs. 8.1%; p=0.34), all-cause mortality (2.2% vs. 2.1%; p=0.89), or major adverse cardiac events (9.5% vs. 9.5%; p=0.99). Our data suggest that if all 1709 consecutive eligible patients had entered the randomized trial, the overall TVF rate could have been as low as 8.5%. In fact, this study underlines the high clinical performance of the secondgeneration DES that were used. This performance appears to be greatly independent of the clinical profile of the patients. **COMPARISON WITH PREVIOUS STUDIES.** Compared to RESOLUTE All Comers trial¹⁸ and COMPARE trial,²⁰ two randomized studies with second-generation DES in 'real-world' patient populations, the randomized TWENTE patients showed similar or slightly higher rates of previous MI (32.4% vs. 16.5-29.7%), previous PCI (20.7% vs. 13.5-32%), previous CABG (10.6% vs. 6.5-9.8%), heart failure (3.0% vs. 2.5%), in-stent restenosis lesions (5.0% vs. 2.5-8.1%), bypass graft lesions (2.3% vs. 2.0-2.5%), and their age was similar (mean age 64.2 vs. 63.3-64.3 years). Accordingly, it is fair to state that the randomized TWENTE trial¹⁷ is a study in a 'real-world' patient population (with the exception of acute STEMI), providing data that is highly relevant for routine clinical practice.

Analyses of randomized intervention studies that compared PCI and CABG have demonstrated that patient characteristics and the clinical outcome of these studies differed significantly from routine clinical practice.²⁴ Selection bias is more likely to be undetectable in studies with low enrollment rates, but in the randomized TWENTE trial the enrollment rate was particularly high. In many *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* patients there was at least one reason for non-enrollment. Nevertheless, in approximately 3.7% of all eligible patients the main reason for non-enrollment could not be identified. This leaves room for potential selection bias, and in fact, the differences in baseline characteristics between *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* study population and randomized TWENTE trial patients suggest that there could have been some selection bias. Examples of patients whom operators may deliberately not enroll in a randomized trial are patients with target vessels that supply previously (partly) infarcted myocardium because persistent electrocardiographic changes may render the diagnosis of a subsequent myocardial infarction difficult and sometimes impossible. The same may apply to certain patients with previous CABG and end-stage coronary artery disease, who likewise often have a higher cardiovascular risk profile and an advanced age.

But what is known about eligible patients who were not enrolled in other randomized, comparative DES trials with 'real-world' patient populations? In fact, such information is sparse. However, de Boer et al. recently reported for their high-volume PCI center baseline characteristics and 1-year all-cause mortality of patients who participated in two randomized multicenter trials in all comers and compared it to non-participating PCI patients (579 patients enrolled vs. 663 non-participants).²⁵ In that study, baseline characteristics differed significantly between trial participants and non-participants, who were older and had a higher incidence of heart failure and unstable clinical syndromes than trial participants).²⁵ In addition, all-cause mortality at 1-year follow-up was significantly higher in non-participants (6.9% vs. 3.1%; p=0.002).

Of note, these all-comers trials included patients with acute STEMI,^{18,19,25} which – on average – have a higher mortality risk. On the contrary, the randomized TWENTE trial did not enroll patients with acute STEMI,¹⁷ who consequently were also not assessed in the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* study. In addition, de Boer et al. addressed all non-participating PCI patients, including those who had clear contraindications for participation in one of the two randomized

trials (e.g. patients in shock with very high mortality risk), ²⁵ while our own study examined only eligible patients who all fulfilled the inclusion criteria of the randomized TWENTE trial.¹⁷ This may explain differences in all- cause mortality between non-participants of the study of de Boer et al. and the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* population. A comparison of clinical outcome parameters other than mortality was not possible, as no such data were available for non-enrolled patients of other randomized comparative DES trials.

PREVIOUS BYPASS SURGERY AS PREDICTOR OF OUTCOME. In the *Non-Enrolled TWENTE* population, a history of CABG turned out to be the only predictor of TVF. In fact, the rate of TVF became identical for both patient populations after removing patients with a history of CABG from both patient populations (7.3% vs. 7.3%; p=0.99). Implication of this finding may be that particular attention should be paid to the distribution of patients with a history of CABG between the study arms of comparative DES trials. Notably, in the randomized TWENTE trial ¹⁷ the proportion of patients with a history of CABG was similar or even higher than in some recent trials with second-generation DES in all-comer populations.^{18,20}

Study limitations. This trial was performed in a high-volume tertiary center for PCI by five experienced operators with relatively uniform procedural strategies and liberal use of stent postdilatation.¹⁷ Therefore, generalization of the results may be limited in other settings.

Conclusion. Despite some differences in baseline characteristics, non-enrolled and randomized patients did not differ in 1-year clinical outcome, which was favorable for both populations and may be related to the second-generation drug-eluting stents used.

Potential Conflict of Interest. Dr. von Birgelen is consultant to and has received lecture fees or travel expenses from Abbott Vascular, Medtronic, and Boston Scientific; he received a lecture fee from MSD. All other authors declare that they have no potential conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- 1. Morice MC, Serruys PW, Sousa JE, Fajadet J, Ban Hayashi E, Perin M, Colombo A, Schuler G, Barragan P, Guagliumi G, Molnar F, Falotico R. A randomized comparison of a sirolimus-eluting stent with a standard stent for coronary revascularization. *N Engl J Med* 2002;346:1773-1780.
- 2. Moses JW, Leon MB, Popma JJ, Fitzgerald PJ, Holmes DR, O'Shaughnessy C, Caputo RP, Kereiakes DJ, Williams DO, Teirstein PS, Jaeger JL, Kuntz RE. Sirolimus-eluting stents versus standard stents in patients with stenosis in a native coronary artery. *N Engl J Med* 2003;349:1315-1323.
- 3. Kastrati A, Mehilli J, Pache J, Kaiser C, Valgimigli M, Kelbaek H, Menichelli M, Sabate M, Suttorp MJ, Baumgart D, Seyfarth M, Pfisterer ME, Schomig A. Analysis of 14 trials comparing sirolimuseluting stents with bare-metal stents. *N Engl J Med* 2007;356:1030-1039.
- 4. Daemen J, Wenaweser P, Tsuchida K, Abrecht L, Vaina S, Morger C, Kukreja N, Juni P, Sianos G, Hellige G, van Domburg RT, Hess OM, Boersma E, Meier B, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Early and late coronary stent thrombosis of sirolimus-eluting and paclitaxel-eluting stents in routine clinical practice: data from a large two-institutional cohort study. *Lancet* 2007;369:667-678.
- 5. Lotan C, Meredith IT, Mauri L, Liu M, Rothman MT; E-Five Investigators. Safety and effectiveness of the Endeavor zotarolimus-eluting stent in real-world clinical practice: 12-month data from the E-Five registry. *JACC: Cardiovascular Interventions* 2009;2:1227-1235.
- Jensen LO, Maeng M, Thayssen P, Christiansen EH, Hansen KN, Galloe A, Kelbaek H, Lassen JF, Thuesen L. Neointimal hyperplasia after sirolimus-eluting and paclitaxel-eluting stent implantation in diabetic patients. Eur Heart J 2008;29:2733-2741.
- Tsuchida K, Piek JJ, Neumann FJ, van der Giessen, WJ, Wiemer M, Zeiher AM, Grube E, Haase J, Thuesen L, Hamm CW, Veldhof S, Dorange C, Serruys PW. One-year results of a durable polymer everolimus-eluting stent in de novo coronary narrowings (The SPIRIT FIRST Trial). *EuroIntervention* 2005;1:266-272.
- 8. Serruys PW, Ruygrok P, Neuzner J, Piek JJ, Seth A, Schofer JJ, Richardt G, Wiemer M, Carrie D, Thuesen L, Boone E, Miquel-Herbert K, Daemen J. A randomised comparison of an everolimuseluting coronary stent with a paclitaxel-eluting coronary stent: the SPIRIT II trial. *EuroIntervention* 2006;2:286-294.
- Basalus MW, van Houwelingen KG, Ankone MJ, Feijen J, von Birgelen C. Micro-computed tomographic assessment following extremely oversized partial postdilatation of drug-eluting stents. *EuroIntervention* 2010;6:141-148.
- 10. Basalus MW, Ankone MJ, van Houwelingen KG, de Man FAHF, von Birgelen C. Coating irregularities of durable polymer-based drug-eluting stents as assessed by scanning electron microscopy. *EuroIntervention* 2009;5:157-165.
- 11. Stone GW, Midei M, Newman W, Sanz M, Hermiller JB, Williams J, Farhat N, Mahaffey KW, Cutlip DE, Fitzgerald PJ, Sood P, Su X, Lansky AJ. Comparison of an everolimus-eluting stent and a paclitaxel-eluting stent in patients with coronary artery disease: a randomized trial. *JAMA* 2008;299:1903-1913.
- 12. Meredith IT, Worthley S, Whitbourn R, Walters DL, McClean D, Horrigan M, Popma JJ, Cutlip DE, DePaoli A, Negoita M, Fitzgerald PJ. Clinical and angiographic results with the next-generation resolute stent system: a prospective, multicenter, first-in-human trial. *JACC: Cardiovascular Interventions* 2009;2:977-985.
- 13. Stone GW, Rizvi A, Newman W, Mastali K, Wang JC, Caputo R, Doostzadeh J, Cao S, Simonton CA, Sudhir K, Lansky AJ, Cutlip DE, Kereiakes DJ. Everolimus-eluting versus paclitaxel-eluting stents in coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med* 2010;362:1663-1674.
- Yeung AC, Leon MB, Jain A, Tolleson TR, Spriggs DJ, Mc Laurin BT, Popma JJ, Fitzgerald PJ, Cutlip DE, Massaro JM, Mauri L. Clinical evaluation of the Resolute zotarolimus-eluting coronary stent system in the treatment of de novo lesions in native coronary arteries: the RESOLUTE US clinical trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2011;57:1778-1783.

- 15. Massberg S, Byrne RA, Kastrati A, Schulz S, Pache J, Hausleiter J, Ibrahim T, Fusaro M, Ott I, Schomig A, Laugwitz KL, Mehilli J. Polymer-free sirolimus- and probucol-eluting versus new generation zotarolimus-eluting stents in coronary artery disease: the Intracoronary Stenting and Angiographic Results: Test Efficacy of Sirolimus- and Probucol-Eluting versus Zotarolimus-eluting Stents (ISAR-TEST 5) trial. *Circulation* 2011;124:624-632.
- 16. Meredith IT, Worthley SG, Whitbourn R, Walters D, McClean D, Ormiston J, Horrigan M, Wilkins GT, Hendriks R, Matsis P, Muller D, Cutlip DE. Long-term clinical outcomes with the next-generation Resolute Stent System: a report of the two-year follow-up from the RESOLUTE clinical trial. EuroIntervention 2010;5:692-697.
- 17. von Birgelen C, Basalus WMZ, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JW, Linssen GCM, Saïd SAM, Kleijne MAWJ, Sen H, Löwik MM, van der Palen J, Verhorst PMJ, de Man FHAF. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: The TWENTE Trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;59:1350-61.
- Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, van Geuns RJ, Richardt G, Buszman PE, Kelbaek H, van Boven AJ, Hofma SH, Linke A, Klauss V, Wijns W, Macaya C, Garot P, DiMario C, Manoharan G, Kornowski R, Ischinger T, Bartorelli A, Ronden J, Bressers M, Gobbens P, Negoita M, van Leeuwen F, Windecker S. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med 2010;363:136-46.
- Windecker S, Serruys PW, Wandel S, Buszman P,Trznadel S, Linke A, Lenk K, Ischinger T, Klauss V, Eberli F, Corti R, Wijns W, Morice MC, di Mario C, Davies S, van Geuns RJ, Eerdmans P, van Es GA, Meier B, Juni P. Biolimus-eluting stent with biodegradable polymer versus sirolimus-eluting stent with durable polymer for coronary revascularisation (LEADERS): a randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2008;372:1163-1173.
- 20. Kedhi E, Joesoef KS, McFadden E, Wassing J, van Mieghem C, Goedhart D, Smits PC. Secondgeneration everolimus-eluting and paclitaxel-eluting stents in real-life practice (COMPARE): a randomised trial. *Lancet* 2010;375:201-209.
- 21. Silber S, Windecker S, Vranckx P, Serruys PW. Unrestricted randomised use of two new generation drug-eluting coronary stents: 2-year patient-related versus stent-related outcomes from the RESOLUTE All Comers trial. *Lancet* 2011;377:1241-1247.
- 22. Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, Boam A, Cohen DJ, van Es GA, Steg PG, Morel MA, Mauri L, Vranckx P, McFadden E, Lansky A, Hamon M, Krucoff MW, Serruys PW. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. *Circulation* 2007;115:2344-2351.
- 23. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, Kint PP, Silber S, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary all-comer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. *EuroIntervention* 2010;5:871-874.
- Hordijk-Trion M, Lenzen M, Wijns W, de Jaegere P, Simoons ML, Scholte op Reimer WJM, Bertrand ME, Mercado N, Boersma E. Patients enrolled in coronary intervention trials are not representative of patients in clinical practice: results from the Euro Heart Survey on Coronary Revascularization. *Eur Heart J* 2006;27:671-678.
- 25. de Boer SPM, Lenzen MJ, Oemrawsingh RM, Simsek C, Duckers HJ, van der Giessen WJ, Serruys PW. Evaluating the 'all-comers' design: a comparison of participants in two 'all-comers' PCI trials with non-participants. *Eur Heart J* 2011;32:2161-2167.

Chapter 3

Impact of previous coronary artery bypass surgery on clinical outcome after percutaneous interventions with second generation drug-eluting stents in TWENTE trial and Non-Enrolled TWENTE registry

Hanim Sen¹, Ming Kai Lam¹, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, Hans W. Louwerenburg¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen, MD², Jan G. Grandjean³, Carine J.M. Doggen⁴, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,4}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 3. Department of Cardiothoracic Surgery, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 4. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede

Reprinted with permission from

International Journal of Cardiology. in press, epublished ahead of print 13 August 2014. doi: 10.4244/EIJV8I6A104.

© Elsevier Ireland Ltd.

ABSTRACT

Background: Patients with previous coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG) who underwent percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) have an increased repeat revascularization rate, but data on contemporary second-generation drug-eluting stents (DES) are scarce.

Methods: We evaluated 1-year clinical outcome following secondary revascularization by PCI in patients of the TWENTE trial and Non-Enrolled TWENTE Registry, and compared patients with previous CABG *versus* patients without previous CABG.

Results: Of all 1709 consecutive patients, 202 (11.8%) had previously undergone CABG (on average 11.2 ± 8.5 years ago). CABG patients were older (68.5 ± 9.4 years vs. 64.1 ± 10.7 years, p<0.001) and more often had diabetes (28.7% vs. 20.9%, p=0.01) and previous PCI (40.1% vs. 19.8%, p<0.001) compared to patients without previous CABG. Nevertheless, a higher target vessel revascularization (TVR) rate following PCI in the CABG patients (9.4% vs. 2.3%, p<0.001) was the only significant difference in clinical outcome at 1-year follow-up (available for 99.6%). Among CABG patients, the TVR rate was significantly higher in patients treated for graft lesions (n=65; 95.4% in vein grafts) than in patients treated for native coronary lesions only (n=137) (18.5% vs. 5.1%, p=0.002). Among 1638 patients with PCI of native coronary lesions only, there was only a non-significant difference in TVR between patients with previous CABG versus patients without previous CABG (5.1% vs. 2.3%, p=0.08).

Conclusions: Patients with previous CABG showed a favorable safety profile after PCI with second-generation DES. Nevertheless, their TVR rate was still much higher, driven by more repeat revascularizations after PCI of degenerated vein grafts. In native coronary lesions, there was no such difference.

INTRODUCTION

In patients with previous coronary artery bypass graft surgery (CABG), progression of atherosclerosis and degeneration of bypass grafts may lead to secondary revascularizations – in the majority of patients by means of percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) [1,2]. So far, most PCI studies with comprehensive assessment of patients with a history of CABG were performed in the era of bare metal and early generation drug-eluting stents (DES) [3-5], while only limited data are available from second-generation DES.

Second-generation DES with more bio-compatible coatings have been shown to be safe and efficacious in several randomized clinical trials with limited exclusion criteria. An example of such a trial is the randomized TWENTE trial, which studied a broad population of patients undergoing PCI with second-generation DES [6]. In parallel with the randomized TWENTE trial, we performed a registry which assessed patients who also underwent PCI with second-generation DES and were eligible for enrollment in the randomized trial but were not enrolled for various reasons [7]. The pooled population of the randomized trial and the non-enrolled registry represent a consecutive series of patients with stable angina or non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction (MI) who underwent a PCI at Thoraxcentrum Twente during a period of 26 months. A total of 11% of patients of the TWENTE trial and 17% of the Non-Enrolled TWENTE Registry had a history of CABG.

In the present study, we analyzed the pooled population of the TWENTE trial and Non-Enrolled TWENTE Registry to assess the impact of previous CABG on individual clinical endpoints following PCI with second-generation DES. In addition, we investigated the potential impact of lesion location (i.e. in bypass graft versus native coronary artery) on clinical outcome.

METHODS

1.1. Study design and patient population.

We performed a pooled analysis of the prospective TWENTE Trial and TWENTE Non-Enrolled Registry. We analyzed 1709 consecutive patients, undergoing PCI with second-generation DES for stable angina or non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndromes (Non-ST-ACS) at Thoraxcentrum Twente in Enschede, the Netherlands. Patients were treated between June 2008 and August 2010. To compare baseline characteristics and clinical outcome between patients with previous CABG versus patients without previous CABG, the patient population was sub-divided, based on history of CABG. Details of the randomized TWENTE trial have previously been reported [6]. In brief, TWENTE (ClinicalTrials.gov NCT01066650) is a randomized, prospective, controlled, patient-blinded DES trial, comparing Resolute ZES and Xience V EES stents after 1:1 randomization in 1391 patients. Patients with stable angina or Non-ST-ACS were eligible, and few exclusion criteria were applied [6]. The non-enrolled TWENTE Registry has also been reported in detail; it included 318 eligible patients who were not enrolled during the course of the randomized TWENTE trial [7].

1.2. Intervention, medication, electrocardiography, and laboratory testing.

Five experienced interventional cardiologists, of whom each had individual experience of at least 4000 PCI procedures as a first operator, performed all PCI procedures by the use of standard techniques. Pharmacological therapy before, during, and after PCI as well as systematic laboratory testing and ECG assessment have previously been described and did not differ between the TWENTE trial and TWENTE Non-Enrolled Registry [6]. Angiographic analyses were performed offline at Thoraxcentrum Twente.

1.3. Definitions of clinical endpoints.

Definitions of clinical endpoints have been fully described in the main report on the randomized TWENTE trial [6]. In general, the definitions of the Academic Research Consortium (ARC) were applied [8,9]. Cardiac death was defined as any death due to proximate cardiac cause, unwitnessed death and death of unknown cause, and all procedure-related deaths, including those related to concomitant treatment.

Myocardial infarction (MI) was defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than twice the upper limit of normal with elevated confirmatory cardiac biomarkers [9]. Further classification and location of MI have been previously described [6]. Target vessel-related MI was related to the target vessel or could not be related to another vessel. Target vessel and target lesion revascularization (TVR and TLR) were defined as any repeat coronary revascularization of the target vessel or target lesion by re-PCI or surgery. Stent thrombosis was defined according to ARC [8].

1.4. Data acquisition and follow-up.

In-hospital adverse events were recorded prior to discharge. One-year follow-up data after PCI of all patients were obtained at visits in outpatient clinics or, if not feasible, by telephone followup and questionnaire. For any event trigger, all clinical information available from the referring cardiologist, general practitioner, and hospital involved was gathered. The adjudication of adverse clinical events was performed by an independent CRO (Cardialysis, Rotterdam, the Netherlands).

1.5. Statistical analysis.

Data analysis was performed with the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS; version 17, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). Data were reported as frequencies and percentages for dichotomous and categorical variables and as mean \pm standard deviation for continuous variables. The chi-square test and the Fisher's exact test were used to compare frequencies as appropriate. The student's

t-test was used to compare normally distributed continuous variables. The Kaplan–Meier method was used to calculate the time to clinical endpoints and the Log-rank test was used to compare between-group differences. A two-sided P value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

3.1. Characteristics of patients, lesion, and PCI procedures.

Of all 1709 patients, 202 (11.8%) had a history of CABG (Table 1). These patients were older (68.5±9.4 vs. 64.1±10.7 years), more often males (79.7% vs. 71.1%), and suffered more often from diabetes (28.7% vs. 20.9%), chronic renal failure (6.4% vs. 3.1%), and heart failure (6.9% vs. 3.2%) than patients without a history of CABG. In addition, patients with previous CABG had more often a history of MI (40.6% vs. 33.5%) and PCI (40.1% vs. 19.8%). Despite the – on average – higher cardiovascular risk profile, patients with previous CABG were more often treated for stable angina, rather than for acute coronary syndromes (55.0% vs. 47.4%; Table 1). At discharge, patients with previous CABG did not differ from patients without previous CABG in use of statins (90% vs. 86%, p=0.18), ACE inhibitors (31% vs. 29%, p=0.42), beta blockers (82% vs. 82%, p=0.85), acetylsalicylic acid (99% vs. 99%, p=0.76), and thienopyridine (99% vs. 99.5%, p=0.13) (Table 1).

Patients with previous CABG versus patients without history of previous CABG differed in several lesion characteristics and procedural details (Table 1), including more index PCI for instent restenosis (11.4% vs. 5.9%) and type C lesions (62.4% vs. 48.7%) – a difference that was mainly related to bypass graft lesions. Patients with previous CABG less often underwent PCI of lesions in left anterior descending coronary arteries (17.3% vs. 55.4%).

Of the 202 patients with previous CABG, 65 (32.2%) patients were treated for at least one lesion in a bypass graft, of which 62 (95.4%) were located in saphenous vein grafts and 3 (4.6%) in arterial grafts. PCI was performed on average 11.2 \pm 8.5 years after CABG. Time between CABG and PCI differed significantly between patients treated for bypass lesions versus native coronary lesions only (9.6 \pm 8.6 vs. 14.3 \pm 7.5 months, p<0.001). Fig. 1 shows the distribution of patients in time intervals from CABG to index PCI for 65 patients with PCI in graft lesions versus 132 patients with PCI in native coronary lesions only.

	Patients with CABG in history (N=202)	Patients without CABG in history (N=1507)	p value
Age (vrs)	68.5 ±9.4	64.1±10.7	< 0.001
Men	161 (79.7)	1072 (71.1)	0.011
Diabetes mellitus (any)	58 (28.7)	315 (20.9)	0.012
Chronic renal failure*	13 (6.4)	46 (3.1)	0.013
Arterial hypertension	113 (55.9)	845 (56.1)	0.972
Hypercholesterolemia	143/199 (71.9)	853/1476 (57.8)	< 0.001
Current smoker	22 (10.9)	388 (25.7)	< 0.001
Family history of CAD	108/181 (59.7)	734/1403 (52.3)	0.062
Myocardial infarction (any)	82 (40.6)	505 (33.5)	0.046
Previous PCI	81 (40.1)	299 (19.8)	< 0.001
Clinical characteristic			0.023
Stable angina pectoris	111 (55.0)	714 (47.4)	
Acute coronary syndrome	91 (45.0)	793 (52.6)	
Unstable angina	51 (25.2)	358 (23.8)	
Non-ST-elevation MI	40 (19.8)	435 (28.9)	
Left ventricular ejection fraction < 30%†	10/144 (6.9)	35/1106 (3.2)	0.022
Multivessel treatment	52 (25.7)	345 (22.9)	0.368
Total no lesions treated per patient			0.381
One lesion treated	133 (65.8)	927 (61.5)	
Two lesions treated	49 (24.3)	436 (28.9)	
Three of more lesions treated	20 (9.9)	144 (9.6)	
At least one CTO	12 (5.9)	111 (7.4)	0.462
At least one bifurcation	36 (17.8)	409 (27.1)	0.005
At least one in-stent restenosis	23 (11.4)	89 (5.9)	0.003
Postdilatation	177 (87.6)	1323 (87.8)	0.946
Target coronary artery			
Left main‡	35 (17.3)	34 (2.3)	< 0.001
Left anterior descending	35 (17.3)	835 (55.4)	< 0.001
Left circumflex	60 (29.7)	461 (30.6)	0.797
Right coronary artery	66 (32.7)	550 (36.5)	0.288
Bypass graft	65 (32.2)	-	< 0.001
ACC-AHA lesion class			0.003
А	5 (2.5)	70 (4.6)	
B1	22 (10.9)	240 (15.9)	
B2	49 (24.3)	463 (30.7)	
С	126 (62.4)	734 (48.7)	
Medication at discharge			
Statin	180/201(89.6)	1279/1485(86.1)	0.182
Ace-inhibitor	63/201 (31.3)	425/1486 (28.6)	0.421
Beta-blocker	164/201 (81.6)	1219/1484 (82.1)	0.848
Acetylsalicylic acid	199 (98.5)	1486 (98.6)	0.757

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of patients and procedures of patients with versus without previous CABG.

Thienopyridine	199 (98.5)	1497/1505 (99.5)	0.132
DAPT	196 (97.0)	1479 (98.1)	0.281
Medication at 1-year§	N=142	N=1216	
Acetylsalicylic acid	130 (91.5)	1133 (93.2)	0.473
Thienopyridine			< 0.001
Stopped after 1 year	118 (83.1)	1130 (92.9)	
Less than 1 year	4 (2.8)	17 (1.4)	
Continued after 1 year	20 (14.1)	69 (5.7)	
Dual anti-platelet therapy			< 0.001
Stopped after 1 year	109 (76.8)	1062 (87.3)	
Less than 1 year	15 (10.6)	99 (8.1)	
Continued after 1 year	18 (12.7)	55 (4.5)	

Data are number (%) or mean (SD). CAD=coronary artery disease. PCI=percutaneous coronary intervention. CABG=coronary artery bypass grafting. MI=myocardial infarction. CTO=chronic total occlusion.

* Chronic renal failure was defined by serum creatinine level $\geq 130~\mu mol/L.$

† Left ventricular ejection fraction was assessed with ultrasound, MRI or LV angiography.

‡ 2/35 PCI in left main stems were performed for unprotected left main disease.

§ Based on data from the randomized TWENTE Trial. No data are available for patients from the Non-Enrolled TWENTE registry.



Time interval from CABG to index PCI (years)

Figure 1. PCI per time interval from CABG to index PCI in patients with previous CABG. The distribution of patients in time intervals from CABG to index PCI for the two patient groups (65 patients with PCI in graft lesions vs. 132 patients with PCI in native coronary lesions only). Analysis based on 197/202 patients with knowledge of exact time interval. Among 17 pts. who underwent PCI in native coronary vessels during 0-1 year from previous CABG, 9 were treated in grafted and 8 in ungrafted coronary arteries.

3.2. Clinical outcome

One-year follow-up was available in 1703 (99.6%) patients. Table 2 shows the clinical outcome of patients with previous CABG versus patients without previous CABG. The only difference was a higher TVR rate in patients with previous CABG (9.4% vs. 2.3%, p<0.001) (Fig. 2A) and explains the significantly higher rate of dual anti-platelet therapy continuation beyond 12 months (12.7% vs. 4.5%, p<0.001) in these patients.

Table 3 presents the outcome of the 202 patients with previous CABG; it shows that *the TVR rate was much higher in 65 patients who were treated for bypass graft lesions* than in the 137 patients who were treated for native coronary lesions only (18.5% vs. 5.1%, p=0.002) (Fig. 2B).

As shown in Table 4, among 1638 patients who underwent PCI for the treatment of native coronary lesions only (irrespective of a history of CABG), there was a non-significant difference in TVR between patients with previous CABG versus patients without previous CABG (5.1% vs. 2.3%, p=0.08).

· · ·	Patients with	Patients without	p value
	CABG in history	CABG in history	1
	(N=202)	(N=1501)	
Death			
Any cause	7 (3.5)	29 (1.9)	0.185
Cardiac cause	5 (2.5)	17 (1.1)	0.171
Target vessel-related MI			
Any	13 (6.4)	66 (4.4)	0.196
Clinically indicated TVR			
Any	19 (9.4)	35 (2.3)	< 0.001
Percutaneous	18 (8.9)	27 (1.8)	< 0.001
Surgical	1 (0.5)	8(0.5)	1.0
Clinically indicated TLR			
Any	13 (6.4)	25 (1.7)	< 0.001
Percutaneous	13 (6.4)	18 (1.2)	< 0.001
Surgical	0	7 (0.5	1.0
Definite ST (0-360 days)	0	4 (0.3)	1.0
Probable ST (0-360 days)	3 (1.5)	8 (0.5)	0.133
ST (0-360 days)			
Possible	3 (1.5)	6 (0.4)	0.080
Definite or probable	3 (1.5)	12 (0.8)	0.408
Definite, probable or possible	6 (3.0)	18 (1.2)	0.056

Table 2. Clinical endpoints at 1-year follow-up of patients with versus without previous CABG.

Data are number of patients (%). MI=myocardial infarction. TVR=target vessel revascularization. TLR=target lesion revascularization. ST=stent thrombosis.



Figure 2. Target vessel revascularization during follow-up of 1 year. A: Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence curves at 1-year for target vessel revascularization for patients with versus without prior CABG. B: Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence curves at 1-year for target vessel revascularization for patients with prior CABG treated for graft lesions versus lesions in native coronary vessels only.

	Graft lesions (N=65)	Native vessels only (N=137)	p Value
Death			
Any cause	3 (4.6)	4 (2.9)	0.538
Cardiac cause	1 (1.5)	4 (2.9)	0.555
Target vessel-related MI			
Any	6 (9.2)	7 (5.1)	0.265
Clinically indicated TVR			
Any	12 (18.5)	7 (5.1)	0.002
Percutaneous	12 (18.5)	6 (4.4)	0.001
Surgical	0	1 (0.7)	0.490
Clinically indicated TLR			
Any	10 (15.4)	3 (2.2)	< 0.001
Percutaneous	10 (15.4)	3 (2.2)	< 0.001
Surgical	-	-	-
Probable ST (0-360 days)	1 (1.5)	2 (1.5)	0.966
ST (0-360 days)			
Possible	-	3 (2.2)	0.229
Definite, probable or possible	1 (1.5)	5 (3.6)	0.409

Table 3. Clinical outcome at 1-year of CABG patients treated for graft lesions versus native coronary lesions only.

Data are number of patients (%). MI=myocardial infarction. TVR=target vessel revascularization. TLR=target lesion revascularization. ST=stent thrombosis.

	Native vessels CABG (N=137)	Native vessels non- CABG (N=1501)	p Value
Death			
Any cause	4 (2.9)	29 (1.9)	0.350
Cardiac cause	4 (2.9)	17 (1.1)	0.092
Target vessel-related MI			
Any	7 (5.1)	66 (4.4)	0.665
Clinically indicated TVR			
Any	7 (5.1)	35 (2.3)	0.080
Percutaneous	6 (4.4)	27 (1.8)	0.052
Surgical	1(0.7)	8 (0.5)	0.545
Clinically indicated TLR			
Any	3 (2.2)	25 (1.7)	0.504
Percutaneous	3(2.2)	18 (1.2)	0.412
Surgical	-	7 (0.5)	1.000
Probable ST (0-360 days)	2 (2.2)	8 (0.5)	0.201
ST (0-360 days)			
Possible	3(2.2)	6 (0.4)	0.033
Definite, probable or possible	5(3.6)	18 (1.2)	0.037

Table 4. Clinical outome after 1 year of patients treated for lesions in native coronary vessels only, comparing patients witch versus without previous CABG.

Data are number of patients (%). MI=myocardial infarction. TVR=target vessel revascularization. TLR=target lesion revascularization. ST=stent thrombosis.

DISCUSSION

4.1. Major findings

In this pooled analysis of 1709 consecutive patients of the prospective TWENTE Trial and the TWENTE Non-Enrolled Registry, patients with previous CABG had a 4-fold higher 1-year risk of TVR after PCI than patients without previous CABG. Differences in the incidence of cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, and stent thrombosis showed the same trend, but were non-significant. Within patients who underwent PCI for native coronary lesions only, there also appeared to be a difference in TVR rate between patients with previous CABG versus patients without previous CABG, which was almost significant. Among patients with previous CABG, the TVR rate was 3.5-fold higher in patients treated for target lesions in bypass grafts. Thus, the increased TVR risk of patients with prior CABG is mainly related to PCI performed in vein grafts.

4.2. Comparison with previous studies

In the present study, 11.8% of patients had a previous CABG (on average 11.2 years before PCI), which is similar to or higher than several randomized DES trials where 7% to 11.5% had prior CABG procedures [10-14]. During the last decades, there has been an increase in patients with previous CABG, who ultimately required additional coronary revascularization procedures. Some factors may have contributed to this development. For instance, the aging of populations with a western lifestyle has increased the likelihood of developing very advanced stages of coronary disease and graft failure [1]. In addition, coronary revascularization techniques have been spread over time, leading to a substantial increase in the accessibility of coronary revascularization procedures [15].

Angiographic studies have shown that 10 years from CABG approximately 75% of vein grafts are occluded or severely diseased [16,17]. The attrition of vein grafts with the formation of intimal hyperplasia is promoted by the exposure of the thin-walled conduit to the higher and pulsatile pressure in the systemic circulation [18], the compliance mismatch between vein graft and native coronary arteries, and early endothelial damage along suture lines or due to intraoperative handling of vein graft material. Migration of vascular smooth muscle cells, sustained collagen proliferation, and lipid deposition result in the accelerated formation of more friable atherosclerotic plaques [19]. While there are several similarities in the predisposing factors and the general process of atheroma formation between vein graft and native coronary atheromas, vein graft atheromas are more diffuse and concentric, less calcified, and often have poorly developed or absent fibrous caps [19,20]. As a consequence of the higher friability of the lesions, PCI in vein grafts are associated with a higher risk of plaque embolization, no-reflow during PCI, and TVR, as compared to PCI in native coronary arteries [21,22].

PCIs of arterial grafts are more rare and are generally required after a shorter time interval from CABG, as arterial graft lesions are often the result of neo-intimal hyperplasia secondary to a vascular trauma during the preparation of a graft or anastomosis [15]. In addition, the proximal segments of grafted native coronary arteries (i.e. proximal to the anastomosis) often show an increased disease progression as a result of the reduced flow through these segments [23,24]. On the other hand, as a result of a general progression of atherosclerosis in the native coronary vasculature, native vessels may develop significant lesions distal to the anastomosis of a graft [15]. In our present study, patients with STEMI were not assessed, as this subset of PCI patients was not considered for enrollment in the TWENTE trial [6]. However, the rate of STEMI patients with previous CABG is relatively low [25]. In a large US registry, for instance, only 6% of STEMI patients had a previous CABG; and in the randomized APEX-AMI trial 2.2% of all 5,745 STEMI patients had a history of CABG. STEMI patients with previous CABG were older and had more comorbidities (e.g. more diabetes), which may have contributed to a higher mortality (12% vs. 5%, p<0.001; in APEX-AMI trial [26]. The mortality of STEMI patients with CABG was particularly high if the culprit vessel was a bypass graft rather than a native coronary artery (19% vs. 6%, p=0.03) [26].

The majority of our patients with previous CABG underwent PCI for target lesions in native coronary arteries (68%) rather than bypass grafts (32%). This relation is quite similar to that of other studies, in which patients with previous CABG underwent PCI in 56% to 63% for treatment of lesions in native coronary arteries [3,4,27,28]. In a study among 91 consecutive patients with previous CABG who were treated by PCI with BMS or first-generation DES, a repeat revascularization rate of 10.9% was found [3]. Despite the use of second-generation DES in our present study, we still found a TVR rate of 9.4%.

In another study, 161 patients with previous CABG who were treated between September 2005 and April 2008 with PCI using BMS or DES were analyzed. In that study, a higher incidence of TVR was the only difference in individual clinical endpoints between patients treated for graft versus native coronary lesions (15.0% vs. 4.9%, after mean follow-up of 13 months)[4]. In addition, previous studies have demonstrated a clinical benefit of PCI with DES versus BMS in vein grafts [21]. Our data show that, despite the use of contemporary second-generation DES with biocompatible durable coatings, the discrepancy in TVR between patients treated for graft lesions versus native coronary lesions remained similar (19% vs. 5%, at 1-year follow-up). Data from the large National Cardiovascular Data Registry CathPCI Registry have shown that the in-hospital mortality was higher in patients with previous CABG if they were treated for graft lesions (OR: 1.22, 95% CI: 1.12-1.32, p<0.001) [27]. However, CABG with arterial grafting was associated with lower rates of major adverse cardiac events [29].

4.3. Clinical implications

If a secondary revascularization is required in patients with previous CABG, many patients prefer to undergo a PCI rather than a redo-CABG [30], as the redo-CABG is associated with a higher mortality than the initial CABG [31]. Our data confirm that PCI with contemporary DES is feasible and safe in patients with previous CABG. But despite the use of modern DES, PCI of bypass graft lesions is still associated with a much higher TVR rate. Therefore, if PCI of both native coronary and corresponding graft lesions is feasible with a similar resource utilization and chance of lesion success, a thorough heart team discussion on clinical risk may help to choose the most appropriate therapeutic strategy.

STUDY LIMITATIONS

Because of its post hoc nature, the results of the present study should be considered hypothesis generating. The TWENTE trial as well as the Non-Enrolled TWENTE Registry assessed patients with limited exclusion criteria but no acute STEMI; therefore, our results may not be extrapolated to the setting of STEMI [6,7]. In addition, follow-up of this pooled patient population is limited to 1 year. A longer-term follow-up may be of interest to assess potential differences in long-term mortality and morbidity between patients with previous CABG versus patients without previous CABG.

CONCLUSIONS

Patients with previous CABG were older and had a higher prevalence of diabetes, but the safety profile of PCI with contemporary second-generation DES was favorable in this group of patients. Nevertheless, their overall TVR rate was still higher than that of patients without a history of CABG, and it was driven by a higher TVR rate in degenerated vein grafts. Following PCI of native coronary arteries, there was no significant difference between patients with previous CABG versus patients without previous CABG.

REFERENCES

- Sabik III JF, Blackstone EH, Gillinov AM, Smedira NG, Lytle BW. Occurrence and risk factors for reintervention after coronary artery bypass grafting. Circulation 2006; 114:I454-60.
- [2] Sergeant P, Blackstone E, Meyns B, Stockman B, Jashari R. First cardiological or cardiosurgical reintervention for ischemic heart disease after primary coronary artery bypass grafting. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 1998; 14:480-487.
- [3] Tejada JG, Velazquez M, Hernandez F, et al. Percutaneous revascularization in patients with previous coronary artery bypass graft surgery. Immediate and 1-year clinical outcomes. Int J Cardiol 2009; 134:201-206.
- [4] Bundhoo SS, Kalla M, Anantharaman R, et al. Outcomes following PCI in patients with previous CABG: a multi centre experience. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2011; 78:169-176.
- [5] Mathew V, Berger PB, Lennon RJ, Gersh BJ, Holmes DR, Jr. Comparison of percutaneous interventions for unstable angina pectoris in patients with and without previous coronary artery bypass grafting. Am J Cardiol 2000; 86:931-937.
- [6] von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012; 59:1350-1361.
- [7] Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, et al. Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drug-eluting stents. EuroIntervention 2012; 8:664-671.
- [8] Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, et al. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. Circulation 2007; 115:2344-2351.
- [9] Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, et al. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary allcomer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. EuroIntervention 2010; 5:871-874.
- [10] Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, et al. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med 2010; 363:136-146.
- [11] Windecker S, Serruys PW, Wandel S, et al. Biolimus-eluting stent with biodegradable polymer versus sirolimus-eluting stent with durable polymer for coronary revascularisation (LEADERS): a randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2008; 372:1163-1173.
- [12] Kedhi E, Joesoef KS, McFadden E, et al. Second-generation everolimus-eluting and paclitaxeleluting stents in real-life practice (COMPARE): a randomised trial. Lancet 2010; 375:201-209.
- [13] von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimuseluting stents in all-comer patients requiring a percutaneous coronary intervention (DUTCH PEERS): a randomised, single-blind, multicentre, non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2014; 383:413-423.
- [14] Jensen LO, Thayssen P, Hansen HS, et al. Randomized comparison of everolimus-eluting and sirolimus-eluting stents in patients treated with percutaneous coronary intervention: the Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials with Clinical Outcome IV (SORT OUT IV). Circulation 2012; 125:1246-1255.
- [15] J.Escaned, N.Gonzalo, Secondary revascularization, Part III Chapter 21, 2014. In: E. Eeckhout, P.W. Serruys, W. Wijns, A. Vahanian, M. van Sambeek, R. de Palma (Eds.). Percutaneous Interventional Cardiovascular Medicine, the PCI-EAPCI Textbook.
- [16] Campeau L, Enjalbert M, Lesperance J, Vaislic C, Grondin CM, Bourassa MG. Atherosclerosis and late closure of aortocoronary saphenous vein grafts: sequential angiographic studies at 2 weeks, 1 year, 5 to 7 years, and 10 to 12 years after surgery. Circulation 1983; 68:II1-7.
- [17] FitzGibbon GM, Leach AJ, Kafka HP, Keon WJ. Coronary bypass graft fate: long-term angiographic study. J Am Coll Cardiol 1991; 17:1075-1080.

- [18] Hozumi T, Yoshikawa J, Yoshida K, et al. Use of intravascular ultrasound for in vivo assessment of changes in intimal thickness of angiographically normal saphenous vein grafts one year after aortocoronary bypass surgery. Heart 1996; 76:317-320.
- [19] Harskamp RE, Lopes RD, Baisden CE, de Winter RJ, Alexander JH. Saphenous vein graft failure after coronary artery bypass surgery: pathophysiology, management, and future directions. Ann Surg 2013; 257:824-833.
- [20] Cho KR, Kim JS, Choi JS, Kim KB. Serial angiographic follow-up of grafts one year and five years after coronary artery bypass surgery. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2006; 29:511-516.
- [21] Brilakis ES, Saeed B, Banerjee S. Drug-eluting stents in saphenous vein graft interventions: a systematic review. EuroIntervention 2010; 5:722-730.
- [22] Douglas J, Nguyen T, Cheem T, Approach to the patient with prior bypass surgery. In: Nguyen T, Hu D, Saito S, Grines C, Palacios I, editors. Advanced Interventional Cardiology. Blackwell Publishing Inc, Futura Division: New York, 2003.
- [23] Hwang MH, Meadows WR, Palac RT, et al. Progression of native coronary artery disease at 10 years: insights from a randomized study of medical versus surgical therapy for angina. J Am Coll Cardiol 1990; 16:1066-1070.
- [24] Kroncke GM, Kosolcharoen P, Clayman JA, Peduzzi PN, Detre K, Takaro T. Five-year changes in coronary arteries of medical and surgical patients of the Veterans Administration Randomized Study of Bypass Surgery. Circulation 1988; 78:I144-50.
- [25] Pinto DS, Kirtane AJ, Nallamothu BK, et al. Hospital delays in reperfusion for ST-elevation myocardial infarction: implications when selecting a reperfusion strategy. Circulation 2006; 114:2019-2025.
- [26] Welsh RC, Granger CB, Westerhout CM, et al. Prior coronary artery bypass graft patients with STsegment elevation myocardial infarction treated with primary percutaneous coronary intervention. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2010; 3:343-351.
- [27] Brilakis ES, Rao SV, Banerjee S, et al. Percutaneous coronary intervention in native arteries versus bypass grafts in prior coronary artery bypass grafting patients: a report from the National Cardiovascular Data Registry. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2011; 4:844-850.
- [28] Varghese I, Samuel J, Banerjee S, Brilakis ES. Comparison of percutaneous coronary intervention in native coronary arteries vs. bypass grafts in patients with prior coronary artery bypass graft surgery. Cardiovasc Revasc Med 2009; 10:103-109.
- [29] Veeger NJ, Panday GF, Voors AA, Grandjean JG, van der Meer J, Boonstra PW. Excellent long-term clinical outcome after coronary artery bypass surgery using three pedicled arterial grafts in patients with three-vessel disease. Ann Thorac Surg 2008; 85:508-512.
- [30] Morrison DA, Sethi G, Sacks J, et al. Percutaneous coronary intervention versus repeat bypass surgery for patients with medically refractory myocardial ischemia: AWESOME randomized trial and registry experience with post-CABG patients. J Am Coll Cardiol 2002; 40:1951-1954.
- [31] Di Mauro M, Iaco AL, Contini M, et al. Reoperative coronary artery bypass grafting: analysis of early and late outcomes. Ann Thorac Surg 2005; 79:81-87.

Chapter 4

Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual anti-platelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimuseluting resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents: two-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial

Kenneth Tandjung¹, Hanim Sen¹, Ming Kai Lam¹, Mounir W.Z. Basalus¹, J. (Hans) W. Louwerenburg¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, K. Gert van Houwelingen¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen², Salah A.M. Saïd², Mark B. Nienhuis³, Marije M. Löwik¹, Patrick M.J. Verhorst¹, Job van der Palen^{4,5}, C. von Birgelen^{1,6}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 3. Department of Cardiology, Streekziekenhuis Koningin Beatrix, Winterswijk
- 4. Department of Epidemiology, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 5. Department of Research Methodology, Measurement and Data Analysis, University of Twente, Enschede
- 6. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede

Reprinted with permission from J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013 Jun 18;61(24):2406-16. © Elsevier

ABSTRACT

Objectives: The aim of this study was to assess the safety and efficacy of the implantation of Resolute zotarolimus-eluting stents (ZES) (Medtronic Inc., Santa Rosa, California) and Xience V everolimus-eluting stents (EES) (Abbott Vascular,Santa Clara, California) following strict discontinuation of dual anti-platelet therapy (DAPT) after 12 months.

Background: Only limited long-term follow-up data are available from head-to-head comparisons of second-generation drug-eluting stents.

Methods: The randomized TWENTE (The Real-World Endeavor Resolute Versus Xience V Drug-Eluting Stent Study in Twente) trial is an investigator-initiated study performed in a population with many complex patients and lesions and only limited exclusion criteria. Patients were randomly assigned 1:1 to ZES (n=697) or EES (n=694).

Results: Two-year follow-up information was available on all patients. The rate of continuation of DAPT beyond 12 months was very low (5.4%). The primary endpoint of target vessel failure, a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, and target vessel revascularization did not differ between ZES and EES (10.8% vs. 11.6%, p=0.65), despite fewer target lesion revascularizations in patients with EES (2.6% vs. 4.9%, p=0.03). The patient-oriented composite endpoint was similar (16.4% vs. 17.1%, p=0.75). Two-year rates of definite or probable stent thrombosis were 1.2% and 1.4% (p=0.63), respectively. Very late definite or probable stent thrombosis occurred only in 2 patients in each study arm (0.3% vs. 0.3%, p=1.00).

Conclusion: After 2 years of follow-up and stringent discontinuation of DAPT beyond 12 months, Resolute ZES and Xience V EES showed similar results in terms of safety and efficacy for treating patients with a majority of complex lesions and off-label indications for drug-eluting stents.

INTRODUCTION

Second-generation drug-eluting stents (DES) such as the Xience V everolimus-eluting stent (EES) (Abbott Vascular,Santa Clara, California) and the Resolute zotarolimus-eluting stent (ZES) (Medtronic Inc., Santa Rosa, California) were developed to improve clinical outcome by overcoming the limitations of first-generation DES (1, 2). The TWENTE (The Real-World Endeavor RESOLUTE Versus XIENCE V Drug-Eluting Stent study in Twente) trial is an investigator-initiated randomized study designed to compare the safety and efficacy of Resolute ZES with that of Xience V EES in a large patient population with complex coronary artery disease (3). This patient population reflects routine clinical practice, as has recently been demonstrated by the findings of a study of eligible nonenrolled patients (4). In the TWENTE trial, the rates of the primary endpoint of target vessel failure (TVF), a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction (MI), and clinically indicated target vessel revascularization (TVR), at 1 year were favorable and similar for Resolute ZES and Xience V EES. In addition, both stents did not significantly differ in the rates of several other secondary endpoints, such as stent thrombosis and a patient-oriented composite endpoint.

Only a few long-term data have been reported from randomized trials that compared secondgeneration DES in routine clinical practice. Although long-term data are available for the Xience V EES from several comparative studies of DES (5-8), only a single randomized study reported long-term outcome with the Resolute ZES (9). In addition, there is even less knowledge of the clinical performance of these DES after discontinuation of stringent dual antiplatelet therapy (DAPT) at 12 months. Use of DAPT was continued beyond 1 year in 13% to 69% of patients in previous comparative trials (5, 8, 10). In the TWENTE trial, however, a strict policy of discontinuation of DAPT after 12 months was followed, which is of interest for the present prespecified 2-year analysis of clinical outcomes.

METHODS

Study design and patient population. The TWENTE trial has previously been described in detail (3,11). In brief, TWENTE trial is an investigator initiated, patient-blinded, randomized, comparative trial of DES with limited exclusion criteria in a real-world study population with a majority of complex lesions and off-label indications for DES. Study enrollment was performed between June 2008 and August 2010 at Thoraxcentrum Twente in Enschede, the Netherlands. Patients capable of providing informed consent with an indication for percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) with DES were randomized to treatment with Resolute or Xience V stents in a 1:1 ratio. There was no limit for lesion length, reference vessel size, and number of target lesions or vessels. The main exclusion criterion was a recent ST-segment-elevation MI. The study was

approved by the institutional ethics committee and complied with the Declaration of Helsinki. All patients provided written informed consent.

Intervention, medication, and in-hospital course. Patients were pre-treated with acetylsalicylic acid and clopidogrel. At discharge, the combination of acetylsalicylic acid 100 mgonce daily indefinitely and clopidogrel 75 mg once daily for 12 months was prescribed. Use of DAPT was determined by patient questionnaire and/or information from each patients' general practitioner or pharmacy. Lesion pre-dilation, direct stenting, stent post-dilation, and/or use of glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonists were permitted at the operators' discretion. Liberal use of post-dilation was encouraged. Cardiac biomarkers and electrocardiograms were systematically assessed in all patients before and after PCI to identify periprocedural MI.

Definitions of clinical endpoints. Definitions of all clinical endpoints have previously been described in detail (3). The primary clinical endpoint was the incidence of TVF at 1 year, a composite endpoint that was defined as cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction (or not attributable to a nontarget vessel), and clinically driven TVR. The pre-specified secondary endpoints included TVF at 2-year follow-up, all-cause mortality, stent thrombosis, target lesion failure (TLF), major adverse cardiac events, and a patient-oriented composite endpoint, consisting of all-cause mortality, any MI, and any repeat revascularization. All clinical endpoints, including stent thrombosis, were defined according to the Academic Research Consortium, including the addendum to the definition of MI (12, 13).

Acquisition and analysis of clinical data. Clinical follow-up data were obtained at visits to outpatient clinics or, if not feasible, by telephone follow-up and/or medical questionnaire. Follow-up data were available in all but 4 patients, who withdrew informed consent during the course of the study (2 patients in the Resolute ZES group and 2 patients in the Xience V EES group). Processing of clinical data and adjudication of all adverse clinical events were performed by an independent external contract research organization (Cardialysis, Rotterdam, the Netherlands). Analyses were performed on the basis of the principle of intention-to-treat.

Statistical analysis. Statistical analyses were performed with SPSS version 15.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, Illinois). Categorical variables were assessed with the chi-square test or Fisher exact test as appropriate, whereas continuous variables were assessed with the Wilcoxon rank sum test or Student *t* test, as appropriate. The times to the primary endpoint and to the components thereof were assessed according to the Kaplan-Meier method, and the log-rank test was applied to compare the 2 groups. A landmark analysis was performed at 1 year for various events. For each type of event, patients were excluded from the landmark analysis if the specific event or death occurred in the first year. Unless otherwise specified, p values and confidence intervals were 2 sided. A p value < 0.05 was considered significant.



Figure 1. Study flow diagram. A total of 1,391 patients were enrolled in the TWENTE trial. These were randomized to zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents (n=697) or everolimus-eluting Xience V stents (n=694). DES=drug-eluting stent(s); PCI=percutaneous coronary intervention.

RESULTS

A total of 1,391 patients were randomized to treatment with Resolute ZES (n=697) or Xience V EES (n=694). Apart from 4 patients who withdrew their consent during the first year of follow-up, 2-year follow-up information was obtained from all patients (Fig. 1). Baseline clinical, angiographic, and procedural characteristics of all study patients are summarized in Table 1.

Table	1.	Baseline	characteristics	of	patients
-------	----	----------	-----------------	----	----------

Variable	Total population (N= 1391)	Zotarolimus- eluting stent (N= 697)	Evorolimus- eluting stent (N= 694)	p Value
Age (yrs)	64.2 (10.8)	63.9 (10.9)	64.5 (10.7)	0.32
Men	1009 (72.5)	505 (72.5)	504 (72.6)	0.94
Diabetes mellitus (any)	301 (21.6)	158 (22.7)	143 (20.6)	0.35
Chronic renal failure *	38 (2.7)	19 (2.7)	19 (2.7)	0.99
Arterial hypertension	773 (55.6)	386 (55.4)	387 (55.8)	0.89
Hypercholesterolaemia	803/1357 (59.2)	392/688 (57.0)	411/669 (61.4)	0.10
Current smoker	340 (24.4)	176 (25.3)	164 (23.6)	0.48
Family history of CAD	740/1309 (53.2)	370/660 (53.1)	370/649 (53.3)	0.73
Previous myocardial infarction (any)	450 (32.4)	213 (30.6)	237 (34.1)	0.15
Previous PCI	288 (20.7)	139 (19.9)	149 (21.5)	0.48
Previous CABG	148 (10.6)	68 (9.8)	80 (11.5)	0.28
Stable angina pectoris	674 (48.5)	335 (48.1)	339 (48.8)	0.47
Acute coronary syndrome	717 (51.5)	362 (51.9)	355 (51.2)	0.47
Unstable angina	325 (23.4)	172 (24.7)	153 (22.0)	0.47
Non-ST-elevation MI	392 (28.2)	190 (27.3)	202 (29.1)	0.47
Multivessel treatment	336 (24.2)	174 (25.0)	162 (23.3)	0.48
Total no lesions treated per patient				0.49
One lesion treated	857 (61.6)	422 (60.5)	434 (62.7)	
Two lesions treated	393 (28.3)	198 (28.4)	195 (28.1)	
Three of more lesions treated	141 (10.1)	77 (11.0)	64 (9.2)	
At least one off label indication §	1077 (77.4)	547 (78.5)	530 (76.4)	0.35
Total number of lesions treated	2116	1080	1036	
No• of stents implanted (mean, SD) Per lesion	1.33 (0.62)	1.31 (0.59)	1.35 (0.64)	0.09
Total stent length (mm) Per lesion (mean, SD)	26.9 (15.69)	27.00 (15.39)	26.85 (16.00)	0.83
Direct stenting	824 (38.9)	416 (38.5)	408 (39.4)	0.68
ACC-AHA lesion class				0.90
А	154 (7.3)	77 (7.1)	77(7.5)	
B1	478 (22.6)	241 (22.3)	237 (22.9)	
B2	678 (32.0)	342 (31.7)	336 (32.4)	
С	806 (38.1)	420 (38.9)	386 (37.3)	
Bifurcated lesion	518 (24.5)	258 (23.9)	260 (25.1)	0.59
Thrombus present [†]	71 (3.4)	33 (3.1)	38 (3.7)	0.43
Chronic total occlusion	100 (4.7)	53(4.9)	47 (4.5)	0.69

Values are n (%) or mean \pm SD.

* chronic renal failure defined by serum creatinine level \geq 130 µmol/L. † left ventricular ejection fraction assessed with ultrasound, MRI or LV angiography. ‡ including chronic total occlusion, but not grafts and in-stent restenosis

§ off label stent use includes renal insufficiency, an ejection fraction of less than 30%, the occurrence of acute myocardial infarction within the previous 72 hours, more than one lesion per vessel, at least two vessels with stents, a lesion measuring more than 27 mm, bifurcation, bypass grafts, in-stent restenosis, unprotected left main artery, lesions with thrombus, or total occlusion. † thrombus triggering use of trombus aspiration catheters

At 2-year follow-up, the composite primary endpoint of TVF occurred in 75 patients (10.8%) in the Resolute ZES and in 80 patients (11.6%) in the Xience V EES group, and did not differ significantly between groups (absolute difference -0.8 [-4.1 to 2.6], p=0.65, Table 2, Fig. 2). The patient-oriented composite endpoint rates were also similar for patients treated with ZES and EES; this endpoint occurred in 114 patients (16.4%) versus 118 patients (17.1%), respectively. For the individual components of the composite primary endpoint of TVF – cardiac death (1.6% vs. 2.7%, p=0.14), target vessel-related MI (5.3% vs. 5.6%, p=0.80), and clinically driven TVR (5.6% vs. 5.1%, p=0.65) – there was also no significant difference at 2 years.

	Zotarolimus- eluting Resolute stent (N= 695)	Everolimus- eluting Xience V stent (N= 692)	Difference (95% CI)	p Value
Target-vessel failure	75 (10.8)	80 (11.6)	-0.8 (-4.1 to 2.6)	0.65
Death				
Any cause	29 (4.2)	33 (4.8)	-0.6 (-2.8 to 1.6)	0.59
Cardiac cause	11 (1.6)	19 (2.7)	-1.2 (-2.7 to 0.4)	0.14
Target-vessel-related MI				
Any	37 (5.3)	39 (5.6)	-0.3 (-2.7 to 2.1)	0.80
Q-wave	8 (1.2)	9 (1.3)	-0.2 (-1.3 to 1.0)	0.80
Non-Q-wave	29 (4.2)	30 (4.3)	-0.2 (-2.3 to 2.0)	0.88
Clinically indicated TVR				
Any	39 (5.6)	35 (5.1)	0.6 (-1.8 to 2.9)	0.65
Percutaneous	32 (4.6)	28 (4.0)	0.6 (-1.6 to 2.7)	0.61
Surgical	8 (1.2)	8 (1.2)	0.0 (-1.1 to 1.1)	0.99
Target-lesion failure	73 (10.5)	68 (9.8)	0.7 (-2.5 to 3.9)	0.68
Clinically indicated TLR				
Any	34 (4.9)	18 (2.6)	2.3 (0.3 to 4.3)	0.03
Percutaneous	28 (4.0)	13 (1.9)	2.2 (0.4 to 3.9)	0.02
Surgical	7 (1.0)	6 (0.9)	0.1 (-0.9 to 1.2)	0.79
Death from cardiac causes or target-vessel MI	46 (6.6)	53 (7.7)	-1.0 (-3.8 to 1.7)	0.45
Major adverse cardiac events*	90 (12.9)	82 (11.8)	1.1 (-2.4 to 4.6)	0.53
Patient-oriented composite end-point‡	114 (16.4)	118 (17.1)	-0.7 (-4.6 to 3.3)	0.75
Definite ST (0-720 days)	6 (0.9)	1 (0.1)	0.7 (-0.0 to 1.5)	0.12
Definite or probable ST (0-720 days)	8 (1.2)	10 (1.4)	-0.3 (-1.5 to 0.9)	0.63
Definite, probable or possible ST (0-720 days)	14 (2.0)	20 (2.9)	-0.9 (-2.5 to 0.8)	0.29
Very late definite or probable ST (361-720)	2 (0.3)	2 (0.3)	0 (-0.6 to 0.6)	1.00

Table 2. Two-year clinical outcome

Values are n (%).

*Major adverse cardiac events is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronaryartery bypass surgery or clinically indicated target-lesion revascularization. † Patient-oriented composite end-point is a composite of endpoint of all cause death, any myocardial infarction or any revascularization.

Chapter 4







Figure 2. Kaplan-Meier for Primary Endpoint and the Individual Components of the Primary Endpoint. Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence curves at 2 year for the primary endpoint, a composite of cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, or target-vessel revascularization (A); cardiac death (B); myocardial infarction (C); and target-vessel revascularization (D) for the zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent and the everolimus-eluting Xience V stent

The results of an exploratory subgroup analysis at 2-year follow-up with regard to TVF are shown in Figure 3. The subgroup analysis showed consistent results across different subgroups. Compared with Resolute ZES, the use of Xience V EES was associated with a lower rate of clinically indicated target lesion revascularization (TLR) (4.9% vs. 2.6%, p=0.03), but this did not result in a significant difference in the device-oriented composite endpoint of TLF (10.5% vs. 9.8%, p=0.68).

	Zotarolimus- Eluting Resolute	Everolimus- Eluting Xience V	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	Hazard Ratio (95% CI)	p Value
All patients (n=1391)	75/697 (10.8)	80/694 (11.5)	-	0.94 (0.68-1.28)	0.67
Off-label indication (n=1077)	68/547 (12.4)	67/530 (12.6)		0.99 (0.71-1.39)	0.96
Vessel diameter < 2.75 mm (n=874)	54/445 (12.1)	53/429 (12.4)		0.99 (0.68-1.44)	0.94
NSTEMI < 72 hrs. (n=408)	17/202 (8.4)	25/206 (12.1)		0.68 (0.37-1.26)	0.22
Multivessel PCI (n=336)	32/174 (18.4)	22/162 (13.6)		1.40 (0.82-2.42)	0.22
Diabetes (n=301)	25/158 (15.8)	19/143 (13.3)		1.25 (0.69-2.26)	0.47
Overlapping stents (n=503)	35/244 (14.3)	40/259 (15.4)		0.93 (0.59-1.46)	0.74
Bifurcation lesion (n=362)	23/179 (12.8)	21/183 (11.5)		1.13 (0.63-2.04)	0.68
Lesion length > 27 mm (n=293)	28/156 (17.9)	25/137 (18.2)	-	1.01 (0.59-1.73)	0.98
In-stent restenosis (n=69)	3/36 (8.3)	3/33 (9.1)		0.91 (0.18-4.52)	0.91
Renal insufficiency (n=38)	4/19 (21.1)	2/19 (10.5)		2.03 (0.37-11.12)	0.41
Bypass graft treated (n=41)	6/20 (30.0)	7/21 (33.3)		0.86 (0.29-2.56)	0.78
Left main treated (n=52)	3/26 (11.5)	3/26 (11.5)		1.04 (0.21-5.14)	0.97
	·		0.1 1	0	

Resolute better Xience V better

Figure 3. Subgroup analysis: Target-vessel failure at 2 year.

Target-vessel failure is a composite of cardiac death, target-vessel myocardial infarction, or clinically driven target-vessel revascularization. NSTEMI: non–ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction; PCI: percutaneous coronary intervention.

Table 3 shows the difference in outcome between 1-year and 2-year follow-up. No significant difference was observed for various endpoints. However, there were numerically more cardiac deaths among patients in the Xience V EES group (0.6% vs. 1.3%, p=0.16) and numerically more clinically indicated cases of TLR in the Resolute ZES group (2.3% vs. 1.2%, p=0.13).

	Zotarolimus- eluting Resolute stent	Everolimus- eluting Xience V stent	Difference (95% CI)	p Value
Target-vessel failure	2.9 (18/631)	3.8 (24/632)	-0.9 (-2.9 to 1.0)	0.35
Death				
Any cause	2.1 (14/680)	2.8 (19/678)	-0.7 (-2.4 to 0.9)	0.37
Cardiac cause	0.6 (4/680)	1.3 (9/678)	-0.7 (-1.8 to 0.3)	0.16
Target-vessel-related MI	0.8 (5/649)	1.1 (7/650)	-0.3 (-1.4 to 0.7)	0.56
Clinically indicated TVR	2.4 (16/657)	2.4 (16/659)	0.00 (-1.7 to 1.7)	0.99
Target-lesion failure	2.8 (18/633)	3.3 (21/641)	-0.4 (-2.3 to 1.5)	0.65
Clinically indicated TLR	2.3 (15/661)	1.2 (8/668)	1.1 (-0.3 to 2.5)	0.13
Major adverse cardiac events*	4.5 (28/625)	4.9 (31/630)	-0.4 (-2.8 to 1.9)	0.71
Patient-oriented composite end-point†	6.0 (37/617)	7.4 (46/619)	-1.4 (-4.2 to 1.4)	0.31
Very late stent thrombosis (361-720)				
Definite	0.3 (2/677)	0.1 (1/678)	0.2 (-0.4 to 0.7)	0.62
Definite or probable	0.3 (2/677)	0.3 (2/674)	0.00 (-0.6 to 0.6)	1.00
Definite, probable, or possible	0.6 (7/675)	1.5 (10/674)	-0.9 (-2.0 to 0.2)	0.11

Table 3. Outcome differences between 1 and 2 years

Values are % (n/N) *Major adverse cardiac events is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary-artery bypass surgery or clinically indicated target-lesion revascularization. † Patient-oriented composite end-point is a composite of endpoint of all cause death, any myocardial infarction or any revascularization.

In accordance with national and European guidelines, the per-protocol duration of DAPT was 1 year after PCI. Table 4 presents data on the actual use of DAPT. DAPT was discontinued after 1 year or less in 635 patients (93.4%) in the Resolute ZES arm and 650 patients (95.9%) in the Xience V EES group. Of all patients, 73 (5.4%) continued DAPT beyond 12 months. At 2-year follow-up, 51 patients (7.7%) in the Resolute ZES group and 40 patients (6.2%) in the Xience V EES group were still on DAPT.

	Zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent	Everolimus-eluting Xience V stent	p Value
At Baseline	N=697	N=694	
Acetylsalicylic acid *	688 (98.7)	692 (99.7)	0.04
Clopidogrel	697 (100)	694 (100)	1.00
DAPT	688 (98.7)	692 (99.7)	0.04
At 1-Year Follow-up	N=680	N=678	
Acetylsalicylic acid	635 (93.4)	628 (92.6)	0.59
Clopidogrel			0.14
Stopped after one year	615 (90.4)	633 (93.4)	
Continued after one year	52 (7.7)	37 (5.5)	
Less than one year	13 (1.9)	8 (1.2)	
DAPT			0.13
Stopped after one year	578 (85.0)	593 (87.5)	
Continued after one year	45 (6.6)	28 (4.1)	
Less than one year	57 (8.4)	57 (8.4)	
At 2-Year Follow-up	N=662	N=650	
Acetylsalicylic acid	606 (91.5)	599 (92.2)	0.69
Clopidogrel	64 (9.7)	51 (7.8)	0.24
DAPT	51 (7.7)	40 (6.2)	0.27

Table 4.	Acetylsalicylic	acid, clopidogre	l, and dual anti	-platelet therapy usage.
			,	

Values are n (%). *No Acetylsalicylic acid was used due to allergic reactions or concommitant vitamin K antagonist usage. DAPT = Acetylsalicylic acid and clopidogrel

The rates of ARC-defined stent thrombosis (0.9% vs. 0.1%, p=0.12) and definite or probable stent thrombosis (1.2% vs 1.4%, p=0.63) at 2-year follow-up were low and similar for both Resolute ZES and Xience V EES (Fig. 4). Very late definite or probable stent thrombosis was seen in 2 patients in both study arms (0.3% vs. 0.3%, p=1.00), resulting in an MI in all 4 cases (Table 5). Of the 14 patients with definite-or-probable stent thrombosis in the first year of follow-up, 11 (78.6%) were on DAPT. All 4 patients with very late definite or probable ST were on acetylsalicylic acid monotherapy beyond 1 year and there was no clear relation between stent thrombosis and discontinuation of DAPT, with a period of at least 79 days between very late stent thrombosis and discontinuation of DAPT.



Figure 4. Cumulative Incidence of Definite or Probable Stent Thrombosis over 2 year. The cumulative incidence of definite or probable stent thrombosis in 2 years, according to the Academic Research Consortium definition. DAPT= dual antiplatelet therapy (acetylsaliclic acid and clopidogrel).

	Indication for PCI	Days to ST after PCI	Days after DAPT discontinuation to event	Target Vessel	Clinical event after ST	Anti-platelet therapy use at event
Resolute						
Probable	Stable angina	0	N.A.	RCX, LAD	MI	On DAPT (A+C)
Definite	Unstable angina	5	N.A.	LAD, RCA	Death	On DAPT (A+C)
Definite	Stable angina	54	N.A.	RCA, LAD	MI, TLR	On DAPT (A+C)
Definite	Stable angina	205	N.A.	RCX	MI, TLR	On DAPT (A+C)
Definite	NSTEMI	245	245*	RCA	MI, TLR	Off DAPT (C+VKA)
Probable	Stable angina	357	N.A.	RCX	MI	On DAPT (A+C)
Definite	Unstable angina	563	198	RCA	MI, TLR	Off DAPT (A)
Definite	NSTEMI	715	351	RCA, LAD	MI, TLR	Off DAPT (A)
Xience V						
Probable	NSTEMI	0	N.A.	Veingraft, RCA	MI	On DAPT (A+C+VKA)
Probable	Unstable angina	0	N.A.	RCA	MI	On DAPT (A+C)
Probable	Stable angina	1	N.A.	RCX, LAD	MI	On DAPT (A+C)
Probable	NSTEMI	3	N.A.	LAD	Death	On DAPT (A+C)
Probable	NSTEMI	5	N.A.	RCA, LAD	Death	On DAPT (A+C)
Probable	Stable angina	8	N.A.	RCX	Death	On DAPT (A+C)
Probable	Unstable angina	28	1	RCA	MI	Off DAPT (C+VKA)
Probable	NSTEMI	136	136 [†]	LAD	MI, Death	Off DAPT (A)
Definite	Stable angina	444	79	RCX, LAD	MI, thrombus aspiration	Off DAPT (A)
Probable	Stable angina	611	246	RCA	TVR, MI	Off DAPT

Table 5. Definite-or-probable stent thrombosis details.

*From day 0 on therapy with VKA+clopidogrel due to allergy for acetylsalicylic acid. [†]From day 0 only acetylsalicylic acid for an unknown reason. A= acetylsalicylic acid; C= clopidogrel; DAPT= dual antiplatelet therapy (acetylsalicylic acid and clopidogrel); LAD= left anterior descending coronary artery; MI= myocardial infarction; NA= not available; NSTEMI= non–ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction; PCI= percutaneous coronary intervention; RCA= right coronary artery; RCX= ramus circumflex artery; TLR= target lesion revascularization; TVR= target vessel revascularization; VKA= vitamin K antagonist.

DISCUSSION

At the 2-year follow-up of the TWENTE trial, which followed a stringent approach of discontinuation of DAPT after 12 months, Resolute ZES and Xience V EES showed similar and beneficial results in terms of safety and efficacy for treating real-world PCI patients who underwent PCI with a vast majority of complex lesions and off-label indications for use of DES. Both study arms showed similar rates of TVF and its components: cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, and clinically indicated TVR. The absence of a difference in TVF at 2-year follow-up was consistent across several subgroups. Despite a lower rate of clinically indicated TLR in the Xience V EES group, there was no significant difference between groups in the device-oriented composite endpoint of TLF and the more patient-oriented composite clinical endpoints (major adverse cardiac events and patient-oriented composite endpoint).

Resolute ZES and Xience V EES are both DES that use cobalt-chromium stent platforms and elute limus analogues from durable polymer-based coatings with improved biocompatibility (14, 15). This improvement in coating was considered desirable because the limited biocompatibility of coatings on first-generation DES (16-18) was found to be associated with hypersensitivity and local vascular inflammation that could induce intraluminal thrombus formation (19-21).

In several randomized comparisons with first-generation DES, Xience V EES have demonstrated proven sustained safety and efficacy beyond 1 year, which has led to wide acceptance in clinical practice. In SPIRIT IV (Clinical Evaluation of the Xience V Everolimus Eluting Coronary Stent System IV), treatment with Xience V EES was associated with a lower rate of TLF after 2 years (6.9% vs. 9.9%, p = 0.003) compared with the paclitaxel-eluting Taxus stent (Boston Scientific, Natick, Massachusetts) (8). The superiority of Xience V EES over theTaxus stent was also seen in the 2-year results of COMPARE (A Trial of Everolimus-eluting Stents and Paclitaxel-eluting Stents for Coronary Revascularization in Daily Practice), with TLF rates of 7.4% versus 11.3%, p=0.004 (5). The results of SORT OUT IV (Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials With Clinical Outcome IV) demonstrated that Xience V EES had similar and low rates of TLF at 2-year follow-up but showed noninferiority compared with the first-generation sirolimus-eluting stent Cyper Select+ (Cordis, Bridgewater, New Jersey) (6).

Only a single randomized study, the RESOLUTE All Comers trial, has reported long-term outcome data for Resolute ZES. After 2 years, Resolute ZES were equivalent to Xience V EES with regard to both TVF (12.6% vs. 12.2%, p=0.85) and the patient-oriented composite endpoint (20.6% vs. 20.5%, p=0.96) (9).

The current 2-year data of the TWENTE trial generally support the findings of the RESOLUTE All Comers trial and show that Resolute ZES have a long-term safety profile that is similar to that of Xience V EES, which was previously shown to be superior to the Taxus stent in SPIRIT IV and COMPARE (5, 8). Although the rates of TLR for Resolute ZES and Xience V EES were similar in the RESOLUTE All Comers trial (5.7% and 5.1%, respectively), in the TWENTE
Chapter 4

trial the rate of TLR for Xience V EES was particularly low, resulting in a statistically significant difference (4.9% vs. 2.6%, p=0.03). However, this difference did not translate into a difference in the device-oriented composite endpoint of TLF because of a numerically higher cardiac death rate in the Xience V EES group (1.4% vs. 2.6%, p=0.14). In fact, the Kaplan-Meier cumulative event curves of cardiac death tend to diverge after approximately 10 months, but a landmark analysis revealed only a nonsignificant difference in cardiac death during the second year of follow-up (0.6% vs.1.3%, p=0.16). Nevertheless, these data suggest that assessment of this parameter beyond the present 2-year follow-up may be of interest.

At 2-year follow-up in the TWENTE trial, the rates of 2-year definite or probable stent thrombosis (1.2% vs. 1.4%) and very late definite-or-probable stent thrombosis (0.3% for both)arms) were low for both Resolute ZES and Xience V EES. These data are reassuring for Resolute ZES, considering that optical coherence tomography data had shown more uncovered stent struts with Resolute ZES than with Endeavor stents (22). The rates of stent thrombosis were similar to those in the RESOLUTE All Comers trial (2-year rate of definite or probable stent thrombosis, 1.9% vs. 1.0%; 2-year rate of very late definite or probable stent thrombosis, 0.3% vs. 0.3%) as well as the rates os stent thrombosis for Xience V EES in SORT OUT IV and COMPARE (5, 6, 9). In addition, the 2-year rates of definite or probable stent thrombosis in the TWENTE trial were similar to the pooled 2-year rates of stent thrombosis in SPIRIT II and III (1.2%), using Xience V EES in selected patient populations with more stable coronary disease (23). The 2-year rates of definite stent thrombosis in the TWENTE trial were also low, showing a nonsignificant trend toward a lower rate in the Xience V EES group (p=0.12). Nevertheless, it may be difficult to directly compare rates of stent thrombosis from different trials, because they could be influenced by differences in study populations. In the TWENTE trial, just one of the overall 7 definite stent thromboses was lethal, while very late definite or probable stent thrombosis was not associated with mortality. Similar findings were observed in other studies evaluating second generation DES (5, 6, 9). The overall low rates of stent thrombosis and low rates of mortality associated with stent thrombosis in patients in the Resolute ZES group were similar to those in patients in the Xience V EES group, which has shown the lowest rates of stent thrombosis in comparison to earlier- generation DES (24, 25). The data of the TWENTE trial underline the safety profile of both second-generation DES.

The low rates of very late stent thrombosis in the TWENTE trial are particularly noteworthy considering the low rate of continuation of DAPT beyond 12 months, which was in accordance with current guidelines (26, 27). In fact, the rate of DAPT use at 2-year follow-up (6.9%) was much lower than that of several European DES trials in allcomer populations, such as LEADERS (23%) (10, 28), RESOLUTE All Comers (18%) (9), and COMPARE (13%) (5), and some U.S. trials of DES in patients with somewhat less complex coronary disease, such as SPIRIT IV (69%) (8, 28) and RESOLUTE US (67%) (30, 31). In addition, in the second year of follow-up after discontinuation of DAPT, rate of definite or probable stent thrombosis was lower compared with

that with first-generation DES, which showed a definite and continuous risk of very late stent thrombosis (32).

Hence, the TWENTE trial provides interesting safety information on stringent discontinuation of DAPT at 1 year after PCI in a study population with many complex patients and lesions treated with Resolute ZES and Xience V EES.

Study limitations. This prospective, randomized, singlecenter trial was performed in a highvolume tertiary care center by experienced operators who applied relatively uniform procedural strategies. For that reason, generalizability of the study results to other clinical settings may be limited. In addition, conclusions do not apply to patients with ST segment elevation MI requiring primary PCI because this patient subset was not assessed in the TWENTE trial. The subgroup analysis was not pre-specified. However, to avoid any subjective post hoc selection, we used the same subgroups as the RESOLUTE All Comers trial (33) and the 1-year analysis of the TWENTE trial (3).

Conclusion. After 2 years of follow-up and stringent discontinuation of DAPT beyond 1 year, Resolute ZES and Xience V EES showed similar results in terms of safety and efficacy for treating real-world patients with a majority of complex lesions and off-label indications for DES.

REFERENCES

- 1. Stone GW, Midei M, Newman W, et al. Comparison of an everolimus-eluting stent and a paclitaxeleluting stent in patients with coronary artery disease: A randomized trial. JAMA. 2008;299:1903-13.
- 2. Meredith IT, Worthley S, Whitbourn R, et al. Clinical and angiographic results with the nextgeneration resolute stent system: A prospective, multicenter, first-in-human trial. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2009;2:977-85.
- von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting xience V stents in real-world patients: The TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;59:1350-61.
- 4. Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, et al. Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with resolute and xience V drug-eluting stents. EuroIntervention. 2012;8:664-71.
- 5. Smits PC, Kedhi E, Royaards KJ, et al. 2-year follow-up of a randomized controlled trial of everolimus- and paclitaxel-eluting stents for coronary revascularization in daily practice. COMPARE (comparison of the everolimus eluting XIENCE-V stent with the paclitaxel eluting TAXUS LIBERTE stent in all-comers: A randomized open label trial). J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:11-8.
- Jensen LO, Thayssen P, Christiansen EH, et al. 2-year patient-related versus stent-related outcomes: The SORT OUT IV (scandinavian organization for randomized trials with clinical outcome IV) trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;60:1140-7.
- 7. Byrne RA, Kastrati A, Massberg S, et al. Biodegradable polymer versus permanent polymer drugeluting stents and everolimus- versus sirolimus-eluting stents in patients with coronary artery disease: 3-year outcomes from a randomized clinical trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:1325-31.
- Stone GW, Rizvi A, Sudhir K, et al. Randomized comparison of everolimus- and paclitaxel-eluting stents. 2-year follow-up from the SPIRIT (clinical evaluation of the XIENCE V everolimus eluting coronary stent system) IV trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:19-25.
- 9. Silber S, Windecker S, Vranckx P, Serruys PW, RESOLUTE All Comers investigators. Unrestricted randomised use of two new generation drug-eluting coronary stents: 2-year patient-related versus stent-related outcomes from the RESOLUTE all comers trial. Lancet. 2011;377:1241-7.
- 10. Wykrzykowska J, Serruys P, Buszman P, et al. The three year follow-up of the randomised "allcomers" trial of a biodegradable polymer biolimus-eluting stent versus permanent polymer sirolimus-eluting stent (LEADERS). EuroIntervention. 2011;7:789-95.
- 11. Basalus MW, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, et al. TWENTE study: The real-world endeavor resolute versus xience V drug-eluting stent study in twente: Study design, rationale and objectives. Neth Heart J. 2010;18:360-4.
- 12. Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, et al. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: A case for standardized definitions. Circulation. 2007;115:2344-51.
- 13. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, et al. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary allcomer stent trials: Balancing sensitivity and specificity. addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. EuroIntervention. 2010;5:871-4.
- 14. Udipi K, Melder RJ, Chen M, et al. The next generation endeavor resolute stent: Role of the BioLinx polymer system. EuroIntervention. 2007;3:137-9.
- 15. Joner M, Nakazawa G, Finn AV, et al. Endothelial cell recovery between comparator polymer-based drug-eluting stents. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;52:333-42.
- 16. Moses JW, Leon MB, Popma JJ, et al. Sirolimus-eluting stents versus standard stents in patients with stenosis in a native coronary artery. N Engl J Med. 2003;349:1315-23.

- 17. Morice MC, Serruys PW, Sousa JE, et al. A randomized comparison of a sirolimus-eluting stent with a standard stent for coronary revascularization. N Engl J Med. 2002;346:1773-80.
- Kastrati A, Mehilli J, Pache J, et al. Analysis of 14 trials comparing sirolimus-eluting stents with bare-metal stents. N Engl J Med. 2007;356:1030-9.
- 19. Joner M, Finn AV, Farb A, et al. Pathology of drug-eluting stents in humans: Delayed healing and late thrombotic risk. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;48:193-202.
- 20. Nakazawa G, Finn AV, Joner M, et al. Delayed arterial healing and increased late stent thrombosis at culprit sites after drug-eluting stent placement for acute myocardial infarction patients: An autopsy study. Circulation. 2008;118:1138-45.
- 21. Cook S, Ladich E, Nakazawa G, et al. Correlation of intravascular ultrasound findings with histopathological analysis of thrombus aspirates in patients with very late drug-eluting stent thrombosis. Circulation. 2009;120:391-9.
- 22. Onuma Y, Serruys PW, Kukreja N, et al. Randomized comparison of everolimus- and paclitaxeleluting stents: Pooled analysis of the 2-year clinical follow-up from the SPIRIT II and III trials. Eur Heart J. 2010;31:1071-8.
- 23. Baber U, Mehran R, Sharma SK, et al. Impact of the everolimus-eluting stent on stent thrombosis: A meta-analysis of 13 randomized trials. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:1569-77.
- 24. Palmerini T, Kirtane AJ, Serruys PW, et al. Stent thrombosis with everolimus-eluting stents: Metaanalysis of comparative randomized controlled trials. Circ Cardiovasc Interv. 2012;5:357-64.
- 25. Task Force on Myocardial Revascularization of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS), European Association for Percutaneous Cardiovascular Interventions (EAPCI), Wijns W, et al. Guidelines on myocardial revascularization. Eur Heart J. 2010;31:2501-55.
- 26. Levine GN, Bates ER, Blankenship JC, et al. 2011 ACCF/AHA/SCAI guideline for percutaneous coronary intervention. A report of the american college of cardiology Foundation/American heart association task force on practice guidelines and the society for cardiovascular angiography and interventions. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:e44-122.
- 27. Windecker S, Serruys PW, Wandel S, et al. Biolimus-eluting stent with biodegradable polymer versus sirolimus-eluting stent with durable polymer for coronary revascularisation (LEADERS): A randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet. 2008;372:1163-73.
- 28. Stone GW, Rizvi A, Newman W, et al. Everolimus-eluting versus paclitaxel-eluting stents in coronary artery disease. N Engl J Med. 2010;362:1663-74.
- 29. Mauri L, Belardi J, Silber S, et al. Duration of dual antiplatelet therapy after drug-eluting stent treatment by geographic region. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;59:E267-E267.
- Yeung AC, Leon MB, Jain A, et al. Clinical evaluation of the resolute zotarolimus-eluting coronary stent system in the treatment of de novo lesions in native coronary arteries: The RESOLUTE US clinical trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;57:1778-83.
- 31. Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, et al. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:136-46.

Chapter 5

Clinical outcome following second-generation drugeluting stent use for off-label versus on-label indications: insights from 2-year outcome of the TWENTE Trial

Hanim Sen¹, Ming Kai Lam¹, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Mounir W.Z. Basalus¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Hans W. Louwerenburg¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen², Salah A.M. Saïd², Mark B. Nienhuis³, Patrick M.J. Verhorst¹, Job van der Palen^{4,5}, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,6}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 3. Department of Cardiology, Streekziekenhuis Koningin Beatrix, Winterswijk
- 4. Department of Epidemiology, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 5. Department of Research Methodology, Measurement and Data Analysis, University of Twente, Enschede
- 6. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede
- H. Sen and M.Lam contributed equally to this work.

Reprinted with permission from EuroIntervention.2014 Oct 22; 10(6):664-671. © Europa Digital & Publishing

ABSTRACT

Aim: Drug-eluting stents (DES) were first used on-label – in simple patients with low clinical risk and easily accessible lesions. Currently, DES are increasingly used off-label – in complex patients undergoing percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) with historically higher event risk. Therefore, our aim was to investigate whether patients with off-label indications for DES use had similar outcomes compared to patients who were treated for on-label indications only

Methods and results: We analyzed two-year follow-up data of 1387 TWENTE trial patients, treated with second-generation everolimus-eluting Xience V or zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents, and compared off-label vs. on-label DES use with regard to the following clinical endpoints: cardiac death, myocardial infarction (MI), periprocedural MI (\leq 48h), and target-vessel revascularisation (TVR). Patients with off-label DES use (n=1,033; 74.5%) had more diabetes (22.9% vs. 17.5%; p=0.032), previous MI (35.9% vs. 22.3%; p<0.001), type B2/C lesions (84.7% vs. 62.7%; p<0.001), and acute coronary syndromes (57.8% vs. 33.3%; p<0.001). Nevertheless, cardiac death and TVR rates were similar to those of patients with on-label DES use (p>0.8). Following off-label DES use, there was a higher incidence of periprocedural MI (5.0% vs. 1.4%; p=0.003), of which only 1.1% reached creatine kinase levels >5x the upper limit of normal (ULN).

Conclusions: Despite differences in risk profile, patients with off-label DES use did not differ from patients with on-label DES use in clinical endpoints other than periprocedural MI. These largely positive findings underline the favourable safety profile of second-generation DES.

INTRODUCTION

Initially, drug-eluting stents (DES) were intended to be implanted on-label during percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) in easily accessible lesions of low-risk patients¹. Shortly thereafter, DES were increasingly used *off-label* in patients who were characterised by a higher clinical event risk and more challenging lesion anatomies². Nevertheless, in routine clinical procedures with more off-label use of first-generation DES, event rates were higher than in the initial pivotal trials³. Patients with off-label use of *first-generation* DES had a higher risk of death, myocardial infarction (MI), stent thrombosis (ST), and repeat revascularisation procedures than patients with on-label DES use^{3,4}.

Second-generation DES with more biocompatible coatings⁵ were developed to improve outcome and counteract the drawbacks of the early-generation DES. The Resolute zotarolimus-eluting (ZES) (Medtronic Cardiovascular, Santa Rosa, CA, USA) and the Xience V everolimus-eluting (EES) (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, CA, USA) are two widely used second-generation DES, for which similar safety and efficacy have been demonstrated *in the randomised RESOLUTE All-Comers and TWENTE trials, which enrolled patients with off-label DES use in two thirds and three quarters of their study populations, respectively*^{6,7}. So far, most data on clinical outcome following the use of second-generation DES for off-label indications have been derived from registries⁸⁻¹⁰. In particular, outcome data beyond one year were scarce¹¹. In a substudy of the prospective TWENTE trial^{7,12} we investigated whether patients with off-label indications for DES use had a similar two-year clinical outcome as compared to patients who were treated for on-label indications only.

METHODS

STUDY DESIGN AND PATIENT POPULATION

Details of the randomised TWENTE trial, which was performed between June 18, 2008, and August 26, 2010, at Thoraxcentrum Twente in Enschede, The Netherlands, have previously been reported⁷. In brief, TWENTE (ClinicalTrials.gov NCT01066650) was a randomised, controlled, patient-blinded DES trial, comparing Resolute ZES and Xience V EES stents after 1:1 randomsation in 1,391 patients. Patients with non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndromes (NSTE-ACS) or stable angina were eligible, and few exclusion criteria were applied⁷. In TWENTE, a total of 81.4% of all eligible patients were enrolled, of whom more than 52% presented with ACS. The real-world character of the randomised TWENTE trial was underlined by the findings of the non-enrolled TWENTE study, which demonstrated similar and excellent outcomes of the eligible but non-enrolled patients¹³. The present study population consisted of all 1,387 patients (four patients withdrew consent)⁷.

Off-label indications for DES use were defined as: renal insufficiency (serum creatine $\geq 140 \mu mol/l$); ejection fraction <30%; occurrence of acute MI within the previous 72 hours; more than one lesion/vessel; more than two vessels treated; lesion length >27 mm; bifurcation; saphenous vein graft lesion; arterial bypass graft lesion; in-stent restenosis; unprotected left main lesion; lesion with thrombus; and/or lesion with total occlusion.

INTERVENTION, ELECTROCARDIOGRAPHY, LABORATORY TESTING, AND ANGIOGRAPHIC ANALYSIS

Five experienced interventional cardiologists, each of whom had individual experience of at least 4,000 PCI procedures, performed all the PCI procedures of the TWENTE trial using standard techniques. Periprocedural pharmacological as well as systematic laboratory testing and ECG assessment have previously been described⁷. Quantitative coronary angiography analyses were performed offline with QAngio XA version 7.1 (Medis medical imaging systems by, Leiden, The Netherlands).

CLINICAL ENDPOINTS

Definitions of clinical endpoints were reported on a patient level, was previously described in detail⁷, and generally followed the suggestions of the Academic Research Consortium (ARC)^{14,15}. Death was considered cardiac unless an unequivocal non-cardiac cause could be established. MI was defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than twice the upper limit of normal (ULN) with elevated confirmatory cardiac biomarkers¹⁴. Further classification and location of MI was based on laboratory testing, electrocardiographic parameters, angiographic information, and clinical data⁷. MI was classified as target vessel-related if related to the target vessel or if it could not be related to another vessel. Target vessel revascularization (TVR) and target lesion revascularisation (TLR) by re-PCI or surgery were considered clinically indicated if the angiographic diameter stenosis was \geq 70%, or \geq 50% in the presence of ischaemic signs or symptoms¹⁵. Stent thrombosis was defined according to ARC¹⁵.

DATA ACQUISITION, FOLLOW-UP, AND CLINICAL EVENT ADJUDICATION

Two-year follow-up data were available in 100% of patients. For any event trigger, clinical information was gathered from the referring cardiologist, general practitioner, and/or hospital involved. This was facilitated by a close network of cooperation between the care-providers in the Twente region. The processing of clinical data and adjudication of adverse clinical events were performed by an independent, external contract research organisation and core laboratory (Cardialysis, Rotterdam, The Netherlands), which also performed an on-site audit to assess key study data.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Data analysis was performed with the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 17 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Data were reported as frequencies and percentages for dichotomous and categorical variables and as mean±SD for continuous variables. Chi-square and Fisher's exact tests were used as appropriate. The Student's t-test was used to test normally distributed parameters. The Kaplan-Meier method was used to calculate the time to clinical endpoints, and the log-rank test was used to compare between-group differences. Possible predictors of periprocedural myocardial infarction (PMI) were identified if p-values were <0.15 at univariate analysis of the relation between the variables of the definition of off-label versus PMI. A multivariate Cox regression analysis was then performed to evaluate the independent predictors of PMI. Two-sided p-values <0.05 were considered significant.

RESULTS

CHARACTERISTICS OF PATIENTS, LESIONS, AND PCI PROCEDURES

Of the entire population of the TWENTE trial, 1,033 (74.5%) patients were treated with DES for at least one off-label indication and 354 (25.5%) were treated for on-label indications only (Table 1).

Patients with off-label DES use had a slightly higher prevalence of diabetes mellitus (22.9% vs.17.5%; p=0.032) and chronic renal failure (3.3% vs. 1.1%; p=0.032), and significantly more often a history of MI (35.9% vs. 22.3%; p<0.001), NSTE-ACS at presentation (57.8% vs. 33.3%; p<0.001), and more B2/C lesion types (84.7% vs. 62.7%; p<0.001). Between patients with off-label versus on-label DES use, there were significant differences in various angiographic and procedural details which were mainly related to the definition of the groups. In addition, in patients with off-label DES use there were more ostial (12.2% vs. 7.3%; p=0.012) and severely calcified lesions (21.0% vs. 16.1%; p=0.045), and stent post-dilation was more often performed (90.4% vs. 80.2%; p<0.001).

CLINICAL OUTCOME

Two-year follow-up data were available in 1,387 patients. The rates of death from any cause (4.5% vs. 4.2%; p=0.806), cardiac death (2.1% vs. 2.3%; p=0.884), TVR (5.4% vs. 5.1%; p=0.808), and definite-or-probable stent thrombosis (1.4% vs. 1.1%; p=1.0) were similar for patients with off-label and on-label DES use (Table 2).

Table 1. Characteristics of patients and procedures.

	Off-label	On-label	Þ
	(n=1,033)	(n=354)	
Age (yrs)	64.4±10.7	64.0±10.2	0.507
Men	752 (72.8)	253 (71.5)	0.629
BMI (kg/m^2)	27.7±3.9	27.9±4.2	0.360
Diabetes mellitus (any)	237 (22.9)	62 (17.5)	0.032
Chronic renal failure*	34 (3.3)	4(1.1)	0.032
Arterial hypertension	558 (54.0)	213 (60.2)	0.044
Hypercholesterolaemia	577/1004 (57.5)	224/349 (64.2)	0.028
Current smoker	265 (25.7)	75 (21.2)	0.092
Family history of CAD	537 (52.0)	200 (56.5)	0.142
Myocardinfarction (any)	371 (35.9)	79 (22.3)	< 0.001
Previous PCI	217 (21.0)	70 (19.8)	0.621
Previous CABG	116 (11.2)	32 (9.0)	0.249
Clinical characteristic			< 0.001
Stable angina pectoris	436 (42.2)	236 (66.7)	
Acute coronary syndrome	597 (57.8)	118 (33.3)	
Unstable angina	214 (20.7)	111 (31.4)	
Non-ST-elevation MI	383 (37.1)	7 (2.0)	
Left ventricular ejection fraction <30% [¶]	32/792 (4.0)	0	0.001
Multivessel treatment	281 (27.2)	53 (15.0)	< 0.001
Total no lesions treated per patient			< 0.001
1 lesion treated	549 (53.1)	307 (86.7)	
2 lesions treated	344 (33.3)	47 (13.3)	
3 of more lesions treated	140 (13.6)	0	
De novo coronary lesions only	930 (90.0)	354 (100.0)	< 0.001
At least 1 CTO	95 (9.2)	0	< 0.001
Severe calcification	217 (21.0)	57 (16.1)	0.045
Aorta ostial lesion	126 (12.2)	26 (7.3)	0.012
At least 1 bifurcation	362 (35.0)	0	< 0.001
At least 1 bifurcation with SB treatment	213 (20.6)	0	< 0.001
At least 1 in-stent restenosis	68 (6.6)	0	< 0.001
At least 1 small-vessel (RVD<2.75mm)	657 (63.6)	215 (60.7)	0.335
At least 1 lesion length >27mm	293 (28.4)	0	< 0.001
Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonist	175 (16.9)	18 (5.1)	< 0.001
Target coronary artery			
Left main	43 (4.2)	9 (2.5)	0.166
Left anterior descending	551 (53.3)	172 (48.6)	0.122
Left circumflex	326 (31.6)	111 (31.4)	0.944
Right coronary artery	387 (37.5)	115 (32.5)	0.093
Bypass graft	41 (4.0)	0	< 0.001
ACC-AHA lesion class§			< 0.001
A	25 (2.4)	39 (11.0)	
B1	133 (12.9)	93 (26.3)	
B2	280 (27.1)	129 (36.4)	
С	595 (57.6)	93 (26.3)	
Post-dilation	934 (90.4)	284 (80.2)	< 0.001

Data are number (%) or mean (SD). *Chronic renal failure was defined by serum creatinine level \geq 130µmol/L. [¶]Left ventricular ejection fraction was assessed with ultrasound, MRI or LV angiography.

§Highest lesion classification. SB: side branch; ACC-AHA: American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association; BMI: body mass index; CABG:coronary artery bypass grafting; CAD:coronary artery disease; CTO:chronic total occlusion; MI:myocardial infarction; PCI: percutaneous coronary intervention; RVD: reference vessel diameter

	Off-label (n=1,033)	On-label (n=354)	Þ
Death, any cause	47 (4.5)	15 (4.2)	0.806
Death, cardiac cause	22 (2.1)	8 (2.3)	0.884
Target vessel-related MI	66 (6.4)	10 (2.8)	0.011
CK > 2 ULN*	66 (6.4)	10 (2.8)	0.011
CK > 3 ULN	22 (2.1)	3 (0.8)	0.118
CK > 5 ULN	11 (1.1)	-	0.076
PMI (MI≤48h)	52 (5.0)	5 (1.4)	0.003
2 <ck≤5 td="" uln<=""><td>41 (4.0)</td><td>5 (1.4)</td><td>0.024</td></ck≤5>	41 (4.0)	5 (1.4)	0.024
CK>5 ULN	11 (1.1)	0	0.076
Non-PMI (MI>48 h) (MI > 48 h)	14 (1.4)	5 (1.4)	1.0
Revascularization, any	99 (9.6)	28 (7.9)	0.346
Target Lesion Revascularization [¶]	43 (4.2)	9 (2.5)	0.166
Target Vessel Revascularization [¶]	56 (5.4)	18 (5.1)	0.808
Definite ST (0-720 days)			
All patients	5 (0.5)	2 (0.6)	1.0
Probable ST (0-720 days)			
All patients	9 (0.9)	2 (0.6)	0.739
ST (0-720 days)			
Possible	11 (1.1)	5 (1.4)	0.571
Definite or probable	14 (1.4)	4 (1.1)	1.0
Very late definite or probable ST	2 (0.2)	2 (0.6)	0.270

Table 2. Clinical outcome after 2 years

Data are number of patients (%).*In our study, MI was defined by any creatine kinase (CK) concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal (ULN) with elevated values of a confirmatory cardiac biomarker. [¶] TVR and TLR were clinically indicated. MI: myocardial infarction; PMI: periprocedural MI; ST: stent thrombosis

There was a difference in the incidence of target vessel-related MI (6.4% vs. 2.8%; p= 0.011). While the rate of target vessel-related MI >48 hours was similar for both groups (1.4% vs.1.4%; p=1.0), the rate of target vessel-related MI ≤48 hours (i.e. PMI) was significantly higher in patients with off-label DES use (5.0% vs. 1.4%; p=0.003), of which 1.1% developed a maximum creatine kinase level >5x ULN (Table 2).

Figure 1 shows the Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence of three major clinical endpoints: cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, and TVR. Of these three endpoints, only target vessel-related MI showed a significantly higher rate in patients with off-label DES use (p -log rank= 0.011). Figure 2 displays the cumulative incidence of target vessel-related MI within \leq 48 hours (i.e. periprocedural MI) as well as after >48 hours (i.e. non-PMI), showing that only MI after \leq 48 hours occurred significantly more often in patients with off-label DES use (p-log-rank=0.003).

IDENTIFICATION OF POSSIBLE PREDICTORS

The chi-square test was applied to identify independent predictors of PMI. The following variables of the definition of off-label showed a univariate association (p < 0.15) with PMI, and were further evaluated: treatment of more than one lesion/vessel; more than two vessels; lesion length >27 mm; bifurcation lesion; and lesion with thrombus.

MULTIVARIATE COX REGRESSION ANALYSIS

Lesion length >27 mm (adjusted HR 2.84, 95%CI: 1.68-4.80, p<0.001), more than one lesion/ vessel (adjusted HR 2.55, 95%CI: 1.51-4.32, p<0.001), and bifurcation lesion (adjusted HR 2.03, 95%CI: 1.20-3.45, p=0.008) were the only significant independent predictors of PMI which were related to the definition of off-label DES use.



Figure 1. Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence curves at two years for: A) cardiac death; B) target vesselrelated MI and C) target vessel revascularisation for patients treated with off-label and on-label DES use.



Figure 2. Target vessel-related MI \leq 48 Hours (periprocedural) and > 48 Hours. Kaplan-Meier cumulative incidence curves at two years for (left) target vessel-related MI \leq 48 hours and (right) target vessel-related MI >48 hours for patients treated with off-label and on-label DES use.

DISCUSSION

In the TWENTE trial, off-label DES use was associated with more clinical, lesion, and procedurerelated characteristics of increased risk, as might have been expected from the definition of off-label profile, both patient groups showed low and similar two-year rates of various clinical endpoints such as death from any cause, cardiac death, target vessel revascularisation, and definite or probable stent thrombosis. The only exception was a *higher incidence of PMI* (i.e. MI \leq 48 hours following PCI) in patients with off-label DES use, of whom only a minority developed a myocardial necrosis with a maximum CK level of more than five times the upper limit of normal. These findings underline the favourable safety profile of second-generation DES.

In this analysis, there was *no difference in target vessel-related MI after more than 48 hours* between patients with off-label and on-label DES use (1.4% vs. 1.4%); there was a higher rate of (periprocedural) target vessel-related MI in patients with off-label DES use (5.0% vs. 1.4%) only within the first 48 hours after PCI. Such PMI typically results from microembolisation of plaque material, or stent-induced closure of small side branches, which occurs more frequently in patients with ACS and in extensive coronary disease^{16,17}. In the present analysis, the higher incidence of PMI following off-label DES use led to a higher rate of target vessel-related MI during two years of follow-up (6.4% vs. 2.8%, respectively).

COMPARISON WITH PREVIOUS STUDIES

Off-label use of *first-generation DES* was previously shown to be associated with a higher risk of death, MI, and/or repeat revascularisation procedures^{3,4,17,18}. Detailed analyses of clinical outcome

following off-label use of second-generation DES were performed in a few studies only⁸⁻¹¹. Latib et al reported a retrospective analysis of patients treated with Xience V EES (248 (72%) off-label) and a median follow-up of 12 months⁸. Galasso et al. and Romagnoli et al. published two registries of patients treated with Resolute ZES (311 (84%) and 504 (61%) off-label) and an average followup duration of 17 and 12 months, respectively^{9,10}. Stefanini et al reported data from the only randomised study - the RESOLUTE All Comers trial - which compared 12-month clinical outcome of patients treated with Resolute ZES and Xience V EES in 1,520 (66.3%) complex patients (with off-label DES use) versus (33.7%) simple patients¹¹. Our present analysis of the randomized TWENTE trial, which included 1033 (74.5%) patients with off-label DES use, is the first comprehensive analysis of 24-month follow-up data to compare the clinical outcome of patients treated for off-label and on-label indications with either Resolute ZES or Xience V EES. In the RISICO registry, Romagnoli et al found no significant difference in the incidence of in-hospital MI between off-label and on-label treatment with Resolute ZES (3.8 vs. 2.5%, respectively; p=0.4)¹⁰. While the RISICO registry defined MI by the elevation of creatine kinase or creatine kinase-MB levels to ≥ 3 times the upper limit of normal¹⁰, in the TWENTE trial MI was defined by CK levels ≥ 2 times the upper limit of normal with elevated confirmatory cardiac biomarkers⁷. This may partly explain the slightly higher incidence of PMI (5.0%) in TWENTE patients with off-label DES use. The TWENTE trial compared the same DES types as RESOLUTE ALL COMERS, and also evaluated DES use in daily clinical practice within a slightly different population which did not include acute STEMI. Using the same criteria of off-label DES use, the proportion of complex patients was somewhat higher in the TWENTE trial (74.5% vs. 66.3%; p<0.001). Nevertheless, it is difficult to compare the outcome results of both trials as the corresponding subgroup analysis of RESOLUTE All Comers focused on stent level comparisons¹¹. While all-comer DES trials generally comprise relatively low rates of PCI for unprotected left main lesions, which is one of the off-label criteria, the ISAR-LEFT MAIN 2 study recently reported in 650 patients treated with Resolute and Xience V stents for unprotected left main lesions a favourable outcome at one-year follow-up¹⁹.

In the four-year follow-up data of the LEADERS study, a subgroup analysis of the primary composite endpoint TVF favours the biolimus-eluting Biomatrix stent with biodegradable polymer coating (Biosensors Inc., Newport Beach, CA, USA) over the first-generation sirolimus-eluting Cypher stent with biodurable coating (Cordis, Johnson & Johnson, Warren, NJ, USA) in patients treated for off-label indications²⁰. Nevertheless, only limited individual outcome data of patients treated with DES with biodegradable coatings for off-label versus on-label indications have been reported. In the NOBORI 2 study, which comprised 2,242 patients treated with the biolimus-eluting Nobori stent with biodegradable coating (Terumo Medical Corp., Tokyo, Japan) for at least one off-label indication, off-label stent use was associated with higher rates of cardiac death (1.9% vs. 0.7%, p=0.02), TVR (5.1% vs. 2.3%, p<0.01), and MI $(2.7\% \text{ vs. } 1.5\%, \text{ p}=0.04)^{21}$. In addition, in that study there was no significant difference in the rate of definite or probable stent thrombosis between patients with off-label versus on-label DES use²¹.

In the present study, we also found a higer rate of MI in off-label patients, and there was no significant difference in stent thrombosis between patients with off-label versus on-label indications. Our findings differ from NOBORI 2 with regard to cardiac death and TVR, which were similar for our off-label and on-label patients. Due to differences in patient population and limitations inherent to the study design, it may be difficult to compare the findings of registries and randomised trials. In addition, we post-dilated stents in 90.4% and 80.2% of the off-label and on-label patients, respectively (p<0.001), while in the NOBORI 2 study postdilation was only performed in 34.9% and 31.5%, respectively (p=0.07), of both patient groups²¹. Substantial differences in material (stainless steel vs. cobalt-chromium) and strut thickness (relatively thick struts vs. thinner struts) of the stent platforms might also have contributed to differences in certain outcome parameters between both studies.

PERIPROCEDURAL MYOCARDIAL INFARCTION

In our analysis, target vessel-related MI \leq 48 hours following PCI was the only clinical endpoint which was significantly higher in patients with off-label DES use. In fact, many criteria of offlabel DES use characterise patients with an advanced stage of coronary disease with greater atheroslerotic burden and more complex lesions⁸. Such patients often require stenting of multiple lesions with more aggressive interventional treatment which often includes stent postdilation with high balloon pressures⁷. In addition, greater atheroma volumes and complex lesion morphologies bear a greater risk of significant microembolisation of plaque or thrombi, which can lead to myocardial injury and PMI¹⁶. PMI is frequently a marker of atherosclerotic burden and of the complexity of the interventional procedure¹⁶. It has previously been related to an increased mortality during short-term and long-term follow-up after PCI²²⁻²⁵, while other studies showed no significant relation between PMI and clinical outcome^{26,27}. In fact, the extent of cardiac marker release may be relevant, as an impact on prognosis may be more likely in the presence of large PMI¹⁶. In the present analysis the vast majority of patients with PMI had no more than moderate PMI with maximum CK levels between 2x the ULN and 5x the ULN.

In our study, off-label patients had relatively low cardiovascular event rates. Several factors might have contributed to this phenomenon. First, the improved flexibillity of the cobalt-chromium based stents, the more biocompatible coatings of second-generation DES, and improvement of other procedural devices (e.g. balloon catheters, guidewires) may have played a role. Secondly, the high post-dilatation rate of 88% may have improved DES apposition which might have contributed to the overall favourable findings. Thirdly, the modification of adjunctive medication and the increased awareness of the importance of dual antiplatelet therapy continuation by various healthcare providers may also have played a role in improving clinical outcome of DES in our present study as well as in other recent DES studies – an improvement that may be most pronounced in the subset of complex patients.

Study limitations. Because of the post hoc nature of this analysis, the results should be considered as hypothesis-generating. Off-label criteria of DES are 'moving targets' and may differ between DES types. For that reason, for the entire study population we applied a definition that was recently used by another research group¹¹. In the present study patients with on-label DES use showed a higher prevalence of arterial hypertension and hypercholesterolaemia, for which we do not have an explanation. The TWENTE trial enrolled patients with limited exclusion criteria but no acute STEMI; therefore, our results may not be extrapolated to the setting of STEMI⁷. Nevertheless, the vast majority of patients were complex and the rate of NSTE-ACS was high. All patients were treated in a high-volume tertiary PCI centre by five experienced interventional cardiologists who applied stent post-dilation in the vast majority of cases; therefore, generalisation of the findings may be limited in other settings.

Conclusion. Despite differences in risk profile, patients with off-label DES use did not differ significantly from patients with on-label DES use in clinical endpoints other than PMI. These largely positive findings underline the favourable safety profile of second-generation DES.

Impact on daily practice.Off-label patients of the TWENTE trial had two-year event rates for cardiac death, target vessel revascularisation and stent thrombosis that were comparable to those of patients with on-label indications for drug-eluting stent (DES) use. Off-label use of contemporary DES was associated with a higher rate of periprocedural myocardial infarction, but only a minority of these patients developed maximum creatine kinase levels of more than 5 times the upper limit of normal. Overall, our findings show that PCI with these DES is feasible and safe in patients with off-label DES use. Therefore, in clinical practice with implantation of second-generation DES, distinction between patients with off-label and on-label indication for DES use may be of limited value.

REFERENCES

- 1. Bauer T, Nienaber CA, Akin I, Kuck KH, Hochadel M, Senges J, Fetsch T, Tebbe U, Willich SN, Stumpf J, Sabin GV, Silber S, Richardt G, Zahn R, DES.DE Study Group. Comparison between on-label versus off-label use of drug-eluting coronary stents in clinical practice: results from the German DES.DE-Registry. *Clin Res Cardiol.* 2011;100:701-709.
- 2. Grines CL. Off-label use of drug-eluting stents putting it in perspective. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:615-617.
- Beohar N, Davidson CJ, Kip KE, Goodreau L, Vlachos HA, Meyers SN, Benzuly KH, Flaherty JD, Ricciardi MJ, Bennett CL, Williams DO. Outcomes and complications associated with off-label and untested use of drug-eluting stents. *JAMA*. 2007;297:1992-2000.
- Win HK, Caldera AE, Maresh K, Lopez J, Rihal CS, Parikh MA, Granada JF, Marulkar S, Nassif D, Cohen DJ, Kleiman NS, EVENT Registry Investigators. Clinical outcomes and stent thrombosis following off-label use of drug-eluting stents. *JAMA*. 2007;297:2001-2009.
- Basalus MW, Ankone MJ, van Houwelingen GK, de Man FH, von Birgelen C. Coating irregularities of durable polymer-based drug-eluting stents as assessed by scanning electron microscopy. *EuroIntervention.* 2009;5:157-165.
- Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, van Geuns RJ, Richardt G, Buszman PE, Kelbaek H, van Boven AJ, Hofma SH, Linke A, Klauss V, Wijns W, Macaya C, Garot P, DiMario C, Manoharan G, Kornowski R, Ischinger T, Bartorelli A, Ronden J, Bressers M, Gobbens P, Negoita M, van Leeuwen F, Windecker S. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:136-146.
- 7. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Kleijne MA, Sen H, Lowik MM, van der Palen J, Verhorst PM, de Man FH. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2012;59:1350-1361.
- Latib A, Ferri L, Ielasi A, Godino C, Chieffo A, Magni V, Bassanelli G, Sharp AS, Gerber R, Michev I, Carlino M, Airoldi F, Sangiorgi GM, Montorfano M, Colombo A. Clinical outcomes after unrestricted implantation of everolimus-eluting stents. *JACC Cardiovasc Interv.* 2009;2:1219-1226.
- Galasso G, Piccolo R, Cassese S, Esposito G, Cirillo P, Leosco D, Rapacciuolo A, Sirico D, De Biase C, Niglio T, Piscione F. Unrestricted use of endeavor resolute zotarolimus-eluting stent in daily clinical practice: a prospective registry. *J Invasive Cardiol.* 2012;24:251-255.
- Romagnoli E, Godino C, Ielasi A, Gasparini G, Tzifos V, Sciahbasi A, Lioy E, Presbitero P, Colombo A, Sangiorgi G. Resolute Italian study in all comers: immediate and one-year outcomes. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2012;79:567-574.
- 11. Stefanini GG, Serruys PW, Silber S, Khattab AA, van Geuns RJ, Richardt G, Buszman PE, Kelbaek H, van Boven AJ, Hofma SH, Linke A, Klauss V, Wijns W, Macaya C, Garot P, Di Mario C, Manoharan G, Kornowski R, Ischinger T, Bartorelli AL, Gobbens P, Windecker S. The impact of patient and lesion complexity on clinical and angiographic outcomes after revascularization with zotarolimus- and everolimus-eluting stents: a substudy of the RESOLUTE All Comers Trial (a randomized comparison of a zotarolimus-eluting stent with an everolimus-eluting stent for percutaneous coronary intervention). *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2011;57:2221-2232.
- 12. Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, Basalus MW, Louwerenburg JH, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Lowik MM, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual antiplatelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents: 2-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2013;61:2406-2416.

- Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Lowik MM, van Houwelingen GK, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg HW, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Nijhuis R, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drug-eluting stents. *EuroIntervention*. 2012;8:664-671.
- 14. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, Kint PP, Silber S, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary all-comer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. *EuroIntervention*. 2010;5:871-874.
- Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, Boam A, Cohen DJ, van Es GA, Steg PG, Morel MA, Mauri L, Vranckx P, McFadden E, Lansky A, Hamon M, Krucoff MW, Serruys PW, Academic Research Consortium. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. *Circulation.* 2007;115:2344-2351.
- Prasad A, Herrmann J. Myocardial infarction due to percutaneous coronary intervention. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:453-464.
- 17. Jeremias A, Ruisi CP, Kirtane AJ, Lee T, Sylvia B, Pinto DS, Ho KK, Cutlip DE, Carrozza JP,Jr, Cohen DJ. Differential outcomes after sirolimus-eluting stent implantation: comparing on-label versus off-label patients in the 'real world'. *Coron Artery Dis.* 2008;19:111-115.
- Lasala JM, Cox DA, Lewis SJ, Tadros PN, Haas RC, Schweiger MJ, Chhabra A, Untereker WJ, Starzyk RM, Mascioli SR, Dawkins KD, Baim DS. Expanded use of the TAXUS Express Stent: two-year safety insights from the 7,500 patient ARRIVE Registry programme. *EuroIntervention*. 2009;5:67-77.
- Mehilli J, Richardt G, Valgimigli M, Schulz S, Singh A, Abdel-Wahab M, Tiroch K, Pache J, Hausleiter J, Byrne RA, Ott I, Ibrahim T, Fusaro M, Seyfarth M, Laugwitz KL, Massberg S, Kastrati A. Zotarolimus- versus Everolimus-Eluting Stents for Unprotected Left Main Coronary Artery Disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013-in press.
- 20. Stefanini GG, Kalesan B, Serruys PW, Heg D, Buszman P, Linke A, Ischinger T, Klauss V, Eberli F, Wijns W, Morice MC, Di Mario C, Corti R, Antoni D, Sohn HY, Eerdmans P, van Es GA, Meier B, Windecker S, Juni P. Long-term clinical outcomes of biodegradable polymer biolimus-eluting stents versus durable polymer sirolimus-eluting stents in patients with coronary artery disease (LEADERS): 4 year follow-up of a randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet.* 2011;378:1940-1948. (Supplementary webappendix)
- Danzi GB, Chevalier B, Urban P, Fath-Ordoubadi F, Carrie D, Wiemer M, Serra A, Wijns W, Kala P, Stabile A, Ruigomez JG, Sagic D, Laanmets P, Strupp G, West N, Paunovic D, NOBORI 2 Investigators. Clinical performance of a drug-eluting stent with a biodegradable polymer in an unselected patient population: the NOBORI 2 study. *EuroIntervention.* 2012;8:109-116.
- 22. Nienhuis MB, Ottervanger JP, Bilo HJ, Dikkeschei BD, Zijlstra F. Prognostic value of troponin after elective percutaneous coronary intervention: A meta-analysis. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2008;71:318-324.
- 23. Prasad A, Singh M, Lerman A, Lennon RJ, Holmes DR, Jr, Rihal CS. Isolated elevation in troponin T after percutaneous coronary intervention is associated with higher long-term mortality. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2006;48:1765-1770.
- 24. Ioannidis JP, Karvouni E, Katritsis DG. Mortality risk conferred by small elevations of creatine kinase-MB i soenzyme after percutaneous coronary intervention. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2003;42:1406-1411.
- Ellis SG, Chew D, Chan A, Whitlow PL, Schneider JP, Topol EJ. Death following creatine kinase-MB elevation after coronary intervention: identification of an early risk period: importance of creatine kinase-MB level, completeness of revascularization, ventricular function, and probable benefit of statin therapy. *Circulation*. 2002;106:1205-1210.
- 26. Prasad A, Gersh BJ, Bertrand ME, Lincoff AM, Moses JW, Ohman EM, White HD, Pocock SJ, McLaurin BT, Cox DA, Lansky AJ, Mehran R, Stone GW. Prognostic significance of periprocedural versus spontaneously occurring myocardial infarction after percutaneous coronary intervention in

patients with acute coronary syndromes: an analysis from the ACUITY (Acute Catheterization and Urgent Intervention Triage Strategy) trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;54:477-486.

27. Jeremias A, Baim DS, Ho KK, Chauhan M, Carrozza JP,Jr, Cohen DJ, Popma JJ, Kuntz RE, Cutlip DE. Differential mortality risk of postprocedural creatine kinase-MB elevation following successful versus unsuccessful stent procedures. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2004;44:1210-1214.

Chapter 6

Complex patients treated with zotarolimus-eluting Resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in the randomized TWENTE trial: comparison of 2-year clinical outcome

Hanim Sen¹, Ming Kai Lam¹, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Hans W. Louwerenburg¹, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen², Carine J.M. Doggen³, Mounir W.Z. Basalus¹, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,3}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 3. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede

Reprinted with permission from

Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. in press, epublished ahead of print 14 February 2014. DOI: 10.1002/ccd.25464

© 2014 Wiley Periodicals, Inc

ABSTRACT

Objective: To assess the differences in clinical outcome between complex patients treated with Resolute zotarolimus-eluting stents (ZES) versus Xience V everolimus-eluting stents (EES).

Background: Nowadays, many complex patients with coronary disease are treated with percutaneous coronary interventions, using drug-eluting stents (DES).

Methods: We analyzed 2-year outcome data of 1,033 complex patients of the TWENTE trial, treated with second-generation Resolute ZES or Xience V EES. Complex patients had at least one of the following characteristics: renal insufficiency (creatinine ≥140 µmol/l); ejection fraction <30%; acute myocardial infarction (MI) within previous 72 hrs; >1 lesion/vessel; >2 vessels treated; lesion length >27 mm; bifurcation; saphenous vein graft lesion; arterial bypass graft lesion; in-stent restenosis; unprotected left main lesion; lesion with thrombus; or lesion with total occlusion. Target vessel failure (TVF), the primary composite endpoint of the trial, was defined as cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, or target vessel revascularization.

Results: Among the 1,033 complex patients, 529 (51%) were treated with Resolute ZES and 504 (49%) with Xience V EES. Patient and procedure-related characteristics were similar between DES groups. After 2-year follow-up, outcome was also similar between DES groups. TVF occurred in 12.1% of patients treated with Resolute ZES and 12.3% of patients treated with Xience V EES. In addition, DES groups did not differ significantly in cardiac death, MI, or target vessel revascularization – the individual components of TVF.

Conclusion: Complex patients treated with Resolute ZES and Xience V EES showed similar safety and efficacy during 2-year follow-up.

INTRODUCTION

Drug-eluting stents (DES) are increasingly used in complex patients with a high clinical or lesion-related risk of adverse events [1]. Although first-generation DES were already used in a large proportion of complex patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) [2-6], the advent of second-generation DES, such as the Resolute zotarolimus-eluting stent (ZES) and the Xience V everolimus-eluting stent (EES), resulted in further use of DES in complex patients [7-9]. Even in randomized studies of second-generation DES such as the RESOLUTE All-Comers and TWENTE trials, which compared Resolute ZES and Xience V EES in populations with very few exclusion criteria, large proportions of trial participants were complex (66.3% and 74.5%, respectively) [10, 11].

Most information on the outcome of PCI with one of these DES in complex patients was derived from registries with a mean follow-up of less than 2 years [7-9]. To date, only one randomized trial reported outcome data of complex patients treated with Resolute ZES and Xience V EES [12]. In the present study, we therefore compared the efficacy and safety of both DES within the complex patients of the TWENTE trial, using 2-year clinical outcome data [13].

METHODS

Study Population and Design

The present study was performed in 1,033 complex patients of TWENTE trial, which represent 74.5% of the total trial population. The TWENTE trial has studied 1,391 PCI patients treated with second-generation DES at Thoraxcentrum Twente in Enschede, the Netherlands. Comprehensive details of the randomized TWENTE trial have previously been reported [11,13]. In brief, TWENTE (ClinicalTrials.gov NCT01066650) is a randomized, controlled, patient-blinded DES trial, comparing Resolute ZES and Xience V EES stents after 1:1 randomization [11]. In the TWENTE trial, PCI procedures were performed according to standard clinical techniques [11].

Patients were considered *complex* if they had at least one of the following characteristics: renal insufficiency (creatinine \geq 140 µmol/l); ejection fraction <30%; occurrence of acute myocardial infarction (MI) within the previous 72 hrs; more than one lesion/vessel; more than two vessels treated; lesion length >27 mm; bifurcation; saphenous vein graft lesion; arterial bypass graft lesion; in-stent restenosis; unprotected left main lesion; lesion with thrombus; and/or lesion with total occlusion. These features have also been called off-label characteristics by others [12].

Analysts of the core laboratory in Enschede, who were blinded to the assigned DES, performed quantitative coronary angiographic analyses by use of edge-detection software (Qangio XA version 7.1, Medis, Leiden, the Netherlands). They also assessed angiographies for the presence of

lesion calcification and determined for each lesion the American college of Cardiology – American Heart Association lesion class.

Clinical Endpoints

The definitions of clinical endpoints, which have previously been described in detail [11], followed in general the suggestions of the Academic Research Consortium [14,15]. In brief, death was considered cardiac, unless an unequivocal noncardiac cause could be established [11]. MI was defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with elevated confirmatory cardiac biomarkers [14]. A target vessel-related MI was related to the target vessel or could not be related to another vessel. Target vessel revascularization (TVR) and target lesion revascularization by re-PCI or surgery were considered clinically indicated if the angiographic diameter stenosis was $\geq 70\%$, or $\geq 50\%$ in the presence of ischemic signs or symptoms [15]. Stent thrombosis was defined according to Academic Research Consortium [15]. Target vessel failure (TVF), the primary endpoint of the TWENTE trial, was defined as cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, or clinically indicated TVR. In addition, we assessed the following composite secondary endpoints (components in hierarchical order): patient-oriented composite endpoint (all-cause mortality, any MI, or any revascularization); major adverse cardiac events (all-cause death, any MI, emergent coronary bypass surgery, or clinically-indicated target lesion revascularization); and target lesion failure (cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, or clinically indicated TVR).

Clinical event adjudication

The processing of clinical data and adjudication of adverse clinical events were performed by an independent, external contract research organization and core laboratory (Cardialysis), which also performed an on-site audit to assess key study data. Regular safety data were reported to the Medical Ethics Committee Twente.

Statistical Analysis

Data were reported as frequencies and percentages for dichotomous and categorical variables and as mean ±SD for continuous variables. Chi-square and Fisher's exact tests were used to compare dichotomous and categorical variables. Student's t-test was used to compare continuous variables. The Kaplan-Meier method was used to calculate the time to clinical endpoints and the logrank test to compare between-group differences. Two-sided P-values <0.05 were considered significant. Data analysis was performed with SPSS (version 17, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

RESULTS

Characteristics of Patients, Lesions, and Interventional Procedures

Among the total number of 1,033 complex patients of the present study, 529 (51%) were treated with Resolute ZES and 504 (49%) with Xience V EES. In both DES groups, 58% of patients presented with an acute coronary syndrome. At least one complex lesion (type B2 or C) was treated in 75% of patients with Resolute ZES and 78% of patients with Xience V EES. Further patient and procedure-related baseline characteristics (Table I) also did not differ significantly between stent groups. In the Resolute ZES arm, there was a trend toward fewer patients with side branch treatment of bifurcations (19% vs. 29%, p=0.09).

Clinical Outcome

Follow-up was available in all patients. At 30-days and 1-year follow up, the two DES groups showed no significant differences in TVF, the primary endpoint of the TWENTE trial (Table II). At 2-year follow-up, the two DES groups also showed no significant difference in TVF (Fig. IA). In addition, there was no significant difference between Resolute ZES and Xience V EES in the individual components of TVF: cardiac death (1.9% vs. 2.4%, p=0.59); target vessel-related MI (6.0% vs. 6.7%, p=0.65); and clinically indicated TVR (5.7% vs. 5.2%, respectively, p=0.69) (Fig. IB–D). Other composite endpoints such as target lesion failure (11.7% vs. 10.9%, p=0.68) and the patient-oriented composite endpoint (18.3% vs. 17.7%, p=0.77) were also similar for the two DES groups (Table II).

Table I: Characteristics of Patients and Procedures

	ZES Resolute	EES Xience V	P-value
	(N=529)	(N=504)	
Age (yrs)	64.0 ± 10.8	64.8 ± 10.5	0.28
Men	392 (74.1)	360 (71.4)	0.33
BMI (kg/m2)	27.8 ± 4.00	27.6 ± 3.83	0.52
Diabetes mellitus (any)	124 (23.4)	113 (22.4)	0.70
Chronic renal failure ^a	17 (3.2)	17 (3.4)	0.89
Arterial hypertension	283 (53.5)	275 (54.6)	0.73
Hypercholesterolaemia	290/521 (55.7)	287/483(59.4)	0.23
Current smoker	139 (26.3)	126 (25.0)	0.64
Family history of coronary artery disease	277 (52.4)	260 (51.6)	0.80
Any MI	181 (34.2)	190 (37.7)	0.24
Previous PCI	110 (20.8)	107 (21.2)	0.86
Previous coronary artery bypass grafting	56 (10.6)	60 (11.9)	0.50
Clinical characteristic			0.28
Stable angina pectoris	223 (42.2)	213 (42.3)	
Acute coronary syndrome	306 (57.8)	306 (57.7)	
Unstable angina	119 (22.5)	95 (18.8)	
Non-ST-elevation MI	187 (35.3)	196 (38.9)	
Left ventricular ejection fraction < 30% ^b	19/407 (4.7)	13/385 (3.4)	0.36
Multivessel treatment	148 (28.0)	133 (26.4)	0.57
Total no lesions treated per patient			0.63
One lesion treated	278 (52.6)	271 (53.8)	
Two lesions treated	174 (32.9)	170 (33.7)	
Three of more lesions treated	77 (14.6)	63 (12.5)	
Only de novo coronary lesions treated	477 (90.2)	453 (89.9)	0.88
At least one chronic total occlusion treated	51 (9.6)	44 (8.7)	0.61
Severe calcification treated	114 (21.6)	103 (20.4)	0.66
Aorta ostial lesion treated	66 (12.5)	60 (11.9)	0.78
At least one bifurcation treated	179 (33.8)	183 (36.3)	0.41
At least one bifurcation with side branch treatment	98 (18.5)	115 (22.8)	0.09
At least one in-stent restenosis treated	35 (6.6)	33 (6.5)	0.97
At least one small-vessel(RVD< 2.75 mm) treated	336 (63.5)	321 (63.7)	0.95
At least one lesion length > 27mm treated	156 (29.5)	137 (27.2)	0.41
Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonist use	83 (15.7)	92 (18.3)	0.28
Target coronary artery			
Left main	23 (4.3)	20 (4.0)	0.76
Left anterior descendens	280 (52.9)	271 (53.8)	0.79
Left circumflex	167 (31.6)	159 (31.5)	0.99
Right coronary artery	199 (37.6)	188 (37.3)	0.92
Bypass graft	20 (3.8)	21 (4.2)	0.75
Highest ACC-AHA lesion class treated			0.79
А	25 (4.7)	23 (4.6)	
B1	107 (20.2)	91 (18.1)	
B2	154 (29.1)	145 (28.8)	
С	243 (45.9)	245 (48.6)	
Post-dilation	474 (89.6)	460 (91.3)	0.36

Data are number (%) or mean (standard deviation).

^a Chronic renal failure was defined by serum creatinine level \geq 130 µmol/L.

^b Left ventricular ejection fraction was assessed with ultrasound, MRI or LV angiography.

BMI, body mass index; MI, myocardial infarction; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention; RVD, reference vessel diameter; ACC-AHA, American College of Cardiology-American Heart Association.

Table II: Clinical Outcome

	Resolute ZES (N=529)	Xience V EES (N=504)	P-Value
At 30 days			
Target vessel failure (TVF) ^a	29 (5.5)	28 (5.6)	0.96
Cardiac death	1 (0.2)	3 (0.6)	0.36
All target vessel-related myocardial infarction (MI)	27 (5.1)	27 (5.4)	0.86
Target vessel revascularization (TVR)	2 (0.4)	-	0.50
At one-year			
Death			
Any cause	13 (2.5)	10 (2.0)	0.61
Cardiac cause	6(1.1)	8 (1.6)	0.53
All target vessel-related MI	29 (5.5)	29 (5.8)	0.85
Periprocedural MI (MI ≤ 48 h)	27 (5.1)	25 (5.0)	0.92
Clinically indicated TVR	19 (3.6)	14 (2.8)	0.46
TVF	51 (9.6)	46 (9.1)	0.78
Target lesion failure	49 (9.3)	41 (8.1)	0.52
Death from cardiac causes or target-vessel MI	31 (5.9)	28 (5.6)	0.83
Major adverse cardiac events	62 (11.7)	50 (9.9)	0.35
Patient-oriented composite end-point	68 (12.9)	58 (11.5)	0.51
Definite or probable stent thrombosis	5 (0.9)	7 (1.4)	0.51
At two-year			
Death			
Any cause	26 (4.9)	21 (4.2)	0.56
Cardiac cause	10 (1.9)	12 (2.4)	0.59
All target vessel related MI	32 (6.0)	34 (6.7)	0.65
Periprocedural MI (MI ≤ 48 h)	27 (5.1)	25 (5.0)	0.92
Non-PMI target vessel MI (MI > 48 h)			
	5 (0.9)	9 (1.8)	0.24
$(\mathrm{MI} > 48 \mathrm{~h})$			
Clinically indicated TVR	30 (5.7)	26 (5.2)	0.72
Any revascularization	48 (9.1)	51 (10.1)	0.57
TVF	64 (12.1)	62 (12.3)	0.92
Target lesion failure	62 (11.7)	55 (10.9)	0.68
Death from cardiac causes or target-vessel MI	40 (7.6)	42 (8.3)	0.65
Major adverse cardiac events	77 (14.6)	64 (12.7)	0.39
Patient-oriented composite endpoint	97 (18.3)	89 (17.7)	0.78
Stent thrombosis (0-720 days) 72			
Definite	4 (0.8)	1 (0.2)	0.38
Probable	2 (0.4)	7 (1.4)	0.10
Possible	5 (0.9)	6 (1.2)	0.70
Definite or probable	6 (1.1)	8 (1.6)	0.53
Very late definite or probable stent			
thrombosis (360-720 days)	1 (0.2)	1 (0.2)	1.00

Data are number of patients (%).

^aTVF is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, or TVR.

TVF, target vessel failure; MI, myocardial infarction; PMI, periprocedural myocardial infarction; TVR, target vessel revascularization.



Stent Thrombosis and Duration of Dual Antiplatelet Therapy

The incidence of definite-or-probable stent thrombosis was low in both DES groups; stent thrombosis occurred in 6 (1.1%) patients of the Resolute ZES group and 8 (1.6%) of the Xience V EES group (Table II). The duration of dual antiplatelet therapy was 12 months after PCI (in accordance with applicable European guidelines). Dual antiplatelet therapy was continued beyond 12 months only in 6.8% in Resolute ZES group and 4.3% in Xience V EES group (Table III). The rate of very late definite-or-probable stent thrombosis was low for both DES groups (0.2%) and did not differ between stents.

	Resolute ZES(N=529)	Xience V EES (N=504)	P-Value
At 1 year follow-up	N=516	N=494	1 1440
Dual antiplatelet therapy			0.20
Stopped after 12 months	439 (85.1)	435 (88.1)	
Less than 12 months	42 (8.1)	38 (7.7)	
Continued after 12 months	35 (6.8)	21 (4.3)	
At 2-Year Follow-up	N= 500	N=478	
On dual antiplatelet therapy	38 (7.6)	30 (6.3)	0.42

Table III: Dual antiplatelet therapy usage.

Data are number of patients (%).

DISCUSSION

Within 1,033 complex patients of the TWENTE trial, treated with Resolute ZES and Xience V EES, the 2-year outcome data showed no significant difference between DES groups in primary and secondary endpoints. The rates of definite-or-probable stent thrombosis, in particular the incidence of very late stent thrombosis, were low and similar for both DES groups. The latter is particularly remarkable, as a strict policy of dual antiplatelet therapy discontinuation beyond 12 months was applied. This resulted in a very low rate of dual antiplatelet therapy after 12 months (5.5%) that was similar to the dual antiplatelet rate of the entire population of the TWENTE trial (5.4%) [13]. Besides that, other factors might have contributed to the relatively low event rates in our complex patients. First, the improved flexibility of the cobalt-chromium based stent platforms and the more biocompatible coatings of both second-generation DES (compared with the first-generation DES) might have played a role. Second, the high postdilation rate of 88% might have improved DES apposition. Third, the improvement of other procedural devices (e.g. balloon catheters, guide wires, etc.) might have contributed to the overall favorable findings.

Previous registries and randomized trials

Most information on the outcome of PCI with one of both second-generation DES in complex patients was derived from non-randomized registries that reported a median follow-up of less than 2 years.

Latib et al. [7] reported data of a retrospective registry with a median follow-up of 12 months, showing a major adverse cardiac events rate of 12.2% in 248 complex patients treated with Xience V EES, which matches well with the 12.7% major adverse cardiac events rate of our 504 complex, Xience V EES-treated patients. Despite the high complexity of patients, definite stent thrombosis rarely occurred in either: the registry of Latib et al. [7] (0.8%) and our Xience V EES treated patients (0.2%). Resolute ZES was examined in two Italian registries, comprising 311 and 504 complex patients with an average follow-up duration of 17 and 12 months [8,9]. Galasso et al. [8] reported cardiac death (3.3%), MI (3.3%), and TVR (5.5%) rates. Ramagnoli et al. [9] observed cardiac death (3.4%), MI (7.2%; including 3.8% in-hospital MI), and TVR (6.7%) [9]. The comparison of our data with these registries might be limited by differences in MI definition, follow-up duration, and study design (e.g. systematic sampling of cardiac markers and electrocardiogram). Nevertheless, the rates of cardiac death, MI, and TVR in complex patients of the TWENTE trial, treated with Resolute ZES, matched quite well with the results of these two registries (1.9%, 6.0%, and 5.7%, respectively). As recently reported in a pooled analysis of all patients of the TWENTE trial, complex patients (i.e., patients with "off-label" indications for DES use) had significantly more diabetes (23% vs. 18%), previous MI (36% vs. 22%), type B2/C lesions (85% vs. 63%), and acute coronary syndromes at presentation (58% vs. 33%) compared with the non-complex patients. At 2-year follow-up, the rate of target vessel-related MI was significantly higher in the complex patients (6.4% vs. 2.8%; p=0.01 [16]. Our present study adds to those findings by showing that complex patients treated with ZES versus EES do not differ in target vessel-related MI (6.0% vs. 6.7%; p=0.65) [16].

To date, there is only one randomized study, the RESOLUTE All Comers trial that compared *1-year* clinical outcomes of Resolute ZES and Xience V EES-treated complex patients [12]. Using the same criteria for the definition of complex patients as in the TWENTE trial, 66% of the RESOLUTE All Comers patients were complex [10], whereas this proportion was 74% in the TWENTE trial. In complex RESOLUTE All Comers patients, the 1-year clinical outcome of the Resolute ZES and Xience V EES groups was similar for cardiac death (1.3% vs. 2.2%), MI (4.3% vs. 4.4%), and TVR (5.6% vs. 5.5%) [12]. In our present analysis of 2-year outcome in complex TWENTE patients, we also found no significant difference between the two DES groups for these adverse clinical endpoints.

Between complex RESOLUTE All Comers patients treated with Resolute ZES versus Xience V EES, there was no significant difference in target lesion failure and patient-oriented composite endpoint at 2-year follow-up (12.1% vs. 12.6%, p=0.81, and 21.5% vs. 22.5%, p=0.66, respectively) [17]. In our present analysis, we found similar or slightly lower target lesion failure

and patient-oriented composite endpoint rates for the two DES groups in the complex TWENTE patient population (11.7% vs. 10.9%, p=0.68, and 18.3% vs. 17.7%, p=0.78, respectively). The ISAR-LEFT MAIN 2 study recently also reported comparable clinical outcome at 1-year follow-up of 650 patients treated with Resolute ZES and Xience V EES stents for unprotected left main lesions – one of the criteria that define complex patients. The combined primary endpoint of death, MI, and target lesion revascularization occurred in 17.5% vs. 14.3% of patients, respectively [18]. Efficacy and safety of these second-generation DES have also been demonstrated in a network meta-analysis by Navarese et al [19].

Limitations

The findings of the present post-hoc analysis, which was based on the 2-year clinical outcome data of complex TWENTE patients, should be considered as hypothesis-generating. The TWENTE trial enrolled patients with limited exclusion criteria, but no patients with acute ST segment elevation MI; nevertheless, the vast majority of enrolled patients were complex and the rate of acute coronary syndromes at presentation (52%) was similar to many other randomized DES trials with limited exclusion criteria [10,20, 21]. As our patients were treated in a high-volume tertiary PCI center by five interventional cardiologists who all had an individual experience of at least 4,000 PCI procedures and applied stent postdilation in the vast majority of complex patients (91% of lesions), generalization of our findings to other settings may be limited.

Conclusions

Complex patients treated with Resolute ZES and Xience V EES showed similar safety and efficacy during 2-year follow-up. Despite a strict policy of dual antiplatelet therapy discontinuation beyond 12 months, the rates of stent thrombosis were similar and low for both DES arms in this complex patient population.

REFERENCES

- 1. Qasim A, Cosgrave J, Latib A, Colombo A. Long-term follow-up of drug-eluting stents when inserted for on- and off-label indications. Am J Cardiol 2007;100:1619-1624.
- Beohar N, Davidson CJ, Kip KE, Goodreau L, Vlachos HA, Meyers SN, Benzuly KH, Flaherty JD, Ricciardi MJ, Bennett CL, Williams DO. Outcomes and complications associated with off-label and untested use of drug-eluting stents. JAMA 2007;297:1992-2000.
- Win HK, Caldera AE, Maresh K, Lopez J, Rihal CS, Parikh MA, Granada JF, Marulkar S, Nassif D, Cohen DJ, Kleiman NS, EVENT Registry Investigators. Clinical outcomes and stent thrombosis following off-label use of drug-eluting stents. JAMA 2007;297:2001-2009.
- 4. Brodie BR, Stuckey T, Downey W, Humphrey A, Bradshaw B, Metzger C, Hermiller J, Krainin F, Juk S, Cheek B, Duffy P, Smith H, Edmunds J, Varanasi J, Simonton CA, STENT (Strategic Transcatheter Evaluation of New Therapies) Group. Outcomes and complications with off-label use of drug-eluting stents: results from the STENT (Strategic Transcatheter Evaluation of New Therapies) group. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2008;1:405-414.
- Harjai KJ, Orshaw P, Boura J, Sporn D. Comparison of long-term outcomes of bare metal or drug-eluting stent implantation in standard versus off-label coronary narrowings. Am J Cardiol 2009;103:1537-1545.
- 6. Jeremias A, Kirtane A. Balancing efficacy and safety of drug-eluting stents in patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention. Ann Intern Med 2008;148:234-238.
- Latib A, Ferri L, Ielasi A, Godino C, Chieffo A, Magni V, Bassanelli G, Sharp AS, Gerber R, Michev I, Carlino M, Airoldi F, Sangiorgi GM, Montorfano M, Colombo A. Clinical outcomes after unrestricted implantation of everolimus-eluting stents. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2009;2:1219-1226.
- Galasso G, Piccolo R, Cassese S, Esposito G, Cirillo P, Leosco D, Rapacciuolo A, Sirico D, De Biase C, Niglio T, Piscione F. Unrestricted use of endeavor resolute zotarolimus-eluting stent in daily clinical practice: a prospective registry. J Invasive Cardiol 2012;24:251-255.
- 9. Romagnoli E, Godino C, Ielasi A, Gasparini G, Tzifos V, Sciahbasi A, Lioy E, Presbitero P, Colombo A, Sangiorgi G. Resolute Italian study in all comers: immediate and one-year outcomes. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2012;79:567-574.
- Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, van Geuns RJ, Richardt G, Buszman PE, Kelbaek H, van Boven AJ, Hofma SH, Linke A, Klauss V, Wijns W, Macaya C, Garot P, DiMario C, Manoharan G, Kornowski R, Ischinger T, Bartorelli A, Ronden J, Bressers M, Gobbens P, Negoita M, van Leeuwen F, Windecker S. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med 2010;363:136-146.
- 11. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Kleijne MA, Sen H, Lowik MM, van der Palen J, Verhorst PM, de Man FH. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;59:1350-1361.
- 12. Stefanini GG, Serruys PW, Silber S, Khattab AA, van Geuns RJ, Richardt G, Buszman PE, Kelbaek H, van Boven AJ, Hofma SH, Linke A, Klauss V, Wijns W, Macaya C, Garot P, Di Mario C, Manoharan G, Kornowski R, Ischinger T, Bartorelli AL, Gobbens P, Windecker S. The impact of patient and lesion complexity on clinical and angiographic outcomes after revascularization with zotarolimus- and everolimus-eluting stents: a substudy of the RESOLUTE All Comers Trial (a randomized comparison of a zotarolimus-eluting stent with an everolimus-eluting stent for percutaneous coronary intervention). J Am Coll Cardiol 2011;57:2221-2232.

- 13. Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, Basalus MW, Louwerenburg JH, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Lowik MM, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual antiplatelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents: 2-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:2406-2416.
- 14. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, Kint PP, Silber S, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary all-comer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. EuroIntervention 2010;5:871-874.
- Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, Boam A, Cohen DJ, van Es GA, Steg PG, Morel MA, Mauri L, Vranckx P, McFadden E, Lansky A, Hamon M, Krucoff MW, Serruys PW, Academic Research Consortium. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. Circulation 2007;115:2344-2351.
- 16. Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, de Man FH, Louwerenburg HW, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, Lowik MM, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Clinical Outcome Following Second-Generation Drug-Eluting Stent Use for Off-Label Versus On-Label Indications: Insights from 2-Year Outcome of the TWENTE Trial. EuroIntervention in press.
- 17. Silber S, Windecker S, Vranckx P, Serruys PW, RESOLUTE All Comers investigators. Unrestricted randomised use of two new generation drug-eluting coronary stents: 2-year patient-related versus stent-related outcomes from the RESOLUTE All Comers trial. Lancet 2011;377:1241-1247.
- Mehilli J, Richardt G, Valgimigli M, Schulz S, Singh A, Abdel-Wahab M, Tiroch K, Pache J, Hausleiter J, Byrne RA, Ott I, Ibrahim T, Fusaro M, Seyfarth M, Laugwitz KL, Massberg S, Kastrati A. Zotarolimus- versus Everolimus-Eluting Stents for Unprotected Left Main Coronary Artery Disease. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013.
- 19. Navarese EP, Tandjung K, Claessen B, Andreotti F, Kowalewski M, Kandzari DE, Kereiakes DJ, Waksman R, Mauri L, Meredith IT, Finn AV, Kim HS, Kubica J, Suryapranata H, Aprami TM, Di Pasquale G, von Birgelen C, Kedhi E. Safety and efficacy outcomes of first and second generation durable polymer drug eluting stents and biodegradable polymer biolimus eluting stents in clinical practice: comprehensive network meta-analysis. BMJ 2013;347:f6530.
- 20. Jensen LO, Thayssen P, Hansen HS, Christiansen EH, Tilsted HH, Krusell LR, Villadsen AB, Junker A, Hansen KN, Kaltoft A, Maeng M, Pedersen KE, Kristensen SD, Botker HE, Ravkilde J, Sanchez R, Aaroe J, Madsen M, Sorensen HT, Thuesen L, Lassen JF, Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials With Clinical Outcome IV (SORT OUT IV) Investigators. Randomized comparison of everolimus-eluting and sirolimus-eluting stents in patients treated with percutaneous coronary intervention: the Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials with Clinical Outcome IV (SORT OUT IV). Circulation 2012;125:1246-1255.
- 21. Windecker S, Serruys PW, Wandel S, Buszman P, Trznadel S, Linke A, Lenk K, Ischinger T, Klauss V, Eberli F, Corti R, Wijns W, Morice MC, di Mario C, Davies S, van Geuns RJ, Eerdmans P, van Es GA, Meier B, Juni P. Biolimus-eluting stent with biodegradable polymer versus sirolimus-eluting stent with durable polymer for coronary revascularisation (LEADERS): a randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2008;372:1163-1173.

Chapter 7

Clinical outcome of patients with implantation of secondgeneration drug-eluting stents in the right coronary ostium: Insights from 2-year follow-up of the TWENTE trial

Ming Kai Lam¹, Hanim Sen¹, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Mounir W. Z. Basalus¹, Janne C. Mewes², Martin G. Stoel¹, K. Gert van Houwelingen¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen³, Maarten J. IJzerman², Carine J.M. Doggen², Clemens von Birgelen^{1,2}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede, Netherlands
- 2. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede
- 3. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo

Reprinted with permission from

Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. in press, epublished ahead of print 18 April 2014. DOI: 10.1002/ccd.25518.

© 2014 Wiley Periodicals, Inc
ABSTRACT

Objectives: The aim of the present study was to assess the impact on clinical outcome of right coronary artery (RCA) ostial coverage with second-generation drug-eluting stents (DES).

Background: Treatment of the aorta-ostial (AO) region of the RCA with bare metal stents and first-generation DES has been associated with a higher risk of target-lesion revascularisation (TLR).

Methods: Of the 1,391 patients of the prospective TWENTE trial, we identified 321 (23%) with single-vessel RCA treatment, who were categorized into stenting *with* AO stent coverage (AOC) versus stenting *without* AOC. The AO region was defined as 3 mm from the aortic orifice.

Results: The 67 (20.9%) patients with AOC showed more severe lesion calcifications than the 254 patients *without* AOC (31.3% vs. 12.6%; p<0.01). In the AOC group, there was a higher prevalence of hypercholesterolemia and family history of coronary disease (75.4% vs. 61.6%, and 68.7% vs. 53.5%, respectively; p=0.03). During 2-year follow-up, patients in the AOC group had a higher incidence of TLR (7.5% vs. 1.6%; p=0.02). Following adjustment for confounders, AOC independently predicted TLR with an adjusted hazzard ratio of 4.1 (95%CI: 1.17-14.39; p=0.03).

Conclusion: AO treatment of the RCA with second-generation DES is feasible, but our data suggest that stent coverage of the right AO segment remains a predictor of TLR.

INTRODUCTION

Percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) of the aorto-ostial (AO) region are known to be technically challenging as interventional location and guiding catheter engagement share the same space [1]. While balloon angioplasty often led to suboptimal results in ostial lesions[2,3], use of bare metal stents [4,5] and first-generation drug-eluting stents (DES)[6] increased both early procedural success and safety of PCI in the AO region. However, stenting was associated with a higher incidence of in-stent restenosis in the most proximal coronary segments [6,7], which has been attributed to stent recoil due to the rigid nature of the vessel wall [2]. To date, most DES studies that have addressed AO disease have been performed with bare metal stents and first-generation DES[6,8-11].

Implantation of bare metal stents and predominantly early generation DES in AO lesions of the right coronary artery (RCA) has been associated with a 10 times higher risk of repeat revascularization procedures than treatment of left main ostial lesions [8]. For that reason, a focused evaluation of PCI procedures that involve the RCA ostium is of interest. Meanwhile, second-generation DES with more biocompatible durable polymer-based coatings have been developed, such as the zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent (Medtronic, Santa Rosa, CA) and the everolimus-eluting Xience V stent (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, CA), which showed favorable clinical results [12-14].

Currently, there is only limited knowledge about the outcome of PCI with second-generation DES involving the AO region of the RCA. We therefore assessed patients with RCA single-vessel treatment with second-generation DES in the prospective TWENTE trial [12,13,15], and compared the 2-year clinical outcome of patients *with* versus *without* ostial stent coverage.

METHODS

Study Population

We assessed patients with single-vessel RCA treatment within the randomized TWENTE trial (*Clinical-Trials.gov NCT01066650*), which was performed between June 2008 and August 2010 at Thoraxcentrum Twente, Enschede, the Netherlands, and has previously been described in detail [12,13]. In brief, in a broad and heterogeneous patient population with many complex lesions [15], patients with an indication for PCI with DES, who were capable of providing informed consent, were randomized for treatment with either the Resolute or Xience V stent. The study was approved by the institutional ethics committee and complied with the Declaration of Helsinki, and all patients provided written informed consent.

Angiographic Assessment

Angiographic data were categorized into stenting *with* AO stent coverage (AOC) versus stenting *without* AO stent coverage (No AOC). A patient was allocated to the AOC group if any part of the stent covers the AO region, the area arising within 3 mm of the aortic orifice (Fig. 1). Classification was performed by two experienced angiographic analysts; in the case of disagreement, two interventional cardiologists were consulted to achieve consensus. Quantitative coronary angiographic analyses were performed offline with the use of edge-detection software (QAngio XA version 7.1, Medis, Leiden, the Netherlands)[12].



Figure 1. Scheme explaining the definition of the compared patient groups. Patients with AOC were compared with patients without AOC (no AOC).

Follow-up and Definition of Clinical Endpoints

Details of the 2-year clinical follow-up have been reported previously [13] and were used to assess clinical outcome of stenting *with* and *without* AOC. In addition, we compared the outcome of patients of the AOC group treated with Resolute versus Xience V. Clinical event adjudication (follow-up data were available in all patients of this study) was performed by the independent, external research organization Cardialysis (Rotterdam, the Netherlands). Clinical endpoints were defined according to the Academic Research Consortium (ARC) [16,17]. *Cardiac death* was defined as any death due to proximate cardiac cause (e.g., myocardial infarction (MI), low-output failure, and fatal arrhythmia). MI was defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with elevated values of a confirmatory cardiac biomarker (creatine kinase myocardial band fraction or troponin), based on the updated ARC definition of MI and *periprocedural MI* was defined as MI within 48 hrs after PCI [16,17]. Cardiac markers were systematically assessed with subsequent serial measurements in the case of relevant biomarker elevation or complaints (97% of the cases had at least one blood sampling performed between 12 and 18 hr after PCI). *Stent thrombosis* was defined according to ARC as definite or probable.

The composite endpoint *target-vessel failure* (TVF) was defined as cardiac death, target-vesselrelated MI, or clinically driven target-vessel revascularization (TVR). *Target-lesion failure* (TLF) was defined as composite of cardiac death, target-vessel-related MI, and clinically indicated target lesion revascularization (TLR); and a *patient-oriented composite endpoint* (POCE) as a composite of all-cause mortality, any MI, and any repeat (target-vessel and non-target vessel) revascularization [12].

Statistical Analysis

Categorical data were presented as numbers and percentages whereas continuous variables were expressed as mean ± standard deviation (SD). Baseline characteristics were compared using chisquare test or Fisher's exact test for categorical variables and using one-way analyses of variance for continuous variables including age, body-mass index, minimum reference diameter and maximal stenosis as data were normally distributed. Kruskal-Wallis rank-sum test (nonparametric data) was used to compare total number of stents and stent length between AOC, and presented as median and interquartile range. The time to the individual endpoint was assessed according to the Kaplan-Meier method, and the log-rank test was applied to compare stenting with versus without AOC. Univariate and Cox regression analyses were performed to assess the event risk for stenting *with* versus *without* AOC. A potential confounder was identified if P-values were <0.10 at univariate analysis. A multivariate Cox regression analysis was then performed to adjust for potential confounders. Confidence intervals and P-values were two-sided and a P-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant. Analyses were performed using SPSS 15.0 (SPSS., Chicago, Illinois).

RESULTS

Patient and Lesion Characteristics

A total of 321 patients with single-vessel RCA treatment were analyzed, of whom 67 (20.9%) underwent stenting *with* AOC and 254 (79.9%) stenting *without* AOC. Patients with AOC had a higher prevalence of hypercholesterolemia compared to patients without AOC (75.4% *vs.* 61.1%; p=0.03) and more frequently a family history of coronary artery disease (68.7% *vs.* 53.5%; p=0.02; Table I). The prevalence of diabetes mellitus tended to be higher in patients of the AOC group (35.8% *vs.* 24.4%; p=0.06).

In patients of the AOC group, lesions were more often severely calcified (31.3% vs. 12.6%; p<0.01) and restenotic (13.4% vs. 5.1%; p=0.03). As may be expected, based on the definitions of both groups, patients with AOC had a larger vessel diameter (minimum reference 3.3 ± 0.7 mm vs. 2.8 ± 0.6 mm; p<0.01), and a higher number (2.0 (1.0-3.0) vs. 1.0 (1.0-2.0); p<0.01) and total length of stents implanted (53 (18.0-74.0)mm vs. 30 (18.0-48.0)mm; p<0.01). In addition,

lesions in the AOC group were more frequently postdilated (97.0% vs. 85.8%; p=0.01) and stents were more often overlapping (52.2% vs. 33.9%; p<0.01). Residual stenosis and minimal lumen diameter (MLD) were substantially improved after stent implantation for both the groups. Nevertheless difference (pre PCI and post PCI) in MLD and maximal diameter stensosis did not differ between the AOC and No AOC group (MLD: -1.6 ± 0.8 mm vs. -1.6 ± 0.6 mm; p<0.63 and 52.2 ±16.6 % vs. 56.0 ±16.8 %; p=0.10, respectively).

Clinical Follow-Up

Patients with AOC had a higher incidence of TVF (16.4% vs. 7.5\%; p=0.03) and TLF (14.9% vs. 6.7%; p=0.03) as compared to patients without AOC (Table II). The composite endpoint POCE was also significantly higher in patients of the AOC group (26.9% vs. 12.2%; p<0.01), which was mainly attributed to a higher rate of TLR (7.5% vs. 1.6%; p=0.02). Of the AOC group, 5/67 patients required TLR, which was in two patients related to the ostial stent (and in three related to a stent other than the ostial stent). Definite stent thrombosis was noted in none of the patients with AOC and in two (0.8%) of the patients without AOC.

	AOC (n=67)	No AOC (n=254)	P-value
Age (years)	63.2 ± 9.6	64.4 ± 10.6	0.42
Gender (male)	40 (59.7)	177 (69.7)	0.12
Clinical risk factor			
Diabetes mellitus	24 (35.8)	62 (24.4)	0.06
Hypercholesterolemia	49/65 (75.4)	151/247 (61.1)	0.03
Arterial hypertension	35 (52.2)	150 (59.1)	0.32
Family history of CAD	46 (68.7)	136 (53.5)	0.03
Current smoking	13 (19.4)	65 (25.6)	0.29
Obesity (BMI \ge 30 kg/m ⁻)	28.2 ± 4.4	28.0 ± 4.1	0.82
Cardiovascular history			
Previous myocardial infarction (any)	24 (35.8)	88 (34.6)	0.86
Previous PCI	15 (22.4)	67 (26.4)	0.51
Previous CABG	10 (14.9)	30 (11.8)	0.49
Clinical syndrome at presentation			
Stable angina pectoris	35 (52.2)	118 (46.5)	
Unstable angina pectoris	21 (31.3)	52 (20.5)	0.02
Non-ST-elevation MI	11 (16.4)	84 (33.1)	
Lesion characteristics			
De novo lesions only	58 (86.6)	241 (94.9)	0.03
Aorta-ostial lesion ^a	36 (53.7)		
At least one chronic total occlusion	9 (13.4)	20 (7.9)	0.16
At least one in-stent restenosis	9 (13.4)	13 (5.1)	0.03
At least one bifurcation lesion	0 (0.0)	7 (2.8)	0.35
At least one severe calcification	21 (31.3)	32 (12.6)	< 0.01
At least one thrombus present	2 (3.0)	16 (6.3)	0.38
At least one total occlusion	55 (82.1)	210 (82.7)	0.91
Number of lesions treated			
One lesion treated	44 (65.7)	194 (76.4)	
Two lesions treated	19 (28.4)	55 (21.7)	0.07
Three or more lesions treated	4 (6.0)	5 (2.0)	
Procedure-related characteristics			
Reference diameter (mm)	3.3 ± 0.7	2.8 ± 0.6	< 0.01
MLD pre (mm) ^b	1.2 ± 0.6	0.9 ± 0.5	< 0.01
MLD post (mm) ^b	2.8 ± 0.6	2.5 ± 0.6	< 0.01
Δ Pre-post MLD (mm)	-1.6 ± 0.8	-1.6 ± 0.6	0.63
Lumen diameter stenosis pre (%) ^b	63.5 ± 17.3	68,9 ± 14.7	0.11
Lumen diameter stenosis post (%) ^b	$11,4 \pm 6.2$	12.9 ± 8.4	0.15
Δ Pre-post stenosis (%)	52.2 ± 16.6	56.0 ± 16.8	0.10
Total number of stents	2.0 (1.0-3.0)	1.0 (1.0-2.0)	< 0.01
Total stent length (mm)	53 (18.0-74.0)	30 (18.0-48.0)	< 0.01
At least one direct stenting	25 (37.3)	103 (40.6)	0.63
At least one stent post-dilation	65 (97.0)	218 (85.8)	0.01
Overlapping stents	35 (52.2)	86 (33.9)	< 0.01

Table I. Characteristics of study patients undergoing single-vessel PCI of the RCA.

Data are n (%), mean±SD or median (IQR); CAD, coronary artery disease; BMI, body mass index; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention; CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; MI, myocardial infarction; MLD, Minimum lumen diameter post.

^aAn AO lesion was defined as any lesion with a luminal stenosis of $\geq 50\%$ by visual estimation, arising within 3 mm of the aortic orifice.

^bIn case of more than one lesion, data of the most sever lesion (i.e., lesion with the highest diameter stenosis pre PCI) are presented.

	AOC (n=67)	No AOC p-value (n=254)		AOC population (n=67)		
				Resolute (n=29)	Xience V (n=38)	p-value
Death						
All-cause mortality	5 (7.5)	6 (2.4)	0.06	2 (6.9)	3 (7.9)	1.00
Cardiac death	3 (4.5)	3 (1.2)	0.11	1 (3.4)	2 (5.3)	1.00
Myocardial infarction						
Target vessel MI	2 (3.0)	12 (4.7)	0.74	1 (3.4)	1 (2.6)	1.00
Revascularization						
Target vessel revascularization	6 (9.0)	9 (3.5)	0.10	3 (10.3)	3 (7.9)	1.00
Target lesion revascularization ^a	5 (7.5)	4 (1.6)	0.02	3 (10.3)	2 (5.3)	0.65
Stent thrombosis						
Definite or probable stent thrombosis	1 (1.5)	4 (1.6)	1.00	0 (0.0)	1 (2.6)	1.00
Composite endpoints						
Target vessel failure	11 (16.4)	19 (7.5)	0.03	5 (17.2)	6 (15.8)	1.00
Target lesion failure	10 (14.9)	17 (6.7)	0.03	5 (17.2)	5 (13.2)	0.74
Major adverse cardiac events	12 (17.9)	20 (7.9)	0.02	6 (20.7)	6 (15.8)	0.60
Patient-oriented composite endpoint	18 (26.9)	31 (12.2)	< 0.01	8 (27.6)	10 (26.3)	0.90

Table II. Two-year clinical outcome in patients with single-vessel PCI of the RCA.

Data are n (%).

^a2 of the 5 TLR were related to the ostial stent and 3 to a stent other than the ostial stent.

The TVF rates of all patients treated with Resolute versus Xience V stent showed no significant difference (13/162(8.0%) vs. 17/159(10.7%); p=0.41). Within patients of the AOC group, there was no statistically significant difference in clinical outcome between both stents groups (Table II).

Figure 2 presents the Kaplan-Meier curves for TLF (and the components thereof) for patients with versus without AOC, showing a diverging course of TLF (p=0.03) after 2 months, which was mainly based on a significant difference in TLR (p<0.01), while the time-to-event curves of target-vessel MI were very similar. A Cox regression analysis revealed that AOC was associated with the composite endpoint TLF (hazard ratio 2.32, 95% confidence interval: 1.10-5.10; p=0.04). After adjustment for potential confounders (only adjustment for overlapping stents was required), AOC was independently associated with TLR (adjusted hazard ratio 4.07 95% confidence interval: 1.07-15.48; p=0.04).



Figure 2. Two-year clinical outcome in patients with versus without RCA AOC. Kaplan–Meier curves of AOC (n=67) versus No AOC (n=254) of the composite endpoint target-lesion failure (A) and its components: cardiac death (B), target-vessel-related MI (C), and clinical indicated target-lesion revascularization (D).

DISCUSSION

The present substudy of the TWENTE trial in patients with single-vessel treatment of the RCA demonstrates that treatment of the AO region with second-generation DES is feasible but associated with a higher risk of repeat revascularization procedures. This may be partly attributed to the rigid nature of the vessel wall in the coronary ostium [2]. In addition, we found that only two of the five TLR events were related to the ostial stent. This suggests that the need for stenting of the RCA ostium may indicate the presence of extensive and advanced coronary atherosclerosis that is associated with a higher risk of repeat revascularizations within the various stented coronary segments.

An increased risk of TLR following AO stenting has also been observed by a French group in a retrospective analysis of 181 patients, treated for AO coronary disease in the RCA and left main stem [8]. They found that in RCA AO lesions, the risk of TLR was 10 times higher than in AO lesions of the left main stem [8]. Therefore, a focused assessment of RCA ostial treatment, as

performed in our present study, is of interest. In addition, we report data on the use of secondgeneration DES in AO disease, which is currently scarce. Only a single retrospective study by a Japanese group focused on the treatment of RCA lesions in a study population of 135 patients and compared the implantation of first-generation sirolimus-eluting Cypher stents (Cordis/ Johnson & Johnson, New Brunswick, NJ) and bare metal stents in ostial (n=73) and proximal RCA lesions (n=62).[6] In this study, the TLR rate of ostial RCA lesions was 13.5% after 8 months in the Cypher stent group and 36.1% months after 6.5 months in the bare metal stent group (p<0.05) [6]. Despite the longer follow-up of 24 months, we found in our present study a lower TLR rate of 8.3% in RCA AO lesions, which suggests a rather favorable performance of the second-generation DES in this setting.

Thus far, more attention has been paid to stenting of AO left main lesions [7], but many studies have not reported outcome separately for ostial and other target-lesion locations. The introduction of DES for the treatment of left main disease has reduced the need for repeat revascularization (from 15-30% in bare metal stents) to 10-19%, making PCI of the left main stem a reasonable alternative to bypass surgery [18]. Mehilli et al. recently compared second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in a randomized study of unprotected left main PCI with routine follow-up and reported 1 year after stenting similar TLR rates of 11.7% and 9.4% (p=0.35) [19]. The SYNTAX Score regards the AO lesion location as an adverse feature since percutaneous treatment is technically more challenging, but the score adds the extra point for the AO lesion location irrespective of whether this lesion is located in the RCA or in the left main stem [20].

A high radial strength in combination with a high visibility and longitudinal stability of the device may be characteristics of an "ideal" stent for the treatment of AO lesions. The radial strengh of the implanted devices can sometimes be increased by the so-called double stenting technique (i.e. stent in stent implantation), which has improved angiographic outcome in selected cases with acute stent recoil [21]. Most recently, third-generation DES (also called novel generation DES) have been introduced to meet the demand for more flexible and highly deliverable devices, which has been achieved by novel designs and/or materials of bare-metal stent platforms [22]. To date, no comprehensive data are available on the outcome of PCI with such DES in the subgroup of AO lesions. However, as the high flexibility and thin-strut design of third-generation DES may be associated with reduced longitudinal device stability [23,24], it is uncertain whether these novel devices may improve the outcome of PCI in AO lesions.

In the present study, the rate of definite–or–probable stent thrombosis following DES implantation in the AO region (1.5%) was not higher than in patients without ostial stent coverage (1.6%; i.e., No AOC group). Thrombotic occlusion of a stent in the most proximal coronary segment may result in a particularly large myocardial necrosis with a high clinical risk [25]. Besides a delayed endothelial coverage of DES struts, both vessel wall inflammation and premature occurrence of neoatherosclerosis have been identified as triggers of stent-thrombosis in durable-polymer based DES [26-30]. The two latter factors may be greatly avoided by the use of DES with biodegradable coatings [31,32], of which–after degradation of the coating material–only a bare metal stent remains in the coronary artery [29,33].

Implications

The findings of the present study show that treatment of the right coronary ostium with secondgeneration DES is feasible and associated with relatively favorable clinical outcome in a study population that resembles routine clinical practice. The higher risk of repeat revasculariztion procedures in patients with AO stent coverage (i.e. AOC group) did not result from an excess in ostial instent restenosis but may most likely be related to the greater extent of atherosclerotic disease burden in patients who require stenting of the most proximal segment of the RCA. Our data suggest that the need to cover the ostium of the RCA with a stent may be considered as an indicator of a generally increased risk of repeat revascularization that should be taken into account when planning the initial revascularization therapy in a heart team discussion.

Limitations

This study was limited by its posthoc nature and should be considered as hypothesis generating. The low number of AO-lesion within the AOC group (36/67) did not permit further meaningful subanalyses. Nevertheless, our data suggest that the increased risk of TLR in the AOC group is not related to problems that occur in the AO segment, but that the need for stenting the RCA ostium is an indicator of extended atherosclerotic disease burden with an inherent risk of more TLR events. Our study adds novel information on the performance of second-generation DES in the AO segment of the RCA. Nevertheless, the regular use of intravascular ultrasound (IVUS) could have further improved our understanding of true ostial involvement in the lesion and the presence and extent of calcium [34]. Although patients with very recent ST-segment elevation MI were not studied in the TWENTE trial, a total of 52% of the patient population presented with acute coronary syndromes, and the vast majority of patients had complex lesions and met the criteria of so-called off-label DES use.

Conclusion

Treatment of the AO region of the RCA with second-generation DES is feasible, but our data suggest that stent coverage of the right AO segment remains a predictor of TLR in the RCA.

REFERENCES

- 1. Topol EJ, Ellis SG, Fishman J, Leimgruber P, Myler RK, Stertzer SH, O'Neill WW, Douglas JS, Roubin GS, King SB,3rd. Multicenter study of percutaneous transluminal angioplasty for right coronary artery ostial stenosis. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1987;9:1214-1218.
- Rensing BJ, Hermans WR, Strauss BH, Serruys PW. Regional differences in elastic recoil after percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty: a quantitative angiographic study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1991;17:34B-38B.
- 3. Frierson JH, Dimas AP, Whitlow PL, Hollman JL, Marsalese DL, Simpfendorfer CC, Dorosti K, Franco I. Angioplasty of the proximal left anterior descending coronary artery: initial success and long-term follow-up. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1992;19:745-751.
- Jain SP, Liu MW, Dean LS, Babu R, Goods CM, Yadav JS, Al-Shaibi KF, Mathur A, Iyer SS, Parks JM, Baxley WA, Roubin GS. Comparison of balloon angioplasty versus debulking devices versus stenting in right coronary ostial lesions. Am J Cardiol. 1997;79:1334-1338.
- Mavromatis K, Ghazzal Z, Veledar E, Diamandopoulos L, Weintraub WS, Douglas JS, Kalynych AM. Comparison of outcomes of percutaneous coronary intervention of ostial versus nonostial narrowing of the major epicardial coronary arteries. Am J Cardiol. 2004;94:583-587.
- 6. Sakamoto H, Ishikawa T, Mutoh M, Imai K, Mochizuki S. Angiographic and clinical outcomes after sirolimus-eluting stent implantation to de novo ostial lesion of the right coronary artery: a retrospective study. Circ J. 2008;72:880-885.
- Park SJ, Lee CW, Hong MK, Kim JJ, Park SW. Stent placement for ostial left anterior descending coronary artery stenosis: acute and long-term (2-year) results. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2000;49:267-271. 5.
- Luz A, Hughes C, Magalhaes R, Bisceglia T, Descoutures F, Tamamm K, Tchetche D, Sauguet A, Farah B, Fajadet J. Stent implantation in aorto-ostial lesions: long-term follow-up and predictors of outcome EuroIntervention. 2012;7:1069-1076.
- 9. Valgimigli M, Malagutti P, Rodriguez-Granillo GA, Garcia-Garcia HM, Polad J, Tsuchida K, Regar E, Van der Giessen WJ, de Jaegere P, De Feyter P, Serruys PW. Distal left main coronary disease is a major predictor of outcome in patients undergoing percutaneous intervention in the drug-eluting stent era: an integrated clinical and angiographic analysis based on the Rapamycin-Eluting Stent Evaluated At Rotterdam Cardiology Hospital (RESEARCH) and Taxus-Stent Evaluated At Rotterdam Cardiology Hospital (T-SEARCH) registries J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47:1530-1537.
- 10. Palmerini T, Sangiorgi D, Marzocchi A, Tamburino C, Sheiban I, Margheri M, Vecchi G, Sangiorgi G, Ruffini M, Bartorelli AL, Briguori C, Vignali L, Di Pede F, Ramondo A, Inglese L, De Carlo M, Bolognese L, Benassi A, Palmieri C, Filippone V, Barlocco F, Lauria G, De Servi S. Ostial and midshaft lesions vs. bifurcation lesions in 1111 patients with unprotected left main coronary artery stenosis treated with drug-eluting stents: results of the survey from the Italian Society of Invasive Cardiology. Eur Heart J. 2009;30:2087-2094.
- 11. Meliga E, Garcia-Garcia HM, Valgimigli M, Chieffo A, Biondi-Zoccai G, Maree AO, Cook S, Reardon L, Moretti C, De Servi S, Palacios IF, Windecker S, Colombo A, van Domburg R, Sheiban I, Serruys PW, DELFT (Drug Eluting stent for LeFT main) Registry. Longest available clinical outcomes after drug-eluting stent implantation for unprotected left main coronary artery disease: the DELFT (Drug Eluting stent for LeFT main) Registry. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:2212-2219.
- 12. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Kleijne MA, Sen H, Lowik MM, van der Palen J, Verhorst PM, de Man FH. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;59:1350-1361.

- 13. Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, Basalus MW, Louwerenburg JH, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Lowik MM, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Clinical Outcome Following Stringent Discontinuation of Dual Antiplatelet Therapy After 12 Months in Real-World Patients Treated With Second-Generation Zotarolimus-Eluting Resolute and Everolimus-Eluting Xience V Stents: 2-Year Follow-Up of the Randomized TWENTE Trial J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;61:2406-2416.
- 14. Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, van Geuns RJ, Richardt G, Buszman PE, Kelbaek H, van Boven AJ, Hofma SH, Linke A, Klauss V, Wijns W, Macaya C, Garot P, DiMario C, Manoharan G, Kornowski R, Ischinger T, Bartorelli A, Ronden J, Bressers M, Gobbens P, Negoita M, van Leeuwen F, Windecker S. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:136-146.
- 15. Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Lowik MM, van Houwelingen GK, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg HW, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Nijhuis R, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drug-eluting stents. EuroIntervention. 2012;8:664-671.
- Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, Boam A, Cohen DJ, van Es GA, Steg PG, Morel MA, Mauri L, Vranckx P, McFadden E, Lansky A, Hamon M, Krucoff MW, Serruys PW, Academic Research Consortium. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions Circulation. 2007;115:2344-2351.
- 17. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, Kint PP, Silber S, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary all-comer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies EuroIntervention. 2010;5:871-874.
- 18. Biondi-Zoccai GG, Lotrionte M, Moretti C, Meliga E, Agostoni P, Valgimigli M, Migliorini A, Antoniucci D, Carrie D, Sangiorgi G, Chieffo A, Colombo A, Price MJ, Teirstein PS, Christiansen EH, Abbate A, Testa L, Gunn JP, Burzotta F, Laudito A, Trevi GP, Sheiban I. A collaborative systematic review and meta-analysis on 1278 patients undergoing percutaneous drug-eluting stenting for unprotected left main coronary artery disease. Am Heart J. 2008;155:274-283.
- Mehilli J, Richardt G, Valgimigli M, Schulz S, Singh A, Abdel-Wahab M, Tiroch K, Pache J, Hausleiter J, Byrne RA, Ott I, Ibrahim T, Fusaro M, Seyfarth M, Laugwitz KL, Massberg S, Kastrati A. Zotarolimus- versus Everolimus-Eluting Stents for Unprotected Left Main Coronary Artery Disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;62:2075-2082.
- Sianos G, Morel MA, Kappetein AP, Morice MC, Colombo A, Dawkins K, van den Brand M, Van Dyck N, Russell ME, Mohr FW, Serruys PW. The SYNTAX Score: an angiographic tool grading the complexity of coronary artery disease. EuroIntervention. 2005;1:219-227.
- 21. Williams PD, Appleby CE, Chowdhary S, Fraser DG. Double stenting: a method for treating acute stent recoil and luminal filling defects EuroIntervention. 2011;6:846-853.
- 22. von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK, Danse PW, Jessurun GA, Hautvast RW, van Houwelingen GK, Schramm AR, Gin RM, Louwerenburg JW, de Man FH, Stoel MG, Löwik MM, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, Basalus MW, Doggen CJ, Tandjung K. Third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting stents in all-comer patients requiring a percutaneous coronary intervention (DUTCH PEERS): a randomised, single-blind, multicentre, non-inferiority trial. Lancet. 2014;383:413-423.
- 23. Mamas MA, Williams PD. Longitudinal stent deformation: insights on mechanisms, treatments and outcomes from the Food and Drug Administration Manufacturer and User Facility Device Experience database. EuroIntervention. 2012;8:196-204.
- 24. Williams PD, Mamas MA, Morgan KP, El-Omar M, Clarke B, Bainbridge A, Fath-Ordoubadi F, Fraser DG. Longitudinal stent deformation: a retrospective analysis of frequency and mechanisms. EuroIntervention. 2012; 8: 267-274.

- 25. Daemen J, Wenaweser P, Tsuchida K, Abrecht L, Vaina S, Morger C, Kukreja N, Juni P, Sianos G, Hellige G, van Domburg RT, Hess OM, Boersma E, Meier B, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Early and late coronary stent thrombosis of sirolimus-eluting and paclitaxel-eluting stents in routine clinical practice: data from a large two-institutional cohort study. Lancet. 2007;369:667-678.
- Joner M, Nakazawa G, Finn AV, Quee SC, Coleman L, Acampado E, Wilson PS, Skorija K, Cheng Q, Xu X, Gold HK, Kolodgie FD, Virmani R. Endothelial cell recovery between comparator polymerbased drug-eluting stents J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;52:333-342.
- 27. Virmani R, Guagliumi G, Farb A, Musumeci G, Grieco N, Motta T, Mihalcsik L, Tespili M, Valsecchi O, Kolodgie FD. Localized hypersensitivity and late coronary thrombosis secondary to a sirolimus-eluting stent: should we be cautious? Circulation. 2004;109:701-705.28.
- Nakazawa G, Finn AV, Joner M, Ladich E, Kutys R, Mont EK, Gold HK, Burke AP, Kolodgie FD, Virmani R. Delayed arterial healing and increased late stent thrombosis at culprit sites after drugeluting stent placement for acute myocardial infarction patients: an autopsy study. Circulation. 2008; 118: 1138-1145.
- Stefanini GG, Holmes DR, Jr. Drug-eluting coronary-artery stents N Engl J Med. 2013; 368: 254-265.
- 30. Basalus MW, Joner M, von Birgelen C, Byrne RA. Polymer coatings on drug-eluting stents: Samson's hair and Achilles' heel? EuroIntervention. 2013;9:302-305.
- 31. Stefanini GG, Byrne RA, Serruys PW, de Waha A, Meier B, Massberg S, Juni P, Schomig A, Windecker S, Kastrati A. Biodegradable polymer drug-eluting stents reduce the risk of stent thrombosis at 4 years in patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention: a pooled analysis of individual patient data from the ISAR-TEST 3, ISAR-TEST 4, and LEADERS randomized trials Eur Heart J. 2012;33:1214-1222 32.
- 32. Palmerini T, Biondi-Zoccai G, Della Riva D, Mariani A, Sabate M, Smits PC, Kaiser C, D'Ascenzo F, Frati G, Mancone M, Genereux P, Stone GW. Clinical outcomes with bioabsorbable polymer-versus durable polymer-based drug-eluting and bare-metal stents: evidence from a comprehensive network meta-analysis J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;63:299-307.
- 33. Räber L, Kelbaek H, Ostojic M, Baumbach A, Heg D, Tuller D, von Birgelen C, Roffi M, Moschovitis A, Khattab AA, Wenaweser P, Bonvini R, Pedrazzini G, Kornowski R, Weber K, Trelle S, Luscher TF, Taniwaki M, Matter CM, Meier B, Juni P, Windecker S, COMFORTABLE AMI Trial Investigators. Effect of biolimus-eluting stents with biodegradable polymer vs bare-metal stents on cardiovascular events among patients with acute myocardial infarction: the COMFORTABLE AMI randomized trial. JAMA. 2012;308:777-787.
- Patel Y, Depta JP, Patel JS, Masrani SK, Novak E, Zajarias A, Kurz HI, Lasala JM, Bach RG, Singh J. Impact of intravascular ultrasound on the long-term clinical outcomes in the treatment of coronary ostial lesions Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2013; article in press (doi: 10.1002/ccd.25034)

Chapter 8

Three-year clinical outcome after treatment of chronic total occlusions with second-generation drug-eluting stents in the TWENTE trial

Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Hanim Sen¹, Ming Kai Lam¹, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Hans W. Louwerenburg¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, Marc Hartmann¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen², Carine J. Doggen³, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,3}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 3. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede

K. Gert van Houwelingen and H. Sen contributed equally to this manuscript

Reprinted with permission from Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. in press, epublished ahead of print 23 October 2014. DOI: 10.1002/ccd.25713 © 2014 Wiley Periodicals, Inc

ABSTRACT

Objective: To compare long-term outcome of patients treated for chronic total occlusion (CTO) lesions versus patients treated for non-CTO lesions only.

Background: Percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) for CTO lesions generally have a higher adverse event risk than PCI for non-CTO lesions. However, long-term outcome data from prospective studies with second-generation drug-eluting stent (DES) use in CTO lesions is scarce.

Methods: We analyzed in this sub-study of the TWENTE trial the data of 674 patients, who had stable angina and were electively treated with second-generation DES (Resolute zotarolimuseluting or Xience V everolimus-eluting stents). Main outcome parameter was target lesion failure (TLF), a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or target lesion revascularization (TLR).

Results: Patients with CTO lesions (n=59, 8.8%) were more often treated for lesions in small vessels (94.9% vs. 63.1%, p<0.001), long lesions (52.5% vs. 17.7%, p<0.001) and multiple vessels (42.4% vs. 22.4%, p<0.001), and were less often males (62.7% vs. 74.6%, p<0.05) than patients with non-CTO lesions (n=615, 91.2%). J-CTO scores ≥ 2 were present in 56% of CTO lesions. Despite significant differences in characteristics of patients, lesions, and interventional procedures, the TLF rate at 3-year follow-up was similar for both groups (13.6% vs. 12.9%, p=0.89). In addition, a patient-oriented composite endpoint (any death, MI or revascularization) did not differ between groups (18.6% vs. 18.8%, p=0.97).

Conclusion: Patients treated with second-generation DES for CTO lesions showed at 3-year follow-up an incidence of adverse clinical events that was low and similar to patients with non-CTO lesions only.

INTRODUCTION

As much as 6 to10% of all patients who undergo percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) require treatment of chronic total occlusion (CTO) lesions [1-3]. Following successful recanalization and treatment with bare metal stents, CTO lesions previously showed an increased risk of adverse clinical events as compared to non-CTO lesions [2]. First-generation drug-eluting stents (DES) that had been developed to reduce the need for repeat revascularization [4,5], lowered the rate of adverse clinical events in CTO lesions [6-8]. More recently, second-generation DES with more biocompatible, durable coatings have been developed [9-11] to reduce the risk of (very) late stent thrombosis, which was increased in first-generation DES [12-15]. The zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent (Medtronic, Minneapolis, MN, USA) and the everolimus-eluting Xience V stent (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, CA, USA) are two such second-generation DES that have shown favorable results in the broad patient population of the prospective, randomized TWENTE trial [16].

Data to compare long-term outcome of patients treated with second-generation DES for CTO lesions versus non-CTO lesions are scarce. Available data are generally derived from registries that comprise mostly first-generation DES [17,18]. As treatment of a CTO lesion was traditionally a criterion for off-label DES use, only limited data on CTO treatment are available from prospective randomized studies. More recently, several investigator-initiated, randomized DES studies in broad patient populations and in all-comers liberally enrolled patients with various lesion types, including CTO lesions. Nevertheless, up to now, long-term data from prospective studies with second-generation DES use in CTO lesions are scarce.

We therefore analyzed in the present sub-study of the TWENTE trial the data of 674 patients with stable angina, who underwent elective PCI with implantation of second-generation DES, and compared post-hoc the 3-year clinical outcome of patients with treatment of at least one CTO lesion versus patients with treatment of non-CTO lesions only.

METHODS

Study population, design, and procedures. We analyzed all 674 patients in the TWENTE trial (investigator-initiated, patient-blinded, randomized TWENTE trial (ClinicalTrial.gov NCT01066650), who (1) had stable angina and (2) underwent the PCI procedure in an elective setting. In this study population, target lesions were classified as CTO lesions in the presence of a total luminal obstruction with TIMI flow grade 0 within the occluded segment and a duration of the occlusion >3 months [19]. Details of the randomized TWENTE trial, which enrolled patients between June 18, 2008 and August 26, 2010 at Thoraxcentrum Twente in Enschede, the Netherlands, have previously been reported [16]. Interventional procedures with implantation

of second-generation DES (Resolute zotarolimus-eluting or Xience V everolimus-eluting stents) were performed according to routine clinical protocols and current guidelines [16]. Dual antiplatelet therapy was prescribed for 12 months following PCI. The TWENTE trial complied with the Declaration of Helsinki for investigation in human beings and was approved by the institutional ethics committee. All patients provided written, informed consent for participation in the trial.

Monitoring, processing of adverse clinical event data, and the adjudication of adverse clinical events were independently performed by two Dutch contract research organizations (CRO Cardialysis, Rotterdam, and CRO Diagram, Zwolle). Angiographic analyses were performed offline at Thoraxcentrum Twente. An experienced interventional cardiologist and a clinical researcher (KGvH, HS) determined the J-CTO score, as previously described [20]. The J-CTO score predicts successful crossing of a guide wire within 30 minutes through a CTO lesion in a native coronary artery and classifies lesions into four groups with increasing difficulty of treatment: $0 = easy; 1 = intermediate; 2 = difficult; \geq 3 = very difficult.$

Definition of clinical endpoints. The definitions of clinical endpoints, which have previously been described [16], followed suggestions of the Academic Research Consortium (ARC)[21,22]. In brief, the main outcome parameter target lesion failure (TLF) was defined as a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction (MI), or clinically indicated target lesion revascularization (TLR). Death was considered cardiac, unless an unequivocal non-cardiac cause could be established. MI was defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with elevated confirmatory cardiac biomarker [22]. A target vesselrelated MI was related to the target vessel or could not be related to another vessel. Target vessel revascularization (TVR) and target lesion revascularization were considered clinically indicated if the angiographic diameter stenosis was $\geq 70\%$, or $\geq 50\%$ in the presence of ischemic signs or symptoms [21]. Stent thrombosis was classified according to the ARC definitions [21]. In addition, we assessed these composite clinical endpoints: target vessel failure (TVF: cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, or clinically indicated TVR); major adverse cardiac events (MACE: allcause death, any MI, emergent coronary bypass surgery, or clinically indicated target lesion revascularization); patient-oriented composite endpoint (POCE: all-cause mortality, any MI, or any revascularization).

Statistical Analysis. Data were reported as frequencies and percentages for dichotomous and categorical variables and as mean \pm SD for continuous variables. Chi-square and Fisher's exact tests were used to compare dichotomous and categorical variables. Student's t-test was used to compare continuous variables. The Kaplan-Meier method was used to calculate the time to clinical endpoints and the Log-rank test to compare between-group differences. Two-sided p-values <0.05 were considered significant. Data analysis was performed with SPSS (version 17, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL)

RESULTS

Characteristics of patients, lesions, and PCI procedures. Among the study population of 674 patients, 59(8.8%) patients were treated for at least one CTO lesion (mean length 31.3 ± 20.3 mm) of which the majority had J-CTO scores ≥ 2 (56%) (Figure I), indicating that most CTO lesions were classified as difficult to cross. All CTO interventions were performed with antegrade wire crossing technique only, of which 14 patients were treated with complex antegrade wire techniques (with use of sliding and/or aggressive wires (6 times), kissing balloons (2 times), rotablation (2 times), over-the-wire balloon dilatation, Culotte stenting, or aspiration catheters, as well as treatment of an in-stent CTO).

The remaining 615(91.2%) patients were treated for non-CTO lesions only (Table I). Patients with CTO lesions were more often treated for lesions in small vessels (94.9% vs. 63.1%, p<0.001) and long lesions (52.5% vs. 17.7%, p<0.001), and were less often male (62.7% vs. 74.6%, p<0.05). In addition, patients of the CTO group underwent significantly more often multivessel treatment (42.4% vs. 22.4%, p<0.001). The target lesion location differed significantly between groups, as patients in the CTO lesion group showed more involvement of the right (55.9% vs. 34.0%, p<=0.001) and left circumflex (49.2% vs. 31.1%, p<0.01) coronary arteries than patients with non-CTO lesions only. Moreover, there was a trend towards more stent postdilatation in patients with treatment of CTO lesions (96.6 % vs. 88.7%, p=0.06). In patients in the CTO group, significantly more stents were implanted (2.97 vs. 1.98, p<0.001) and subsequently the total stent length (66.3mm vs. 39.6mm, p<0.001) per patient was longer than patients with non-CTO lesions.



Figure I. J-CTO score of patients treated for CTO lesions. The J-CTO score predicts successful crossing of a guide wire within 30 minutes through a CTO lesion in a native coronary artery; lesions are classified into four groups with increasing difficulty of treatment (0 = easy; 1 = intermediate; 2 = difficult; \geq 3 = very difficult) [20].

	Patients treated for Patients treated for		Р
	CTO lesions	non-CTO lesions only	
	N=59	N=615	
Age (yrs), mean (SD)	63.3±9.9	64.5±9.7	0.37
Men	37 (62.7%)	459 (74.6%)	< 0.05
BMI (kg/m ²)	27.9±3.7	27.9 ± 4.1	0.97
Diabetes mellitus (any)	10 (16.9%)	133 (21.6%)	0.40
Chronic renal failure*	2 (3.4%)	18 (2.9%)	0.69
Arterial hypertension	32 (54.2%)	378 (61.5%)	0.28
Hypercholesterolemia	33/57 (57.9%)	390/605 (64.5%)	0.32
Current smoker	12 (20.3%)	126 (20.5%)	0.98
Family history of CAD	29 (49.2%)	360 (58.5%)	0.16
Previous MI	14 (23.7%)	146 (23.7%)	1.00
Previous PCI	13 (22.0%)	128 (20.8%)	0.83
Previous CABG	7 (11.9%)	76 (12.4%)	0.91
Left ventricular ejection fraction < 30% [†]	1/44 (2.3%)	17/452 (3.8%)	1.000
Multivessel treatment	25 (42.4%)	138 (22.4%)	< 0.001
Total no. of lesions treated per patient			0.02
One lesion treated	27 (45.8%)	394 (64.1%)	
Two lesions treated	23 (39.0%)	156 (25.4%)	
Three of more lesions treated	9 (15.3%)	65 (10.6%)	
Severe calcification	13 (22.0%)	129 (21.0%)	0.85
Aorta-ostial lesion	10 (16.9%)	69 (11.2%)	0.19
At least one bifurcation	17 (28.8%)	154 (25.0%)	0.53
At least one bifurcation with side branch	10 (1 (0 %)	0 ((15.200)	0 7 /
treatment	10 (16.9%)	94 (15.3%)	0./4
At least one small-vessel (RVD< 2.75 mm)	56 (94.9%)	388 (63.1%)	< 0.001
At least one lesion length > 27mm	31 (52.5%)	109 (17.7%)	< 0.001
Target vessel			
Left main stem	1 (1.7%)	35 (5.7%)	0.36
Left anterior descending artery	24 (40.7%)	316 (51.4%)	0.12
Left circumflex coronary artery	29 (49.2%)	191 (31.1%)	< 0.01
Right coronary artery	33 (55.9%)	209 (34.0%)	0.001
ACC-AHA lesion class§			-
A	-	35 (5.7%)	
B1	-	112 (18.2%)	
B2	-	181 (29.4%)	
С	59 (100%)	287 (46.7%)	
Postdilatation	57 (96.6%)	546 (88.8%)	0.06
No. of stents implanted per patient, mean (SD)	2.97 ± 1.43	1.98 ± 1.18	< 0.001
Total stent length (mm) per patient, mean (SD)	66.3±34.9	39.6±26.4	< 0.001

Table I. Characteristics of patients, lesions, and interventional procedures.

Data are number (%) or mean (SD). CTO=chronic total occlusion. BMI= body mass index. CAD=coronary artery disease. MI=myocardial infarction. PCI=percutaneous coronary intervention. CABG=coronary artery bypass grafting. RVD=reference vessel diameter. ACC = American College of Cardiology. AHA = American Heart Association.

* Chronic renal failure was defined by a serum creatinine level \geq 130 µmol/L.

† Left ventricular ejection fraction was assessed with ultrasound, MRI, or LV angiography.

§ ACC-AHA lesion class = highest morphology type.

Three-year clinical outcome. Three-year follow-up was available in 670 out of 674 (99.7%) patients. The incidence of the main outcome parameter TLF was similar for patients with treatment of CTO lesions and patients with non-CTO lesions only (13.6% vs. 12.9%, p=0.89). Figure II shows similar Kaplan Meier curves for TLF in both groups (HR 1.1, 95% CI:0.5-2.2, p=0.85).



Figure II. Target lesion failure during 3-year follow-up. Kaplan-Meier cumulative event curves for the main outcome parameter target lesion failure (TLF) in patients treated for at least one CTO lesion versus non-CTO lesions only.

Other composite clinical endpoints, such as TVF, MACE, and the most global patient-oriented composite endpoint POCE (18.6% vs. 18.8%, p=0.97), also showed no differences between the two groups (Table II). In addition, the rates of various individual clinical endpoints, such as MI or TVR, were low and did not significantly differ between groups either (Table II). Peri-procedural MI (i.e. MI within the first 48 hours of treatment) occurred numerically more often in the CTO lesion group (8.5% vs. 4.1%, p=0.17), but a maximum creatine kinase level >5x the upper limit of normal was only found in 1.7% patients with treatment of CTO lesions. Among the patients with treatment of CTO lesions, 26 patients were treated with Xience V stents and 33 patients with Resolute stents. Between the two stent-subgroups, there was no significant difference in the incidence of the main outcome parameter TLF (15.4% vs. 12.1%, p=0.72). In addition, within 14 patients in whom complex antegrade techniques were applied, the incidence of target lesion failure was non-significantly higher than in patients without additional complex techniques (21.4% vs. 11.1%, p=0.38).

	Patients treated for CTO lesions	Patients treated for non-CTO lesions only	Р
	N=59	N=611	
Target lesion failure (TLF)	8 (13.6%)	79 (12.9%)	0.89
Target vessel failure (TVF)	9 (15.3%)	89 (14.6%)	0.89
Major adverse cardiac events (MACE)	9 (15.3%)	96 (15.7%)	0.93
Patient-oriented composite end-point (POCE)	11 (18.6%)	115 (18.8%)	0.97
Death, any cause	1 (1.7%)	39 (6.4%)	0.25
Death, cardiac cause	0	22 (3.6%)	0.24
MI, any	6 (10.2%)	35 (5.7%)	0.16
MI, target vessel related	6 (10.2%)	34 (5.6%)	0.15
MI, periprocedural	5 (8.5%)	25 (4.1%)	0.17
Revascularization, any	4 (6.8%)	62 (10.1%)	0.41
TVR, clinically indicated	3 (5.1%)	51 (8.3%)	0.61
TLR, clinically indicated	2 (3.4%)	34 (5.6%)	0.76
ST, definite or probable (0-1080 days)	1 (1.7%)	9 (1.5%)	0.89
ST, definite	1 (1.7%)	3 (0.5%)	0.25

Table II. Clinical outcome at 3-year follow-up.

Data are number (%). CTO=chronic total occlusion. MI=myocardial Infarction. TVR=target vessel revascularization. TLR=target lesion revascularization. ST=stent thrombosis.

DISCUSSION

To compare the long-term outcome of patients who were treated with second-generation DES implantation for at least one CTO lesion versus patients who were treated for non-CTO lesions only, we analyzed in the present sub-study of the prospective TWENTE trial the data of 674 patients, who had undergone elective PCI for stable angina. Despite various significant differences in patient, lesion, and procedure-related characteristics, 3-year clinical outcome was similar and favorable for both patient groups.

Study population. In the total patient population of the TWENTE trial, 6.8% patients underwent stenting for at least one CTO lesion [16], which is similar to rates (3.0 to 8.0%) in several other randomized DES trials that enrolled broad patient populations [23-26].

The population of the present sub-study consisted of TWENTE patients, who had undergone elective treatment for stable angina and included 59 (8.8%) patients in whom stents were implanted in CTO lesions. For our present study, we did not consider TWENTE patients with non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndromes (Non-ST-ACS) at presentation because in such patients the level of certainty about the duration of an occlusion (> 3 months) is much more often debatable. In clinical practice, lesions will often be labeled as CTO based on (1) the patient-reported course of stable angina symptoms during the last few months prior to the Non-ST-ACS,

(2) the operator's tactile perception of the lesion, and (3) the response of the lesion to the guide wire. In addition, in patients with Non-ST-ACS, event rates may be mostly driven by unstable coronary lesions other than the CTO lesion, and it may be more difficult to prove the occurrence of certain clinical endpoints, such as periprocedural myocardial infarction.

Comparison with results of previous studies. In previous stent studies, treatment of CTO lesions with (mostly) first-generation DES was associated with lower Major Adverse Cardiac Events (MACE) rates than after use of bare metal stents, mainly driven by lower revascularization rates. The randomized PRISON II trial showed favorable results and lower TLR rates after 5 years in CTO patients treated with sirolimus-eluting Cypher stents (Cordis, Warren, NJ, USA) versus bare metal stents (12.0% vs. 30.0%, p<0.001) [27]. Siek and coworkers assessed the outcome of 137 patients with CTO lesions who were treated with first and second-generation DES to compare the outcome with 208 CTO lesion patients treated with bare metal stents. In patients treated with DES the incidence of TLR was lower after 1 year (5.1% vs. 14.4%, p<0.01) and after a median follow-up of 23±3 months (7.3% vs. 14.4%, p=0.04) [6]. A large registry, reported by Kato and coworkers, confirmed the relative safety of first-generation sirolimus-eluting Cypher stents in 1210 patients who were treated with CTO lesions; nevertheless, these CTO lesion patients still had a higher TLF rate than patients who were treated with the same DES for non-CTO lesions [18]. In addition, the CATOS Trial showed the efficacy of zotarolimus-eluting Endeavor stents (Medtronic) for the treatment of CTO lesions with a numerically lower TVF rate as compared to the Cypher stent (10.0% vs. 17.5%; p=0.17) [28].

Analyses of long-term clinical outcome following treatment of CTO lesions with *second-generation* DES are scarce, as most studies reported only 1-year follow-up data. The randomized CIBELES Trial found in 207 patients with CTO lesions no difference in 1-year MACE rate between patients treated with first-generation Cypher stents versus second-generation everolimus-eluting Xience V stents (15.9% vs. 11.1%, p=0.34). The TVR rate, however, was lower following the use of Xience V stents (11.6% vs. 7.9%, p=0.53) [29]. The XIENCE V CTO study, which followed 53 patients with CTO lesion treatment for 1 year, showed a TLR rate (6%) that was somewhat higher than in our study after 3-year follow-up (3.4%), which might be related to differences in patient populations, such as a higher prevalence of diabetes in the XIENCE V CTO population (28% vs. 17%) [11].

Clinical perspective. This study assures our present clinical practice as it suggests that the use of second-generation DES for CTO treatment is associated with high and sustained long-term efficacy and safety. The numerically higher rate of periprocedural MI following treatment of CTO lesions could be explained by the occasionally subintimal route of guide wires during the process of CTO recanalization, which may, to some extent, increase the likelihood of occluding minor side branches during the often challenging interventional procedures.

Limitations. Because of the post-hoc nature of the present analysis, the results should only be considered as hypothesis generating. The limited number of patients in the CTO lesion group and

the relatively low event rates did not permit meaningful analyses of smaller subgroups, such as a detailed stent-level analysis. However, the similarity of both DES in clinical outcome until the most recent 3-year follow-up [30] justifies the present pooled analysis. However, our data cannot be generalized to patient populations that are treated with more complex CTO recanalization techniques than used in the present study.

Conclusion. Patients treated with second-generation DES for CTO lesions showed at 3-year follow-up an incidence of adverse clinical events that was low and similar to patients with non-CTO lesions only.

REFERENCES

- Abbott JD, Kip KE, Vlachos HA, Sawhney N, Srinivas VS, Jacobs AK, Holmes DR, Williams DO. Recent trends in the percutaneous treatment of chronic total coronary occlusions. Am J Cardiol 2006;97:1691-1696.
- 2. Grantham JA, Marso SP, Spertus J, House J, Holmes DR, Jr, Rutherford BD. Chronic total occlusion angioplasty in the United States. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2009;2:479-486.
- Werner GS, Hochadel M, Zeymer U, Kerber S, Schumacher B, Grube E, Hauptmann KE, Brueck M, Zahn R, Senges J. Contemporary success and complication rates of percutaneous coronary intervention for chronic total coronary occlusions: results from the ALKK quality control registry of 2006. EuroIntervention 2010;6:361-366.
- 4. Morice MC, Serruys PW, Sousa JE, Fajadet J, Ban Hayashi E, Perin M, Colombo A, Schuler G, Barragan P, Guagliumi G, Molnar F, Falotico R, RAVEL Study Group. Randomized Study with the Sirolimus-Coated Bx Velocity Balloon-Expandable Stent in the Treatment of Patients with de Novo Native Coronary Artery Lesions. A randomized comparison of a sirolimus-eluting stent with a standard stent for coronary revascularization. N Engl J Med 2002;346:1773-1780.
- Moses JW, Leon MB, Popma JJ, Fitzgerald PJ, Holmes DR, O'Shaughnessy C, Caputo RP, Kereiakes DJ, Williams DO, Teirstein PS, Jaeger JL, Kuntz RE, SIRIUS Investigators. Sirolimus-eluting stents versus standard stents in patients with stenosis in a native coronary artery. N Engl J Med 2003;349:1315-1323.
- 6. Gilis-Siek N, Fijalkowski M, Jaguszewski M, Targonski R, Strozyk A, Cackowska M, Masiewicz E, Skarzynski P, Burakowski S, Chmielecki M, Lewicki L, Dubaniewicz W, Gruchala M, Ciecwierz D, Rynkiewicz A. Major adverse cardiovascular events after drug-eluting stent implantation in patients with single chronic total occlusion: a single-center registry. J Invasive Cardiol 2013;25:567-572.
- Suttorp MJ, Laarman GJ, Rahel BM, Kelder JC, Bosschaert MA, Kiemeneij F, Ten Berg JM, Bal ET, Rensing BJ, Eefting FD, Mast EG. Primary Stenting of Totally Occluded Native Coronary Arteries II (PRISON II): a randomized comparison of bare metal stent implantation with sirolimus-eluting stent implantation for the treatment of total coronary occlusions. Circulation 2006;114:921-928.
- Colmenarez HJ, Escaned J, Fernandez C, Lobo L, Cano S, del Angel JG, Alfonso F, Jimenez P, Banuelos C, Gonzalo N, Garcia E, Hernandez R, Macaya C. Efficacy and safety of drug-eluting stents in chronic total coronary occlusion recanalization: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010;55:1854-1866.
- Tsuchida K, Piek JJ, Neumann FJ, van der Giessen WJ, Wiemer M, Zeiher AM, Grube E, Haase J, Thuesen L, Hamm CW, Veldhof S, Dorange C, Serruys PW. One-year results of a durable polymer everolimus-eluting stent in de novo coronary narrowings (The SPIRIT FIRST Trial). EuroIntervention 2005;1:266-272.
- Serruys PW, Ruygrok P, Neuzner J, Piek JJ, Seth A, Schofer JJ, Richardt G, Wiemer M, Carrie D, Thuesen L, Boone E, Miquel-Herbert K, Daemen J. A randomised comparison of an everolimuseluting coronary stent with a paclitaxel-eluting coronary stent: the SPIRIT II trial. EuroIntervention 2006;2:286-294.
- 11. Wohrle J, Rottbauer W, Imhof A. Everolimus-eluting stents for treatment of chronic total coronary occlusions. Clin Res Cardiol 2012;101:23-28.
- Kastrati A, Mehilli J, Pache J, Kaiser C, Valgimigli M, Kelbaek H, Menichelli M, Sabate M, Suttorp MJ, Baumgart D, Seyfarth M, Pfisterer ME, Schomig A. Analysis of 14 trials comparing sirolimuseluting stents with bare-metal stents. N Engl J Med 2007;356:1030-1039.
- 13. Daemen J, Wenaweser P, Tsuchida K, Abrecht L, Vaina S, Morger C, Kukreja N, Juni P, Sianos G, Hellige G, van Domburg RT, Hess OM, Boersma E, Meier B, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Early and late coronary stent thrombosis of sirolimus-eluting and paclitaxel-eluting stents in routine clinical practice: data from a large two-institutional cohort study. Lancet 2007;369:667-678.

- 14. Lotan C, Meredith IT, Mauri L, Liu M, Rothman MT, E-Five Investigators. Safety and effectiveness of the Endeavor zotarolimus-eluting stent in real-world clinical practice: 12-month data from the E-Five registry. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2009;2:1227-1235.
- Jensen LO, Maeng M, Thayssen P, Christiansen EH, Hansen KN, Galloe A, Kelbaek H, Lassen JF, Thuesen L. Neointimal hyperplasia after sirolimus-eluting and paclitaxel-eluting stent implantation in diabetic patients: the Randomized Diabetes and Drug-Eluting Stent (DiabeDES) Intravascular Ultrasound Trial. Eur Heart J 2008;29:2733-2741.
- 16. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Kleijne MA, Sen H, Lowik MM, van der Palen J, Verhorst PM, de Man FH. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;59:1350-1361.
- Mehran R, Claessen BE, Godino C, Dangas GD, Obunai K, Kanwal S, Carlino M, Henriques JP, Di Mario C, Kim YH, Park SJ, Stone GW, Leon MB, Moses JW, Colombo A, Multinational Chronic Total Occlusion Registry. Long-term outcome of percutaneous coronary intervention for chronic total occlusions. JACC Cardiovasc Interv 2011;4:952-961.
- Kato M, Kimura T, Morimoto T, Nishikawa H, Uchida F, Suzuki H, Hayashi Y, Kadota K, Mitsudo K, J-Cypher Registry Investigators. Comparison of five-year outcome of sirolimus-eluting stent implantation for chronic total occlusions versus for non-chronic total occlusion (from the j-Cypher registry). Am J Cardiol 2012;110:1282-1289.
- Sianos G, Werner GS, Galassi AR, Papafaklis MI, Escaned J, Hildick-Smith D, Christiansen EH, Gershlick A, Carlino M, Karlas A, Konstantinidis NV, Tomasello SD, Di Mario C, Reifart N, EuroCTO Club. Recanalisation of chronic total coronary occlusions: 2012 consensus document from the EuroCTO club. EuroIntervention 2012;8:139-145.
- Brilakis ES, Karmpaliotis D, Vo MN, Garcia S, Michalis L, Alaswad K, Doshi P, Lombardi WL, Banerjee S. Advances in the management of coronary chronic total occlusions. J Cardiovasc Transl Res 2014;7:426-436.
- Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, Boam A, Cohen DJ, van Es GA, Steg PG, Morel MA, Mauri L, Vranckx P, McFadden E, Lansky A, Hamon M, Krucoff MW, Serruys PW, Academic Research Consortium. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. Circulation 2007;115:2344-2351.
- 22. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, Kint PP, Silber S, Windecker S, Serruys PW. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary all-comer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. EuroIntervention 2010;5:871-874.
- 23. Kedhi E, Joesoef KS, McFadden E, Wassing J, van Mieghem C, Goedhart D, Smits PC. Secondgeneration everolimus-eluting and paclitaxel-eluting stents in real-life practice (COMPARE): a randomised trial. Lancet 2010;375:201-209.
- 24. Smits PC, Hofma S, Togni M, Vazquez N, Valdes M, Voudris V, Slagboom T, Goy JJ, Vuillomenet A, Serra A, Nouche RT, den Heijer P, van der Ent M. Abluminal biodegradable polymer biolimuseluting stent versus durable polymer everolimus-eluting stent (COMPARE II): a randomised, controlled, non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2013;381:651-660.
- 25. Jensen LO, Thayssen P, Hansen HS, Christiansen EH, Tilsted HH, Krusell LR, Villadsen AB, Junker A, Hansen KN, Kaltoft A, Maeng M, Pedersen KE, Kristensen SD, Botker HE, Ravkilde J, Sanchez R, Aaroe J, Madsen M, Sorensen HT, Thuesen L, Lassen JF, Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials With Clinical Outcome IV (SORT OUT IV) Investigators. Randomized comparison of everolimus-eluting and sirolimus-eluting stents in patients treated with percutaneous coronary intervention: the Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials with Clinical Outcome IV (SORT OUT IV). Circulation 2012;125:1246-1255.

- 26. Christiansen EH, Jensen LO, Thayssen P, Tilsted HH, Krusell LR, Hansen KN, Kaltoft A, Maeng M, Kristensen SD, Botker HE, Terkelsen CJ, Villadsen AB, Ravkilde J, Aaroe J, Madsen M, Thuesen L, Lassen JF, Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials with Clinical Outcome (SORT OUT) V investigators. Biolimus-eluting biodegradable polymer-coated stent versus durable polymer-coated sirolimus-eluting stent in unselected patients receiving percutaneous coronary intervention (SORT OUT V): a randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2013;381:661-669.
- 27. Van den Branden BJ, Rahel BM, Laarman GJ, Slagboom T, Kelder JC, Ten Berg JM, Suttorp MJ. Five-year clinical outcome after primary stenting of totally occluded native coronary arteries: a randomised comparison of bare metal stent implantation with sirolimus-eluting stent implantation for the treatment of total coronary occlusions (PRISON II study). EuroIntervention 2012;7:1189-1196.
- Park HJ, Kim HY, Lee JM, Choi YS, Park CS, Kim DB, Her SH, Koh YS, Park MW, Kwon BJ, Kim PJ, Chang K, Chung WS, Seung KB. Randomized comparison of the efficacy and safety of zotarolimus-eluting stents vs. sirolimus-eluting stents for percutaneous coronary intervention in chronic total occlusion--CAtholic Total Occlusion Study (CATOS) trial. Circ J 2012;76:868-875.
- 29. Moreno R, Garcia E, Teles R, Rumoroso JR, Cyrne Carvalho H, Goicolea FJ, Moreu J, Mauri J, Sabate M, Mainar V, Patricio L, Valdes M, Fernandez Vazquez F, Sanchez-Recalde A, Galeote G, Jimenez-Valero S, Almeida M, Lopez de Sa E, Calvo L, Plaza I, Lopez-Sendon JL, Martin JL, CIBELES Investigators. Randomized comparison of sirolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents in the treatment of total coronary occlusions: results from the chronic coronary occlusion treated by everolimus-eluting stent randomized trial. Circ Cardiovasc Interv 2013;6:21-28.
- 30. Löwik MM, Lam MK, Sen H, Tandjung K, et al. Three-year clinical outcome following randomized use of second-generation drug-eluting stents in the TWENTE trial. EuroIntervention in press. (doi: 10.4244/EIJY14M08_11); published online ahead of print August 20, 2014.

Chapter 9

Three-year clinical outcome of patients with bifurcation treatment with second-generation Resolute and Xience V stents in the randomized TWENTE trial

Ming Kai Lam¹, Hanim Sen¹, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Liefke C. van der Heijden¹, Marlies M. Kok¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen², Kenneth Tandjung¹, Carine J.M. Doggen³, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,3}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 3. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede, The Netherlands

Submitted

ABSTRACT

Background Only limited data from large randomized clinical trials have been published on the long-term performance of second-generation drug-eluting stents (DES) in bifurcation lesions.

Methods We investigated in patients in the randomized TWENTE trial the long-term safety and efficacy of treating bifurcation lesions with two widely applied second-generation DES, the zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent (Medtronic Inc., Santa Rosa, CA) and the everolimus-eluting Xience V stent (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, CA). Three-year follow-up was available in 99.3%. Patients were categorized into treatment for at least one bifurcation lesion versus treatment for non-bifurcation lesions only.

Results Among the 1,391 patients of the TWENTE trial, 362(26%) were treated for bifurcation lesions. At 3-year follow-up, target-vessel failure (TVF) did not differ between patients treated for bifurcation versus non-bifurcation lesions (13.1% vs. 12.6%; p=0.84), while the periprocedural myocardial infarction rate was higher in patients with bifurcation lesions (6.9% vs. 3.1%; p<0.01). Of the 362 patients with bifurcation lesion treatment, 179 (49.4%) were treated with Resolute and 183(50.6%) with Xience V. There was no significant difference in TVF between the Resolute and Xience V groups with bifurcation treatment (13.6% vs. 12.6%; p=0.78), and their incidence of definite-or-probable stent thrombosis was low and similar (1.1% vs. 0.5%, respectively; p=0.62).

Conclusion Despite a significant difference in periprocedural myocardial infarction, 3-year clinical outcome after implantation of second-generation stents was favorable and similar for patients with and without bifurcation lesions. In addition, we observed no difference in long-term clinical outcome following bifurcation lesion treatment with Resolute and Xience V stents.

INTRODUCTION

Percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) of bifurcation lesions have been associated with an increased procedural risk and a higher restenosis rate.¹ The introduction of the first generation of drug-eluting stents (DES) reduced the incidence of restenosis.²⁻⁴ Meanwhile, second-generation DES with more biocompatible, durable polymer-based coatings have been developed, such as the zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent (Medtronic Inc., Santa Rosa, CA) and everolimus-eluting Xience V stent (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, CA). Both DES are widely applied, and they have shown favorable clinical results in a large population of all-comer patients^{5,6} and in the broad patient population of the TWENTE trial.⁷⁻⁹ In bifurcation lesions, second-generation DES reduced the risk of restenosis and the need for repeat revascularization, as compared to first-generation DES.¹⁰⁻¹² In addition, a randomized trial that exclusively used second-generation DES recently reported very favorable 2-year outcome data following treatment of bifurcation lesions in an all-comer patient population.¹³

Nevertheless, so far only limited data from large randomized clinical trials have been published on the long-term performance of second-generation DES in bifurcation lesions.¹³⁻¹⁵ Therefore, in the present sub-study of the TWENTE trial,^{7,8,16} we performed an analysis of the 3-year follow-up data of TWENTE to compare long-term clinical outcome in patient with and without treatment of a bifurcated target lesion. In addition, to evaluate potential between-stent differences, we compared the outcome of patients with bifurcation treatment with Resolute versus Xience V stents.

METHODS

Patient population, interventional procedures, and angiographic analysis

We assessed 1,391 patients in the randomized TWENTE trial (*ClinicalTrials.gov* NCT01066650), which was performed between June 2008 and August 2010 at the Thoraxcentrum Twente, the Netherlands, and has previously been described in detail.^{7,9} In brief, a broad and heterogeneous population of PCI patients (but no STEMI within 48 hours) were randomized for treatment with Resolute or the Xience V stents. Interventional procedures and the application of concomitant medication were performed according to institutional protocols and current guidelines. In bifurcations, provisional T-stenting was the generally preferred approach. Nevertheless, the treatment strategy, technique of stenting, and decision to perform a final kissing balloon inflation were left at the operator's discretion. The TWENTE trial was approved by the institutional ethics committee and complied with the Declaration of Helsinki, and all patients provided written informed consent.⁷

For the purpose of the present analysis, patients were categorized into treatment of at least one bifurcation lesion versus treatment of non-bifurcation lesions only. In accordance with the definition of a relevant side-branch in the SYNTAX score,¹⁷ a relevant bifurcation was defined as a junction of a main vessel and a side-branch with minimum lumen diameter ≥ 1.5 mm (after administration of intracoronary nitrates, before PCI), as measured by quantitative coronary angiography (QCA). Angiographic analyses were performed offline by experienced angiographic analysts of the Thoraxcentrum Twente (blinded for stent arm) with the use of edge-detection software (QAngio XA version 7.1; Medis, the Netherlands).⁷ In the bifurcation group, a further thorough analysis was performed, comparing the single-stent and the two-stent strategies for bifurcation treatment, the two allocated DES, and the application or omission of a final kissingballoon inflation.

Follow-up and definition of clinical endpoints

Details of the 3-year clinical follow-up have been reported.¹⁶ Clinical event adjudication was performed by an independent, external clinical event committee, organized by independent clinical research organizations (Cardialysis, Rotterdam, the Netherlands; and Diagram, Zwolle, the Netherlands). Clinical endpoints were defined according to the Academic Research Consortium (ARC).^{18,19} *Cardiac death* was defined as any death due to proximate cardiac cause (e.g. MI, low-output failure, fatal arrhythmia). *Myocardial infarction* (MI) was defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with elevated values of a confirmatory cardiac biomarker (creatine kinase MB fraction or troponin), based on the updated ARC definition of MI. *Periprocedural MI* (PMI) was defined as target-vessel-related MI within 48 hours after PCI.^{18,19} Cardiac markers were systematically assessed with subsequent serial measurements in the case of relevant biomarker elevation or complaints. *Stent thrombosis* was defined according to ARC as definite or probable.

The composite endpoint *target-vessel failure* (TVF) was defined as cardiac death, target-vesselrelated MI, or clinically driven target-vessel revascularization (TVR). *Target-lesion failure* (TLF) was defined as composite of cardiac death, target-vessel-related MI, and clinically indicated targetlesion revascularization (TLR); and a *patient-oriented composite endpoint* (POCE) as a composite of all-cause mortality, any MI, and any repeat (target- and non-target vessel) revascularization.⁷

Statistics and data analysis

Categorical data were presented as numbers and percentages whereas continuous variables were expressed as mean ± standard deviation (SD). Baseline characteristics were compared using chisquare test or Fisher's exact test for categorical variables and using one-way analyses of variance for continuous variables. Kruskal-Wallis rank-sum test (non-parametric data) was used to compare total number of stents and stent length between treatment for a bifurcation or non-bifurcation target lesion, and results were presented as median and interquartile range (IQR). The time to clinical endpoint was assessed according to the Kaplan Meier method, and the log-rank test was applied to compare patients with bifurcation treatment versus patients with treatment of non-bifurcation lesions only. Confidence intervals and p-values were two-sided. P-values <0.05 were considered significant. Parameters were considered as potential confounders, if in univariate analyses associations were found with a p-value <0.10. A multivariate Cox regression model was then used to adjust for potential confounders. Analyses were performed using SPSS 15.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). The TWENTE trial is an investigator-initiated study, supported by equal unrestricted grants from Abbott Vascular and Medtronic. The authors are solely responsible for the design and conduct of the study, all study analyses, the drafting and editing of the paper, and its final contents.

RESULTS

Baseline characteristics of patients, lesions, and procedures

Of the 1,391 patients in the TWENTE trial, 362 (26.0%) patients were treated for bifurcation lesions and 1,029 (74.0%) for non-bifurcation lesions only. Within the bifurcation group, 179 (49.4%) patients were treated with Resolute and 183 (50.6%) with Xience V stents. In bifurcated target lesions, the side-branch lumen measured 2.27 ± 0.41 mm with a lesion length of 10.1 ± 6.8mm and a side-branch stenose 62.5 ± 13.6% before PCI. A total of 79.0% of these side-branches had lumen diameters \geq 2.0 mm by QCA. During follow-up, 10 (0.7%) patients withdrew consent or refused further participation (two in the bifurcation group). In all remaining 1,381 patients (99.3%), follow-up was obtained.

Baseline characteristics of patients, lesions, and procedures are shown in Table 1. Patients with bifurcation treatment had aorto-ostial lesions and a history of previous CABG less often, and they were more often treated in the left anterior descending artery and by post-dilation of the implanted stents (Table 1). Among patients of the bifurcation group treated with Resolute versus Xience V, there was no difference in the technique of stenting and the rate of final kissing balloon inflation (Table 2).

	All pa	atients		Patients wit	h bifurcated	
	(N=1391)		target lesions (N=362)			
Patient characteristics	Bifurcated target lesion (N=362)	Non- bifurcated target lesion (N=1029)	p-value	Resolute (N=179)	Xience V (N=183)	p-value
Age (yrs)	64.3 (10.5)	64.3 (10.6)	0.98	64.5 (11.1)	64.0 (10.0)	0.68
Female	89 (24.6)	293 (28.5)	0.15	44 (24.6)	45 (24.6)	1.00
BMI (kg/m ²)	27.5 (3.8)/317	27.8 (4.0)/872	0.25	27.1 (3.4)/156	27.9 (4.1)/161	0.05
Diabetes mellitus	75 (20.7)	226 (22.0)	0.62	37 (20.7)	38 (20.8)	0.98
Arterial hypertension	198 (54.7)	575 (55.9)	0.70	95 (53.1)	103 (56.3)	0.54
Hypercholesterolemia	194 (55.1)	609 (60.6)	0.07	93 (52.2)/178	101 (58.0)/174	0.27
Current smoker	95 (26.2)	245 (23.8)	0.35	45 (25.1)	50 (27.3)	0.64
Family history of CAD	188 (51.9)	552 (53.6)	0.58	90 (50.3)	98 (53.6)	0.53
Previous MI	114 (31.5)	336 (32.7)	0.69	55 (30.7)	59 (32.2)	0.76
Previous PCI	66 (18.2)	222 (21.6)	0.18	33 (18.4)	33 (18.0)	0.92
Previous CABG	25 (6.9)	123 (12.0)	< 0.01	11 (6.1)	14 (7.7)	0.57
Clinical syndrome			0.65			0.47
Stable angina pectoris	171 (47.2)	503 (48.9)		82 (45.8)	89 (48.6)	
Unstable angina	91 (25.1)	234 (22.7)		50 (27.9)	41 (22.4)	
Non-ST-elevation MI	100 (27.6)	292 (28.4)		47 (26.3)	53 (29.0)	
Lesion/procedural						
characteristics						
Medina Classification						0.54
0.0.1	30 (8.3%)			17 (9.5)	13 (7.1)	
0.1.0	63 (17.5)			30 (16.8)	33 (18.0)	
0.1.1	43 (11.9)			16 (8.9)	27 (14.8)	
1.0.0	59 (16.3)			27 (15.1)	32 (17.5)	
1.0.1	21 (5.8)			11 (6.1)	10 (5.5)	
1.1.0	62 (17.2)			35 (19.6)	27 (14.8)	
1.1.1	84 (23.1)			43 (24.0)	41 (22.4)	
Multivessel treatment	127 (35.1)	209 (20.3)	< 0.01	65 (36.3)	62 (33.9)	0.63
Total no. of lesions treated per patient			< 0.01			0.75
One lesion treated	179 (49.4)	678 (65.9)		90 (50.3)	89 (48.6)	
Two or more lesions treated	183 (50.6)	351 (34.1)		89 (49.7)	94 (51.4)	
Treated coronary vessels						
Right coronary artery	70 (19.3)	435 (42.3)	< 0.01	34 (19.2)	36 (19.7)	0.91
Left anterior artery	269 (74.3)	455 (44.2)	< 0.01	136 (76.8)	132 (72.1)	0.31
Circumflex artery	135 (37.3)	304 (29.5)	< 0.01	64 (36.2)	70 (38.3)	0.68
De novo lesions	320 (88.4)	874 (84.9)	0.10	156 (88.1)	162 (88.5)	0.33
Severe calcification	78 (21.5)	197 (19.1)	0.32	38 (21.5)	40 (21.9)	0.93
At least one chronic total occlusion	26 (7.2)	69 (6.7)	0.76	15 (8.4)	11 (6.0)	0.38

Table 1. Characteristics of all study patients with and without bifurcated target lesions, and of both stent arms in patients with bifurcated target lesions.

At least one in-stent restenosis	14 (3.9)	55 (5.3)	0.27	6 (3.4)	8 (4.4)	0.62
At least one aorto-ostial lesion	25 (6.9)	127 (12.3)	< 0.01	10 (5.6)	15 (8.2)	0.34
At least one small-vessel#	257 (71.0)	617 (60.0)	< 0.01	121 (67.6)	136 (74.3)	0.16
At least one lesion length >	72 (19.9)	221 (21.5)	0.52	39 (21.8)	33 (18.0)	0.37
27mm						
Longest lesion length (mm)	22.3 (11.6)	20.4 (13.0)	0.87	20.7 (12.2)	20.0 (11.1)	0.61
Degree of stenosis (pre-PCI)*	67.3 (13.7)	68.0 (14.4)	0.43	68.6 (13.5)	66.1 (13.8)	0.08
Residual in-stent stenosis	14.8 (6.1)	13.6 (7.9)	< 0.01	14.8 (6.1)	14.8 (6.2)	0.90
(post-PCI)*						
Total stent length per patient	40 (24-60)	30 (18-51)	< 0.01	42 (24-63)	40 (28-56)	0.98
Number of stents per patient	2.0 (1.0-3.0)	2.0 (1.0-2.0)	< 0.01	2.0 (1.0-3.0)	2.0 (1.0-3.0)	0.73
Postdilation	343 (94.8)	879 (85.4)	< 0.01	170 (96.0)	171 (93.4)	0.27

Values are mean (\pm SD), n (%)or median (IQR); [#] a reference vessel diameter (RVD) <2.75 mm defined a small vessel; * in case of multiple target lesion, the most severe diameter stenosis was presented.

Clinical outcome

At 3-year follow-up, patients in the bifurcation group showed a higher incidence of target-vessel MI (8.1% vs. 5.0%; p=0.03) but no difference in TVF compared to the non-bifurcation group (Table 3). Among patients with bifurcation lesions, there was no difference in TVF between patients with side-branches \geq 2.0mm vs. <2.0mm (13.3% vs. 12.2%; p=0.80; Table 3). The rates of definite-or-probable stent thrombosis were low and similar for both patients with bifurcation lesions and patients with non-bifurcated lesions (0.8% vs. 1.8%; p=0.22). Dual anti-platelet therapy (DAPT) use at 3-year follow-up was slightly lower than after 2 years (70/1302 (5.4%) vs. 91/1312 (6.9%)⁹) and was similar between the bifurcation and non-bifurcation groups (5.0% vs. 5.5%; p=0.70). Among patients with bifurcation lesions, use of a single-stent or a two-stent approach (independent of the allocated stent) and the use or omission of a final kissing balloon inflation were not associated with differences in clinical outcome (Table 3). In patients with bifurcation lesions, there was no difference in TVF and other clinical endpoints between the Resolute and Xience V stent arm (13.6% vs. 12.6%; p=0.78).

Single-stent approach (N=280)	Resolute (n=145)	Xience V (n=135)	p-value
Main vessel stenting only	137 (94.5)	126 (93.3)	0.69
Side-branch stenting only	8 (5.5)	8 (6.7)	
Use of final kissing balloon inflation	48 (33.1)	55 (40.7)	0.19
Two-stent approach (N=82)	Resolute (n=34)	Xience V (n=48)	p-value
T-stenting	22 (64.7)	26 (54.2)	0.61
Culotte stenting	2 (5.9)	7 (14.6)	
Mini-crush technique	4 (11.8)	7 (14.6)	
Crush technique	4 (11.8)	3 (6.3)	
V-stenting	2 (5.9)	5 (10.4)	
Use of final kissing balloon inflation	27 (79.4)	33 (68.8)	0.28

Table 2. Techniques applied with Xience V and Resolute stents in both single-stent and two-stent approaches among 362 patients with bifurcated target lesions.

Figure 1 presents the Kaplan-Meier curves for TVF (Fig. 1A) and the components thereof (Fig. B-D). The abrupt early rise in TVF was numerically higher in patients of the bifurcation group, mainly as the result of a higher incidence of PMI (Fig. 1C). A landmark analysis (Fig. 2) showed that after >48 hours there was no difference between the bifurcation and non-bifurcation group (p=0.37). In addition, the Kaplan Meier curves of TVR for the two study groups showed a somewhat diverging course in favor of patients with bifurcation treatment (Fig. 1D; p=0.06).



Figure 1. Kaplan Meier curves of the composite clinical endpoint target-vessel failure (TVF) and its individual components.



Figure 2. Landmark analysis of target vessel related myocardial infarction at two-years.
	All patients (N=1381)	5		Stenting str bifurcated	rategy in pat lesion (n=36	ients with 0)
	Bif. (N=360)	Non-bif. (N=1021)	p value	1-stent (N=278)	2-stent (N=82)	p value
Death						
All-cause mortality	18 (5.0)	61 (6.0)	0.49	14 (5.0)	4 (4.9)	1.00
Cardiac death	7 (1.9)	30 (2.9)	0.32	5 (1.8)	2 (2.4)	0.66
Myocardial infarction						
Target-vessel MI	29 (8.1)	51 (5.0)	0.03	21 (7.6)	8 (9.8)	0.52
Periprocedural MI	25 (6.9)	32 (3.1)	< 0.01	18 (6.5)	7 (8.5)	0.52
Revascularization						
Target-vessel revascularization	16 (4.4)	73 (7.1)	0.07	14 (5.0)	2 (2.4)	0.54
Target lesion revascularization	12 (3.3)	52 (5.1)	0.17	10 (3.6)	2 (2.4)	1.00
Stent thrombosis						
Definite-or-probable (0-1080)	3 (0.8)	18 (1.8)	0.22	1 (0.4)	2 (2.4)	0.13
Very late definite or probable (361-1080)	2 (0.6)	5 (0.5)	1.00	1 (0.4)	1 (1.2)	0.40
Composite endpoints						
Target-vessel failure	47 (13.1)	129 (12.6)	0.84	36 (12.9)	11 (13.4)	0.91
Target lesion failure	44 (12.2)	116 (11.4)	0.66	33 (11.9)	11 (13.4)	0.71
Major adverse cardiac events	52 (14.4)	147 (14.4)	0.98	40 (14.4)	12 (14.6)	0.96
Patient-oriented composite endpoint	59 (16.4)	175 (17.1)	0.74	47 (16.9)	12 (14.6)	0.63

Table 3. Three-year clinical outcome in patients with or without treatment of bifurcation lesions

Values are n (%), SB= side-branch. During 3-year follow-up, two patients with bifurcated target lesions and eight patients without bifurcated target lesions withdrew their consent, which explains the minor differences in number of patients as compared to baseline.

Kissing ball	oon in patier	nts with	Allocated st	ent in patien	ts with	Max. SB diam	neter in patient	s with
bifurcated l	esions (n=36	0)	bifurcation	lesions (n=30	60)	bifurcated les	ions (n=360)	
KB (N=162)	No KB (N=198)	p value	Resolute (N=177)	Xience V (N=183)	p value	$SB \ge 2.0mm$ $(n=286)$	SB < 2.0mm (n=74)	p value
10 (6.2)	8 (4.0)	0.36	10 (5.6)	8 (4.4)	0.58	16 (5.6)	2 (2.7)	0.55
4 (2.5)	3 (1.5)	0.71	4 (2.3)	3 (1.6)	0.72	6 (2.1)	1 (1.4)	1.00
13 (8.0)	16 (8.1)	0.98	15 (8.5)	14 (7.7)	0.77	22 (7.7)	7 (9.5)	0.62
13 (8.0)	12 (6.1)	0.47	13 (7.3)	12 (6.6)	0.77	19 (6.6)	6 (8.1)	0.66
9 (5.6)	7 (3.5)	0.36	7 (4.0)	9 (4.9)	0.66	13 (4.5)	3 (4.1)	1.00
5 (3.1)	7 (3.5)	0.81	6 (3.4)	6 (3.3)	0.95	10 (3.5)	2 (2.7)	1.00
0 (0.0)	3 (1.5)	0.26	2 (1.1)	1 (0.5)	0.62	1 (0.3)	2 (2.7)	0.11
0 (0.0)	2 (1.0)	0.50	1 (0.6)	1 (0.5)	1.00	1 (0.3)	1 (1.4)	0.37
25 (15.4)	22 (11.1)	0.23	24 (13.6)	23 (12.6)	0.78	38 (13.3)	9 (12.2)	0.80
22 (13.6)	22 (11.1)	0.48	24 (13.6)	20 (10.9)	0.45	35 (12.2)	9 (12.2)	0.99
26 (16.0)	26 (13.1)	0.43	28 (15.8)	24 (13.1)	0.47	43 (15.0)	9 (12.2)	0.53
30 (18.5)	29 (14.6)	0.32	31 (17.5)	28 (15.3)	0.57	49 (17.1)	10 (13.5)	0.45

Risk factors of target-vessel MI

Cox regression analysis suggested that bifurcation treatment may be associated with an increased risk of target-vessel MI (HR=1.64, 95%CI: 1.04-2.58; p=0.03); but after adjustment for potential confounders (multi-vessel treatment, total stent length, number of stents, post-dilation, treatment of circumflex artery, number of lesions treated, and residual in-stent stenosis following stent implantation) in a multivariate Cox regression model, bifurcation treatment turned out to be no independent predictor of target-vessel MI (adjusted HR=1.29, 95%CI: 0.80-2.06; p=0.30). With an increasing degree of residual in-stent lumen diameter stenosis, there was an increase in the risk of target-vessel MI that was no more than slight (adjusted HR=1.03, 95%CI: 1.01-1.05; p<0.01).

Risk factors of repeat revascularization

Although statistically non-significant, there was a higher risk of TVR in patients with nonbifurcated lesions (HR=1.7, 95%CI: 0.97-2.86; p=0.06). Previous CABG and treatment of (at least one) aorto-ostial lesion were identified as potential confounder and therefore tested in a multivariate Cox regression model which showed that both parameters were predictors of TVR (adjusted HR=2.31, 95%CI: 1.40-3.82, p<0.01; adjusted HR=2.00, 95%CI: 1.18-3.34, p=0.01, respectively). After adjustment for these confounders, treatment of non-bifurcated lesions did not independently predict TVR (adjusted HR=1.52, 95%CI: 0.89-2.62; p=0.13).

DISCUSSION

Despite a higher incidence of PMI, patients treated for bifurcation lesions with second-generation DES had a favorable long-term clinical outcome that was similar to the outcome of patients with non-bifurcation lesions. In patients with treatment of bifurcated target lesions, different treatment strategies (i.e. single-stent or two-stent approach) and the use of final kissing balloon inflation did not affect long-term outcome. In patients treated with a 2-stent approach, the rate of final kissing balloon inflation was numerically higher in the Resolute group as compared to Xience V group (79.4% vs. 68.8%;p=0.28), which may be related to the more open cell design of the Resolute stent.²⁰ Nevertheless, there was no difference in clinical outcome between patients treated for bifurcated lesions with Resolute versus Xience V stents.

The numerically higher incidence of TVR in the non-bifurcation group (p=0.06) was attributed to the presence of a more advanced atherosclerotic burden, as shown by the multivariate analysis that demonstrated a significantly higher prevalence of previous CABG and aorto-ostial target lesions in that group. The importance of these two parameters as risk factors of repeat revascularization has previously been shown.^{21,22}

The definite-or-probable stent thrombosis rate was numerically higher in the non-bifurcation group versus the bifurcation group (1.8% vs. 0.8%; p=0.22), and in patients with bifurcation treatment with a 2-stent approach versus a single stent (2.4% vs. 0.4%; p=0.13). Although the latter is in line with the sub-study of the Resolute All Comers¹³, the stent thrombosis data should be interpreted with caution due to the limited number of events.

Previous bifurcation studies with DES

The introduction of DES has substantially reduced the rate of repeat revascularization following treatment of bifurcation lesions.²⁻⁴ Due to differences in stent design, clinical outcome of bifurcation stenting may differ between DES.²⁰ The randomized CORpal and SEAside studies compared Xience V and the first-generation sirolimus-eluting Cypher stent (Cordis; Waren, New Jersey, USA) in bifurcation lesions, and found after 12 and 18 months, respectively, no difference in clinical outcome between the two DES.^{11,12} However, in a recently reported pooled analysis of both trials, the rate of MACE beyond 1 year was significantly lower (p=0.03) following treatment with Xience V as compared to Cypher,¹⁴ underlining the importance of long-term clinical assessment of DES.¹⁵

There are somewhat less data available on the Resolute stent in bifurcations lesions. A multicenter registry, comprising 180 patients treated with Resolute, showed a low MACE rate at 9-month

follow-up.²³ In the Z-SEAside study, use of the Resolute stent in bifurcated lesions of 75 patients resulted in a lower procedure-related composite endpoint (as compared to Cypher). Nevertheless, at 2-year follow-up there was no difference in a composite clinical and angiographic endpoint.²⁴ Overall, Xience V and Resolute have shown favorable results in various patient populations that included patients with bifurcation lesions.^{5-7,16,21,25,26} A recent analysis that pooled both stent arms of the RESOLUTE All Comers trial, which used the same DES as the TWENTE trial (and thus our present sub-study), showed similar clinical outcomes for patients treated for bifurcated versus non-bifurcated lesions at 2-year follow-up.¹³ In the study reported by Diletti et al. as well as in our present study, there was a higher incidence of PMI in patients with bifurcation lesions. In the absence of an unequivocal cause of PMI in patients with bifurcated target lesions, we speculate that (stent-induced) closures of side-branches may have resulted in PMI. While PMI may be considered a marker of PCI procedure complexity (e.g. treatment of a bifurcated lesion), the clinical impact of PMI remains partly unclear.²⁷ In addition, in the present study there was no evidence of a relationship between the occurrence of PMI following bifurcation treatment and an adverse clinical outcome. However, in the presence of larger side branches and an increased risk of side-branch occlusion, one may consider the use of an additional guide wire in the side-branch, a more aggressive pharmacological (anti-platelet) therapy, and occasionally the upfront use of a 2-stent approach to protect the patency of the side-branch.

In both studies, the number of patients treated with a two-stent approach was reasonable (81^{13} and 82 patients in the present study), representing 20.7% and 22.7% of all patients with bifurcation treatment. In the TWENTE trial population, final kissing balloon inflation was performed in 73.2% of patients treated with the two-stent approach. In the absence of data on the use of final kissing balloon inflation in the RESOLUTE All Comers trial, we can only speculate that potential differences in the frequency of kissing balloon inflation might have played a role.

A randomized bifurcation study with first-generation DES has previously shown a lower restenosis rate of the side-branch in lesions that had been treated with kissing balloon inflation (7.9% vs. 15.4%; p=0.04).²⁸ In our present clinical study, in the absence of a routine angiographic follow-up, clinical outcome was similar in patients treated for bifurcation lesions with and without final kissing balloon inflation.

Bifurcation analyses should focus on target lesions with side-branches of a relevant size. However, through the various bifurcation studies there was no general consensus on the minimum lumen diameter of side-branches that should be addressed and on the method of assessment (i.e. visually determined or measured by QCA).^{11-13,24,28} Compared to visual assessment, QCA is more objective and may be stricter in preventing the inclusion of too small side-branches.²⁹ In the TWENTE trial and the present bifurcation sub-study, a minimum side-branch diameter ≥ 1.5 mm by QCA was applied, which is in line with the definition of relevant bifurcations for the SYNTAX score.¹⁷ In addition, almost 80% of our patients with bifurcated target lesions had side-branches ≥ 2.0 mm by QCA, and their TVF rate did not differ from patients with smaller side-branches (p=0.80).

Bifurcations with side-branches \geq 2.0mm were also addressed by previous bifurcation studies such as the SEASIDE trial and Z-SEASIDE registry, which included patients based on a visual assessment of the side-branch lumen diameter.^{11,24}

Study limitations

Because of the relatively limited sample size and the low event rates, no definite conclusion can be drawn from the present post hoc analysis, and findings should be considered hypothesis generating. Nevertheless, because of the low event rates with the study stents used, the analysis was based on the 3-year clinical outcome data (which increased the overall number of adverse events). In addition, the comparison between the outcome of patients treated with two-stent versus single stent approach and of patients treated with kissing balloon inflation versus the omission thereof are limited by the small size of these patient subgroups. Similar to previous bifurcation studies that used several different definitions of bifurcated target lesion and relevant side-branch, the comparability of our findings with data of trials that used different definitions and/ or addressed dissimilar patient populations may be limited. We did not measure the bifurcation angle; a dedicated three-dimensional reconstruction and analysis software for bifurcations may be a promising tool to obtain reliable data on true lesion geometry.³⁰ The TWENTE trial did not comprise a routine angiographic follow-up; as such, no angiography-based sub-analyses of side-branch patency could be performed.

Clinical implications

The present analysis of the randomized TWENTE trial, which enrolled a broad study population of patients with advanced coronary disease and complex coronary lesions in the majority of patients, reassures that use of the study stents for the treatment of bifurcated coronary lesions is safe and effective. These findings are relevant, as in most patients with bifurcation lesions a simple approach with provisional T-stenting was applied, which is currently the recommended approach.^{31,32} The favorable outcome of various subgroups of patients suggest that, with the use of second-generation DES, long-term clinical outcome is favorable and similar for bifurcation treatment with a single-stent or two-stent approach, and with or without kissing balloon inflation.

Conclusions

Despite a significant difference in periprocedural myocardial infarction, 3-year clinical outcome after implantation of second-generation stents was favorable and similar for patients with and without bifurcation lesions. In addition, we observed no difference in long-term clinical outcome following bifurcation lesion treatment with Resolute and Xience V stents.

Acknowledgements

We thank Mrs. Jacqueline C. Jonge Poerink (Thoraxcentrum Twente, MST, Enschede, Netherlands) for performing QCA measurements of the bifurcated target lesions.

Disclosures

Conflict of Interest: Clemens von Birgelen is or has been consultant to and has received lecture fees or travel expenses from Abbott Vascular, Boston Scientific, and Medtronic; he received travel expenses from Biotronik and lecture fees from MSD; the institution has received research grants from Abbott Vascular, Biotronik, Boston Scientific, and Medtronic. All other authors declare that they have no conflict of interest. The TWENTE trial is an investigator-initiated study, supported by equal unrestricted grants from Abbott Vascular and Medtronic.

REFERENCES

- 1. Sheiban I, Albiero R, Marsico F, et al. Immediate and long-term results of "T" stenting for bifurcation coronary lesions. *Am J Cardiol.* 2000;85:1141-1144.
- Thuesen L, Kelbaek H, Klovgaard L, et al. Comparison of sirolimus-eluting and bare metal stents in coronary bifurcation lesions: subgroup analysis of the Stenting Coronary Arteries in Non-Stress/ Benestent Disease Trial (SCANDSTENT). Am Heart J. 2006;152:1140-1145.
- Ferenc M, Gick M, Kienzle RP, Bestehorn HP, Werner KD, Comberg T, Zhao M, Buettner HJ, Neumann FJ. Long-term outcome of percutaneous catheter intervention for de novo coronary bifurcation lesions with drug-eluting stents or bare-metal stents. Am Heart J. 2010;159:454-461.
- Romagnoli E, De Servi S, Tamburino C, et al. Real-world outcome of coronary bifurcation lesions in the drug-eluting stent era: results from the 4,314-patient Italian Society of Invasive Cardiology (SICI-GISE) Italian Multicenter Registry on Bifurcations (I-BIGIS). Am Heart J. 2010;160:535-542.
- 5. Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, et al. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. *N Engl J Med.* 2010;363:136-146.
- 6. Taniwaki M, Stefanini GG, Silber S, et al. 4-year clinical outcomes and predictors of repeat revascularization in patients treated with new-generation drug-eluting stents: a report from the RESOLUTE All-Comers trial (A Randomized Comparison of a Zotarolimus-Eluting Stent With an Everolimus-Eluting Stent for Percutaneous Coronary Intervention). J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;63:1617-1625.
- 7. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2012;59:1350-1361.
- 8. Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, et al. Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drug-eluting stents. *EuroIntervention.* 2012;8:664-671.
- Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual antiplatelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents: 2-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;61:2406-2416.
- 10. Costopoulos C, Latib A, Ferrarello S, et al. First- versus second-generation drug-eluting stents for the treatment of coronary bifurcations. *Cardiovasc Revasc Med.* 2013;14:311-315.
- 11. Burzotta F, Trani C, Todaro D, et al. Prospective randomized comparison of sirolimus- or everolimuseluting stent to treat bifurcated lesions by provisional approach. *JACC Cardiovasc Interv.* 2011;4:327-335.
- 12. Pan M, Medina A, Suarez de Lezo J, et al. Randomized study comparing everolimus- and sirolimuseluting stents in patients with bifurcation lesions treated by provisional side-branch stenting. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2012;80:1165-1170.
- 13. Diletti R, Garcia-Garcia HM, Bourantas CV, et al. Clinical outcomes after zotarolimus and everolimus drug eluting stent implantation in coronary artery bifurcation lesions: insights from the RESOLUTE All Comers Trial. *Heart.* 2013;99:1267-1274.
- Pan M, Burzotta F, Trani C, et al. Three-year Follow-up of Patients With Bifurcation Lesions Treated With Sirolimus- or Everolimus-eluting Stents: SEAside and CORpal Cooperative Study. *Rev Esp Cardiol.* 2014; article in press (doi: 10.1016/j.recesp.2013.10.018).
- von Birgelen C, van Houwelingen KG, Lam MK. Coronary bifurcations: still the touchstone of drug-eluting stents and bioresorbable vascular scaffolds? *Rev Esp Cardiol.* 2014; article in press (doi: 10.1016/j.recesp.2014.05.005).

- Löwik MM, Lam MK, Sen H, et al. Safety of second-generation drug-eluting stents three years after randomized use in the TWENTE trial. EuroIntervention 2014; article in press (doi 10.4244/ EIJY14M08_11).
- 17. Sianos G, Morel MA, Kappetein AP, et al. The SYNTAX Score: an angiographic tool grading the complexity of coronary artery disease. *EuroIntervention*. 2005;1:219-227.
- 18. Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, et al. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. *Circulation*. 2007;115:2344-2351.
- 19. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, et al. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary allcomer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. *EuroIntervention*. 2010;5:871-874.
- 20. Burzotta F, Mortier P, Trani C. Characteristics of drug-eluting stent platforms potentially influencing bifurcated lesion provisional stenting procedure. *EuroIntervention*. 2014;10:124-132.
- 21. Lam MK, Sen H, Tandjung K, et al. Clinical outcome of patients with implantation of secondgeneration drug-eluting stents in the right coronary ostium: Insights from 2-year follow-up of the TWENTE trial. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2014; article in press (doi: 10.1002/ccd.25518).
- 22. Bundhoo SS, Kalla M, Anantharaman R, et al. Outcomes following PCI in patients with previous CABG: a multi centre experience. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2011;78:169-176.
- 23. Tommasino A, Burzotta F, Sciahbasi A, et al. Procedural and clinical evaluation of the novel zotarolimus-eluting resolute stent in patients with unselected bifurcated coronary stenosis treated by provisional approach: a multicenter registry. *J Invasive Cardiol.* 2011;23:50-54.
- 24. Burzotta F, Trani C, Talarico GP, et al. Resolute zotarolimus-eluting stent to treat bifurcated lesions according to the provisional technique: a procedural performance comparison with sirolimus- and everolimus-eluting stents. *Cardiovasc Revasc Med.* 2013;14:122-127.
- 25. Mehilli J, Richardt G, Valgimigli M, et al. Zotarolimus- versus everolimus-eluting stents for unprotected left main coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;62:2075-2082.
- 26. Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, et al. Complex patients treated with zotarolimus-eluting resolute and everolimus-eluting xience V stents in the randomized TWENTE trial: Comparison of 2-year clinical outcome. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2014; article in press (doi: 10.1002/ccd.25464).
- Prasad A, Herrmann J. Myocardial infarction due to percutaneous coronary intervention. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:453-464.
- 28. Niemela M, Kervinen K, Erglis A, et al. Randomized comparison of final kissing balloon dilatation versus no final kissing balloon dilatation in patients with coronary bifurcation lesions treated with main vessel stenting: the Nordic-Baltic Bifurcation Study III. *Circulation.* 2011;123:79-86.28.
- 29. Girasis C, Onuma Y, Schuurbiers JC, et al. Validity and variability in visual assessment of stenosis severity in phantom bifurcation lesions: a survey in experts during the fifth meeting of the European Bifurcation Club. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2012;79:361-368.
- 30. Tu S, Jing J, Holm NR, et al. In vivo assessment of bifurcation optimal viewing angles and bifurcation angles by three-dimensional (3D) quantitative coronary angiography. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2012;28:1617-1625.
- 31. Hildick-Smith D, Lassen JF, Albiero R, et al. Consensus from the 5th European Bifurcation Club meeting. EuroIntervention. 2010;6:34-38.
- 32. Stankovic G, Lefevre T, Chieffo A, et al. Consensus from the 7th European Bifurcation Club meeting. *EuroIntervention.* 2013;9:36-45.

Safety and efficacy of novel DES in all comers

Chapter 10

Highly deliverable third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting stents in all-comer patients (DUTCH PEERS): A randomised trial

Clemens von Birgelen^{1,2}, Hanim Sen¹, Ming Kai Lam¹, Peter W. Danse³, Gillian A.J. Jessurun⁴, Raymond W.M. Hautvast⁵, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Alexander R. Schramm⁴, R. Melvyn Tjon Joe Gin³, Hans W. Louwerenburg¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen⁶, Salah A.M. Saïd⁶, Mark B. Nienhuis⁷, Patrick M.J. Verhorst¹, Mounir W.Z. Basalus¹, Carine J.M. Doggen², Kenneth Tandjung¹

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede
- 3. Department of Cardiology, Rijnstate Ziekenhuis, Arnhem
- 4. Department of Cardiology, Scheper Ziekenhuis, Emmen
- 5. Department of Cardiology, Medische Centrum Alkmaar, Alkmaar
- 6. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 7. Department of Cardiology, Streekziekenhuis Koningin Beatrix, Winterswijk

Reprinted with permission from Lancet. 2014 Feb 1;383(9915):413-23. © Elsevier

SUMMARY

Background: Third-generation, permanent-polymer-based drug-eluting stents with novel, flexible designs might be more easily delivered than previous generations of stents in complex coronary lesions, but might be less longitudinally stable. We aimed to assess the safety and efficacy in all-comer patients of two third-generation stents that are often used clinically, but that have not yet been compared, and one of which has not previously been assessed in a randomised trial.

Methods: In this investigator-initiated, single-blind, multicentre, randomised, two-arm, non-inferiority trial, patients aged 18 years and older who required a percutaneous coronary intervention with implantation of a drug-eluting stent were recruited from four study sites in the Netherlands. We randomly assigned patients by independently managed computer-generated allocation sequences in a 1:1 ratio to receive either cobalt-chromium-based zotarolimus-eluting stents (Resolute Integrity, Medtronic, Santa Rosa, CA, USA) or platinum-chromium-based everolimus-eluting stents (Promus Element, Boston Scientific, Natick, MA, USA). Patients and analysts were masked to the allocated stent, but treating clinicians were not. The primary endpoint of target-vessel failure was a composite of safety (cardiac death or target-vessel-related myocardial infarction) and efficacy (target-vessel revascularisation) at 12 months, analysed by intention to treat (with a non-inferiority margin of 3.6%). This trial is registered with ClinicalTrials.gov, number NCT01331707.

Findings: Between Nov 25, 2010, and May 24, 2012, 1811 eligible all-comer patients, with 2371 target lesions, were enrolled in the study. 370 (20%) patients presented with ST-elevation myocardial infarction and 447 (25%) with non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction. 906 patients were assigned to receive zotarolimus-eluting stents and 905 to receive everolimus-eluting stents. Ease of stent delivery was shown by very low numbers of patients requiring treatment other than their assigned study treatment (six [1%] in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group vs five [1%] in the everolimus-eluting stent group; p=0.22). 12-month follow-up results were available for 1810 patients (one patient in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group withdrew consent). The primary endpoint was met by 55 (6%) of 905 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 47 (5%) of 905 in the everolimus-eluting stent group. The zotarolimus-eluting stent was non-inferior to the everolimus-eluting stent (absolute risk difference 0.88%, 95% CI -1.24% to 3.01%; upper limit of one-sided 95% CI 2.69%; non-inferiority p=0.006). We noted no significant betweengroup differences in individual components of the primary endpoint. Definite stent thrombosis occurred in three (0.3%) patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and six (0.7%) patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group (p=0.34). Longitudinal stent deformation was seen only in the everolimus-eluting stent group (nine [1.0%] of 905 vs 0 of 906, p=0.002; nine of 1591 [0.6%] everolimus-eluting stents implanted became deformed), but was not associated with any adverse events.

Interpretation: Both stents were similarly efficacious and safe, and provided excellent clinical outcomes, especially in view of the large number of patients who presented with acute myocardial infarctions.

INTRODUCTION

Drug-eluting stents that counteract the development of restenosis by delivering antiproliferative drugs from polymer-based coatings have revolutionised the percutaneous treatment of obstructive coronary artery disease.^{1,2} First-generation durable-polymer drug-eluting stents were made from bare-metal stent platforms with little flexibility and fairly plain permanent-polymer coatings, which were associated with an increased risk of late and very late stent thrombosis.^{3,4} Second-generation drug-eluting stents were then developed. These newer stents showed superior safety profiles in various clinical settings.^{5–9}

Most recently, third-generation, durable-polymer-based drug-eluting stents were developed to answer the demand for more flexible and highly deliverable devices that can tackle very challenging coronary lesion and vessel anatomies, as are increasingly encountered in ageing western patient populations. Although the coatings of these stents contain the same established drug and durable polymer combinations as their second-generation counterparts, the design and material of their bare-metal stent platforms have been changed substantially.¹⁰⁻¹⁴ However, such changes might have the trade-off of reducing longitudinal stent stability,^{15,16} which would account for the occurrence of longitudinal stent deformation that has been reported after contact between deployed stents and guiding catheters, balloon catheters, or other catheter-based devices.¹⁶⁻¹⁹ Data so far reported about the incidence and clinical significance of longitudinal stent deformation have been conflicting.¹⁶⁻¹⁹

A cobalt-chromium-based zotarolimus-eluting stent, made from a single sinusoidal-formed wire (Resolute Integrity, Medtronic, Santa Rosa, CA, USA), and a laser-cut platinum-chromiumbased everolimus-eluting stent (Promus Element, Boston Scientific, Natick, MA, USA), are two such third-generation drug-eluting stents.^{11–14} Although clinical outcome data for the use of the Promus Element stent in patients with mild-to-moderate clinical risk have been reported,^{11,19} no such data are available for the Resolute Integrity stent. We aimed to compare clinical outcomes from the use of these two third-generation drug-eluting stents in a broad population of all-comer patients.

METHODS

Study design and patients

We undertook a randomised trial entitled "DUrable polymer-based sTent CHallenge of Promus ElemEnt Versus ReSolute integrity (DUTCH PEERS): randomized multicenter trial in all comers population Treated Within Eastern NeThErlands II (TWENTE II)" at four Dutch centres (Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede; Rijnstate Hospital, Arnhem; Scheper Hospital, Emmen; and Medisch Centrum Alkmaar, Alkmaar). In this investigator-initiated study, single-blind, multi-centre, randomised, two-arm, non-inferiority trial,¹⁰ all-comer patients aged 18 years and older, who were capable of providing informed consent and who required a percutaneous coronary intervention with implantation of a drug-eluting stent, were randomly assigned for treatment with one of the two study stents. All coronary syndromes, de-novo and restenotic lesions, and coronary artery or bypass stenoses were permitted (with no limit for lesion length, reference size, or number of lesions or diseased vessels). Exclusion criteria were: participation in another randomised study for a drug or medical device that had not reached its primary endpoint; planned surgery within the next 6 months unless dual antiplatelet therapy was maintained; known intolerance to a P2Y12 receptor antagonist that would prevent adherence to dual antiplatelet therapy, or intolerance to aspirin, heparin, or components of drug-eluting stents; known pregnancy; and life expectancy of less than 1 year. The study complied with the CONSORT 2010 statement and the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the independent Medical Ethics Committee Twente and the institutional review boards of all participating centres. All patients provided written informed consent.

Randomisation and masking

After guide wire passage (or predilation), patients were randomly assigned in blocks of eight and four in random order by a computer program (block stratified randomisation 5.0 by S. Piantadosi). Patients were assigned in a 1:1 ratio to one of the drug-eluting stents. Patients and all analysts were masked to the allocated stent, but treating clinicians were not. The random allocation was implemented by use of sequentially numbered, opaque, sealed envelopes.

Procedures

The third-generation cobalt-chromium-based zotarolimus-eluting (Resolute Integrity, Medtronic, Santa Rosa, CA, USA) stent uses a novel, open-cell stent design for increased flexibility and deliverability.^{13,14} The stent platform is made from a single, sinusoidal-formed, helically wrapped, locally laser-fused wire (strut thickness 91 µm).¹³ It is covered by a 6 µm layer of coating that consists of zotarolimus and the BioLinx polymer system, which have been efficacious in the second-generation Resolute stent (Medtronic).^{7,8,21} Zotarolimus-eluting stents were available with stent diameters of 2.25–4.0 mm and lengths of 8–38 mm. The platinum-chromium alloy-based stent platform (minimum strut thickness 81 µm) of the third-generation everolimus-eluting Promus Element stent has a novel, laser-cut, open-cell stent design, consisting of short serpentine rings connected by helically distributed links.^{11,12} The stent, which was designed for improved deliverability and visibility (ie, radiopacity), is covered by a 7 µm everolimus-eluting fluoropolymer coating that has been efficacious in the second-generation cobalt chromium-based everolimus-eluting Xience V/Promus stent (Xience V, Abbott Vascular Devices, Santa Clara, CA, USA; Promus, Boston Scientific, Natick, MA, USA).^{5,8} Everolimus-eluting stents were available in diameters of 2.25–4.0 mm and lengths of 8–38 mm.

Interventions were done with standard techniques. Lesion pre-dilation, use of glycoprotein IIb/ IIIa receptor antagonists, direct stenting, and stent post-dilation were left to the operator's discretion. Staged procedures with allocated stents were allowed within 6 weeks. Concomitant drugs did not differ from routine treatment; further medical treatment was provided in accordance with medical guidelines and the physician's judgment.¹⁰ Generally, dual antiplatelet therapy was prescribed for 1 year after stent insertion.

Electrocardiographs(ECGs) were systematically assessed before and after the intervention, before discharge, and at suspicion of ischaemia, and were recommended at 12-month follow-up. Laboratory tests included systematic assessment of cardiac markers after the intervention and subsequent serial measurements in the case of relevant raised markers or chest pain. In patients with acute coronary syndromes, cardiac markers were also assessed before the intervention.¹⁰ Angiographic analysts at Thoraxcentrum Twente, who were masked to the assigned stent type, did subsequent quantitative coronary angiography for study participations from all centres in accordance with present standards (QAngio XA 7.2, Medis, Leiden, Netherlands).

Operators were requested to report any evident or suspected longitudinal stent deformation, which was defined as distortion or shortening of an implanted stent in the longitudinal axis after initially successful deployment.^{16–18} On angiography, longitudinal stent deformation was identified as a localised change in radiopacity pattern of a stent, that occurred between initial deployment and the end of the procedure, after manipulations with the guiding catheter or after the use of further catheter-based devices (eg, an attempt to recross a deployed stent with a balloon catheter, imaging catheter, or another stent). The angiograms of all patients were reviewed for stent deformation by an analyst, who was masked to reported longitudinal stent deformation of the interventional procedure) and immediately after deployment, and calculation of the post-deployment stent length ratio (stent length final divided by stent length after deployment) were done for cases in which longitudinal stent deformation was noted by the operator or indentified identified by the analyst.¹⁹

Clinical endpoints were defined as proposed by the Academic Research Consortium, including the addendum on myocardial infarction.^{10,22,23} The pre-specified composite pimary endpoint of *target-vessel failure* assessed both device efficacy and patient safety at 12 months and was composed of cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, and clinically indicated target-vessel revascularisation (components listed in hierarchical order by importance). Death was regarded as cardiac unless an unequivocal non-cardiac cause could be established. Myocardial infarction was defined by a creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with raised confirmatory cardiac biomarkers.²³ A target-vessel-related myocardial infarction could be based on laboratory, ECG, angiographic, or clinical data.¹⁰ Revascularisation procedures were regarded as clinically indicated (ie, there was sufficient objective evidence of a clinically significant lesion)

if the angiographic diameter stenosis of the then treated lesion was 50% or more in the presence of ischaemic signs or symptoms, or if the diameter stenosis was 70% or more irrespective of ischaemic signs or symptoms.²³

Prespecified secondary endpoints included: the separate components of the primary endpoint; all-cause mortality; any myocardial infarction; clinically indicated target-lesion revascularisation; and stent thrombosis.^{10,22} Prespecified secondary composite endpoints (components in hierarchical order of importance) were: a composite of *target-lesion failure*, consisting of cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, and clinically indicated target-lesion revascularisation; a composite of *major adverse cardiac events*, consisting of all-cause mortality, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary bypass surgery, and clinically indicated target-lesion revascularisation; and a more comprehensive *patient-oriented composite*, consisting of all-cause mortality, any myocardial infarction, and any coronary revascularisation. A final residual diameter stenosis of less than 50% was defined as *device success* if achieved with assigned study stents only; *lesion success* if achieved with any approach; and *procedure success* if achieved without in-hospital major adverse cardiac events. We also did a post-hoc exploratory subgroup analysis of the primary endpoint in line with previous trials.^{7,8,21}

The 12-month clinical follow-up data were obtained at visits to outpatient clinics or, if not feasible, by telephone follow-up, a medical questionnaire, or both (with staff masked to assigned study stents). The contract research organisation (CRO) Cardio Research Enschede (Enschede, Netherlands) coordinated trial and data management, and the regular safety data were reported to the Medical Ethics Committee Twente.

The CRO Diagram (Zwolle, Netherlands) did the data monitoring, which consisted of: informed consent and type and size of stent (all patients); all potential clinical events reported by investigators or patients (all event triggers); and further in-depth monitoring of all demographic, procedural, and clinical outcome data (at random in 10% of patients).

The CRO Cardialysis (Rotterdam, Netherlands) did the processing of clinical outcome and clinical event adjudication. The clinical event committee in Rotterdam, which was masked to the assigned treatment, adjudicated all clinical endpoints, with the only exception being the secondary endpoint of *non-target-vessel revascularisation* which was adjudicated by Cardio Research Enschede. Members of the clinical event committee are listed at the end of the report.

Statistical analysis

The main outcome was the difference in primary endpoint at 12 months between patients assigned to treatment with zotarolimus-eluting or everolimus-eluting stents, analysed by the χ^2 test with at least 80% power to detect non-inferiority at a one-sided type I error of 0.05.²⁴ We applied a non-inferiority margin of 3.6% with the expectation of 10% events (on the basis of results from the RESOLUTE All-Comers trial).⁷ With a maximum loss to follow-up of 3%, a minimum of 1788 patients was needed. All analyses were based on the intention-to-treat principle. We also

did a per-protocol analysis of the primary endpoint. Categorical variables were assessed with the γ_2 test, whereas continuous variables were assessed with the Student's t test or the Wilcoxon rank-sum test, as appropriate. The time to primary endpoint and the components thereof were assessed by to Kaplan-Meier analysis;²⁵ the log-rank test was applied to compare groups. We calculated relative risk using the log-binomial method and hazard ratios (HRs) using Cox proportional hazards regression analysis. To account for intra-patient correlation (due to interlesion dependence), we did an additional lesion-based analysis using the generalised estimating equation method. We used logistic regression to test for interaction between subgroups and stent type with respect to the primary endpoint. A p-value of less than 0.05 was regarded as significant. All p-values and CIs were two-sided, except those for non-inferiority testing of the primary endpoint. After non-inferiority was assessed, we calculated regular two-sided 95% CIs and twosided p values to allow conventional interpretation of results (as for superiority trial design). Since it is unnecessary to compare baseline characteristics statistically in randomised trials,²⁶ we do not report individual p values for these data. We used SPSS 15.0 (SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA) and SAS 9.2 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA) for all statistical analyses. This trial is registered with ClinicalTrials.gov, number NCT01331707.

Role of the funding source

The sponsors of the study had no role in study design, data collection and monitoring, data analysis, data interpretation, or writing of the report. They had no access to the clinical trial database. The authors had full access to all the data in the study. The corresponding author had final responsibility for the decision to submit for publication.

RESULTS

Between Nov 25, 2010, and May 24, 2012, 1811 eligible all-comer patients, aged 21–91 years, with 2371 target lesions, were enrolled and randomly assigned to treatment with third-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute Integrity stents (906 patients, 1205 lesions) or everolimus-eluting Promus Element stents (905 patients, 1166 lesions; figure 1).



Figure 1. Trial profile

* Total number of patients at the four study centres who had percutaneous coronary intervention with use of drug-eluting stents during the study enrolment period, irrespective of inclusion and exclusion criteria. † No reliable data are available for the reasons why eligible patients were not enrolled. One patient from the zotarolimus-eluting stent group withdrew consent after 1 day; therefore, baseline data and interventional results are reported for 1811 patients and follow-up results for 1810 patients. We obtained 12-month follow-up data for all 1810 remaining trial participants, which were used for clinical endpoint analysis.

We recorded no significant differences in baseline patient and preprocedural lesion characteristics between the study groups (tables 1, 2). Patients often presented with ST-elevation or non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction, which contributed to the overall high proportion of acute coronary syndromes at presentation (1062 patients [59%]). Most patients (1068 [59%]) were treated for at least one lesion in a small vessel, and many patients underwent treatment for bifurcation lesions (table 1). Of all coronary lesions, most (1558 [66%]) were complex, with lesion class B2 or C, and many lesions had severe plaque calcification (table 2).

More than 99% of patients were successfully treated with the assigned study stents only, across both groups (table 3); the proportion of patients with deviation from the assigned treatment was low and similar for both groups (six [1%] of 906 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group vs five [1%] of 905 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group; p=0.76; figure 1). Stenting without predilation (direct stenting) was done in 678 (29%) of the 2371 lesions (table 3). The frequency of stent post-dilation was high and differed between lesions treated with zotarolimuseluting and everolimus-eluting stents (table 3). We recorded no significant difference between groups for any of the other procedure-related parameters (table 3). An additional lesion-based analysis of procedural details and results (with analyses corrected for intra-patient correlation with generalised estimating equations) did not change the overall findings (appendix I). At coronary intervention, 521 (29%) patients were treated with a glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonist (table 1), whereas only two patients (<1%) were treated with bivalirudin. At discharge, most (1790 [99%] of 1810) patients were treated with an antiplatelet therapy that included clopidogrel and aspirin; only three patients (<1%) received ticagrelor and 18 (1%) received prasugrel.

	Zotarolimus-	Everolimus-
	eluting stent (906 patients)	eluting stent (905 patients)
Age (years)	64 (56-72)	65 (57-72)
Men	665 (73.4)	675 (72.6)
Body mass index (kg/m ²)*	27.1 (25.0-30.0)	27.2 (24.9–30.5)
Diabetes mellitus (any)	167 (18.4)	157 (17.3)
Insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus	63 (7.0)	50 (5.5)
Chronic renal failure [†]	35 (3.9)	28 (3.1)
Arterial hypertension	500 (55.2)	484 (53.5)
Hypercholesterolemia	418 (46.1)	430 (47.5)
Current smoker‡	213 (23.6)	231 (25.5)
Family history of coronary artery disease§	452 (50.1)	451 (49.9)
Previous myocardial infarction	207 (22.8)	190 (21.0)
Previous percutaneous coronary intervention	182 (20.1)	167 (18.5)
Previous coronary bypass surgery	84 (9.3)	89 (9.8)
Clinical syndrome at presentation:		
Stable angina pectoris	372 (41.1)	377 (41.7)
Unstable angina pectoris	113 (12.5)	132 (14.6)
Non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction	246 (27.2)	201 (22.2)
ST-elevation myocardial infarction	175 (19.3)	195 (21.5)
Acute coronary syndrome (any)	534 (58.9)	528 (58.3)
Left ventricular ejection fraction <30%¶	15 (1.7)	13 (1.4)
De novo coronary lesions only	817 (90.2)	810 (89.5)
At least one chronic total occlusion	38 (4.2)	38 (4.2)
At least one bifurcation	244 (26.9)	221 (24.4)
At least one bifurcation with only main vessel stenting	186 (20.5)	174 (19.2)
At least one bifurcation with main vessel and side branch stenting	54 (6.0)	36 (4.0)
At least one in-stent restenosis	27 (3.0)	28 (3.1)
At least one small-vessel (RVD <2.75mm)	551 (60.8)	517 (57.1)
At least one lesion length >27mm	161 (17.8)	157 (17.3)
Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonist	262 (28.9)	259 (28.6)
Number of lesions treated per patient:		
One lesion treated	668 (73.7)	688 (76.0)
Two lesions treated	191 (21.1)	182 (20.1)
Three or more lesions treated	47 (5.2)	35 (3.9)

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of patients

Data are n (%) or median (IQR). Baseline patient characteristics did not differ significantly between treatment arms; p values were greater than 0.10, apart from those for clinical syndrome at presentation (p=0.07) and bifurcation with main-vessel and side-branch stenting (p=0.052). RVD=reference vessel diameter. *Data from 721 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 703 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group. †Chronic renal failure defined by serum creatinine level \geq 130 µmol/L. ‡Data from 903 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 905 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group. %Data from 903 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 902 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group. %Left ventricular ejection fraction assessed with ultrasound, MRI, or left ventricular angiography; data from 900 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 903 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group. %Including chronic total occlusion, but not grafts or in-stent restenosis.

	Zotarolimus-eluting stent (1205 lesions)	Everolimus-eluting stent (1166 lesions)
Left main stem	19 (1.6)	21 (1.8)
Left anterior descending artery	493 (40.9)	469 (40.2)
Left circumflex artery	304 (25.2)	280 (24.0)
Right coronary artery	378 (31.4)	379 (32.5)
Bypass graft	30 (2.5)	35 (3.0)
ACC/AHA lesion class:		
А	73 (6.1)	70 (6.0)
B1	339 (28.1)	331 (28.4)
B2	432 (35.9)	412 (35.3)
С	361 (30.0)	353 (30.3)
De novo lesion*	1147 (95.2)	1103 (94.6)
Chronic total occlusion	38 (3.2)	39 (3.3)
In stent restenosis	28 (2.3)	28 (2.4)
Aorta-ostial lesion	59 (4.9)	65 (5.6)
Severe calcification	221 (18.3)	251 (21.5)
Bifurcated lesion	282 (23.4)	249 (21.4)
Thrombus present †	165 (13.7)	174 (14.9)
Total occlusion	167 (13.9)	153 (13.1)
Lesion length (mm)	13.63 (9.58-20.41)	13.46 (9.56-20.68)
Diameter of reference vessel (mm)	2.64 (2.25-3.06)	2.66 (2.27-3.07)
Minimum lumen diameter (mm)	0.88 (0.63-1.18)	0.88 (0.61-1.23)
Lumen diameter stenosis (%)	65.25 (53.83-75.84)	64.48 (53.92-76.17)
Preprocedural TIMI flow grade:		
0	175 (14.5)	155 (13.3)
1	40 (3.3)	39 (3.3)
2	128 (10.6)	125 (10.7)
3	862 (71.5)	847 (72.6)

Table 2. Baseline characteristics of target lesions

Data are n (%) or median (IQR). Baseline lesion characteristics did not differ significantly between treatment arms; p values were greater than 0.10, apart from that for severe calcification (p=0.052). ACC/AHA=American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association. TIMI=thrombolysis in myocardial infarction. *Including chronic total occlusion, but not grafts or in-stent restenosis. †Only thrombi that triggered use of a thrombus aspiration catheter were counted.

	Zotarolimus-eluting stent	Everolimus-eluting stent	p value
	(120) lesions)	(1100 lesions)	
Implantation of assigned stents only	1195 (99.2)	1161 (99.6)	0.22
Number of stents per patient	1.80 (1.08)	1.76 (1.10)	0.41
Number of stents per lesion	1.35 (0.68)	1.36 (0.70)	0.70
Total stent length per patient (mm) *	30 (18-50)	28 (20-48)	0.64
Total stent length per lesion (mm)	22 (18-36)	24 (16-38)	0.10
Maximum nominal stent diameter per lesion (mm) †	3.00 (2.50-3.50)	3.00 (2.50-3.50)	0.09
Direct stenting	352 (29.2)	326 (28.0)	0.50
Stent postdilation	887 (73.6)	920 (78.9)	0.002
Device success ‡	1194 (99.1)	1158 (99.3)	0.54
Lesion success §	1203 (99.8)	1162 (99.7)	0.39
Procedure success * ¶	884 (97.6)	890 (98.3)	0.25
Post-procedure minimum lumen diameter (mm)†	15.07 (10.58-21.17)	15.73 (10.86-21.63)	0.24
Post-procedure minimum lumen diameter stenosis (%) †	2.22 (1.80-2.64)	2.15 (1.78-2.58)	0.06
Acute lumen gain in segment (mm) †	1.27 (0.85-1.78)	1.24 (0.79-1.77)	0.38

Table 3. Interventional procedure and results

Data are mean (SD), median (IQR), or n (%). *Data are per patient (906 patients in the zotarolimuseluting stent group and 905 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group). †Data from 1204 lesions in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 1165 lesions in the everolimus-eluting stent group. ‡Device success was defined as the attainment at the target site of a final residual diameter stenosis of less than 50% with only the assigned study device. §Lesion success was defined as the attainment at the target site of a final residual diameter stenosis of less than 50% by any percutaneous method. ¶Procedure success was defined as the attainment at the target site of a final residual diameter stenosis of less than 50%, together with the absence of any in-hospital major adverse cardiac events.

Table 4 shows clinical outcome at 12 months. The primary endpoint of target-vessel failure was met by 55 (6%) of 905 patients in zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 47 (5%) of 905 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group. The zotarolimus-eluting Resolute Integrity stent was non-inferior to the everolimus-eluting Promus Element stent, with an absolute risk difference of 0.88% (95% CI -1.24 to 3.01) and an upper limit of the one-sided 95% CI of 2.69% (non-inferiority p=0.006). We noted no significant between-group differences in individual components of the primary endpoint (figure 2) or in the secondary clinical endpoints (table 4). HRs (with 95% CIs) and log-rank p values for the clinical outcomes at 1 year are reported in the appendix (appendix II-III). An exploratory subgroup analysis revealed no significant between-group difference in the primary endpoint across the various subgroups (appendix IV).

Table 4. One-year clinical outcomes

	Total patients (N=1810)	Zotarolimus- eluting stent (905 patients)	Everolimus- eluting stent (905 patients)	Relative Risk (95% CI)	р
Primary endpoint target vessel failure *	102 (5.6)	55 (6.1)	47 (5.2)	1.17 (0.80-1.71)	0.42
Death					
Any cause	34 (1.9)	22 (2.4)	12 (1.3)	1.83 (0.91-3.68)	0.08
Cardiac cause	25 (1.4)	15 (1.7)	10(1.1)	1.50 (0.67-3.32)	0.31
Non-cardiac cause	9 (0.5)	7 (0.8)	2 (0.2)	3.50 (0.73-16.80)	0.18
Target vessel-related myocardial infarction					
Any	32 (1.8)	20 (2.2)	12 (1.3)	1.67 (0.82-3.39)	0.15
Q-wave	5 (0.3)	3 (0.3)	2 (0.2)	1.50 (0.25-8.96)	0.65
Non-Q-wave	27 (1.5)	17 (1.9)	10(1.1)	1.70 (0.78-3.69)	0.18
Periprocedural (<48h from index procedure)	30 (1.7)	19 (2.1)	11 (1.2)	1.74 (0.83-3.61)	0.14
Non-periprocedural (>48h from index procedure)	2 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	1.00 (0.06-15.96)	1.00
Target vessel revascularisation, any	53 (2.9)	26 (2.9)	27 (3.0)	0.96 (0.57-1.64)	0.89
Target vessel revascularisation, clinically indicated	50 (2.8)	24 (2.7)	26 (2.9)	0.92 (0.53-1.60)	0.77
Target lesion revascularisation, clinically indicated	40 (2.2)	20 (2.2)	20 (2.2)	1.00 (0.54-1.85)	1.00
Death from cardiac cause or target vessel-related myocardial infarction	56 (3.1)	34 (3.8)	22 (2.4)	1.55 (0.91-2.62)	0.10
Target lesion failure †	92 (5.1)	51 (5.6)	41 (4.5)	1.24 (0.83-1.86)	0.29
Major adverse cardiac events ‡	102 (5.6)	58 (6.4)	44 (4.9)	1.32 (0.90-1.93)	0.15
Patient-oriented composite endpoint §	156 (8.6)	84 (9.3)	72 (8.0)	1.17 (0.86-1.58)	0.32
Stent thrombosis (0-360 days)					
Definite any (0-360 days)	9(05)	3 (0 3)	6(0,7)	0 50 (0 13-2 00)	0.51
Definite, any $(0, 900 \text{ days})$	3(0,2)	2 (0,2)	1(0,1)	2 00 (0 18-22 02)	0.56
Definite, subacute (2-30 days)	3 (0.2)	0	3 (0.3)	<0.001	0.08
Definite, late (31-360 days)	3(0.2)	1 (0.1)	2(0.2)	0.50 (0.05-5.50)	0.56
Definite or probable, any	13 (0.7)	5 (0.6)	8 (0.9)	0.63 (0.21-1.90)	0.40
Possible, any (0-360 days)	14 (0.8)	8 (0.9)	6 (0.7)	1.33 (0.50-3.83)	0.59
Definite, probable, or possible, any (0-360 days)	27 (1.5)	13 (1.4)	14 (1.5)	0.93 (0.44-1.96)	0.85

Data are n (%), unless otherwise indicated. *The primary endpoint of target-vessel failure is a composite of cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, and clinically indicated target-vessel revascularisation. †Target-lesion failure is a composite of cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, and clinically indicated target-lesion revascularisation. ‡Major adverse cardiac events is a composite of all-cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary-artery bypass surgery, and clinically indicated target-lesion revascularisation. \$The patient-oriented composite endpoint is a composite of all-cause death, any myocardial infarction, and any revascularisation.





Chapter 10

In both stent groups, frequencies of definite and definite-or-probable stent thrombosis were low (table 4). No definite stent thrombosis occurred beyond 3 months after stenting. Figure 3 shows the time-to-event curve of definite-or-probable stent thrombosis and information about corresponding clinical events.



Figure 3. Cumulative incidence of definite or probable stent thrombosis

Symbols indicate the hierarchically highest adverse events, associated with stent thromboses. Black symbols signify definite stent thromboses, of which none was fatal.

Green symbols signify probable stent thromboses. In patients treated with zotarolimus-eluting Resolute Integrity stents, there was only one single late, definite stent thrombosis in a patient who was not on dual anti-platelet therapy (discussed below). In patients treated with everolimus-eluting Promus Element stents, beyond 3 months there was no definite and only a single probable stent thrombosis based on a minor myocardial infarction (significant elevation of cardiac troponin levels but no significant elevation of creatine kinase levels).

*Off-DAPT indicates stent thromboses in patients not being on dual anti-platelet therapy (DAPT), which consisted of aspirin ≥80mg daily and an adequate dose of a P2Y12 receptor antagonist (generally clopidogrel 75mg daily). Reasons for not being on dual anti-platelet therapy were: clopidogrel was stopped without substitution because of a novel allergic reaction (myocardial infarction on day 12); non-compliance to the prescribed medication (myocardial infarction on day 58); and per-protocol cessation of aspirin after one month of dual anti-platelet therapy because of chronic oral anticoagulation therapy (target vessel revascularisation on day 79).

Longitudinal stent deformation during the index procedure was seen only in patients assigned to treatment with everolimus-eluting stents (nine [1.0%] of 905 vs 0 of 906 patients; p=0.002). With respect to the number of stents implanted, nine (0.6%) of 1591 everolimus-eluting stents became deformed. However, none of the patients with longitudinal stent deformation had any adverse clinical events as a result (appendix p 5).

To account for the possibility that deviation from the assigned stent might have affected the primary outcome, we also did a per-protocol analysis of the primary endpoint, which gave a similar result to the intention-to-treat analysis. The primary endpoint of target-vessel failure was met by 53 (6%) of 899 patients treated with zotarolimus-eluting stents and 45 (5%) of 900 patients treated with everolimus-eluting stents. The zotarolimus-eluting stent remained non-inferior, with an absolute risk difference of 0.90% (95% CI –1.20 to 3.00) and an upper limit of the one-sided 95% CI of 2.66% (non-inferiority p=0.006).

DISCUSSION

DUTCH PEERS is the first randomised comparison of the third-generation zotarolimuseluting Resolute Integrity and everolimus-eluting Promus Element stents. It is also the first trial ever to investigate the Resolute Integrity stent. In this all-comer patient population, no significant difference was seen between stent groups in the primary endpoint of target-vessel failure at 12-month follow-up. As a result, the zotarolimus-eluting Resolute Integrity stent met the criterion of non-inferiority as compared with the everolimus-eluting Promus Element stent (panel). No significant differences were seen in the individual components of the primary endpoint (cardiac death, target-vessel-related myocardial infarction, and clinically indicated target-vessel revascularisation). Stent thrombosis was rare in both groups, and no definite stent thrombosis occurred beyond 3 months from stenting.

Clinical outcomes were excellent for both stent groups, especially in view of the large proportion of patients with complex lesions and acute myocardial infarction at presentation. Our findings showed favourable event rates in a population in which most patients had advanced cardiovascular disease. Therefore, these data might serve as an important reference for future stent trials. Our study assessed many patients with increased clinical, lesion-related, or procedural risk. The proportions of patients with acute coronary syndrome and, in particular, ST-elevation myocardial infarction, were among the highest of all randomised, multicentre trials of drug-eluting stents in an all-comers population.^{7,19,27–29} The proportions of patients with complex type B2 or C coronary lesions and bifurcation lesions were also high compared with other trials.^{6–8,19,28,29}

Very few patients deviated from their assigned stents in this trial, which suggests excellent deliverability and similar feasibility for both devices. In fact, deviation from the assigned stents was much higher in the permanent polymer-based drug-eluting stent groups of various other randomised trials, such as TWENTE,8 RESOLUTE All-Comers,7 COMPARE II,30 and LEADERS,²⁷ across which treatment of 1.6-5.3% of patients deviated from the assigned stents. Up to now, the third-generation Promus Element stent has only been compared with second-generation drug-eluting stent.^{11,19} In the PLATINUM trial,¹¹ which enrolled patients at low-to-moderate risk of adverse cardiovascular events, the Promus Element stent was shown to be non-inferior to the second-generation cobalt-chromium-based everolimus-eluting Xience V/Promus stent ,and only a small proportion of patients (4.2%) met the target-vessel-related composite endpoint.¹¹ Our findings show excellent results for the Promus Element stent in an all-comers population with a much higher risk profile than that of the PLATINUM trial. The HOST-ASSURE¹⁹ trial has compared the Promus Element stent with the second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stent in an all-comers population in South Korea (patients with a reference vessel diameter less than 2.5mm or heart failure were excluded). The investigators attributed the very low frequencies of clinical endpoints to the excellent device characteristics and generally lower clinical event frequencies in east Asian populations.¹⁹ DUTCH PEERS provides the first randomised assessment of Promus Element stents in an all-comer population of European patients. Besides this difference in ethnic background, the patient population of DUTCH PEERS differed from the HOST-ASSURE patients in its much higher proportion of acute ST-elevation myocardial infarctions at presentation (20% vs 11%), treatment of more complex target lesions (class B2 or C, 66% vs 51%) and treatment of more lesions in small vessels (by not excluding patients with a reference vessel diameter of less than 2.5 mm). Moreover, investigators of a very small randomised study³¹ from Spain also reported favourable outcome data for 150 patients treated with Promus Element stents, but this study did not permit a meaningful between-stent comparison. Compared with the second-generation everolimus-eluting stent in the TWENTE⁸ and RESOLUTE All-Comers⁷ trials, which recruited broad patient populations, the Promus Element stent group in our trial showed lower frequencies of both target-vessel-related (5.2% vs 8.1-9.6%) and target-lesionrelated composite endpoint events (4.5% vs 6.8-8.3%).

Only a small-scale, first-in-man study reported data for the bare-metal stent platform that is used in the third-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute Integrity stent.¹⁴ Our trial is the first clinical study to investigate this particular stent, and has shown it to have a favourable outcome in a broad patient population. The frequencies of target-vessel-related composite endpoint events and the number of definite stent thromboses were much lower than reported for its second-generation counterpart in the randomised TWENTE⁸ and RESOLUTE All-Comers⁷ trials (target-vesselrelated composite endpoint: 6.1% vs 8.2–9.0%; definite stent thrombosis 0.3% vs 0.6–1.2%).

A potential trade-off of the novel, flexible designs of third-generation drug-eluting stents might be a reduced longitudinal stability.^{15,16} Since the introduction of the Promus Element stent, longitudinal stent deformation has been reported much more frequently.¹⁸ Retrospective analyses^{16,17} have shown longitudinal deformation to occur at a frequency of 0.3–0.9% per Promus Element stent implanted, although such deformations are associated with a mostly benign

clinical course. In the HOST-ASSURE trial, ¹⁹ longitudinal deformation of the Promus Element stent was noted in seven (0.2%) of 2938 patients, but was not associated with future adverse events.¹⁹ In our study, visually assessed longitudinal stent deformation was noted only in the everolimus-eluting Promus Element stents, with a frequency of 0.6% per stent implanted, but without clinical sequelae. Quantitative coronary angiographic assessment of longitudinal stent deformation was not done systematically, but was restricted to cases with visually determined stent deformation. Investigators of two previous studies^{19,32} did systematic, quantitative, coronary angiography-derived measurement of post-deployment stent length compared with the nominal stent length and showed the absence of a systematic shortening of this stent platform. The excellent radiographic visibility of the Promus Element stent might have contributed to the more frequent recognition of longitudinal stent deformation and the slightly higher frequency of stent post-dilation compared with the Resolute Integrity stent.

Although the use of the highly device-oriented composite of target- lesion failure has been advocated as primary endpoint,²² DUTCH PEERS used the composite of target-vessel failure.¹⁰ Target-vessel failure is also very appropriate and has been used as primary endpoint by other trials of drug-eluting stents in all-comers.²⁷⁻²⁹ Both composite endpoints have advantages and disadvantages. Target-lesion failure includes only target-vessel revascularisations for lesions inside the original target-lesion segment, where as target-vessel failure also includes revascularisation procedures for lesions at other sites of the target-vessel (ie, inside and outside the target-lesion segment). Target-vessel failure, therefore, avoids the sometimes difficult discussion about whether the target lesion segment is touched by a stenosis or restenosis, or not. Additionally, target-vessel failure would cover the progression of lesions that are initially not clinically significant to stenoses that require interventional treatment, which might sometimes be caused by the intracoronary use of a bulky device.

Our trial has some limitations. The lower-than-expected frequencies of primary endpoint events affect the robustness of the results, particularly the results of the post-hoc subgroup analysis. When designing the DUTCH PEERS trial, we assumed that the tested devices would have an event risk that was in the range of their second-generation counterparts tested in the RESOLUTE All-Comers trial,⁷ and that enrolment of more patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction (who have an inherently increased risk of adverse outcome) would slightly increase the frequency of events. However, although we succeeded in enrolling more patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction than did the RESOLUTE All Comers trial, event frequencies were lower. Underreporting of events in our study is very unlikely, in view of the systematic post-procedural assessment, the complete 12-month follow-up, and the independent monitoring used. Other randomised trials of stents in all-comers ^{19,30} have also had low event frequencies, suggesting that our findings are actually more representative of the present outcomes of percutaneous coronary interventions than of those from when the trial was designed. Nevertheless, even with a more conservative non-inferiority margin of 2.7% (to compensate for the lower-than-expected event

frequency), the primary outcome of non-inferiority of the Resolute Integrity stent compared with the Promus Element stent was unchanged. A one-sided α of 0.05, which is also used by other DES trials in all-comers^{7,29,30}–is less conservative in establishing non-inferiority of two treatments, but the use of a one-sided α of 0.025 would not have had an effect on the outcome of our study (ie, the upper limit of the 97.5% CI of the difference is 3.01%, which is below our prespecified non-inferiority margin). Two final issues should also be mentioned, relating to our subgroup analysis of the primary endpoint and the definition of third-generation drug-eluting stents used. On the first point, because the subgroup analysis done for the primary endpoint of target-vessel failure was not prespecified, we applied subgroup definitions from previous trials^{7,8} to avoid a subjective post-hoc selection.

On the second, although the term third-generation drug-eluting stents is sometimes used for a broader spectrum of novel stents, we have used the term to refer specifically to the more flexible, highly deliverable durable-polymer stents that followed the second-generation durable-polymer stents.

In conclusion, both stents were similarly efficacious and safe, and provided excellent clinical outcomes, especially in view of the large number of patients who presented with acute myocardial infarctions

PANEL: RESEARCH IN CONTEXT

Systematic Review

We searched PubMed for reports with an abstract in English published up to Aug 26, 2013, and checked the listings of the EuroPCR, Transcatheter Cardiovascular Therapeutics, and American College of Cardiology conferences (from 2009 onwards) for reports of randomised trials that compared the zotarolimus-eluting Resolute Integrity stent or the everolimus-eluting Promus Element stent with another drug-eluting stent. We used as search terms 'coronary' and 'stent' in combination with one or more of 'zotarolimus',

'everolimus', 'Resolute Integrity', 'Promus Element', 'platinum', 'randomised', and 'randomized'. The third-generation Resolute Integrity stent had not yet been assessed in a randomised trial. The Promus Element stent had been assessed in two randomized clinical trials.^{11,19} In the PLATINUM trial,¹¹ Promus Element was non-inferior to the cobalt-chromium-based Xience V stent in patients at low-to-moderate risk of adverse cardiovascular events. Preliminary data from the HOST-ASSURE trial¹⁹ in allcomer patients in South Korea showed very low event frequencies for both the Promus Element and the second-generation Resolute stent.

Interpretation

DUTCH PEERS was the first randomised trial to investigate the Resolute Integrity stent. The third-generation, permanent-polymer zotarolimus-eluting (Resolute Integrity) and everolimus-eluting (Promus Element) stents were similarly efficacious and safe, with excellent clinical outcomes in a real all-comer patient population.

Contributors

CvB, KT and MWZB designed the trial. CvB, PWD, and GAJJ were the trial steering committee. CvB wrote the first draft of the report with the participation of KT, HS, MKL, MGS, MML and GCML. RWMH, GKvH, ARS, RMTJG, JWL, FHAFdM, SAMS, MBN, and PMJV revised the draft for important intellectual content. HS, MKL, MML, and KT gathered and analysed data. KT and CJMD did the statistical analyses. CvB, HS, MKL, MML, CJMD, and KT interpreted the data. All authors read and approved the final submitted version of the report.

Steering committee

Clemens von Birgelen (Principal Investigator; Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede, Netherlands), Peter W. Danse (Rijnstate Hospital, Arnhem, Netherlands), Gillian A.J. Jessurun (Scheper Hospital, Emmen, Netherlands).

Clinical event committee

Pascal Vranckx (Virga Jesse Hospital, Hasselt, Belgium), Hector M. Garcia-Garcia (Thoraxcenter, Erasmus Medical Center and Cardialysis BV, Rotterdam, Netherlands), and Joanna Wykrzykowska (Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands).

Conflicts of interest

The research department of Thoraxcentrum Twente has received educational and research grants funded by Abbott Vascular, Biotronik, Boston Scientific, and Medtronic. CvB is a consultant to Abbott Vascular, Boston Scientific, and Medtronic, and has received a travel grant from Biotronik and lecture fees from Biotronik and MSD. All other authors declare that they have no confl icts of interest.

Acknowledgments

Boston Scientific and Medtronic equally supported this investigator-initiated study.

We thank Job van der Palen (Medisch Spectrum Twente and University of Twente, Enschede, Netherlands) for providing statistical advice and Liefke van der Heijden for data retrieval and verification (Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede, Netherlands). We are grateful for the invaluable support of the cardiologists and other staff the research departments, catheterisation laboratories, wards, and administrative departments of the study centres and referring hospitals, and of the various general physicians and pharmacists involved in the treatment of our patients.

REFERENCES

- 1. Kastrati A, Mehilli J, Pache J, et al. Analysis of 14 trials comparing sirolimus-eluting stents with bare-metal stents. *N Engl J Med* 2007; **356**: 1030-9.
- Stefanini GG, Holmes DR, Jr. Drug-eluting coronary-artery stents. N Engl J Med 2013; 368: 254– 65.
- 3. Basalus MW, van Houwelingen KG, Ankone M, de Man FH, von Birgelen C. Scanning electron microscopic assessment of the biodegradable coating on expanded biolimus-eluting stents. *EuroIntervention* 2009; **5**: 505–10.
- 4. Palmerini T, Biondi-Zoccai G, Della Riva D, et al. Stent thrombosis with drug-eluting and baremetal stents: Evidence from a comprehensive network meta-analysis. *Lancet* 2012; **379**: 1393–402.
- 5. Stone GW, Rizvi A, Newman W, et al. Everolimus-eluting versus paclitaxel-eluting stents in coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med* 2010; **362**: 1663–74.
- 6. Kedhi E, Joesoef KS, McFadden E, et al. Second-generation everolimus-eluting and paclitaxeleluting stents in real-life practice (COMPARE): a randomised trial. *Lancet* 2010; **375**: 201–9.
- Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, et al. Comparison of Zotarolimus-Eluting and Everolimus-Eluting Coronary Stents. N Engl J Med 2010; 363: 136–46.
- 8. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: The TWENTE trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2012; **59**: 1350–61.
- 9. Yeung AC, Leon MB, Jain A, et al. Clinical evaluation of the Resolute zotarolimus-eluting coronary stent system in the treatment of de novo lesions in native coronary arteries: the RESOLUTE US clinical trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2011; **57**: 1778–83.
- Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Sen H, et al. Durable polymer-based stent challenge of Promus Element versus Resolute Integrity (DUTCH PEERS): Rationale and study design of a randomized multicenter trial in a Dutch all-comers population. *Am Heart J* 2012; 163: 557–62.
- 11. Stone GW, Teirstein PS, Meredith IT, et al. A prospective, randomized evaluation of a novel everolimus-eluting coronary stent: The PLATINUM (a prospective, randomized, multicenter trial to assess an everolimus-eluting coronary stent system [PROMUS Element] for the treatment of up to two de novo coronary artery lesions) trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2011; 57: 1700–8.
- 12. Meredith IT, Whitbourn R, Scott D, et al. PLATINUM QCA: a prospective, multicentre study assessing clinical, angiographic, and intravascular ultrasound outcomes with the novel platinum chromium thin-strut PROMUS Element everolimus-eluting stent in de novo coronary stenoses. *EuroIntervention* 2011; 7: 84–90.
- 13. Turco MA. The Integrity bare-metal stent made by continuous sinusoid technology. *Expert Rev Med Devices* 2011; **8:** 303–6.
- 14. Lee SW, Chan MP, Chan KK. Acute and 16-month outcomes of a new stent: the first-in- man evaluation of the Medtronic S9 (Integrity) stent. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv* 2011; **78**: 898–908.
- 15. Ormiston JA, Webber B, Webster MW. Stent longitudinal integrity bench insights into a clinical problem. *JACC Cardiovasc Interv* 2011; 4: 1310–7.
- 16. Abdel-Wahab M, Sulimov DS, Kassner G, Geist V, Toelg R, Richardt G. Longitudinal deformation of contemporary coronary stents: an integrated analysis of clinical experience and observations from the bench. *J Interv Cardiol* 2012; **25**: 576–85.
- 17. Williams PD, Mamas MA, Morgan KP, et al. Longitudinal stent deformation: a retrospective analysis of frequency and mechanisms. *EuroIntervention* 2012; 8: 267–74.
- Mamas MA, Williams PD. Longitudinal stent deformation: insights on mechanisms, treatments and outcomes from the Food and Drug Administration Manufacturer and User Facility Device Experience database. *EuroIntervention* 2012; 8: 196–204.

- Kim HS, Park KW, Kang SH, et al. Randomized comparison of PtCr-EES versus CoCr-ZES in all-comers receiving PCI: The HOST-ASSURE randomized trial. American College of Cardiology Scientific Sessions; San Francisco (CA), USA; March 9, 2013.
- Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual antiplatelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents: 2-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013; 61: 2406–16.
- 21. Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, et al. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. *Circulation* 2007; 115: 2344–51.
- 22. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, et al.: Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary allcomer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. Addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. *EuroIntervention* 2010; **5**: 871–4.
- Cohen J. Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences. 2nd Edition. Hillsdale, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum; 1988.
- 24. Pocock SJ, Clayton TC, Altman DG. Survival plots of time-to-event outcomes in clinical trials: good practice and pitfalls. *Lancet* 2002; **359**: 1686–9.
- 25. Senn S. Seven myths of randomisation in clinical trials. Statist Med. 2013; 32: 1439-50.
- 26. Windecker S, Serruys PW, Wandel S, et al. Biolimus-eluting stent with biodegradable polymer versus sirolimus-eluting stent with durable polymer for coronary revascularisation (LEADERS): a randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2008; **372:** 1163–73.
- 27. Jensen LO, Thayssen P, Hansen HS, et al. Randomized comparison of everolimus-eluting and sirolimus-eluting stents in patients treated with percutaneous coronary intervention: the Scandinavian Organization for Randomized Trials with Clinical Outcome IV (SORT OUT IV). *Circulation* 2012; 125: 1246–55.
- Christiansen EH, Jensen LO, Thayssen P, et al. Biolimus-eluting biodegradable polymer-coated stent versus durable polymer-coated sirolimus-eluting stent in unselected patients receiving percutaneous coronary intervention (SORT OUT V): A randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2013; 381: 661– 9.
- 29. Smits PC, Hofma S, Togni M, et al. Abluminal biodegradable polymer biolimus-eluting stent versus durable polymer everolimus-eluting stent (COMPARE II): a randomised, controlled, non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2013; **381**: 651–60.
- 30. De la Torre Hernandez JM, Garcia Camarero T, Lerena P, et al. A real all-comers randomized trial comparing Xience Prime and Promus Element stents. *J Invasive Cardiol* 2013; **25**: 182–5.
- 31. Kereiakes DJ, Popma JJ, Cannon LA, et al. Longitudinal stent deformation: quantitative coronary angiographic analysis from the PERSEUS and PLATINUM randomised controlled clinical trials. *EuroIntervention* 2012; **8**: 187–95.

	Zotarolimus-eluting stent (1205 lesions)	Everolimus-eluting stent (1166 lesions)	p value
Implantation of assigned stents only	1195 (99.2)	1161 (99.6)	0.36
Number of stents per lesion	1.35 (0.68)	1.36 (0.70)	0.70
Total stent length per lesion (mm)	22 (18-36)	24 (16-38)	0.20
Maximum nominal stent diameter	3.00 (2.50-3.50)	3.00 (2.50-3.50)	0.10
per lesion (mm) *			
Direct stenting	352 (29.2)	326 (28.0)	0.81
Stent postdilation	887 (73.6)	920 (78.9)	0.01
Device success †	1194 (99.1)	1158 (99.3)	0.79
Lesion success ‡	1203 (99.8)	1162 (99.7)	0.40
Post-procedure minimum lumen diameter (mm)†	2.22 (1.80-2.64)	2.15 (1.78-2.58)	0.11
Post-procedure minimum lumen diameter stenosis (%) *	15.07 (10.58-21.17)	15.73 (10.86-21.63)	0.40
Acute lumen gain in segment (mm) *	1.27 (0.85-1.78)	1.24 (0.79-1.77)	0.41

Web Appendix I: Lesion-based analysis of procedural details and results with analyses corrected for intra-patient correlation with generalised estimating equations. Data are mean (SD), median (IQR) or number (%). All lesion based analyses were corrected for intrapatient correlation with Generalized Estimating Equations.

* Data on 1204 lesions in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 1165 lesions in the everolimus-eluting stent group.

 \dagger Device success is defined as the attainment at the target site of a final residual diameter stenosis of <50% using only the assigned study device.

 \ddagger Lesion success is defined as the attainment at the target site of a final residual diameter stenosis of <50% using any percutaneous method.

	Zotarolimus-eluting stent (N= 905)	Everolimus-eluting stent (N= 905)	٩			Relative risk (95% Cl)	P interaction	
All patients (n=1810)	55/905 (6·1)	47/905 (5·2)	0-47		-	(0.80-1.71)		
High risk patients (n=1265)	42/648 (6·5)	32/617 (5·2)	0.33	<u>+</u>	т	(0.80-1.95)		
Non-high risk patients (n=545)	13/257 (5·1)	15/288 (5·2)	0.94	 	т	(0.47-2.00)	oc.o	
RVD < 2·75mm (n=1067)	41/550 (7·5)	31/517 (6·0)	0.34	<u>+</u>	т	(0.79-1.95)		
RVD≥ 2·75mm (n=743)	14/355 (3·9)	16/388 (4·1)	06-0	h	т	(0.47-1.93)	rc.0	
Acute MI < 72 hr (n=543)	11/285 (3.9)	6/258 (2·3)	0.31	Ī	Ι	(0.62-4.42)	, , ,	
No acute MI < 72 hr (n=1267)	44/620 (7·1)	41/647 (6·3)	0-59	-	_	(0.74-1.69)	0.48	
Multivessel PCI (n=336)	11/163 (6·7)	13/133 (9·8)	0.34	Ī		(0.32-1.49)		
Single vessel PCI (n=1055)	44/742 (5·9)	34/772 (4·4)	0.18	!	т	(0.87-2.08)	-14 4	
Diabetes (n=324)	10/167 (6-0)	12/157 (7·6)	0.55	Ī	Ŧ	(0.35-1.76)	,	
No diabetes (n=1486)	45/738 (6·1)	35/748 (4·7)	0.23	<u>+</u>	т	(0.85-2.00)	87.0 -	
Overlapping stents (n=586)	27/299 (9-0)	15/287 (5·2)	0.07	I.	I	(0.94-3.18)		
No overlapping stents (n=1224)	28/606 (4·6)	32/618 (5·2)	0.65	Ī		(0.54-1.46)	0T-0	
At least one bifurcation lesion treated (n=465)	18/244 (7·4)	14/221 (6·3)	0.66	- !	т	(0.59-2.29)		
No bifurcation lesion (n=1345)	37/661 (5·6)	33/684 (4·8)	0.52		т	(0.74-1.83)	م م	
Lesion length > 27 mm (n=293)	13/160 (8·1)	14/157 (8·9)	0.80	ļ	т	(0.44-1.88)		
Lesion length ≤ 27 mm (n=1098)	42/745 (5·6)	33/748 (4.4)	0.28	!	т	(0.82-1.99)	<u>+</u>	
In-stent restenosis (n=55)	2/27 (7-4)	4/28 (14·3)	0-67	•	T	(0.10-2.60)	0000	
No in-stent restenosis (n=1755)	53/878 (6-0)	43/877 (4·9)	0.30	!	Ŧ	(0.83-1.82)	0c.0	
Left main treated (n=40)	1/19 (5·3)	1/21 (4·8)	1.00			(0.07-16.47)	- CO.O	
No Left main treated (n=1770)	54/886 (6·1)	46/884 (5·2)	0.42		-	(0.80-1.72)	16:0	
Bypass graft treated (n=55)	3/24 (12·5)	3/31 (9·7)	1.00		Ī	(0.29-5.84)	000	
No bypass graft treated (n=1755)	52/881 (5·9)	44/874 (5-0)	0-42	- <u>+</u> -	-	(0.79-1.73)	60.0 	
Renal insufficiency (n=63)	6/35 (17·1)	3/28 (10·7)	0-47	Ŧ	Ι	(0.44-5.83)	0.60	
No renal insufficiency (n=1747)	49/870 (5·6)	44/877 (5·0)	0-57	-		(0.76-1.67)		
				0.1 1.0	10			
				Favours zotarolimus-	Favours everolimus-			
				eluting stent	eluting stent			

Web Appendix II:

Subgroup analysis for the primary endpoint target vessel failure at 12 months

The primary endpoint target vessel failure is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, and clinically indicated target vessel revascularisation. MI = myocardial infarction. PCI = percutaneous coronary intervention. RVD = reference vessel diameter.

High risk patients comprised: patients with renal failure, heart failure, recent MI, more than 1 lesion per vessel treated, more than 2 vessels treated, long lesions, bifurcation lesions, graft lesions, in-stent restenotic lesions, unprotected left main stem lesions, and total occlusions.
	Zotarolimus- eluting stent (906 patients)	Everolimus- eluting stent (905 patients)	Hazard ratio	Log rank P value
Primary endpoint target vessel failure *	55 (6.1)	47 (5.2)	1.18 (0.80-1.74)	0.40
Death				
Any cause	22 (2.5)	12 (1.3)	1.84 (0.91-3.72)	0.08
Cardiac cause	15 (1.7)	10(1.1)	1.51 (0.68-3.36)	0.31
Non-cardiac cause	7 (0.8)	2 (0.2)	3.52 (0.73-16.93)	0.09
Target vessel-related myocardial infarction				
Any	20 (2.2)	12 (1.3)	1.67 (0.82-3.42)	0.15
Q-wave	3 (0.3)	2 (0.2)	1.50 (0.25-8.98)	0.66
Non-Q-wave	17 (1.9)	10(1.1)	1.70 (0.78-3.72)	0.18
Periprocedural (<48h from index procedure)	19 (2.1)	11 (1.2)	1.73 (0.82-3.63)	0.15
Non-periprocedural (>48h from index procedure)	1 (0.1)	1 (0.1)	1.01 (0.06-16.15)	0.99
Target vessel revascularisation, any	26 (2.9)	27 (3.0)	0.97 (0.56-1.66)	0.90
Target vessel revascularisation, clinically indicated	24 (2.7)	26 (2.9)	0.93 (0.53-1.62)	0.79
Target lesion revascularisation, clinically indicated	20 (2.2)	20 (2.2)	1.01 (0.54-187)	0.99
Death from cardiac cause or target vessel-related myocardial infarction	34 (3.8)	22 (2.4)	1.56 (0.91-2.67)	0.10
Target lesion failure †	51 (5.7)	41 (4.6)	1.26 (0.83-1.89)	0.28
Major adverse cardiac events ‡	58 (6.4)	44 (4.9)	1.33 (0.90-1.97)	0.15
Patient-oriented composite endpoint §	84 (9.3)	72 (8.0)	1.16 (0.85-1.59)	0.35
Stent thrombosis (0-360 days)				
Definite, any (0-360 days)	3 (0.3)	6 (0.7)	0.50 (0.13-2.00)	0.32
Definite, acute (0-1 day)	2 (0.2)	1 (0.1)	2.00 (0.18-22.03)	0.56
Definite, subacute (2-30 days)	0	3 (0.3)	0.02 (<0.01-164.48)	0.08
Definite, late (31-360 days)	1 (0.1)	2 (0.2)	0.50 (0.05-5.55)	0.57
Definite or probable, any (0-360 days)	5 (0.6)	8 (0.9)	0.63 (0.21-1.91)	0.41
Possible, any (0-360 days)	8 (0.9)	6 (0.7)	1.33 (0.47-3.87)	0.58
Definite, probable, or possible, any (0- 360 days)	13 (1.4)	14 (1.6)	0.93 (0.44-1.98)	0.85

Web Appendix III: One-year clinical outcomes with HR, 95%CI and log-rank P value Data are number of patients (%).

* Primary endpoint target vessel failure is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or clinically indicated target vessel revascularisation.

† Target lesion failure is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or clinically indicated target lesion revascularisation.

‡ Major adverse cardiac events is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary-artery bypass surgery, or clinically indicated target lesion revascularisation.

§ Patient-oriented composite end-point is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, or any revascularisation.

Case	Notified by operator	 Notified by analyst 	PDSL*	Angiographic projection	Stent size	Vessel and segment	ACC/AHA lesion class	Lesion characteristics	Age	Gender	Post- dilation	Procedural consequences	Consecutive adverse events
Defor	mation follov	wing attempts	to re-cro	oss implanted ste	int								
1	х	×	0.94	RSO	3.0x 38 mm	LAD, mid	С	bifurcation lesion	62	Μ	×	additional proximal stent	none
2	I	x	0.83	RAO	2·5x 32 mm	RCA, mid	U	severe calcification	77	н	x	additional proximal stent	none
$\tilde{\mathcal{C}}$	x	х	0.74	Caudal	3.5x 24 mm	LAD, prox.	U	bifurcation lesion	48	Μ	х	additional proximal stent	none
4	×	х	0.79	RSO	2·25x 16 mm	LAD, prox.	U	bifurcation lesion	63	н	I	additional proximal stent	none
Defor	mation follov	wing very over	sized ste	ent postdilation									
\sim	I	х	0.94	RSO	2.25x 22 mm	LAD, prox.	С	severe calcification	74	Μ	×	additional proximal stent	none
9	×	х	0.87	IIO	3.5x 16 mm	Left main	B2	bifurcation lesion	36	Μ	х	postdilation of stent	none
Defor	mation follov	wing contact of	f stent w	vith guiding cath	eter or ba	lloon cathete	er						
	I	х	0.81	LSO	2·5x 32 mm	RCA, distal	С	bifurcation lesion	41	Μ	×	additional proximal stent	none
×	х	х	0.91	RSO	3.0x12 mm	LAD, prox.	С	moderate calcification	53	Μ	х	additional proximal stent	none
6	х	х	0.84	LAO	3.0x24 mm	RCA, mid	C	severe calcification	73	Μ	×	postdilation of stent	none
Web A	Appendix IV	V. Loneitudin	al sten	t deformation. 6	classified	according	to bresume	ed causeLongitu	dinal	stent def	ormation	n (n=9) as only n	oted in the

ACC/AHA=American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association. F=female. LAD=left anterior descending artery. LAO=left anterior oblique. LIO=left inferior oblique. M=male. PDSL=post-deployment stent length ratio. Prox.=proximal. RAO=Right anterior oblique. RCA=right coronary artery. RSO=right superior oblique. RIO=right inferior oblique. * Post-deployment stent length ratio (PDSL) is defined as final stent length divided by stent length . everolimus-eluting Promus Element stent group. Deformations were located exclusively in the proximal stent entrance.

immediately after deployment.

Chapter 11

Clinical events and patient-reported chest pain in allcomers treated with esolute Integrity and Promus Element stents: Two-year follow-up of the randomized DUTCH PEERS (TWENTE II) trial

Hanim Sen¹, Ming Kai Lam¹, Marije M. Löwik¹, Peter W. Danse², Gillian A.J. Jessurun³, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Rutger L. Anthonio³, R. Melvyn Tjon Joe Gin², Raymond W.M. Hautvast⁴, Hans W. Louwerenburg¹, Frits H.A.F. de Man¹, Martin G. Stoel¹, Liefke C. van der Heijden¹, Gerard C.M. Linssen⁵, Maarten J. IJzerman⁶, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Carine J.M. Doggen⁶, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,2}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Rijnstate Ziekenhuis, Arnhem
- 3. Department of Cardiology, Scheper Ziekenhuis, Emmen
- 4. Department of Cardiology, Medisch Centrum Alkmaar, Alkmaar
- 5. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 6. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede

Submitted

ABSTRACT

Objectives: We assessed clinical events and patient-reported chest pain 2 years after treatment of all-comers with Resolute Integrity zotarolimus-eluting stents (ZES) (Medtronic Vascular) and Promus Element everolimus-eluting stents (EES) (Boston Scientific).

Background: For both drug-eluting stents (DES), no all-comer outcome data >12 months were published. While there is increasing interest in patient-reported chest pain following stenting, data with novel DES are scarce.

Methods: The DUTCH PEERS multicenter trial (TWENTE II) randomized 1,811 all-comer patients to treatment with one DES type. Monitoring and event adjudication were performed by independent contract research organizations.

Results: 2-year follow-up of 1,810 patients (99.9%) was available. The primary composite endpoint target vessel failure (TVF) occurred in 8.6% and 7.8% of patients treated with ZES and EES (p=0.55). Rates of components of TVF were: cardiac death (2.4% vs. 1.9%, p=0.42); target vessel-related myocardial infarction (2.4% vs. 1.8%, p=0.33); clinically-indicated target vessel revascularization (TVR) (4.6% vs. 4.9%, p=0.83). At 1 and 2-year follow-up, >80% of patients were free from chest pain (no between-stent difference). In addition, >87% of patients were either free from chest pain or experienced pain only at maximum physical exertion, but not during normal daily activities. Patients with chest pain after 12 months at no more than moderate physical effort had a higher TVR risk during the following year (HR: 1.89 (95%-CI: 1.05-3.39), p=0.03).

Conclusion: During the second year of follow-up, the incidence of adverse clinical endpoints remained similar and low for both DES. The vast majority of patients were free from chest pain.

KEYWORDS

randomised (randomized) clinical trial - all-comer / all-comers - percutaneous coronary intervention - Resolute Integrity cobalt-chromium zotarolimus-eluting stent (ZES) Promus Element platinum-chromium everolimus-eluting stent (EES) -drug-eluting-stents (DES)

CONDENSED ABTRACT

The 2-year analysis of the randomized DUTCH PEERS trial (TWENTE II) compared clinical events and patient-reported chest pain between all-comer patients treated with novel, highly flexible zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting stents (Resolute Integrity vs. Promus Element). The rates of the primary endpoint target-vessel failure (8.6% vs. 7.8%, p=0.55) and its components were low and similar between stent-groups. At 1 and 2-year, >80% of patients were free from any chest pain (no between-stent difference); >87% were free from chest pain during normal daily activities. Chest pain at 1-year at mild-to-moderate physical effort was associated with a higher risk of consecutive target-vessel revascularization.

INTRODUCTION

Drug-eluting stents (DES) have revolutionized the treatment of obstructive coronary disease. Since their introduction, these devices have undergone major improvements (1). These include an increase in biocompatibility of their durable polymer-based coatings in the second-generation DES (2,3) and an improvement in flexibility and deliverability of their metallic stent platforms in the more recent generation of DES, using the same coatings (4-6).

The cobalt-chromium-based Resolute Integrity zotarolimus eluting stent (ZES) (Medtronic, Santa Rosa, CA, USA) and the platinum-chromium-based Promus Element everolimus-eluting stent (EES) (Promus Element, Boston Scientific, Natick, MA, USA) are two such novel, highly flexible DES, which have recently been compared in the randomized, multi-center DUTCH PEERS trial in all-comers (4). DUTCH PEERS is the first randomized trial that reports outcome data of Resolute Integrity ZES and the first trial to provide a head-to-head comparison of the two durable coating-based DES, showing low clinical event rates at 1 year (4). Follow-up information after the cessation of dual-antiplatelet therapy (DAPT) at 1 year is of interest to demonstrate or exclude any potential late catch-up in adverse events.

In the presence of very low rates of traditional clinical endpoints following percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) with novel DES (4-6), there is growing interest in the assessment of patient-reported chest pain – the principal anginal symptom and main trigger of repeat cardiac assessment despite a successful PCI (7,8). Moreover, long-lasting absence of chest pain determines to a great extent the "patient satisfaction" with PCI. Therefore, in the present 2-year analysis of the DUTCH PEERS all-comers population, we investigated both clinical event rates and patient-reported chest pain following treatment with Resolute Integrity ZES and Promus Element EES.

METHODS

Study design, patients, and procedures. The DUTCH PEERS trial has previously been described in detail (4). In brief, DUTCH PEERS is a multicenter, prospective, randomized, singleblinded, investigator-initiated trial in an all-comers patient population. Study enrollment was performed between November 25, 2010, and May 24, 2012. There was no limit for lesion length, reference size, and number of lesions or diseased vessels to be treated. Interventional procedures were performed according to standard techniques and routine clinical protocols. The study complied with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Medical Ethics Committee Twente and the institutional review boards of all participating centers. All patients provided written informed consent. Patients were randomly assigned, in a 1:1 fashion, to treatment with one of the two study stents. Chapter 11

Resolute Integrity ZES releases zotarolimus from the 6 μ m BioLinx conformal, permanent polymer system (blend of 3 polymers), which has been highly effective on Resolute stents (2,3,9), and uses the novel, sinusoid-shaped single cobalt-chromium wire-based, open-cell design Integrity stent platform (91 μ m round struts) (4) (4) with slightly more strut connections in close vicinity to its proximal and distal ends.Promus Element EES releases everolimus from a 7 μ m conformal, permanent fluoropolymer coating that recently demonstrated its efficacy in other patient populations (2,3,9-12) and uses the novel, laser-cut, platinum-chromium alloy (highly radiopaque), open-cell design (serpentine rings connected by links) Element stent platform (81 μ m struts) for improved deliverability (4,13,14). Novel flexible, highly deliverable stents may be less longitudinally stable, which can sometimes result in a distortion or shortening of an initially successfully implanted stent in the longitudinal axis; differences in stent design and radiographic visibility may explain between-stent differences. In DUTCH PEERS, a dedicated angiographic analysis confirmed longitudinal stent deformations in 1% of patients treated with Promus Element (no clinical consequences up to 1-year follow-up) and in none of the patients treated with Resolute Integrity (4).

Interventions were performed according to standard techniques. Patients were pre-treated with acetylsalicylic acid and clopidogrel. Lesion pre-dilation, use of glycoprotein IIb/IIIa receptor antagonists, direct stenting, and stent post-dilation were left at the operator's discretion. Operators were requested to report evident (or suspected) longitudinal stent deformation, defined as distortion or shortening of initially successfully implanted stents in the longitudinal axis (15,16). In general, dual anti-platelet therapy was prescribed for 1 year. Systematic laboratory and electrocardiographic testing were performed as previously described (4) to identify periprocedural myocardial infarction (MI). The follow-up procedures of the study have previously been reported (4,17). At 1 and 2-year follow-up, research nurses and analysts who were blinded to the assigned stent type obtained information on chest pain by use of a medical questionnaire or, in the absence of a response, a telephone follow-up that used the same questions.

Angiographic analysts, blinded to the stent type used, performed off-line quantitative coronary angiography according to current standards (QAngio XA 7.2, Medis, Leiden, The Netherlands). The CRO Cardio Research Enschede (Enschede, The Netherlands coordinated the trial and data management. Regular safety data were reported to the independent Medical Ethics Committee Twente. Data monitoring was performed by the independent CRO Diagram (Zwolle, the Netherlands). Processing of clinical outcome data and clinical event adjudication were performed by the independent CRO Cardialysis (Rotterdam, the Netherlands).

Definition of clinical endpoints. Definitions of all predefined clinical endpoints have previously been described in detail (4,17). Clinical endpoints were defined according to the Academic Research Consortium (ARC), including the addendum on myocardial infarction (4, 17-19). In brief, *Target Vessel Failure* (TVF), the primary endpoint of DUTCH PEERS is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, or clinically-indicated target vessel revascularization (TVR).

Death was considered cardiac, unless an unequivocal non-cardiac cause could be established. MI was defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with elevated confirmatory cardiac biomarkers. A target vessel-related MI was related to the target vessel or could not be related to another vessel. TVR and target lesion revascularization (TLR) were considered clinically-indicated if the angiographic diameter stenosis was \geq 70%, or \geq 50% in the presence of ischemic signs or symptoms. Stent thrombosis was classified according to the ARC definitions (19,20).

Predefined secondary endpoints included the components of the primary endpoint; all-cause mortality; any MI; clinically-indicated TLR; stent thrombosis and longitudinal stent deformation. Other composite parameters were (in hierarchical order): *Target Lesion Failure* (TLF), a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, or clinically indicated TLR; *Major Adverse Cardiac Events* (MACE), a composite of all-cause death, any MI, emergent coronary bypass surgery, or clinically indicated TLR; *Patient-Oriented Composite Endpoint* (POCE), a composite of all-cause death, any MI, or any coronary revascularization. An exploratory subgroup analysis of the primary endpoint was performed in line with previous trials (2,3).

Patient-reported chest pain, the principal symptom of angina pectoris and a surrogate for myocardial ischemia, was classified into four scores: 0= no chest pain at all; 1= chest pain only during most severe physical exertion; 2= chest pain at moderate physical effort (during moderate/ normal daily activities); 3= chest pain at mild physical effort or at rest.

Statistical analysis. Data were reported as frequencies and percentages for dichotomous and categorical variables, while continuous variables were expressed as mean ± standard deviation (SD) for continuous variables. Differences in dichotomous and categorical variables were assessed with the Chi-square or Fisher's exact tests, while continuous variables were assessed with the student's t-test or the Wilcoxon rank-sum test, as appropriate. The Kaplan-Meier analysis was used to calculate the time to clinical endpoints and the Log-rank test was applied to compare between-group differences. A landmark analysis was performed at 1 year for various adverse clinical events expressed as a difference in proportion and 95% confidence interval (21). The Cox proportional-hazards regression analysis was performed to test for interaction between subgroups and stent type with regard to the clinical endpoint TVF. All p-values and confidence intervals were two-sided and a p-value <0.05 was considered significant. Data analysis was performed with SPSS (version 17, SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL) and SAS v.9.2 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC).

RESULTS

A total of 1,811 patients were randomly assigned to treatment with Resolute Integrity ZES (906 patients) or Promus Element EES (905 patients). The main clinical, procedural, and angiographic characteristics of both study groups are summarized in Table 1. Two-year follow-up data was

obtained from all but one patient, who withdrew consent (Supplement I shows trial consort diagram).

Table 1	. (Characteristics	of Patients.	Target	Lesions.	and	Interventional	Procedures
rabic i	•	Characteristics	or r attents,	Target	Lesions,	and	interventional	Tioccurics

	Resolute	Promus	p value
		N. 005	
Patients data	N=906 patients	N=905 patients	0.07
Age (years)	63.9 ± 10.6	63.9 ± 11.0	0.97
Men	665 (/3.4)	6/5 (/2.6)	0.70
Diabetes mellitus (any)	167 (18.4)	157 (17.3)	0.55
Arterial hypertension	500 (55.2)	484 (53.5)	0.47
Hypercholesterolemia	418 (46.1)	430 (47.5)	0.56
Current smoker*	213 (23.6)	231 (25.5)	0.32
Family history of CAD ⁺	452 (50.1)	451 (49.9)	0.98
Previous myocardial infarction	207 (22.8)	190 (21.0)	0.34
Previous percutaneous coronary intervention	182 (20.1)	167 (18.5)	0.38
Previous coronary bypass surgery	84 (9.3)	89 (9.8)	0.68
Clinical syndrome at presentation:			0.07
Stable angina pectoris	372 (41.1)	377 (41.7)	
Unstable angina pectoris	113 (12.5)	132 (14.6)	
Non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction	246 (27.2)	201 (22.2)	
ST-elevation myocardial infarction	175 (19.3)	195 (21.5)	
At least one small-vessel (RVD <2.75mm)	551 (60.8)	517 (57.1)	0.11
At least one lesion length >27 mm	161 (17.8)	157 (17.3)	0.81
At least one chronic total occlusion	38 (4.2)	38 (4.2)	1.00
Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa antagonist	262 (28.9)	259 (28.6)	0.89
Number of lesions treated per patient:			0.32
One lesion treated	668 (73.7)	688 (76.0)	
Two lesions treated	191 (21.1)	182 (20.1)	
Three or more lesions treated	47 (5.2)	35 (3.9)	
Lesions and Interventional procedures data	N=1205 lesions	N=1166 lesions	
ACC/AHA lesion class B2/C	793 (65.8)	765 (65.6)	0.92
De novo lesion [‡]	1147 (95.2)	1103 (94.6)	0.51
Reference vessel diameter (mm)	2.68 ± 0.59	2.70 ± 0.59	0.32
Implantation of assigned stents only	1195 (99.2)	1161 (99.6)	0.22
Number of stents per lesion	1.35 ± 0.68	1.36 ± 0.70	0.70
Total stent length per lesion (mm)	28.60 ± 18.51	29.71 ± 19.11	0.15
Direct stenting	352 (29.2)	326 (28.0)	0.50
Stent postdilation	887 (73.6)	920 (78.9)	< 0.01

Data are number (%) or mean ± SD. CAD = coronary artery disease. RVD = reference vessel diameter. ACC/ AHA=American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association.

*Out of 903 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 905 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group.

[†]Out of 903 patients in the zotarolimus-eluting stent group and 902 patients in the everolimus-eluting stent group.

‡Including chronic total occlusion, but not grafts or in-stent restenosis.

Rates of adverse clinical events. At 2-year follow-up, the composite primary endpoint TVF occurred in 78 patients (8.6%) treated with Resolute Integrity ZES and in 71 patients (7.8%) treated with Promus Element EES (p=0.55) (Table 2 and Figure 1). The incidence of the individual components of TVF was similar for both stent arms: cardiac death (2.4% vs. 1.9%, p=0.42); target vessel-related MI (2.4% vs. 1.8%, p=0.33); clinically-indicated target vessel revascularization (4.6% vs. 4.9%, p=0.83).

An exploratory subgroup analysis revealed no significant between-stent difference in TVF at 2 years across various subgroups (Figure 2). In addition, there was also no significant difference in various event rates between 1 and 2-year follow-up (Table 3). None of the 9 patients who had developed longitudinal stent deformation in Promus Element EES during the index PCI procedure experienced an adverse clinical event during the second year of follow-up, although DAPT was discontinued after 12 months in all but one patient, who continued DAPT at physician discretion (Supplement II).

The incidence of definite-or-probable stent thrombosis was 1.1% for both DES at 2-year followup (Figure 3), and the rate of definite stent thrombosis was similar in patients treated with Resolute Integrity ZES and Promus Element EES (0.8% vs. 0.9%, p=0.80; Table 2). Very late definite stent thrombosis occurred in 4 (0.4%) vs. 2 (0.2%) patients, respectively. At 2-year follow-up, 8.9% (78/872) and 9.0% (79/881) of the (surviving) patients in both stent arms were still on DAPT (Supplement III).

Table 2	. Two-Year	Clinical	Outcome i	in	Treatment	Arms.

	Total patients	Resolute Integrity ZES	Promus Element EES	Relative Risk (95% CI)	p value
	N=1810	N=905 patients	N=905 patients		
Death					
Any cause	57 (3.1)	33 (3.6)	24 (2.7)	1.38 (0.82-2.31)	0.23
Cardiac cause	39 (2.2)	22 (2.4)	17 (1.9)	1.29 (0.69-2.42)	0.42
Target vessel-related myocardial infarction					
Any	38 (2.1)	22 (2.4)	16 (1.8)	1.38 (0.73-2.60)	0.33
Q-wave	10 (0.6)	5 (0.6)	5 (0.6)	1.00 (0.29-3.44)	1.00
Non-Q-wave	28 (1.5)	17 (1.9)	11 (1.2)	1.55 (0.73-3.28)	0.34
Periprocedural (<48h from index procedure)	30 (1.7)	19 (2.1)	11 (1.2)	1.74 (0.83-3.61)	0.14
Target vessel revascularization, any	88 (4.9)	43 (4.8)	45 (5.0)	0.96 (0.64-1.44)	0.83
Target vessel revascularization, clinically indicated	86 (4.8)	42 (4.6)	44 (4.9)	0.96 (0.63-1.44)	0.83
Target lesion revascularization, clinically indicated	66 (3.6)	34 (3.8)	32 (3.5)	1.06 (0.66-1.71)	0.80
Target vessel failure*	149 (8.2)	78 (8.6)	71 (7.8)	1.10 (0.81-1.50)	0.55
Target lesion failure ⁺	131 (7.2)	71 (7.8)	60 (6.6)	1.18 (0.85-1.65)	0.32
Major adverse cardiac events‡	156 (8.6)	83 (9.2)	73 (8.1)	1.14 (0.84-1.54)	0.40
Patient-oriented composite endpoint§	228 (12.6)	114 (12.6)	114 (12.6)	1.00 (0.78-1.27)	0.99
Stent thrombosis (0-360 days)					
Definite, any (0-720 days)	15 (0.8)	7 (0.8)	8 (0.9)	0.88 (0.32-2.40)	0.80
Definite, very late (360-720 days)	6 (0.3)	4 (0.4)	2 (0.2)	2.00 (0.37-10.89)	0.69
Definite or probable, any (0-720 days)	20 (1.1)	10(1.1)	10(1.1)	1.00 (0.42-2.39)	1.00
Definite or probable, very late (360-720 days)	7 (0.4)	5 (0.6)	2 (0.2)	2.50 (0.49-12.85)	0.45
Definite, probable, or possible, any (0-720 days)	46 (2.5)	23 (2.5)	23 (2.5)	1.00 (0.57-1.77)	1.00

Data are number of patients (%).

* Primary endpoint target vessel failure is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or clinically indicated target vessel revascularization.

† Target lesion failure is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or clinically indicated target lesion revascularization.

‡ Major adverse cardiac events is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary-artery bypass surgery, or clinically indicated target lesion revascularization.

§ Patient-oriented composite end-point is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, or any revascularization.



the primary endpoint target vessel failure (TVF), a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or target vessel revascularization (A); cardiac death (B); target vessel -related myocardial infarction (C); target-vessel revascularization (D) for patients treated with Resolute Integrity ZES or Promus Element EES.

		Hazard ratio (95% Cl)	Ρ	P interaction
All patients (n=1810)	F=-1	1.11 (0.81-1.53)	0.52	
High risk patients (n=1265)	⊢ ∎_1	1.17 (0.80-1.69)	0.42]
Non-high risk patients (n=545)	⊢ ∎1	0.94 (0.49-1.81)	0.84	J 0.57
RVD < 2.75mm (n=1067)	F=-1	1.13 (0.77-1.67)	0.53	
RVD ≥ 2.75mm (n=743)	⊢	1.01 (0.57-1.80)	0.98	J 0.78
Acute MI < 72 hr (n=543)	⊢_ ∎1	1.22 (0.58-2.57)	0.61]
No acute MI < 72 hr (n=1267)	F=-1	1.11 (0.78-1.59)	0.55	J 0.83
Multivessel PCI (n=336)	⊢_ ∎∔1	0.71 (0.35-1.42)	0.32]
Single vessel PCI (n=1055)	⊢ =-1	1.23 (0.86-1.77)	0.26	J 0.19
Diabetes (n=324)	⊢∎	0.80 (0.42-1.52)	0.49]
No diabetes (n=1486)	⊢ =-1	1.23 (0.85-1.78)	0.28	J 0.28
Overlapping stents (n=586)	⊢ ∎_1	1.33 (0.80-2.21)	0.27]
No overlapping stents (n=1224)	⊢	0.98 (0.64-1.48)	0.91	J 0.41
At least one bifurcation lesion treated (n=465)	⊢ ∎1	1.15 (0.64-2.10)	0.65]
No bifurcation lesion (n=1345)	F=-1	1.09 (0.74-1.59)	0.67	J 0.86
Lesion length > 27 mm (n=293)	⊢ ∎1	1.04 (0.55-1.99)	0.90] مو
Lesion length ≤ 27 mm (n=1098)	⊢ ∎-1	1.13 (0.78-1.64)	0.52	J 0.83
In-stent restenosis (n=55)		0.51 (0.10-2.78)	0.44]
No in-stent restenosis (n=1755)	F=-1	1.15 (0.83-1.59)	0.41	^{0.38}
Left main treated (n=40)	F	1.11 (0.16-7.88)	0.92] 1.00
No Left main treated (n=1770)	F=-1	1.11 (0.80-1.54)	0.53	۲.00 J
Bypass graft treated (n=55)	F	1.36 (0.39-4.71)	0.63]
No bypass graft treated (n=1755)	F=-1	1.11 (0.80-1.55)	0.54	٥.٥U
Renal insufficiency (n=63)	F	0.80 (0.27-2.37)	0.68]
No renal insufficiency (n=1747)	⊢ ∎-1	1.12 (0.80-1.56)	0.52	۲ U.35
	0.1 1.0 10 Favours Favours Resolute Promus Integrity ZES Element EES			

Figure 2. Subgroup Analysis: Target Vessel Failure at 2-Year Follow-up. Target vessel failure (TVF) is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel myocardial infarction, and clinically driven target vessel revascularization. CI=confidence interval; RVD=reference vessel diameter; MI=myocardial infarction; PCI=percutaneous coronary intervention.

	Resolute Integrity ZES	Promus Element EES	Difference (95% CI)	p value
Death				
Any cause	1.2 (11/883)	1.3 (12/893)	-0.10 (-1.03—1.23)	0.86
Cardiac cause	0.8 (7/893)	0.8 (7/883)	-0.01 (-0.91-0.94)	0.98
Target vessel-related myocardial infarction	0.2 (2/864)	0.5 (4/881)	-0.22 (-0.45-0.95)	0.69
Target vessel revascularization, clinically indicated	2.1 (18/860)	2.1 (18/867)	0.02 (-1.43—1.39)	0.98
Target lesion revascularization, clinically indicated	1.6 (14/864)	1.4 (12/873)	0.25 (-1.48-0.96)	0.67
Target lesion failure*	2.4 (20/847)	2.2 (19/862)	0.16 (-1.64—1.31)	0.83
Target vessel failure ⁺	2.7 (23/843)	2.8 (24/856)	-0.08 (-1.54—1.69)	0.93
Major adverse cardiac events‡	3.0 (25/847)	3.4 (29/861)	-0.42 (-1.29-2.13)	0.62
Patient-oriented composite endpoint§	3.7 (30/821)	5.0 (42/833)	-1.39(-0.60-3.41)	0.17
Stent thrombosis				
Definite	0.5 (4/880)	0.2 (2/887)	0.23 (-0.96—0.43)	0.41
Definite or probable	0.6 (5/879)	0.2 (2/886)	0.34 (-1.12-0.33)	0.29

Table 3. Outcome Differences Between 1 and 2-Year Follow-u	Table	e 3.	Outcome	Differences	Between	1 and	2-Yea	r Follow-u
--	-------	------	---------	-------------	---------	-------	-------	------------

Values are % (n/N) or % difference (95%CI). Analyses were performed among survivors of the first year of follow-up who did not experience the respective adverse event during 1-year follow-up.

- * Target lesion failure is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or clinically indicated target lesion revascularization.
- † Primary endpoint target vessel failure is a composite of cardiac death, target vessel-related Myocardial infarction, or clinically indicated target vessel revascularization.
- ‡ Major adverse cardiac events is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, emergent coronary-artery bypass surgery, or clinically indicated target lesion revascularization.
- § Patient-oriented composite end-point is a composite of all cause death, any myocardial infarction, or any revascularization.



Figure 3. Cumulative Incidence of Definite or Probable Stent Thrombosis. Symbols indicate the hierarchically highest adverse events, associated with stent thrombosis. Black symbols signify definite stent thrombosis. Green symbols signify probable stent thrombosis. *Off-DAPT indicates stent thrombosis in patients not on dual anti-platelet therapy (DAPT), which consisted of aspirin ≥80mg daily and an adequate dose of a P2Y12 receptor antagonist (generally clopidogrel 75mg daily).

Patient-reported chest pain. At 1-year follow-up, 1,647(92.7%) of all 1,776 surviving patients provided information about the presence or absence of chest pain (Figure 4, panel A). Most of these patients had no chest pain at all, and there was no difference between stent arms (81.6% vs. 81.0%, p=0.96). In addition, 88.2% and 87.4% of patients in both stent arms had either no chest pain at all or chest pain only during maximal exertion (p=0.96). Patients with a chest pain score of 2 or 3 at 1-year follow-up had an almost two-fold increase in risk of clinically-indicated TVR during the second year of follow-up (HR 1.89 (1.05-3.39), p=0.03) compared to those with a chest pain score of 0 or 1.

Chest pain data at 2-year follow-up was available from 1,606/1,753 (91.6%) of the surviving patients with pain scores that were similar to 1-year (Figure 4, panel B). At 2-year follow-up, new onset (as compared to 1-year) chest pain was reported by 8.8% of patients. Between 1 and 2-year follow-up, 77.9% (of the 1572 patients who were alive at 2 years and answered the chest pain questionnaire at both 1 and 2 years) in both stent arms showed no change in chest pain score (Figure 4, panel C), while only 10.6% and 12.2% of patients in the respective stent arms reported an increase and 11.6% and 9.9% a decrease (p=0.30). Restricting the analysis of chest pain score at 1 and 2-year to patients who provided *chest pain information at both times* (Supplement IV) lead to results which were similar to findings in all responding patients at the individual times of follow-up (Figure 4, panels A and B).



Figure 4. Patient-Reported Chest Pain at 1 and 2-Years.

Patient-reported chest pain classified into 4 scores: 0= no chest pain at all; 1= chest pain only during most severe physical exertion; 2= chest pain at moderate physical effort (during moderate/normal daily activities); 3= chest pain during mild physical exertion or at rest.

Panels A and B provide information about the presence and extent (i.e., pain score) of chest pain at 1 and 2-year follow-up in all (surviving) patients who provided chest pain information at the two individual time points (1,647 and 1,606 patients, respectively). Panel C shows the *change* in chest pain score between 1 and 2-year follow-up in 1,572 patients, who were alive at 2-year follow-up and answered the chest pain questionnaire both times.

DISCUSSION

At 2-year follow-up of the DUTCH PEERS trial, the incidence of the primary endpoint TVF was low and similar in both stent arms. The rates of cardiac death, target vessel-related MI, and clinically-indicated TVR (i.e., the individual components of TVF), were also low and similar. In addition, despite enrollment of an all-comers population that included many high-risk patients and complex lesions, the incidence of very late stent thrombosis was extremely low. None of the few patients who initially had developed longitudinal deformation in Promus Element stents experienced a very late clinical event after cessation of DAPT.

At 1 and 2-year follow-up, more than 80% of patients in both stent arms were free from chest pain. In addition, more than 87% were either symptom-free or experienced chest pain only at the very maximum level of physical exertion, in that the pain did not limit the daily activities of this large group of patients.

Previous DES trials with the examined stents. The present analysis from the DUTCH PEERS randomized trial is the first report of 2-year clinical outcome data in all-comers treated with the Resolute Integrity or Promus Element stents. The PLATINUM trial, which assessed patients with low-to-moderate cardiovascular event risk, has previously demonstrated non-inferiority of the Promus Element stent as compared to the second-generation Xience V/Promus stent (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, California / Boston Scientific) (13), showing a favorable rate of the primary endpoint TLF (5.9%) for Promus Element after 3 years (14). The HOST-ASSURE trial has compared Promus Element with the second-generation Resolute stent in South Korean patients in coronary vessels >2.5mm, showing a similar clinical performance of both stents at 1 year (5). So far, the SORT-OUT VI all-comers trial is the only other randomized study that has also examined the Resolute Integrity stent, showing at 1 year an incidence of the primary endpoint MACE that was similar to the comparator, the bioresorbable coating-based BioMatrix Flex stent (Biosensors, Singapore) (5.3% versus 5.1%) (6).

Chest pain following PCI. Chest pain, the principal symptom of angina pectoris, is the main trigger for patients to consult medical professionals following a successful PCI procedure, and it is frequently associated with further cardiac assessment and increased costs (8). The prevalence and recurrence of angina pectoris after coronary revascularization had previously been investigated in randomized studies that compared balloon angioplasty with coronary bypass surgery (22,23) or with PCI, using bare metal stents (24,25). However, randomized trials with DES were mostly focused on device-oriented endpoints (26). Nowadays, there is a growing interest in the assessment of angina pectoris following the implantation of novel DES and bioresorbable scaffolds (7). But so far, there is a lack of published data about this matter regarding treatment with newer generation DES.

In the DUTCH PEERS trial, there was no difference in chest pain between the two stent arms, at both 1 and 2-year follow-up. More than 80% of our patients were entirely free from chest

pain. This rate is similar to or higher than the prevalence of angina in several studies with bare metal stents or DES, reporting 66% to 79% of the patients to be angina-free at 1 year (7,27-30). However, none of these studies applied the highly deliverable DES that were used in DUTCH PEERS. A substudy of the FREEDOM trial, which assessed diabetic patients with multi-vessel disease being treated with PCI or CABG, found 79.5% and 81.0% of patients to be free from angina at 1 and 2-year follow-up after PCI with first-generation sirolimus-eluting stents (27), but this excellent result may be partly attributed to the general lower incidence of angina in diabetic patients. In the SYNTAX trial, which assessed angina after PCI for the treatment of three-vessel or left-main coronary disease with first-generation paclitaxel-eluting stents, 71.6% of patients were free from angina at 1-year follow-up (28).

The two aforementioned studies used the Seattle Angina Questionnaire, which is a validated method to assess anginal stability and frequency, physical limitation, treatment satisfaction, and disease perception by use of a list of standardized questions (31). This approach requires patients to answer a considerable number of questions, which might sometimes have a negative effect on the overall response rate of a study (32).

In the present study, we did not assess angina but scored the patient-reported chest pain in relation to the individual range of physical activities of a patient. While this approach does not attempt to distinguish between angina and atypical chest pain, it tackles the key issue of "patient satisfaction", which is greatly independent of the classification of chest pain into angina or atypical chest pain (26). We assessed whether an individual patient felt chest pain during (individually graded) levels of physical activity, as this will generally determine whether a patient seeks further medical advice and/or repeat cardiac assessment. Notably, we found a significant relation between chest pain at 1-year follow-up and repeat clinically-indicated TVR during the second year of follow-up. Limitations. We did not pre-specify the analysis of the primary endpoint TVF across the various subgroups; to avoid subjectivity, we applied subgroup definitions of previous DES trials (2,3). Rigorous embracing of the principle of ischemia-driven PCI may have contributed to the relatively low rate of residual chest pain following PCI with novel generation DES in DUTCH PEERS. Knowledge on the completeness of coronary revascularization would have facilitated the interpretation of the chest pain data, but as most other all-comer DES trials, DUTCH PEERS did not assess this matter. It is desirable that future randomized clinical trials prospectively address this issue.

Conclusions. During the second year of follow-up, the incidence of adverse clinical endpoints remained similar and low for both DES. The vast majority of patients were free from chest pain after 1 and 2 years.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Mrs. Ilona Valkenburg for performing QCA measurements and also for her great commitment during the collection of follow-up data; Mrs. Jacqueline C. Jonge Poerink for performing QCA measurements and Mrs. Renate E. van der Leest for her great commitment during the collection of follow-up data (all from Thoraxcentrum Twente, MST, Enschede, the Netherlands).

REFERENCES

- 1. Stefanini GG, Holmes DR,Jr. Drug-eluting coronary-artery stents. N Engl J Med 2013;368:254-65.
- 2. Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, et al. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. N Engl J Med 2010;363:136-46.
- von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting xience V stents in real-world patients: The TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;59:1350-61.
- 4. von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimuseluting stents in all-comer patients requiring a percutaneous coronary intervention (DUTCH PEERS): A randomised, single-blind, multicentre, non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2014;383:413-23.
- 5. Park KW, Kang SH, Kang HJ, et al. A randomized comparison of platinum chromium-based everolimus-eluting stents versus cobalt chromium-based zotarolimus-eluting stents in all-comers receiving percutaneous coronary intervention: HOST-ASSURE (harmonizing optimal strategy for treatment of coronary artery stenosis-safety & effectiveness of drug-eluting stents & anti-platelet regimen), a randomized, controlled, noninferiority trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014;63:2805-16.
- Raungaard, B. The SORT OUT VI trial: A prospective, randomized, "all-comers" trial of biodegradable polymer-coated biolimus-eluting stents vs. biocompatible polymer-coated zotarolimus-eluting stents. Presented at the 25th Annual Transcatheter Cardiovascular Therapeutics (TCT) Scientific Symposium. October 29, 2013. San Francisco, CA.
- Stone, GW. Demonstration of Clinical Superiority with a Bioresorbable Vascular Scaffold: The ABSORB III + IV Clinical Trial Program. Presented at EuroPCR. May 20, 2014. Paris.
- 8. Jaworski R, Jankowska EA, Ponikowski P, Banasiak W. Costs of management of patients with coronary artery disease in poland: The multicenter RECENT study. Pol Arch Med Wewn 2012;122:599-607.
- Yeung AC, Leon MB, Jain A, et al. Clinical evaluation of the resolute zotarolimus-eluting coronary stent system in the treatment of de novo lesions in native coronary arteries: The RESOLUTE US clinical trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2011;57:1778-83.
- 10. Kedhi E, Joesoef KS, McFadden E, et al. Second-generation everolimus-eluting and paclitaxeleluting stents in real-life practice (COMPARE): A randomised trial. Lancet 2010;375:201-9.
- 11. Jensen LO, Thayssen P, Hansen HS, et al. Randomized comparison of everolimus-eluting and sirolimus-eluting stents in patients treated with percutaneous coronary intervention: The scandinavian organization for randomized trials with clinical outcome IV (SORT OUT IV). Circulation 2012;125:1246-55.
- 12. Stone GW, Rizvi A, Newman W, et al. Everolimus-eluting versus paclitaxel-eluting stents in coronary artery disease. N Engl J Med 2010;362:1663-74.
- 13. Stone GW, Teirstein PS, Meredith IT, et al. A prospective, randomized evaluation of a novel everolimus-eluting coronary stent: The PLATINUM (a prospective, randomized, multicenter trial to assess an everolimus-eluting coronary stent system [PROMUS element] for the treatment of up to two de novo coronary artery lesions) trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2011;57:1700-8.
- 14. Meredith IT, Teirstein PS, Bouchard A, et al. Three-year results comparing platinum-chromium PROMUS element and cobalt-chromium XIENCE V everolimus-eluting stents in de novo coronary artery narrowing (from the PLATINUM trial). Am J Cardiol 2014;113:1117-23.
- 15. Williams PD, Mamas MA, Morgan KP, et al. Longitudinal stent deformation: A retrospective analysis of frequency and mechanisms. EuroIntervention 2012;8:267-74.
- 16. Mamas MA, Williams PD. Longitudinal stent deformation: Insights on mechanisms, treatments and outcomes from the food and drug administration manufacturer and user facility device experience database. EuroIntervention 2012;8:196-204.

- 17. Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Sen H, et al. DUrable polymer-based sTent CHallenge of promus ElemEnt versus ReSolute integrity (DUTCH PEERS): Rationale and study design of a randomized multicenter trial in a dutch all-comers population. Am Heart J 2012;163:557-62.
- Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual antiplatelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute and everolimus-eluting xience V stents: 2-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:2406-16.
- 19. Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, et al. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: A case for standardized definitions. Circulation 2007;115:2344-51.
- 20. Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, et al. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary allcomer stent trials: Balancing sensitivity and specificity. addendum to the historical MI definitions used in stent studies. EuroIntervention 2010;5:871-4.
- 21. Newcombe RG. Interval estimation for the difference between independent proportions:Comparison of eleven methods. Stat Med 1998;17:873-90.
- 22. Pocock SJ, Henderson RA, Rickards AF, et al. Meta-analysis of randomised trials comparing coronary angioplasty with bypass surgery. Lancet 1995;346:1184-9.
- 23. Sculpher MJ, Seed P, Henderson RA, et al. Health service costs of coronary angioplasty and coronary artery bypass surgery: The randomised intervention treatment of angina (RITA) trial. Lancet 1994;344:927-30.
- Serruys PW, de Jaegere P, Kiemeneij F, et al. A comparison of balloon-expandable-stent implantation with balloon angioplasty in patients with coronary artery disease. benestent study group. N Engl J Med 1994;331:489-95.
- Fischman DL, Leon MB, Baim DS, et al. A randomized comparison of coronary-stent placement and balloon angioplasty in the treatment of coronary artery disease. stent restenosis study investigators. N Engl J Med 1994;331:496-501.
- 26. Hill R, Bagust A, Bakhai A, et al. Coronary artery stents: A rapid systematic review and economic evaluation. Health Technol Assess 2004;8:iii,iv, 1-242.
- Abdallah MS, Wang K, Magnuson EA, et al. Quality of life after PCI vs CABG among patients with diabetes and multivessel coronary artery disease: A randomized clinical trial. JAMA 2013;310:1581-90.
- 28. Cohen DJ, Van Hout B, Serruys PW, et al. Quality of life after PCI with drug-eluting stents or coronary-artery bypass surgery. N Engl J Med 2011;364:1016-26.
- 29. Boden WE, O'Rourke RA, Teo KK, et al. Optimal medical therapy with or without PCI for stable coronary disease. N Engl J Med 2007;356:1503-16.
- 30. Hlatky MA, Boothroyd DB, Bravata DM, et al. Coronary artery bypass surgery compared with percutaneous coronary interventions for multivessel disease: A collaborative analysis of individual patient data from ten randomised trials. Lancet 2009;373:1190-7.
- 31. Spertus JA, Winder JA, Dewhurst TA, et al. Development and evaluation of the Seattle angina questionnaire: A new functional status measure for coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol 1995;25:333-41.
- 32. Edwards PJ, Roberts I, Clarke MJ, et al. Methods to increase response to postal and electronic questionnaires. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009;(3):MR000008. doi:MR000008.



Supplement I. Trial Profile.

Of all patients who underwent percutaneous coronary intervention with DES during the study period, 3,224 patients were eligible. A total of 1,811 patients (56%) were enrolled and randomly assigned to the stent types. Two-year follow-up data was obtained from 1,810 patients (one patient withdrew consent). BMS=bare metal stent. DES=drug-eluting stent.

Case	Vessel and	Lesion	ACC/AHA	Stent	Provimal/	Post-dilation	Procedural	DAPT use at	Consecutive adverse
	segment	characteristics	lesion class	size (mm)	distal location	of stent	consequences	2-year follow-up	clinical events until
					in stent	performed			2-year follow-up
	LAD, mid	bifurcation	C	3.0 x 38	proximal	+	additional provimal stent	I	1
7	RCA, mid	severe 1 · · ·	С	2.5 x 32	proximal	+	additional	I	I
$\tilde{\mathbf{c}}$	LAD, prox.	calcincation bifurcation lesion	Ο	3.5 x 24	proximal	+	proximal stent additional proximal stent	I	I
4	LAD, prox.	bifurcation lesion	U	2.25 x 16	proximal	I	additional stent	I	I
\$	LAD, prox.	severe calcification	С	2.25 x 22	proximal	+	additional proximal stent	I	I
9	Left main	bifurcation lesion	B2	3.5 x 16	proximal	+	postdilation of stent	I	I
\sim	RCA, distal	bifurcation lesion	C	2.5 x 32	proximal	+	additional proximal stent	+	I
8	LAD, prox.	moderate calcification	U	3.0 x 12	proximal	+	additional proximal stent	I	I
6	RCA, mid	severe calcification	U	3.0 x 24	proximal	+	postdilation of stent	I	I
	C H		-	:	ر - -	-		Ē	

Supplement II. Outcome of patients in whom longitudinal stent deformation had been observed (all Promus Element stent group). ACC/AHA=American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association; LAD=left anterior descending artery; Prox.=proximal; RCA=right coronary artery; DAPT=dual antiplatelet therapy. +=yes; -=no. Data except results of 2-year follow-up have previously been reported in: von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting stents in all-comer patients requiring a percutaneous coronary intervention (DUTCH PEERS): A randomised, single-blind, multicentre, non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2014;383:413-23.

	Total	Resolute Integrity ZES	Promus Element EES	p value
At 1 year	N=1776	N=883	N=883	
Ascal	1575 (88.7)	786 (89.0)	789 (88.4)	0.66
P2Y12 inhibitor	437 (24.2)	227 (25.7)	210 (23.5)	0.28
DAPT	1534 (86.4)	765 (86.6)	769 (86.1)	0.75
Vitamin K antagonist	195 (11.0)	90 (10.2)	105 (11.8)	0.29
At 2 years	N=1753	N=872	N=881	
Ascal	1523 (86.9)	760 (87.2)	763 (86.6)	0.73
P2Y12 inhibitor	205 (11.7)	102 (11.7)	103 (11.7)	1.00
DAPT	157 (9.0)	78 (8.9)	79 (9.0)	0.99
Vitamin K antagonist	214 (12.2)	98 (11.2)	116 (13.2)	0.22

Supplement III. Anticoagulant Use at 1 and 2-Year Follow-up.

Values are % (n/N). DAPT= dual-antiplatelet therapy. Analysis based on survivors at 1 and 2-years, respectively.



Supplement IV. Patient-Reported Chest Pain at 1 and 2-Years (in Patients who Provided Chest Pain Information at Both Times).

Patient-reported chest pain classified into 4 scores: 0= no chest pain at all; 1= chest pain only during most severe physical exertion; 2= chest pain at moderate physical effort (during moderate/normal daily activities); 3= chest pain during mild physical exertion or at rest.

Panels A and B provide information about the presence and extent (i.e., pain score) of chest pain at 1 and 2-year follow-up in 1,572 patients, who were alive at 2-year follow-up and answered the chest pain questionnaire both times.

Chapter 12

Comparison of three biodegradable polymer and durable polymer-based drug-eluting stents in all-comers (BIO-RESORT): Rationale and study design of the randomized TWENTE III multicenter trial

Ming Kai Lam¹, Hanim Sen¹, Kenneth Tandjung¹, Gert K. van Houwelingen¹, Arie G. de Vries², Peter W. Danse³, Carl E. Schotborgh⁴, Martijn Scholte², Marije M. Löwik¹, Gerard C. M. Linssen⁵, Maarten J. IJzerman⁶, Job van der Palen^{7,8}, Carine J.M. Doggen⁶, Clemens von Birgelen^{1,6}

- 1. Department of Cardiology, Thoraxcentrum Twente, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 2. Department of Cardiology, Albert Schweitzer Ziekenhuis, Dordrecht
- 3. Department of Cardiology, Rijnstate Ziekenhuis, Arnhem
- 4. Department of Cardiology, Haga Ziekenhuis, Den Haag
- 5. Department of Cardiology, Ziekenhuisgroep Twente, Almelo and Hengelo
- 6. Health Technology and Services Research, MIRA Institute for Biomedical Technology and Technical Medicine, University of Twente, Enschede
- 7. Department of Epidemiology, Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede
- 8. Department of Research Methodology, Measurement and Data Analysis, University of Twente, Enschede

Drs M.Lam and H.Sen contributed equally to this work.

Reprinted with permission from Am Heart J. 2014 Apr;167(4):445-51. © Elsevier

ABSTRACT

Aim To evaluate the safety and efficacy of 2 novel drug-eluting stents (DES) with biodegradable polymer-based coatings versus a durable coating DES.

Methods and Results BIO-RESORT is an investigator-initiated, prospective, patient-blinded, randomized multicenter trial in 3540 Dutch all-comers with various clinical syndromes, requiring percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) with DES implantation. Randomization (stratified for diabetes mellitus) is being performed in a 1:1:1 ratio between ORSIRO sirolimuseluting stent with circumferential biodegradable coating, SYNERGY everolimus-eluting stent with abluminal biodegradable coating, and RESOLUTE INTEGRITY zotarolimus-eluting stent with durable coating. The primary endpoint is the incidence of the composite endpoint target vessel failure at 1 year, consisting of cardiac death, target vessel-related myocardial infarction, or clinically driven target vessel revascularization. Power calculation assumes a target vessel failure rate of 8.5% with a 3.5% non-inferiority margin, giving the study a power of 85% (α level .025 adjusted for multiple testing). The impact of diabetes mellitus on post-PCI outcome will be evaluated. The first patient was enrolled on December 21, 2012.

Conclusions BIO-RESORT is a large, prospective, randomized, multicenter trial with three arms, comparing two DES with biodegradable coatings versus a reference DES with a durable coating in 3540 all-comers. The trial will provide novel insights into the clinical outcome of modern DES and will address the impact of known and so far undetected diabetes mellitus on post-PCI outcome.

BACKGROUND

More than a decade ago, the concept of drug-eluting stents (DES) was developed to minimize the risk of in-stent restenosis by the local delivery of anti-proliferative drugs from stent coatings that also helped control the release kinetics of the drugs. While effectively reducing lesion recurrence, first-generation DES with elementary durable polymer-based coatings did not improve mortality following percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI). This was to a great extent attributed to a higher incidence of late and very late stent thrombosis that was largely related to a limited biocompatibility of early DES.¹ Second-generation DES with more biocompatible durable polymer-based coatings then showed on average a more favorable clinical outcome,²⁻⁷ while contemporary third-generation DES with more refined stent designs showed improved stent deliverability in challenging coronary anatomies.⁸⁻¹² The zotarolimus-eluting RESOLUTE INTEGRITY stent (Medtronic Vascular, Santa Rosa, CA) is such a third-generation durable polymer DES^{6,8,9} that utilizes the established combination of zotarolimus elution from a BioLinx coating, of which previous randomized-controlled trials demonstrated that it is safe, highly efficacious, and non-inferior to that of fluoropolymer-coated everolimus-eluting stents.^{4,5,13,14}

In parallel with the refinement of durable coating DES, concerns about durable polymers as a potential trigger of vessel wall inflammation and late adverse events prompted the development of DES with biodegradable polymer-based coatings,¹⁵ which, after degradation, leave only a bare metal stent in the vessel wall that does not induce an excessive or prolonged inflammatory response.^{15,16} Such DES recently demonstrated favorable safety and efficacy compared to first generation durable coating DES.¹⁷

Meanwhile, novel biodegradable coating DES have been introduced, which utilize modern, flexible, thin-strut stent platforms and drugs that are highly efficacious in preventing restenosis.^{18,19} These devices employ dissimilar concepts as either the entire stent (i.e. circumferential coating) or only the abluminal stent surface (i.e., external coating) is covered by the biodegradable coating. The ORSIRO stent (Biotronik, Bülach, Switzerland) elutes sirolimus from a thin circumferential biodegradable coating,²⁰ and the SYNERGY stent (Boston Scientific, Natick, MA) elutes everolimus from a thin abluminal biodegradable coating.²¹ While such DES are increasingly used in clinical practice, there is no data from randomized head-to-head comparisons between these stents and established third-generation durable coating DES.

Meanwhile, PCI with DES has become the standard of care. Current randomized comparisons of approved DES therefore address so-called all-comer populations with very limited exclusion criteria, and comprise patients with all clinical syndromes.⁸ The findings of such trials are particularly valuable as they reflect the performance of DES in routine clinical practice. Therefore, in the present BIO-RESORT multicenter trial, we assess in an all-comer patient population the safety and efficacy of the ORSIRO and SYNERGY biodegradable coating DES versus the RESOLUTE INTEGRITY durable coating DES as a reference.

INVESTIGATIONAL PRODUCTS

ORSIRO

ORSIRO is a Conformité Européenne (CE)-certified hybrid coating DES with a 7.5 μ m-thick circumferential coating that consists of a combination of an active (BIOlute) and passive coating (PROBIO). The BIOlute active coating consists of a biodegradable PLLA polymer that elutes sirolimus in which 50% of the drug is released within 30 days and 80% within 3 months (complete degradation of coating within 1–2 years),²² resulting in promising pre-clinical data.²³ The PROBIO passive coating encapsulates the metal stent and minimizes interaction between metal and surrounding tissue at sites of contact. The configuration of the coating is asymmetrical and thicker on the abluminal side than on the luminal side (7.4 vs. 3.5 μ m, respectively), which results in a higher drug dose on the abluminal side of the DES.²³ The ORSIRO is based on the PRO-Kinetic cobalt-chromium stent platform with a strut thickness of 60 μ m in stents with a nominal diameter > 3.0 mm and 80 μ m in stents with a nominal diameter >3.0 mm. The efficacy of this DES was assessed in the BIOFLOW studies, in which the ORSIRO showed favorable outcome and non-inferiority compared to the durable polymer based Xience Prime (Abbott Vascular, CA).^{20,24,25}

SYNERGY

SYNERGY is a CE-certified DES that elutes everolimus from a 4 μ m-thick biodegradable PLGA (poly[lactic-co-glycolic acid]) coating that is completely resorbed within 4 months. To minimize the amount of polymer, the coating is applied on the abluminal side of the stent only. The flexible stent platform is manufactured from 74 μ m struts of a platinum chromium alloy, a material that is also employed in the durable polymer-based Promus Element DES.¹⁰ To improve stent flexibility, conformability, and longitudinal robustness, the design of SYNERGY stent platform underwent several modifications from the Element platform, including changes in connector angles and peak radius, and the presence of two additional proximal and distal end-connectors.²⁶ The performance of SYNERGY was assessed in the EVOLVE-I trial, in which SYNERGY achieved long-term angiographic results that were similar to Promus Element.²¹

RESOLUTE INTEGRITY

RESOLUTE INTEGRITY is a CE-certified and Food and Drug Administration -approved durable polymer DES. The 5.6-µm-thick BioLinx polymer system, which covers the entire stent platform, elutes zotarolimus as the antiproliferative agent. The polymer system consists of a blend of three different polymers: (1) the hydrophobic C10 polymer, which aids in the control of drug release; (2) the hydrophilic C19 polymer, which supports biocompatibility; and (3) polyvinyl pyrro-lidinone, which increases the initial drug burst and enhances the elution rate. This coating is also used in Resolute, a DES that was shown to be highly effective in reducing restenosis with a favorable safety profile.^{4,13} RESOLUTE INTEGRITY is based on a third-generation, cobaltchromium stent platform (Integrity), which has a strut thickness of 91 μ m and a stent design that facilitates stent delivery.¹¹

METHODS

Study bypothesis and design

The main objective of the current investigator-initiated, patient-blinded, randomized, multicenter BIO-RESORT trial (ClinicalTrial.gov no. NCT01674803) is to compare the safety and efficacy of two novel biodegradable coating DES with that of the established RESOLUTE INTEGRITY durable coating DES (the reference device) in an all-comer population with many complex lesions and patients (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Study Design

The study will independently assess whether the safety and efficacy of (1) the ORSIRO stent and (2) the SYNERGY stent is non-inferior to that of RESOLUTE INTEGRITY. Randomization for DES type is performed in a 1:1:1 ratio after stratification for the prevalence of diabetes mellitus. The investigator-initiated trial was planned and is performed by cardiologists of the participating PCI centers. Biotronik, Boston Scientific, and Medtronic provided equal financial support.

Study population

A total of 3540 all-comer patients (age \geq 18 years) with various clinical syndromes, requiring PCI with DES implantation, are studied. All-comers are studied to assess patients and lesions that reflect routine clinical practice. This implies the application of only few exclusion criteria (Table 1).

The study complies with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Ethical Review Board Twente. All patients provide written informed consent. Enrollment is currently performed at four study sites in The Netherlands (Thoraxcentrum Twente at Medisch Spectrum Twente, Enschede; Rijnstate Hospital, Arnhem; Albert Schweitzer Hospital, Dordrecht; and Haga Hospital, The Hague). The first patient was enrolled on December 21, 2012. The expected completion of enrollment is in spring 2015.

Table 1. BIO-RESORT in	nclusion and	exclusion	criteria.
------------------------	--------------	-----------	-----------

	Inclusion criteria
1.	Patient \geq 18 years, capable of providing informed consent and willing and able to cooperate with study procedures and follow-up
2.	Coronary artery or bypass graft lesion(s) requiring PCI with DES implantation according to clinical guidelines and/or the operator's judgment
	Exclusion criteria
1.	Participation in another randomized drug or device trial before reaching its primary endpoint
2.	Known pregnancy
3.	Known intolerance to components of an investigational product, or to antithrombotic or anticoagulant medication, preventing adherence to dual antiplatelet therapy
4.	Planned elective surgical procedure during the first 6 months after randomization, necessitating the interruption of dual antiplatelet therapy
5.	Adherence to scheduled follow-up is uncertain and/or life expectancy assumed to be < 1 year

Study protocol, patient demographics, and medical data

Patient demographics and clinical data at inclusion are collected online in an electronic database (CRO Diagram, Zwolle, The Netherlands). Cardiac marker assessment is scheduled prior to PCI and 6 to 18 hours after PCI, with subsequent serial measurements in case of relevant biomarker elevation or complaints until the peak elevation has been determined.

PCI will be performed according to routine clinical practice. In accordance with current guidelines, the use of Fractional Flow Reserve for the assessment of angiographically intermediate stenoses is recommended. If clinically indicated, intravascular ultrasound or optical coherence tomography may be used for guidance of the PCI procedure at the operator's discretion. Operators were requested to report any evident (or suspected) longitudinal stent deformation, which is defined as distortion or shortening of an implanted stent in the longitudinal axis following initially successful deployment.²⁷ In case of stent thrombosis, the use of optical coherence tomography or intravascular ultrasound is encouraged to identify the mechanism of stent thrombosis. If an operator is unable to insert the randomized study stent despite various measures, crossover to a stent of choice is allowed.

Treatment of all target lesions within a single PCI procedure is encouraged, if reasonable and safe; however, staged procedures (defined as procedures planned at the time of the index procedure or shortly thereafter and being performed within 6 weeks with the allocated type DES) are permitted.

During follow-up, in patients with potential restenosis and visually determined lumen narrowing $\leq 80\%$, the use of Fractional Flow Reserve is encouraged to evaluate its hemodynamic significance and indication for reintervention. In case of unplanned revascularization procedures, the use of the allocated type DES is recommended, except for the treatment of a restenosis in a study stent. Medical therapy during the PCI procedure conforms to routine medical treatment. Dual antiplatelet therapy is recommended for 6 to 12 months according to current medical guidelines. In patients on oral anticoagulation (eg, for atrial fibrillation), triple therapy is recommended for at least 1 to 3 month(s), after which oral anticoagulation in combination with clopidogrel, ticagrelor, or prasugrel is prescribed for 6 to 12 months.

Follow-up data collection

After 1 month, 12 (\pm 1) months, and 24 (\pm 1) months, follow-up data will be collected at visits at outpatient clinics or, if not feasible, by telephone follow-up and/or a medical questionnaire, carried out by staff that is blinded to the allocated treatment. Follow-up beyond 2 years is intended. During visits and telephone calls, patients will be interviewed regarding repeat hospitalizations, revascularization procedures, and myocardial infarctions MIs during follow-up. Survival is checked from the municipal population register; in case of death, information will be obtained from the patient's medical chart, general practitioner, and/or cardiologist.

Clinical endpoints and definitions

The primary endpoint is the incidence of target vessel failure (TVF) at 1-year follow-up, a composite endpoint to assess device efficacy as well as patient safety. Components of TVF are in hierarchical order: cardiac death, target vessel MI, and clinically driven target vessel revascularization. *Cardiac death* is defined as any death caused by proximate cardiac cause (eg, MI, low-output failure, or fatal arrhythmia), unwitnessed death, death of unknown cause, and all procedure-related deaths, including those related to concomitant therapy. As in our previous trials,^{4,5} *target vessel MI* is defined by any creatine kinase concentration of more than double the upper limit of normal with elevated values of a confirmatory cardiac biomarker,²⁸ and can be related to a target vessel or cannot be related to another vessel. *Clinically indicated repeated revascularization* includes revascularization procedures by PCI and coronary artery bypass graft surgery.

Secondary endpoints include device and patient-oriented efficacy and safety parameters such as target lesion failure, major adverse cardiac events, patient-oriented composite endpoint as previously described,⁸ and stent thrombosis according to the Academic Research Consortium definitions.²⁹ Among the secondary endpoints, the impact of diabetes mellitus on post-PCI outcome will be evaluated. In addition, a sub-study will investigate the prevalence of so far undetected diabetes and its potential relevance for clinical outcome. At 24-month follow-up, we will assess TVF as a major secondary endpoint. Moreover, one of the elements of the BIO-RESORT is the health economic evaluation comprising a Markov decision model constructed

to model all three treatment arms. Information on resource use will be collected during the trial. The EQ-5D, a standardized measure of health status, will be used to estimate quality-adjusted life years in all treatment groups. The incremental cost-effectiveness ratio (ICER) will be calculated for the three stents, and probabilistic sensitivity analysis will be applied to analyze decision uncertainty.

Sample size calculation

The BIO-RESORT trial will assess two non-inferiority hypotheses independently of each other, using RESOLUTE INTEGRITY as the reference to compare the novel biodegradable coating DES ORSIRO and SYNERGY. The main outcome parameter is the difference in TVF between two treatment arms after 12 months, analyzed by $\chi 2$ test. A total of 3540 patients is enrolled based on a power calculation that assumes a TVF rate of 8.5% at 1-year follow-up, based on data of the TWENTE and Resolute All Comers trials^{4,13}, with a 3.5% non–inferiority margin, giving the study a power of at least 85% with a one-sided α level of .025 (from .05 adjusted for multiple testing to .025) and allowing for up to 3% loss to follow-up. The sample size calculation was performed with PASS software (NCSS, Kaysville, UT).

Randomization

Patients are randomized by custom-designed computer software (Diagram, Zwolle, The Netherlands) when stent implantation is intended. Randomization is performed in random blocks of 6 and 3 in random order and stratified on the prevalence of medically treated diabetes mellitus.

Statistical considerations

Between-group differences in TVF rate at 12 months will be analyzed for the two primary comparisons (SYNERGY versus RESOLUTE INTEGRITY and ORSIRO versus RESOLUTE INTEGRITY). The primary endpoint will be analyzed by the log-rank test by comparing the time to the primary endpoint using the Kaplan-Meier method. Non-inferiority will be achieved if the upper limit of the 1-sided 97.5% confidence interval of the absolute risk difference is less than the non-inferiority margin. After non-inferiority has been established, superiority testing will be performed as well as calculation of 2-sided 95% CIs. The primary analyses will be performed based on intention-to-treat. In addition, we will perform a more conservative perprotocol analysis (i.e., based on the actual stents implanted) of the primary endpoint. Pre-specified subgroup analyses will be performed for, but will not be limited to, diabetes mellitus, age, gender, recent MI, in-stent restenosis, known renal insufficiency, bifurcation lesion, left main stenting, bypass graft lesion treated, multivessel stenting, number of implanted stents, lesion length, small vessels, and number of treated lesions, in which the primary and secondary endpoints will be analyzed. The subgroup analyses will be performed to assess consistency of treatment effect

across different subsets. P-values <0.05 will be considered statistically significant, except for the primary analyses, as outlined.

Trial organization

Trial coordination and data management will be performed by Cardio Research Enschede, Enschede, The Netherlands. Study monitoring will be carried out by an independent external contract research organization (Diagram, Zwolle, The Netherlands). An independent clinical events committee will adjudicate all potential clinical endpoints. Moreover, an independent data safety monitoring board will evaluate safety interim analyses of all-cause mortality in the three stent arms performed after inclusion of 33% and 66% of the patient population. The authors are solely responsible for the design and conduct of the study, all study analyses, the drafting and editing of the manuscript, and its final contents. Device-manufacturing companies will have no access to the study database and are not involved in the interpretation of data or manuscript preparation.

DISCUSSION

The prospective BIO-RESORT multicenter trial performs a 1:1:1-randomized head-to-head comparison of two contemporary, flexible biodegradable coating DES (ORSIRO and SYNERGY) versus a third-generation, highly deliverable durable coating DES (RESOLUTE INTEGRITY) in all-comer patients. The trial examines two independent hypotheses, namely that the efficacy and safety of both ORSIRO and SYNERGY is non-inferior to that of RESOLUTE INTEGRITY. In addition, the three-arm study design offers the unique opportunity to compare the clinical performance of two modern biodegradable coating DES as a major secondary research question. The trial does not only compare three devices, but also three different "philosophies" as both biodegradable coating DES differ significantly in the distribution of coating and in the speed by which coatings are resorbed.

The development of DES with biodegradable coatings was prompted by a debate on the role of durable polymers as potential triggers of vascular inflammation and late adverse clinical events.^{15,16} While the first biodegradable coating DES had more rigid stent designs with thicker struts, they had a clinical outcome that was generally similar and sometimes even superior to first and some second-generation durable coating DES. For instance, in the LEADERS trial, the BioMatrix stent showed non-inferiority at 5-year follow-up compared to Cypher (Cordis, NJ) for a composite primary endpoint that included cardiac death, MI, or clinically-indicated TVR (22.3% vs. 26.1%, respectively; P non-inferiority <0.0001).¹⁷ Similar to LEADERS, in COMPARE II, non-inferiority was shown for the same composite endpoint, comparing the biolimus-eluting, biodegradable coating Nobori stent (Terumo, Tokyo, Japan) with Xience

(5.2% vs. 4.8%, respectively; p=0.69).³⁰ The SORT OUT V study, which compared Nobori and Cypher stents, however, did not find non-inferiority of the biodegradable stent³¹; this may partly be related to the particularly low event rate in SORT OUT V that was at one year in the biodegradable stent arm lower than that of the BioMatrix stent in LEADERS (5.4% vs. 11%, respectively).^{17,31}

Novel biodegradable coating DES, such as ORSIRO and SYNERGY, provide improved stent flexibility due to thin-strut stent designs and more flexible stent materials.^{10,21,23} The SYNERGY stent uses a modified Element stent platform, made from a highly radiopaque platinumchromium alloy with favorable strength and durability;^{12,32,33} and the ORSIRO stent is based on a PRO-Kinetic Energy stent platform made from cobalt chromium.²³ While ORSIRO utilizes an asymmetric encompassing coating (abluminal coating >luminal coating) that is degraded within 1-2 years,²³ SYNERGY uses an abluminal coating only²¹ that is degraded within 4 months; these dissimilarities in coating might result in differences of vascular inflammatory response to both DES. Differences in strut thickness could be of interest, as flexible thin-strut stent designs have previously been shown to be particularly efficacious in preventing restenosis.^{18,19} Data provided by the BIO-RESORT trial may serve as reference to compare the results of upcoming studies with polymer-free DES^{34,35} such as the novel BioFreedom stent³⁶ or the Cre8 stent (CID, Salugia, Italy), which has shown a lower 6-month late lumen loss than the Taxus Liberté stent (Boston Scientific Corporation, Natick, MA).³⁷

In parallel with this innovative approach, novel durable coating DES with improved biocompatibility, such as the second-generation RESOLUTE stent, were developed and demonstrated a favorable clinical performance in the randomized Resolute All Comers and TWENTE trials.^{5,38} Meanwhile, third-generation durable coating DES, such as RESOLUTE INTEGRITY, combine the proven efficacy and safety profiles of coatings and drugs of second-generation DES with more flexible stent designs. The cobalt chromium Integrity stent design is formed by a continuous sinusoidal technology that has shown to be highly deliverable.¹¹ The DUTCH PEERS (TWENTE II) trial is the first randomized study that reported safety and efficacy of RESOLUTE INTEGRITY in all-comers.⁶

The comparison of stents in all-comer patient populations is particularly useful, as the results of such studies reflect device performance in routine clinical practice and may be generalized. ^{2,6,13,17,30,31} A recent analysis of data of the TWENTE trial demonstrated an increased incidence of peri-procedural MI in patients with previously undetected diabetes.³⁹ Because of the increasing clinical and economic burden of diabetes in aging populations with a western lifestyle, BIO-RESORT pays particular attention to the outcome of diabetic patients. In brief, prior to randomization, all patients are stratified for medically treated diabetes mellitus. In addition, the levels of glycated hemoglobin (HbA1C) and fasting serum glucose are collected to identify previously undetected diabetic patients the impact of glycemic control on clinical outcome. The collected

data will allow evaluation of the added value of testing for undetected diabetes regarding resource utilization.

Thus, BIO-RESORT is a large, prospective, randomized, controlled, multicenter trial with three arms, comparing in 3540 all-comers two contemporary biodegradable coating DES versus a third-generation durable polymer coating DES as the reference. The trial will provide novel insights into the clinical outcome of modern DES and will address the impact of known and so far undetected diabetes mellitus on post-PCI outcome.

Disclosures

Conflict of Interest: Clemens von Birgelen is consultant to and has received lecture fees or travel expenses from Abbott Vascular, Boston Scientific, and Medtronic; he received travel expenses from Biotronik and lecture fees from MSD. The institution has received research grants from Abbott Vascular, Biotronik, Boston Scientific, and Medtronic. The BIO-RESORT trial is equally funded by Medtronic, Biotronik, and Boston Scientific.
REFERENCES

- 1. Jensen LO, Maeng M, Kaltoft A, et al. Stent thrombosis, myocardial infarction, and death after drug-eluting and bare-metal stent coronary interventions. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2007;50:463-470.
- 2. Kedhi E, Joesoef KS, McFadden E, et al. Second-generation everolimus-eluting and paclitaxeleluting stents in real-life practice (COMPARE): a randomised trial. *Lancet* 2010;375:201-209.
- 3. Stone GW, Rizvi A, Newman W, et al. Everolimus-eluting versus paclitaxel-eluting stents in coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med* 2010;362:1663-1674.
- 4. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2012;59:1350-1361.
- Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, et al. Clinical Outcome Following Stringent Discontinuation of Dual Anti-Platelet Therapy After 12 Months in Real-World Patients Treated With Second-Generation Zotarolimus- Eluting Resolute and Everolimus-Eluting Xience V Stents: Two-Year Follow-up of the Randomized TWENTE Trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:2406-2416.
- 6. von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK. Highly deliverable third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting stents in all-comer patients (DUTCH PEERS): A randomised trial. Lancet; published online October 31, 2013 (doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(13)62037-1).
- 7. Palmerini T, Biondi-Zoccai G, Della Riva D, et al. Stent thrombosis with drug-eluting and baremetal stents: evidence from a comprehensive network meta-analysis. *Lancet* 2012;379:1393-1402.
- 8. Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Sen H, et al. DUrable polymer-based sTent CHallenge of Promus ElemEnt versus ReSolute integrity (DUTCH PEERS): rationale and study design of a randomized multicenter trial in a Dutch all-comers population. *Am Heart J* 2012;163:557-562.
- Foin N, Sen S, Allegria E, et al. Maximal expansion capacity with current DES platforms: a critical factor for stent selection in the treatment of left main bifurcations? *EuroIntervention* 2013;8:1315-1325.
- 10. Menown IB, Noad R, Garcia EJ, et al. The platinum chromium element stent platform: from alloy, to design, to clinical practice. *Adv Ther* 2010;27:129-141.
- 11. Lee SW, Chan MP, Chan KK. Acute and 16-month outcomes of a new stent: the first-in-man evaluation of the Medtronic S9 (integrity) stent. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv* 2011;78:898-908.
- 12. Stone GW, Teirstein PS, Meredith IT, et al. A prospective, randomized evaluation of a novel everolimus-eluting coronary stent: the PLATINUM (a Prospective, Randomized, Multicenter Trial to Assess an Everolimus-Eluting Coronary Stent System [PROMUS Element] for the Treatment of Up to Two de Novo Coronary Artery Lesions) trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2011;57:1700-1708.
- 13. Serruys PW, Silber S, Garg S, et al. Comparison of zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting coronary stents. *N Engl J Med* 2010;363:136-146.
- 14. Massberg S, Byrne RA, Kastrati A, et al. Polymer-free sirolimus- and probucol-eluting versus new generation zotarolimus-eluting stents in coronary artery disease: the Intracoronary Stenting and Angiographic Results: Test Efficacy of Sirolimus- and Probucol-Eluting versus Zotarolimus-eluting Stents (ISAR-TEST 5 trial). *Circulation* 2011;124:624-632.
- 15. Joner M, Finn AV, Farb A, et al. Pathology of drug-eluting stents in humans: delayed healing and late thrombotic risk. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2006;48:193-202.
- 16. Waksman R, Maluenda G. Polymer drug-eluting stents: is the future biodegradable? *Lancet* 2011;378:1900-1902.
- 17. Serruys PW, Farooq V, Kalesan B, et al. Improved safety and reduction in stent thrombosis associated with biodegradable polymer-based biolimus-eluting stents versus durable polymer-based sirolimuseluting stents in patients with coronary artery disease: Final 5-year report of the LEADERS randomized, noninferiority trial. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2013;6:777-789.

- 18. Pache J, Kastrati A, Mehilli J, et al. Intracoronary stenting and angiographic results: strut thickness effect on restenosis outcome (ISAR-STEREO-2) trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2003;41:1283-1288.
- Briguori C, Sarais C, Pagnotta P, et al. In-stent restenosis in small coronary arteries: impact of strut thickness. J Am Coll Cardiol 2002;40:403-409
- 20. Hamon M, Niculescu R, Deleanu D, et al. Clinical and angiographic experience with a thirdgeneration drug-eluting Orsiro stent in the treatment of single de novo coronary artery lesions (BIOFLOW-I): a prospective, first-in-man study. *EuroIntervention* 2013; 8:1006-1011.
- 21. Meredith IT, Verheye S, Weissman NJ, et al. Six-month IVUS and two-year clinical outcomes in the EVOLVE FHU trial: a randomised evaluation of a novel bioabsorbable polymer-coated, everolimuseluting stent *EuroIntervention*. 2013; 9: 308-315.
- 22. Tittelbach M, Diener T. Orsiro The first hybrid drug-eluting stent, opening up a new class of drugeluting stents for superior patient outcomes. *Interventional Cardiology* 2011;6:142-144.
- 23. Koppara T, Joner M, Bayer G, et al. Histopathological comparison of biodegradable polymer and permanent polymer based sirolimus eluting stents in a porcine model of coronary stent implantation. *Thromb Haemost.* 2012;107:1161-1171.
- 24. Windecker S. Safety and clinical performance of the drug-eluting Orsiro stent in the treatment of subjects with single de novo coronary artery lesions-II (BIOFLOW-II). *Presented as late breaking trial on May 21th at EuroPCR 2013 in Paris, France.*
- 25. Waltenberger J, Hoffman S, Brachmann J, et al. BIOFLOW-III, an All Comers registry with a sirolimus eluting stent, presentation of one year target lesion failure rate. *Presented on May 21th at EuroPCR 2013 in Paris, France.*
- 26. Bennett J, Dubois C. A novel platinum-chromium everolimus-eluting stent for the treatment of coronary artery disease. *Biologics* 2013;7:149-159.
- 27. Williams PD, Mamas MA, Morgan KP, et al. Longitudinal stent deformation: a retrospective analysis of frequency and mechanisms *EuroIntervention*. 2012; 8: 267-274.
- Vranckx P, Cutlip DE, Mehran R, et al. Myocardial infarction adjudication in contemporary allcomer stent trials: balancing sensitivity and specificity. *EuroIntervention* 2010;5:871-874.
- 29. Cutlip DE, Windecker S, Mehran R, et al. Clinical end points in coronary stent trials: a case for standardized definitions. *Circulation* 2007;115:2344-2351.29.
- Smits PC, Hofma S, Togni M, et al. Abluminal biodegradable polymer biolimus-eluting stent versus durable polymer everolimus-eluting stent (COMPARE II): a randomised, controlled, non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2013;381:651-660.
- Christiansen EH, Jensen LO, Thayssen P, et al. Biolimus-eluting biodegradable polymer-coated stent versus durable polymer-coated sirolimus-eluting stent in unselected patients receiving percutaneous coronary intervention (SORT OUT V): a randomised non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2013;381:661-669.
- 32. Wilson GJ, Huibregtse BA, Stejskal EA, et al. Vascular response to a third generation everolimuseluting stent. *EuroIntervention* 2010;6:512-519.
- 33. Wilson GJ, Huibregtse BA, Pennington DE, et al. Comparison of the SYNERGY with the PROMUS (XIENCE V) and bare metal and polymer-only Element control stents in porcine coronary arteries. *EuroIntervention* 2012;8:250-257.36.
- 34. Basalus MW, Joner M, von Birgelen C, Byrne RA. Polymer coatings on drug-eluting stents: Samson's hair and Achilles' heel? *EuroIntervention*. 2013;9:302-305.
- 35. Waksman R, Pakala R, Baffour R, et al. In vivo comparison of a polymer-free Biolimus A9-eluting stent with a biodegradable polymer-based Biolimus A9 eluting stent and a bare metal stent in balloon denuded and radiated hypercholesterolemic rabbit iliac arteries *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv.* 2012;80:429-436.
- 36. Urban P, Abizaid A, Chevalier B, et al. Rationale and design of the LEADERS FREE trial: A randomized double-blind comparison of the BioFreedom drug-coated stent vs the Gazelle bare

metal stent in patients at high bleeding risk using a short (1 month) course of dual antiplatelet therapy *Am Heart J.* 2013;165:704-709.

- 37. Carrie D, Berland J, Verheye S, et al. A multicenter randomized trial comparing amphilimus- with paclitaxel-eluting stents in de novo native coronary artery lesions *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2012;59:1371-1376.
- Silber S, Windecker S, Vranckx P, et al. RESOLUTE All Comers investigators. Unrestricted randomised use of two new generation drug-eluting coronary stents: 2-year patient-related versus stent-related outcomes from the RESOLUTE All Comers trial *Lancet*. 2011;377:1241-1247.40.
- 39. Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, et al. Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drug-eluting stents. *EuroIntervention.* 2012;8:664-671.
- 40. Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Jansen H, et al. Comparison of frequency of periprocedural myocardial infarction in patients with and without diabetes mellitus to those with previously unknown but elevated glycated hemoglobin levels (from the TWENTE trial). *Am J Cardiol* 2012;110:1561-1567.

GENERAL DISCUSSION and FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) with balloon angioplasty and with implantation of bare metal stents (BMS) or early drug-eluting stents (DES) showed worse clinical outcomes in patients with complex coronary lesion morphologies and certain conditions or co-morbidities that increased the risk of PCI.^{1, 2} After treatment with first-generation DES, patients with such features that are called "off-label" criteria, had a higher risk of death, myocardial infarction (MI), and stent thrombosis than patients with on-label DES use.3-5 Randomized studies in broad and so-called all-comer populations provide interesting insights into the clinical outcome of "realworld" patient populations. Many all-comer patients have one or more "off-label" criteria. An example of such a study with a vast majority of complex patients is the TWENTE trial.⁶ This randomized comparative DES study showed similar safety and efficacy for the second-generation Resolute and Xience V DES. The favorable outcome was sustained until the two-year follow-up, which is reported in chapter 4 of this thesis. Although most comparative DES studies in broad patient populations applied only few exclusion criteria, merely a part of the eligible patients was finally enrolled and randomized. But what do we know about potential dissimilarities between the randomized trial participants and the eligible, non-enrolled patients? In fact, such interesting information is sparse and only available from a few studies.^{7,8} Therefore, we collected data of the eligible, non-enrolled patients and compared it with corresponding data of the participants of the TWENTE trial. As shown in chapter 2, patients enrolled in the TWENTE trial largely reflected daily clinical practice, as their clinical outcome was similar to the outcome of the non-enrolled, eligible patients who were treated with the same DES. These findings underline that studies in broad patient populations and, in particular, the TWENTE trial, may provide insights with a high clinical relevance.

In chapter 5, we reported that complex TWENTE trial patients with off-label DES use, who had a higher risk profile than TWENTE trial patients with on-label DES use, showed no significant difference in clinical outcome versus less complex patients, with the only exception being a higher periprocedural MI risk. In addition, in complex patients in the TWENTE trial there was no difference in outcome between the two second-generation DES (chapter 6). The favorable outcome of complex patients treated with second-generation DES is furthermore supported by the results of thorough analyses of subgroups of patients who were treated for chronic total occlusion (CTO) lesions and bifurcation lesions (chapters 8 and 9 of this thesis). Until three-year follow-up, treatment of CTO lesions was not associated with an inferior outcome (chapter 8) and treatment of bifurcation lesions was only associated with a higher risk of periprocedural MI.

In the era of BMS and first-generation DES, patients with previous coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG) had a higher incidence of target vessel revascularization than patients without previous CABG. Although the TWENTE trial studied second-generation DES that generally are more effective in preventing restenosis, patients with previous CABG had a four-fold higher repeat revascularization rate following PCI, which was mainly driven by more repeat revascularizations in degenerated vein grafts, as reported in chapter 3. Thus, PCI of a graft vessel, one of the off-label

criteria, was still associated with a higher risk of repeat revascularization. In addition, as shown in chapter 7, patients undergoing treatment of an aorta-ostial lesion also had a higher risk of a repeat target vessel revascularization.

All PCI in CTO lesions are by definition "off-label" procedures. However, as shown in chapter 8, the clinical event risk of PCI with second-generation DES was not significantly increased after the treatment of CTO lesions that had been successfully recanalized with relatively atraumatic, antegrade approaches. On the other hand, based on the higher rate of repeat revascularization (chapter 3), PCI in graft lesions are rightfully considered to be "off-label". As a consequence, the question arises whether the definition of off-label DES use, which combines several lesion and patient characteristics of which only some are relevant for PCI with second-generation DES, is still appropriate to classify patients with an increased event risk. Based on the findings of the present thesis, one may answer no to this question. Our findings suggest that with the use of secondgeneration DES the definition of "off-label" DES use is actually outdated and only of historical interest. Therefore, in current clinical practice and in future clinical trials, it is unnecessary to make a distinction between patients with off-label and on-label indications for DES use. Instead, it makes sense to concentrate on specific subgroups of patients which have been shown to be still associated with an increased risk of cardiovascular events. Examples of such patient subgroups have been studied in chapters 3 and 7 of this thesis. In addition, for the interpretation of clinical trials and the comparison of the results with other studies, more attention should be paid to the proportion of patients with lesion characteristics or co-morbidities that have an increased event rate, even with the use of contemporary DES.

But what can we say about the most recently developed, flexible, highly deliverable durable polymer-based metallic DES? The increased flexibility of these devices allows operators to treat obstructed coronary arteries with very high lesion complexity and vessel tortuosity, but it is also known to reduce the longitudinal stability of some devices.⁹ Highly flexible DES, such as Resolute Integrity and Promus Element stents, had similar efficacy and safety at one and twoyear follow-up (chapters 10 and 11), but their increased device flexibility was not associated with adverse clinical events.^{10, 11} This is an unambiguous safety signal for the use of these DES in complex lesion anatomies. Moreover, there was no significant between-group difference in the composite primary endpoint between patients with high versus low risk profiles and across various subgroups of patients that were defined by several individual off-label criteria. The largely favorable results with modern, highly flexible and deliverable DES underline that newer generation DES are safe, even in patients and lesions that are traditionally considered as high-risk. Metallic DES with biodegradable polymer coatings were developed because of concerns about the long-term safety of durable polymers, which may trigger vessel wall inflammations that promote late and very late stent thrombosis.¹²⁻¹⁴ The favorable results of early-generation biodegradable coating DES, which after resorption of the coating leave only a bare metal stent behind,14 might be further improved by novel devices that have thinner struts,^{15, 16} higher flexibility, and novel coatings. Future studies and ongoing clinical trials, such as the BIO-RESORT trial (chapter 12) will examine whether the outcome of PCI can be further improved by the use of such modern biodegradable coating DES. The clinical outcome of various subgroups of complex patients treated with these devices will be of interest. Moreover, results of studies with early-generation biodegradable coating DES suggest that assessment of long-term clinical outcome will be required.

A polymer-based fully bioresorbable scaffold (BRS) has recently been introduced into the clinical arena, and it may be expected that its use will further increase in the near future. The device undergoes a process of polymer degradation before it is fully resorbed from the treatment site.¹⁷ As the first-generation commercially available BRS has relatively thick struts that may partly obstruct the ostium of side branches and is susceptible to oversized postdilatation, identification and careful assessment of patient and lesion subgroups with an increased risk of clinical events following BRS implantation will be very important to better define indications for BRS use in routine clinical practice and to guide the indispensable process of device refinement.

REFERENCES

- 1. Qasim A, Cosgrave J, Latib A, Colombo A. Long-term follow-up of drug-eluting stents when inserted for on- and off-label indications. Am J Cardiol. 2007;100:1619-24.
- 2. Grines CL. Off-label use of drug-eluting stents putting it in perspective. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:615-7.
- 3. Beohar N, Davidson CJ, Kip KE et al. Outcomes and complications associated with off-label and untested use of drug-eluting stents. JAMA. 2007;297:1992-2000.
- 4. Latib A, Ferri L, Ielasi A et al. Clinical outcomes after unrestricted implantation of everolimuseluting stents. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2009;2:1219-26.
- 5. Win HK, Caldera AE, Maresh K et al. Clinical outcomes and stent thrombosis following off-label use of drug-eluting stents. JAMA. 2007;297:2001-9.
- 6. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, et al. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in real-world patients: the TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012;59:1350-61.
- Christiansen EH, Jensen LO, Thayssen P et al. Biolimus-eluting biodegradable polymer-coated stent versus durable polymer-coated sirolimus-eluting stent in unselected patients receiving percutaneous coronary intervention (SORT OUT V): a randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet. 2013;381:661-69.
- 8. de Boer SP, Lenzen MJ, Oemrawsingh RM et al. Evaluating the 'all-comers' design: a comparison of participants in two 'all-comers' PCI trials with non-participants. Eur Heart J. 2011;32:2161-67.
- 9. Ormiston JA, Webber B, Ubod B, White J, Webster MW. Stent longitudinal strength assessed using point compression: insights from a second-generation, clinically related bench test. Circ Cardiovasc Interv. 2014;7:62-9.
- 10. Park KW, Kang SH, Kang HJ, et al. A randomized comparison of platinum chromium-based everolimus-eluting stents versus cobalt chromium-based zotarolimus-eluting stents in all-comers receiving percutaneous coronary intervention: HOST-ASSURE (harmonizing optimal strategy for treatment of coronary artery stenosis-safety & effectiveness of drug-eluting stents & anti-platelet regimen), a randomized, controlled, noninferiority trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;63:2805-16.
- 11. Raungaard, B. The SORT OUT VI trial: A prospective, randomized, "all-comers" trial of biodegradable polymer-coated biolimus-eluting stents vs. biocompatible polymer-coated zotarolimus-eluting stents. Presented at the 25th Annual Transcatheter Cardiovascular Therapeutics (TCT) Scientific Symposium. October 29, 2013. San Francisco, CA.
- 12. Basalus MW, Joner M, von Birgelen C, Byrne RA. Polymer coatings on drug-eluting stents: Samson's hair and achilles' heel? EuroIntervention. 2013;9:302-5.
- 13. Joner M, Finn AV, Farb A, et al. Pathology of drug-eluting stents in humans: Delayed healing and late thrombotic risk. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;48:193-202.
- 14. Serruys PW, Farooq V, Kalesan B, et al. Improved safety and reduction in stent thrombosis associated with biodegradable polymer-based biolimus-eluting stents versus durable polymer-based sirolimus-eluting stents in patients with coronary artery disease: Final 5-year report of the LEADERS (limus eluted from a durable versus erodable stent coating) randomized, noninferiority trial. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2013;6:777-89.
- 15. Pache J, Kastrati A, Mehilli J, et al. Intracoronary stenting and angiographic results: Strut thickness effect on restenosis outcome (ISAR-STEREO-2) trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2003;41:1283-8.
- 16. Briguori C, Sarais C, Pagnotta P, et al. In-stent restenosis in small coronary arteries: Impact of strut thickness. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2002;40:403-9.
- 17. Serruys PW, Chevalier B, Dudek D, et al. A bioresorbable everolimus-eluting scaffold versus a metallic everolimus-eluting stent for ischaemic heart disease caused by de-novo native coronary artery lesions (ABSORB II): an interim 1-year analysis of clinical and procedural secondary outcomes from a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2014 Sep 12, epubublished ahead of print (doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61455-0).

Summary and conclusion

SUMMARY

DES are constantly being refined to improve safety (as compared to first-generation DES) while maintaining high efficacy in preventing the occurrence of in-stent restenosis and reducing the need for repeat revascularization. After the approval of the first DES for clinical use, these devices were initially implanted in low-risk patients who did not reflect routine clinical practice, in which the majority of patients were complex and underwent PCI for at least one off-label indication. Complex patients were characterized by a higher clinical event risk and more challenging lesion anatomies. Only limited data were available on the clinical outcome of complex patients who were treated with new devices. This thesis provides insight into the performance of several types of DES in complex patients undergoing PCI.

Chapter 1 serves as an introduction to this thesis and provides background information on DES and their use in complex patients.

In Chapter 2, we evaluate whether eligible, non-enrolled patients (Non-Enrolled TWENTE study) differed from the randomized TWENTE trial population, who were treated with the same DES (Endeavor Resolute and Xience V) in baseline characteristics and clinical outcome. The nonenrolled patients (n=318) and patients from the randomized TWENTE trial (n=1391) differed only in age and cardiovascular history. At one-year, non-enrolled and randomized patients did not differ in clinical outcome; the primary composite endpoint target vessel failure (TVF) occurred in 9.8% of the non-enrolled patients and 8.1% of the randomized TWENTE trial patients (p=0.34). The findings of this chapter show that *despite some differences in baseline characteristics, non-enrolled and randomized patients did not differ in one-year clinical outcome, which was favorable for both populations and may be related to the DES used.*

Chapter 3 demonstrates the impact of previous coronary artery bypass surgery (CABG) on clinical outcome after PCI with second-generation DES in a pooled population of 1709 patients from the TWENTE trial and the Non-Enrolled TWENTE study. Of all the patients, 202 (11.8%) had a history of previous CABG. Patients with previous CABG were significantly older, had a higher prevalence of diabetes mellitus, and had more often undergone previous PCI (vs. patients without previous CABG). Despite the extended risk profile at baseline, patients with previous CABG had only a significantly higher rate of target vessel revascularization (TVR) (9.4% vs. 2.3%, p<0.001) at one year. Among the 1638 patients who were treated for target lesions located in native coronary vessels, patients with versus without previous CABG did not differ significantly in TVR rate. However, among all 202 patients with previous CABG, the TVR rate was significantly higher in patients treated for vein graft lesions than in patients treated for native coronary lesions only (18.5% vs. 5.1%, P = 0.002). The results of this chapter *demonstrate that patients with previous*

CABG have a favorable safety profile after PCI with second-generation DES. Nevertheless, their TVR rate was still much higher, mainly driven by more repeat revascularizations following PCI for lesions in degenerated vein grafts.

Chapter 4 presents the two-year outcome data of 1391 patients from the TWENTE trial, who were treated with the second-generation Resolute or Xience V stent and followed a stringent discontinuation of dual anti-platelet therapy (DAPT) after 12 months from stenting. Two-year follow-up was obtained from all but four patients, who withdrew consent. After two years, the rate of target lesion revascularization differed significantly (4.9% vs. 2.6%, p=0.03), but this did not translate into a significant between-DES difference in TVF (10.8% vs. 11.6%, p=0.65). The rate of definite or probable stent thrombosis was low (1.2% vs. 1.4%, p=0.63) and very late definite-or-probable stent thrombosis occurred only in two patients per stent group (0.3% vs. 0.3%, p=1.0), despite the low rate of continuation of DAPT after 12 months (5.4%). This chapter demonstrates that after two years of follow-up and stringent discontinuation of DAPT beyond 12 months, Resolute and Xience V showed similar results in terms of safety and efficacy for treating patients with a majority of complex lesions and off-label indications for DES use.

Chapter 5 compares the two-year clinical outcome of TWENTE trial patients who underwent PCI with second-generation DES implantation for off-label indications versus on-label indications. Off-label indications included: renal insufficiency (creatine $\geq 140 \mu mol/l$); ejection fraction < 30%; acute myocardial infarction within previous 72 hours; >1 lesion/vessels; >2 vessels treated; lesion length >27 mm; bifurcation; saphenous vein graft lesion; arterial bypass graft lesion; in-stent restenosis; unprotected left main lesion; lesion with thrombus; or lesion with total occlusion. Of all the TWENTE trial patients, 1033 were treated for off-label indications and more often had diabetes, previous myocardial infarctions, type B2/C lesions, and acute coronary syndromes at presentation. At two-year follow-up, patients with off-label DES use had, despite their higher risk profile, rates of cardiac death, TVR, and stent thrombosis that were low and similar to patients with on-label DES use only. Compared to patients with on-label DES use, the off-label patients had a significantly higher rate of periprocedural MI (5.0% vs.1.4%, p=0.003), but only 1.1% had creatine kinase levels of more than five times the upper limit of normal. This chapter shows that, despite significant differences in risk profile, patients with off-label DES use did not differ in clinical endpoints from patients with on-label DES use, with the only exception being periprocedural MI. These largely positive findings underline the favorable safety profile of second-generation DES.

Chapter 6 describes in depth the clinical outcome of complex patients with off-label indications for DES use. Among the complex patients, 529 (51%) patients were treated with Resolute and 504 (49%) patients with Xience V stents. Baseline clinical characteristics were similar between the two DES groups. At two-year, the rates of the clinical endpoints were similar; in particular,

the rate of TVF was 12.1% in the Resolute and 12.3% in the Xience V group (p=0.92). The incidence of definite-or-probable stent thrombosis was low and also did not differ between the two DES groups (p=0.53). This chapter shows that *complex patients treated with Resolute and Xience V stents have similar safety and efficacy endpoints during the second year of follow-up.*

Chapter 7 shows the impact on clinical outcome of right coronary artery (RCA) ostial coverage with second-generation DES at two-year. Among all 1391 patients from the TWENTE trial, 321 patients with single-vessel RCA treatment were divided into patients with versus without aorta-ostial stent covarage (aorta-ostial region comprises proximal 3 mm from aortic orifice). Patients with aorta-ostial coverage had significantly more calcified lesions than patients with aorta-ostial lesion coverage (31.3% vs. 12.6%, p<0.01). At two-year follow-up, patients with aorta-ostial lesion coverage showed a four-fold increase in risk of target lesion revascularization (HR: 4.1, 95%CI: 1.17-14.39,p=0.03) compared to patients without aorta-ostial coverage. This chapter demonstrates that *aorta-ostial treatment with second-generation DES is feasible, but it is a predictor for target lesion revascularization*.

Chapter 8 presents the three-year clinical outcome of the TWENTE trial patients treated for chronic total occlusion lesions (CTO) versus patients who were treated for non-CTO lesions. Lesions were classified as CTO lesions in the presence of a total luminal obstruction with TIMI flow grade 0 within the occluded segment and duration of the occlusion of more than three months.

Patients treated for at least one CTO lesion (n=59) (of which the majority had J-CTO scores ≥ 2 (56%), reflecting the fact that most CTO lesions were classified as difficult to cross) were more often treated for lesions in small vessels, long lesions, and lesions in multiple vessels, and they were less often male than patients with non-CTO lesions (n=615). After three-year follow-up, the rate of the more lesion-oriented combined endpoint target lesion failure was similar for both groups (13.6% vs. 12.9%, p=0.89). The patient-oriented composite endpoint was also similar between the two DES groups (18.6% vs. 18.8%, p=0.97). This chapter demonstrated that *patients treated with second-generation DES for CTO lesions showed at three-year follow-up a low incidence of adverse clinical events, similar to patients with non-CTO lesions only.*

In Chapter 9, we investigate, in patients in the TWENTE, trial the long-term safety and efficacy of treating bifurcation lesions with second-generation DES. Within the population of the TWENTE trial, 362 patients were treated for bifurcation lesions. Despite the significantly higher rate of periprocedural MI in patients with treatment of bifurcation lesions (6.9% vs. 3.1%, p<0.01), the incidence of TVF did not differ at three-year follow-up (13.1% vs. 12.6%, p=0.84). Among the 362 patients with treatment of bifurcation lesion, there was no statistically significant difference in clinical endpoints between the two DES groups. This chapter demonstrates that

despite a difference in periprocedural MI, three-year clinical outcome after treatment of second-generation DES was favorable and similar for patients with and without bifurcation lesions.

Chapter 10 presents the main one-year clinical outcome of the randomized DUTCH PEERS trial, an investigator-initiated, randomized, multicenter non-inferiority trial that compares the safety and efficacy of the Resolute Integrity and Promus Element stents. A total of 1811 patients were randomly assigned (1:1) to treatment with Resolute Integrity (n=906) and Promus Element stents (n=905). The study population comprised 59% patients with ACS (20% of all patients presented with an acute ST-elevation MI) and 18% had diabetes. The primary endpoint, TVF at one-year, was met by 6.1% of patients in the Resolute Integrity group and 5.2% of the patients in the Promus Element group (P non-inferiority=0.006). Follow-up was obtained from all but one patient, who withdrew consent after one day. The incidence of the individual components of TVF (cardiac death; target vesssel-related MI; and clinically-indicated TVR) was also similar between the two DES. Definite-or-probable stent thrombosis occurred in 0.6% of the patients treated with Resolute Integrity versus 0.9% patients of the Promus Element group (p=0.40). Longitudinal stent deformation was only observed in the Promus Element group (1.0%), but did not lead to an adverse clinical event. The findings of this randomized multicenter trial demonstrate that Resolute Integrity and Promus Element were similarly efficacious and safe in the treatment of all-comers with an excellent clinical outcome in a high number of patients presenting with ACS.

In Chapter 11, we assess two-year adverse clinical events and patient-reported chest pain in 1811 patients, who were treated with Resolute Integrity and Promus Element in the DUTCH PEERS trial. At two-year, the primary endpoint TVF (8.6% vs. 7.8%, p=0.55) did not differ between patients treated with Resolute Integrity and Promus Element, respectively. The rate of very late definite-or-probable stent thrombosis was low and similar for the two DES (0.6% vs. 0.2%, p=0.45), while at two-year 9% of the patients were still on DAPT. At one and two-year follow-up more than 80% of the patients were free from chest pain. In addition, more than 87% of all patients were either free from chest pain or experienced chest pain only during maximal exertion, without any difference between the two device groups. Patients who reported chest pain during moderate/mild physical effort or at rest at one-year, had an almost two-fold risk of clinically-indicated TVR during the second year (HR: 1.89, 95%CI: 1.05-3.39, p=0.03) compared with patients who were free from chest pain or experienced chest pain only during maximal exertion. This chapter demonstrates that *at two-year follow-up the incidence of adverse clinical events remains low and similar for both DES of the DUTCH PEERS trial. The vast majority of patients were free from chest pain after one and two years and were therefore not limited by pain in their daily activities.*

Chapter 12 describes the rationale and design of the BIO-RESORT trial. The BIO-RESORT trial is an investigator-initiated, patient-blinded, randomized multicenter trial to compare the safety

and efficacy of two novel DES with biodegradable polymer coatings, ORSIRO and SYNERGY, with that of the durable coating-based Resolute Integrity DES. The trial does not only compare three devices, but also three different "philosophies" as both biodegradable coating DES differ significantly in the distribution of coating and in the speed by which coatings are resorbed. Randomization is being performed in a 1:1:1 fashion in a population of at least 3540 patients between the ORSIRO stent with circumferential biodegradable coating, the SYNERGY stent with abluminal biodegradable coating, and the Resolute Integrity stent with durable coating. The primary endpoint is TVF at one-year. The trial evaluates two hypotheses: the safety and efficacy of ORSIRO is non-inferior to that of Resolute Integrity, and the safety and efficacy of SYNERGY is non-inferior to that of Resolute Integrity. This chapter *provides information on rationale and design of the BIO-RESORT trial, a study that will provide novel insights in the clinical outcome with modern DES.*

In Chapter 13, we conduct a general discussion of the findings of this thesis. In addition, future perspectives are outlined.

CONCLUSIONS

Drug-eluting stents have revolutionized the treatment of obstructive coronary disease and are widely used in daily clinical practice. The majority of patients treated by PCI in daily clinical practice are complex with at least one off-label indication for DES use. Complex patients are characterized by a higher clinical event risk and more challenging lesion anatomies. This thesis provides insight into the performance of several novel types of DES in complex patients treated by PCI in two randomized trials. In both TWENTE and DUTCH PEERS, the vast majority of patients were complex. The TWENTE trial reflects a "real-world" situation, as non-enrolled patients and patients of the randomized trial did not differ in several clinical endpoints. The complex patients with off-label indications for DES use, enrolled in the TWENTE trial, did not differ significantly in clinical event rates from patients with on-label DES use, with the only exception being a higher incidence of periprocedural MI. Treatment of a graft vessel, one of the off-label criteria for DES use, is associated with a higher revascularization rate, mainly driven by more repeat revascularizations in degenerated vein grafts. Treatment of CTO lesions, which is also one of the off-label criteria for DES use, is no longer associated with inferior clinical outcome, even three years after PCI with second-generation DES. Treatment of an aorta-ostial lesion, however, which is not a "classical" off-label criterion, generally indicates the presence of extensive coronary disease and is a predictor for target lesion revascularization. The novel, highly flexible, durable polymer coating Resolute Integrity and Promus Element stents showed an excellent deliverability in the DUTCH PEERS trial, even in complex anatomies, and similar and excellent clinical outcomes at one and two- year follow-up. The vast majority of patients

who were treated with these novel DES were not limited by pain in their daily activities after one and two years. DES with a biodegradable polymer coating have been developed because of concerns about durable polymers as potential trigger of vessel wall inflammation and very late stent thrombosis. The ongoing BIO-RESORT randomized trial assesses the non-inferiority of the Synergy and Orsiro stents, two novel, highly flexible, biodegradable polymer coating DES, as compared to the durable polymer-based Resolute Integrity DES, which serves as reference.

Nederlandse samenvatting en Conclusie

Dankwoord

Curriculum Vitae

Publicaties

NEDERLANDSE SAMENVATTING EN CONCLUSIE

Samenvatting

DES (drug-eluting stents; medicijn-afgevende stents) zijn ontwikkeld om de effectiviteit van een percutane coronaire interventie (PCI, in de volksmond ook wel dotterprocedure) te vergroten. De voorheen gebruikte metalen stents zonder medicijnafgifte hadden namelijk als belangrijke complicatie het opnieuw dichtgroeien van het vat, waardoor herhaalde revascularisaties noodzakelijk waren. Hoewel deze zogenaamde in-stent restenoses door de komst van eerste generatie DES aanzienlijk afnamen, bleken zij ook ongewenste neveneffecten te hebben zoals een vergrootte kans op stenttrombose. Sinds de ontwikkeling van de eerste generatie zijn DES voortdurend onderhevig aan verfijning om ook de veiligheid ervan te verbeteren.

Na de goedkeuring voor klinisch gebruik van de eerste DES, werden deze stents in eerste instantie alleen in laag-risico patiënten (on-label) geïmplanteerd. Echter, in de dagelijkse klinische praktijk hebben de meeste patiënten die een PCI ondergaan tenminste één off-label criterium (een andere indicatie dan geregistreerd) en na de eerste positieve onderzoeken werd het gebruik van DES ook bij deze complexe patiënten geïntroduceerd. Complexe patiënten hebben een verhoogd klinisch risico en meer complexe laesies met een uitdagende coronaire anatomie. Dit proefschrift geeft inzicht in de prestaties van verschillende soorten DES in complexe patiënten die een PCI hebben ondergaan.

Hoofdstuk 1 dient als een inleiding op dit proefschrift en geeft achtergrondinformatie over het gebruik van DES in complexe patiënten.

In hoofdstuk 2 evalueren we of de geschikte, maar niet-geïncludeerde patiënten behandeld met dezelfde DES (Endeavor Resolute en Xience V) (Non-Enrolled TWENTE studie) verschilden van de gerandomiseerde TWENTE studiepopulatie in baseline karakteristieken en klinische uitkomsten.

De non-enrollers (n = 318) en de patiënten van de gerandomiseerde TWENTE studiepopulatie (n = 1391) verschilden alleen in leeftijd en cardiovasculaire voorgeschiedenis. Na een jaar verschilden de non-enrollers niet van de patiënten geïncludeerd in de TWENTE studie voor wat betreft de klinische uitkomsten; het gecombineerde primaire eindpunt target vessel failure (TVF) trad op bij 9.8% van de non-enrollers en bij 8.1% van de patiënten van de gerandomiseerde TWENTE studiepopulatie (p = 0.34). De bevindingen van dit hoofdstuk laten zien dat, ondanks enkele verschillen in de baseline karakteristieken, de non-enrollers en de gerandomiseerde patiënten niet verschilden in klinische uitkomsten na één jaar, wat gunstig was voor beide populaties en gerelateerd kan worden aan de gebruikte DES. Hoofdstuk 3 toont de impact van een eerdere coronaire bypassoperatie (CABG) op de klinische uitkomsten na een PCI met tweede generatie DES in een gepoolde populatie van 1709 patiënten van de TWENTE en de Non-Enrolled TWENTE studie.

Van alle patiënten, hadden 202 patiënten (11,8%) een voorgeschiedenis met eerdere CABG. Patiënten met eerdere CABG waren significant ouder, hadden een hogere prevalentie van diabetes mellitus, vaker PCI in de voorgeschiedenis (ten opzichte van patiënten die geen eerdere CABG gehad hebben). Ondanks deze hogere risicoprofiel bij baseline hadden patiënten met een CABG in de voorgeschiedenis na één jaar alleen een significant hogere incidentie van target vessel revascularisatie (TVR) (9.4% vs. 2.3%, p <0,001). Tevens was binnen de 202 patiënten met CABG in de voorgeschiedenis de TVR ratio significant hoger bij patiënten die behandeld waren voor veneuze bypass graft laesies vergeleken met patiënten die alleen behandeld waren voor laesies in de natieve coronairvaten (18.5% vs. 5.1%, p = 0.002). De resultaten van dit hoofdstuk tonen aan dat patiënten met een CABG in de voorgeschiedenis een gunstig veiligheidsprofiel hebben na een PCI met tweede generatie DES. Desondanks was de incidentie van TVR nog veel te hoog, met name te wijten aan de herhaalde revascularisaties aan de gedegeneerde vene grafts.

Hoofdstuk 4 presenteert de tweejaars klinische resultaten van 1391 patiënten van de TWENTE studie, die behandelt zijn met de tweede generatie Resolute of Xience V stents en een strikt stopzettingsbeleid opvolgden van de dubbele anti-trombocyten aggregatie remming (DAPT), 12 maanden na de PCI. De tweejaars follow-up gegevens werden van alle patiënten verzameld, behalve van vier patiënten die hun informed consent hadden ingetrokken. Na twee jaar verschilde de incidentie van target laesie revascularisatie significant (4.9% vs. 2.6%, p=0.03), maar dit vertaalde zich niet in een significant verschil in TVF tussen de twee stentgroepen (10.8% vs. 11.6%, p=0.65). Het percentage definitieve-of- waarschijnlijke stent trombose was laag (1.2% vs. 1.4%, p=0.63) en erg late definitieve-of- waarschijnlijke stent trombose trad alleen in twee patiënten per stentgroep op (0.3% vs. 0.3%, p=1.0), ondanks een lage percentage van DAPT gebruik na 12 maanden (5.4%). Dit hoofdstuk laat zien dat na twee jaar follow-up en een strikt stopzettingsbeleid van DAPT na 12 maanden, de Resolute en Xience V stents vergelijkbare resultaten laten zien voor wat betreft de veiligheid en effectiviteit in het behandelen van patiënten die grotendeels complexe laesies en off-label indicaties voor het gebruik van DES hadden.

Hoofdstuk 5 vergelijkt de tweejaars klinische uitkomsten van de TWENTE studie patiënten die een PCI ondergingen met een tweede generatie DES voor off-label en on-label indicaties. Off-label indicaties waren: nierinsufficiëntie (creatine ≥140 umol/ l); ejectiefractie <30%; acuut myocardinfarct in de afgelopen 72 uur; >1 laesie/vat; >2 vaten behandeld; laesie lengte> 27 mm; bifurcaties; vene graft laesie; arteriële bypass graft laesie; in-stent restenose; onbeschermde hoofdstam laesie; laesie met trombus; of een laesie met een totale occlusie. Van alle TWENTE studie patiënten werden 1033 behandeld voor off-label indicaties en zij hadden vaker diabetes, een eerder doorgemaakte hartinfarct, type B2/C laesies en acuut coronair syndromen bij presentatie. Na twee jaar follow-up, hadden patiënten met off-label gebruik van DES, ondanks hun verhoogd risicoprofiel, een vergelijkbare lagere incidentie van cardiale sterfte, TVR en stent trombose als patiënten met on-label gebruik van DES. Ten opzichte van patiënten met on-label gebruik van DES, hadden off-label patiënten een significant hogere percentage periprocedurele MI (5.0% vs.1.4%, p = 0.003), van wie slechts 1.1% een creatine kinase level van meer dan vijf keer de bovengrens van normaal had. Dit hoofdstuk laat zien dat ondanks de grote verschillen in het risicoprofiel, de patiënten met onflabel gebruik van DES niet verschilden in klinische eindpunten ten opzichte van patiënten met on-label gebruik van DES, met als enige uitzondering de periprocedurele MI. Deze grotendeels positieve bevindingen benadrukken het gunstige veiligheidsprofiel van de tweede generatie DES.

Hoofdstuk 6 beschrijft in detail de klinische uitkomsten van complexe patiënten met offlabel indicaties voor gebruik van DES. Van de complexe patiënten werden 529 (51%) patiënten behandeld met de Resolute en 504 (49%) patiënten met de Xience V stents. De baseline klinische karakteristieken waren vergelijkbaar tussen de twee groepen DES. Na twee jaar, waren de incidenties van de klinische eindpunten vergelijkbaar; in het bijzonder voor het percentage van TVF, dat 12.1% in de Resolute en 12.3% in de Xience V groep was (p = 0.92). De incidentie van definitieve-of- waarschijnlijke stent trombose was laag en ook niet verschillend tussen de twee DES groepen (p = 0.53). Dit hoofdstuk laat zien dat complexe patiënten die behandeld zijn met de Resolute en Xience V stents vergelijkbare veiligheid en effectiviteits eindpunten hebben gedurende het tweede jaar van follow-up.

Hoofdstuk 7 geeft de invloed weer van ostiale bedekking van de rechter kransslagader (RCA) met een tweede-generatie DES op de klinische uitkomst na twee jaar. Van alle 1391 patiënten van de TWENTE studie werden 321 patiënten die alleen in de RCA werden behandeld verdeeld in patiënten met en zonder aorta-ostiale stent bedekking (aorta-ostiale regio bestaat uit de 3 mm proximale gedeelde van de aorta opening). Patiënten met een aorta-ostiale bedekking (31.3% vs. 12.6%, p <0.01). Na twee jaar follow-up, toonden patiënten met aorta-ostiale laesie bedekking een viervoudige toename van het risico op target laesie revascularisatie (HR: 4.1, 95% CI: 1.17-14.39, p = 0.03) vergeleken met patiënten zonder aorta- ostiale bedekking. Dit hoofdstuk toont aan dat aorta-ostium behandeling met tweede generatie DES haalbaar is, maar dat het een voorspeller is voor target laesie revascularisatie.

Hoofdstuk 8 presenteert de driejaars klinische uitkomsten van de TWENTE trial patiënten die behandeld zijn voor chronische totale occlusie laesies (CTO) ten opzichte van patiënten die behandeld zijn voor niet-CTO laesies. Laesies werden geclassificeerd als CTO laesies indien er sprake was van een totale lumen obstructie met TIMI flow graad 0 in het afgesloten segment en indien de duur van de occlusie meer dan drie maanden was.

Patiënten die tenminste voor één CTO laesie werden behandeld (n = 59) (waarvan de meerderheid een J-CTO score had van ≥ 2 (56%), duidend op een moeilijke passage van de meeste CTO laesies) werden vaker behandeld voor laesies in kleine vaten, lange laesies en laesies in meerdere vaten en waren minder vaak van het mannelijk geslacht dan patiënten zonder CTO laesies (n = 615). Na drie jaar follow-up, was het percentage van het meer laesie-georïenteerde gecombineerde eindpunt, target lesion failure, gelijk voor beide groepen (13.6% vs. 12.9%, p = 0.89).Het patiënt-georïenteerde gecombineerde eindpunt was ook vergelijkbaar tussen de twee groepen DES (18.6% vs. 18.8%, p = 0.97). In dit hoofdstuk wordt aangetoond dat patiënten die behandeld worden met de tweede generatie DES voor CTO laesies na drie jaar follow-up een vergelijkbare lage incidentie van klinische events tonen als patiënten zonder CTO laesies.

In hoofdstuk 9 onderzoeken we bij de TWENTE studie patiënten, de veiligheid en effectiviteit op lange termijn van het behandelen van bifurcatie laesies met de tweede generatie DES. Binnen de populatie van de TWENTE studie werden 362 patiënten behandeld voor bifurcatie laesies. Ondanks het significant hogere percentage van periprocedurele MI bij patiënten die voor bifurcatie laesies werden behandeld (6.9% versus 3.1%, p <0.01), verschilde de incidentie van TVF niet significant na drie jaar follow-up (13.1% versus 12.6%, p = 0.84). Van de 362 patiënten die voor bifurcatie laesies zijn behandeld, was er statistisch geen significant verschil in de klinische eindpunten tussen de twee groepen DES. Dit hoofdstuk demonstreert dat ondanks een verschil in periprocedurele MI, de drie-jaars klinische uitkomst na behandeling met de tweede generatie DES gunstig was en vergelijkbaar met patiënten zonder bifurcatie laesies.

Hoofdstuk 10 presenteert de éénjaars klinische resultaten van de gerandomiseerde DUTCH PEERS studie; een onderzoeker geïnitieerde, gerandomiseerde, multicenter, non-inferioriteit studie die de veiligheid en de effectiviteit van de Resolute Integrity en de Promus Element stents met elkaar vergelijkt. In totaal werden 1811 patiënten (1: 1) gerandomiseerd voor de behandeling met Resolute Integrity (n = 906) of Promus Element stent (n = 905). De studie populatie bestond uit 59% patiënten met ACS (20% van alle patiënten hadden een acuut STelevatie MI) en 18% had diabetes. Follow-up gegevens werd van iedereen verkregen met de uitzondering van één patiënt, die na een dag zijn/haar toestemming had ingetrokken. Het primaire eindpunt, TVF na één jaar, trad op in 6.1% van de patiënten in de Resolute Integritygroep en in 5.2% van de patiënten in de Promus Element groep (P non-inferioriteit = 0.006). De incidentie van de individuele componenten van TVF (cardiale sterfte, target vesssel-gerelateerde MI en klinisch geïndiceerde TVR) was vergelijkbaar tussen de twee DES groepen. Definitieveof- waarschijnlijke stent trombose trad op bij 0.6% van de patiënten die behandeld waren met Resolute Integrity tegenover 0.9% van de patiënten in de Promus Element groep (p = 0.40). Longitudinale stent vervorming werd alleen waargenomen in de Promus Element groep (1.0%), maar heeft niet geleid tot een klinisch event. De resultaten van dit gerandomiseerde multicenter trial tonen aan dat de Resolute Integrity en Promus Element stents even effectief en veilig zijn en uitstekende klinische resultaten laten zien in een populatie waarin een groot deel van de patiënten zich met ACS presenteert.

In hoofdstuk 11 beoordelen we de tweejaars klinische resultaten en patiënt-gerapporteerde pijn op de borst in 1811 patiënten die behandeld waren met Resolute Integrity en Promus Element stents in de DUTCH PEERS studie. Na twee jaar, verschilde het primaire eindpunt TVF (8.6% vs. 7.8%, p = 0.55) niet significant tussen de patiënten die behandeld waren met de Resolute Integrity of Promus Element stents, respectievelijk. Het percentage van erg late definitieve-ofwaarschijnlijke stent trombose was laag en vergelijkbaar voor de twee DES typen (0.6% vs. 0.2%, p = 0.45), terwijl na twee jaar 9% van de patiënten nog DAPT hadden. Na één en twee jaar follow-up waren meer dan 80% van de patiënten vrij van pijn op de borst. Daarnaast waren meer dan 87% van alle patiënten vrij van pijn op de borst of hadden pijn op de borst alleen bij maximale inspanning, zonder enig verschil tussen de twee stentgroepen. Patiënten die één jaar na PCI tijdens matige / milde lichamelijke inspanning of in rust pijn op de borst klachten hadden, hadden een bijna tweevoudig verhoogd risico op een klinisch-geïndiceerde TVR in het tweede jaar (HR: 1.89, 95% CI: 1.05-3.39, p = 0.03) vergeleken met patiënten die alleen bij maximale inspanning pijn op de borst hadden of helemaal pijnvrij waren. Dit hoofdstuk toont aan dat na twee jaar follow-up, de incidentie van ongewenste klinische events laag en vergelijkbaar waren voor beide DES van de DUTCH PEERS studie. De meerderheid van de patiënten waren na één en twee jaar vrij van pijn op de borst en werden niet door pijn beperkt in hun dagelijkse activiteiten.

Hoofdstuk 12 beschrijft de rationale en het ontwerp van de BIO-RESORT studie. De BIO-RESORT studie is een onderzoeker geïnitieerde, patiënt geblindeerde, gerandomiseerde multicenter studie om de veiligheid en effectiviteit van twee nieuwe DES met biologisch afbreekbare polymeer coatings, de ORSIRO en SYNERGY, te vergelijken met een DES met een permanente coating, de Resolute Integrity. De studie vergelijkt niet alleen drie stents met elkaar, maar ook drie verschillende "filosofieën", omdat beide biologisch afbreekbare coatings van de DES significant verschillen in de verdeling van de coating op het stent oppervlak en de snelheid waarmee deze coatings worden afgebroken. De randomisatie wordt 1: 1: 1 uitgevoerd in een populatie van ten minste 3540 patiënten, voor de ORSIRO stent met circumferentiëel biologisch afbreekbare coating, voor de SYNERGY stent met abluminaal biologisch afbreekbare coating en voor de Resolute Integrity stent met permanente coating. Het primaire eindpunt is het optreden van TVF na één jaar. De studie toetst twee hypothesen: de veiligheid en effectiviteit van de ORSIRO is niet inferieur aan die van de Resolute Integrity, en dat de veiligheid en effectiviteit van de SYNERGY niet inferieur is aan die van de Resolute Integrity. Dit hoofdstuk geeft informatie over de rationale en het ontwerp van de BIO-RESORT studie, een studie dat nieuwe inzichten zal verschaffen in de klinische uitkomst van moderne DES.

In hoofdstuk 13 bespreken we de bevindingen van dit proefschrift en geven we toekomstperspectieven weer.

Conclusie

Drug-eluting stents (DES) hebben de behandeling van obstructieve coronair aandoeningen gerevolutioneerd en worden veel gebruikt in de dagelijkse klinische praktijk. De meerderheid van de patiënten die met PCI worden behandeld zijn complex en hebben ten minste één off-label indicatie voor gebruik van DES. Complexe patiënten worden gekenmerkt door een verhoogd klinisch risico en hebben meer complexe laesies met een uitdagende coronair anatomie. Dit proefschrift geeft inzicht in de prestaties van de verschillende nieuwe soorten DES in complexe patiënten die een PCI ondergaan in twee gerandomiseerde studies. In zowel de TWENTE als de DUTCH PEERS studie waren de meerderheid van de behandelde patiënten complex. De TWENTE studie representeert de "real-world" situatie, omdat de niet-geïncludeerde patiënten en patiënten van de gerandomiseerde studiepopulatie niet verschilden in klinische eindpunten. De complexe patiënten met off-label indicaties voor gebruik van DES, geincludeerd in de TWENTE studie, verschilden niet significant in het optreden van klinische events vergeleken met de patiënten met on-label gebruik van DES, met als enige uitzondering een hogere incidentie van periprocedurele MI. De behandeling van een graft, als één van de off-label criteria voor DES gebruik, is geassocieerd met een hogere incidentie van revascularisatie, voornamelijk door meer herhaalde revascularisaties in gedegenereerde vene grafts. De behandeling van een CTO laesie, die ook een van de off-label criteria voor DES gebruik is, heeft geen slechtere klinische resultaten, zelfs niet drie jaar na PCI met een tweede generatie DES.

De behandeling van een aorta-ostium laesie, welke geen "klassieke" off-label criterium is, geeft echter wel de aanwezigheid van een uitgebreide coronaire ziekte aan en is een voorspeller voor target laesie revascularisatie.

De nieuwe, zeer flexibele stents met permanente polymeer coating, de Resolute Integrity en de Promus Element stents lieten een uitstekende plaatsbaarheid zien in de DUTCH PEERS studie, zelfs in complexe anatomie en toonden vergelijkbare en uitstekende klinische resultaten na één en twee jaar follow-up. De meerderheid van deze patiënten die behandeld zijn met deze nieuwe DES werden na één en twee jaar niet door pijn beperkt in hun dagelijkse activiteiten. DES met een biologisch afbreekbaar polymeer coating zijn ontwikkeld als gevolg van bezorgdheid over permanente polymeren als mogelijke oorzaak van de vaatwand ontsteking en zeer late stent trombose. De lopende BIO-RESORT gerandomiseerde studie onderzoekt de non-inferioriteit van de Synergy en Orsiro stents, twee nieuwe, zeer flexibele, biologisch afbreekbare polymeer coating DES, in vergelijking met de permanente polymeer-gebaseerde Resolute Integrity DES, die als referentie dient.

DANKWOORD

Allereerst wil ik iedereen bedanken die ik hieronder niet bij naam zal noemen, degenen die mij hebben gesteund in mijn werk de afgelopen jaren en hebben bijgedragen tot het totstandkomen van dit proefschrift. De volgende mensen wil ik in het bijzonder bedanken:

Mijn promotor Clemens von Birgelen, beste Clemens, terugkijkend hoe ik als co-assistent contact met je opnam om de mogelijkheden voor wetenschappelijke stage te bespreken was ik erg verrast over het feit hoe snel het allemaal geregeld werd. Ik bedank je voor de mogelijkheid om wetenschappelijk onderzoek te mogen doen. Bovendien bedank ik je voor je steun, inzet en geduld. Zonder jouw intensieve begeleiding had ik hier nu niet gestaan.

De cardiologen en arts-assistenten van het Thoraxcentrum Twente en in het bijzonder mijn opleiders Patrick Verhorst en Marcoen Scholten wil ik graag bedanken voor hun steun en de mogelijkheid dat ze me hebben gegeven om wetenschappelijk onderzoek te doen alsmede voor hun begeleiding om uiteindelijk een goede klinische cardioloog te worden.

Ik bedank alle interventiecardiologen van het Thoraxcentrum Twente voor hun inzet in de TWENTE, DUTCH PEERS en de BIO-RESORT trial alsmede de interventiecardiologen van Emmen, Arnhem en Alkmaar voor hun inzet in de DUTCH PEERS trial. Dankzij jullie werk, jullie inclusie, hebben we data verkregen dat mogelijk gemaakt heeft om onderzoek te doen en te staan waar ik nu sta. Dank jullie allen.

Naast de interventiecardiologen wil ik de laboranten, verpleegkundigen en de secretaressen bedanken voor hun inzet in de TWENTE trials.

Mijn commissieleden: Prof. dr. M. IJzerman, Prof. dr. J. Grandjean, Prof. dr. J. van der Palen, Prof. dr. J.C.A. Hoorntje, Prof. dr. F. Zijlstra en Prof. dr. M.J. de Boer wil ik bedanken voor de beoordeling van mijn proefschrift.

De medewerkers van CardioResearch van het Thoraxcentrum Twente: Harald, Jan, Henny, Gera, Martina, Petra, Eva, Jolande, Wendy en Ester. Bij jullie kon ik altijd terecht voor vragen en advies en natuurlijk voor de heerlijke koffie. In het bijzonder wil ik Harald bedanken voor zijn goede steun. Harald, dankjewel voor het optreden als mentor/manager, je gaf me zoveel praktische adviezen en wijze raad.

Mijn collega's van het onderzoek, oftewel de leden van het 'Hok': Kenneth, Ming Kai, Marije, Jacqueline, Ilona, Renate, Liefke en Marlies, maar ook de eerdere onderzoekers: Mounir, Jennifer,

Marlon, Bob, Karin en de huidige onderzoekers van de elektrofysiologie Tim en Marleen. In het 'Hok' hebben we zoveel data verzameld en aan papers geschreven, maar we wisselden die momenten af met kofiepauzes en het voeren van 'bijzondere en leerzame gesprekken'. In het bijzonder wil ik Kenneth bedanken voor zijn begeleiding van mijn wetenschappelijke stage en zijn enthousiasme voor de cardiologie die hij op mij heeft overgedragen.

Mijn buren van het 'Hok', de leden van de medical school, bedankt voor de vele theezakjes en de koffie die we bij jullie mochten halen. Mijn dank eveneens voor de gezellige gesprekken in de pauzes.

Mijn paranimfen, mijn collega Marije Löwik en mijn broertje Taner Şen. In het bijzonder wil ik Marije bedanken, beste Marije, je bent mijn rechterhand geweest sinds ik met het onderzoek ben begonnen. Bij jou kon ik altijd terecht. Ik dank je zeer voor je geduld en begrip. Dank ook voor het tegenlezen van mijn proefschrift.

Ik wil mijn ouders Mustafa Şen en Sonay Şen-Yucel bedanken voor hun stimulatie en vertouwen, al vanaf het begin van mijn opleiding geneeskunde. Jullie stonden altijd achter me en stimuleerden mij om door te zetten. Ik wil mijn opa Şen bedanken die er niet meer is. Hij geloofde erin dat ik het pad van de cardiologie zou betreden al voordat ik aan mijn studie geneeskunde was begonnen.

Als laatste wil ik mijn partner Sinan Özdil bedanken. Lieve Sinan dankjewel voor je liefde en steun. Op heel korte termijn gaan we samen het huwelijksbootje instappen en ik hoop dat we nog lang samen gelukkig mogen zijn...

Curriculum Vitae

CURRICULUM VITAE

Hanim Şen werd geboren op 24 oktober 1986 te Amelo. In 2005 behaalde zij haar VWO diploma aan het OSG Erasmus te Almelo. Daaropvolgend begon ze in 2005 met de studie Geneeskunde aan de Rijksuniversiteit te Groningen. Ze volgde haar senior-coschappen tussen 2009/2010 bij de diverse afdelingen van het Medisch Spectrum Twente te Enschede. Vanaf september 2010 zette ze haar opleiding Geneeskunde voort bij de afdeling cardologie van het Thoraxcentrum Twente, te Enschede. Na haar afstuderen, ging ze verder met haar onderzoek dat ze in het kader van haar wetenschappelijke stage had verricht. Zij begon met haar promotie-onderzoek binnen het Thoraxcentrum vanaf 2011 bij de interventie-cardiologie onder begeleiding van C. von Birgelen en dat geleid heeft tot dit proefschrift. Per 1 december 2014 is ze gestart met de opleiding tot cardioloog onder leiding van de opleiders dr. P.M.J Verhorst en dr. M.F.Scholten en de eerste twee jaren vooropleiding Interne Geneeskunde onder leiding van dr. W.M.Smit. Hanim Şen is de partner van Sinan Özdil.

PUBLICATIES

- van Houwelingen GK, Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Lowik MM, de Man FH, Louwerenburg JH, Stoel MG, Hartmann M, Linssen GC, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Three-year clinical outcome after treatment of chronic total occlusions with secondgeneration drug-eluting stents in the TWENTE trial. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2014.
- Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, de Man FH, Louwerenburg JH, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen GK, Lowik MM, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Clinical outcome following second-generation drugeluting stent use for off-label versus on-label indications: insights from the two-year outcome of the TWENTE trial. EuroIntervention 2014;10:664-671.
- 3. Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Lowik MM, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg HW, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Grandjean JG, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Impact of previous coronary artery bypass surgery on clinical outcome after percutaneous interventions with second generation drug-eluting stents in TWENTE trial and Non-Enrolled TWENTE registry. Int J Cardiol 2014.
- 4. Lam MK, Sen H, Tandjung K, Lowik MM, Basalus MW, Mewes JC, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, Linssen GC, Ijzerman MJ, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Clinical outcome of patients with implantation of second-generation drug-eluting stents in the right coronary ostium: Insights from 2-year follow-up of the TWENTE trial. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2014.
- 5. Lam MK, Sen H, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, de Vries AG, Danse PW, Schotborgh CE, Scholte M, Lowik MM, Linssen GC, Ijzerman MJ, van der Palen J, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Comparison of 3 biodegradable polymer and durable polymer-based drug-eluting stents in all-comers (BIO-RESORT): rationale and study design of the randomized TWENTE III multicenter trial. Am Heart J 2014;167:445-451.
- 6. Lam MK, Tandjung K, Sen H, Basalus MW, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JW, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, de Man FH, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Coronary artery dominance and the risk of adverse clinical events following percutaneous coronary intervention: insights from the prospective, randomised TWENTE trial. EuroIntervention 2014.

- Lowik MM, Lam MK, Sen H, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, de Man FH, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JH, Linssen GC, Doggen CJ, von Birgelen C. Safety of secondgeneration drug-eluting stents three years after randomised use in the TWENTE trial. EuroIntervention 2014.
- Sen H, Lam MK, Tandjung K, Lowik MM, Stoel MG, de Man FH, Louwerenburg JH, van Houwelingen GK, Linssen GC, Doggen CJ, Basalus MW, von Birgelen C. Complex patients treated with zotarolimus-eluting resolute and everolimus-eluting xience V stents in the randomized TWENTE trial: Comparison of 2-year clinical outcome. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2014.
- 9. von Birgelen C, Sen H, Lam MK, Danse PW, Jessurun GA, Hautvast RW, van Houwelingen GK, Schramm AR, Gin RM, Louwerenburg JW, de Man FH, Stoel MG, Lowik MM, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, Basalus MW, Doggen CJ, Tandjung K. Third-generation zotarolimus-eluting and everolimus-eluting stents in all-comer patients requiring a percutaneous coronary intervention (DUTCH PEERS): a randomised, single-blind, multicentre, non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2014;383:413-423.
- Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Sen H, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, Louwerenburg JH, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Kleijne MA, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Women treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute stents and everolimus-eluting xience V stents: insights from the gender-stratified, randomized, controlled TWENTE trial. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2013;82:396-405.
- 11. Tandjung K, Sen H, Lam MK, Basalus MW, Louwerenburg JH, Stoel MG, van Houwelingen KG, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Nienhuis MB, Lowik MM, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Clinical outcome following stringent discontinuation of dual antiplatelet therapy after 12 months in real-world patients treated with second-generation zotarolimus-eluting resolute and everolimus-eluting Xience V stents: 2-year follow-up of the randomized TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013;61:2406-2416.
- 12. Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Jansen H, Basalus MW, Sen H, Lowik MM, Stoel MG, Louwereburg JH, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Nijhuis R, Nienhuis MB, van der palen J, Stolk RP, von Birgelen C. Comparison of frequency of periprocedural myocardial infarction in patients with and without diabetes mellitus to those with prebiously unknown but elevated glycated hemoglobin levels (from the TWENTE Trial). AM J Cardiol 2012; 110:1561-1567.

- Basalus MW, Tandjung K, van Westen T, Sen H, van der Jagt PK, Grijpma DW, van Apeldoorn AA, von Birgelen C. Scanning electron microscopic assessment of coating irregularities and their precursors in unexpanded durable polymer-based drug-eluting stents. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 2012;79:644-653.
- 14. de Man FH, Tandjung K, Hartmann M, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg HW, Basalus MW, Sen H, Lowik MM, von Birgelen C. Usefulness and safety of the GuideLiner catheter to enhance intubation and support of guide catheters: insights from the Twente GuideLiner registry. EuroIntervention 2012;8:336-344.
- 15. Sen H, Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Lowik MM, van Houwelingen GK, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg HW, de Man FH, Linssen GC, Nijhuis R, Nienhuis MB, Verhorst PM, van der Palen J, von Birgelen C. Comparison of eligible non-enrolled patients and the randomised TWENTE trial population treated with Resolute and Xience V drugeluting stents. EuroIntervention 2012;8:664-671.
- 16. Tandjung K, Basalus MW, Sen H, Jessurun GA, Danse PW, Stoel M, Linssen GC, Derks A, van Loenhout TT, Nienhuis MB, Hautvast RW, von Birgelen C. DUrable polymer-based sTent CHallenge of Promus ElemEnt versus ReSolute integrity (DUTCH PEERS): rationale and study design of a randomized multicenter trial in a Dutch all-comers population. Am Heart J 2012;163:557-562.
- 17. von Birgelen C, Basalus MW, Tandjung K, van Houwelingen KG, Stoel MG, Louwerenburg JH, Linssen GC, Said SA, Kleijne MA, Sen H, Lowik MM, van der Palen J, Verhorst PM, de Man FH. A randomized controlled trial in second-generation zotarolimus-eluting Resolute stents versus everolimus-eluting Xience V stents in realworld patients: the TWENTE trial. J Am Coll Cardiol 2012;59:1350-1361.

